
Bibliography

2024 Annual Report Required by the Trade and Development Act of 2000

Table of Contents

Afghanistan	3	Congo, Republic of the	59
Albania	3	Cook Islands	62
Algeria	4	Costa Rica	62
Angola	5	Côte d'Ivoire	64
Anguilla	6	Djibouti	65
Argentina	7	Dominica	67
Armenia	9	Dominican Republic	68
Azerbaijan	11	Ecuador	70
Bangladesh	14	Egypt	72
Belize	16	El Salvador	73
Benin	18	Eritrea	74
Bhutan	21	Eswatini	75
Bolivia	22	Ethiopia	77
Bosnia and Herzegovina	23	Falkland Islands (Islas Malvinas)	79
Botswana	25	Fiji	79
Brazil	27	Gabon	81
British Virgin Islands	30	Georgia	82
Burkina Faso	31	Ghana	85
Burma	32	Grenada	87
Burundi	35	Guatemala	87
Cabo Verde	37	Guinea	89
Cambodia	39	Guinea-Bissau	92
Cameroon	42	Guyana	93
Central African Republic	44	Haiti	95
Chad	46	Honduras	96
Chile	48	India	99
Christmas Island	51	Indonesia	103
Cocos (Keeling) Islands	52	Iraq	105
Colombia	53	Jamaica	107
Comoros	56	Jordan	108
Congo, Democratic Republic of the	57	Kazakhstan	110

Kenya	112	Philippines	169
Kiribati	114	Rwanda	172
Kosovo	115	Saint Helena, Ascension, and Tristan da Cunha	174
Kyrgyz Republic	116	Saint Lucia	174
Lebanon	118	Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	175
Lesotho	119	Samoa	176
Liberia	120	São Tomé and Príncipe	177
Madagascar	122	Senegal	178
Malawi	123	Serbia	180
Maldives	124	Sierra Leone	181
Mali	126	Solomon Islands	183
Mauritania	128	Somalia	185
Mauritius	130	South Africa	186
Mexico	132	South Sudan	187
Moldova	138	Sri Lanka	189
Mongolia	139	Suriname	191
Montenegro	141	Tanzania	192
Montserrat	142	Thailand	193
Morocco, including Western Sahara	142	The Gambia	195
Mozambique	144	Timor-Leste	197
Namibia	145	Togo	198
Nepal	147	Tokelau	201
Nicaragua	149	Tonga	201
Niger	151	Tunisia	202
Nigeria	152	Tuvalu	204
Niue	154	Uganda	204
Norfolk Island	154	Ukraine	206
North Macedonia	155	Uzbekistan	209
Oman	156	Vanuatu	210
Pakistan	157	Wallis and Futuna	211
Panama	160	West Bank and the Gaza Strip	212
Papua New Guinea	162	Yemen	213
Paraguay	163	Zambia	214
Peru	166	Zimbabwe	219

Afghanistan

Sources on file.

Albania

- 1.. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the National Child Labour Survey (NCLS) (SIMPOC), 2010. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
3. [**Council of Europe. European Committee of Social Rights: Conclusions, Albania. 2019.**](#)
4. [**Pulaj, Ardi. Albania’s tourism industry is on the rise, increasing risk of child sexual exploitation, warns new report. October 16, 2022.**](#)
5. [**Minority Rights Group. Roma in Albania. February 2024.**](#)
6. [**U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Albania. Washington, D.C., June 2023.**](#)
7. [**Hoxha, Anila. In Albania, a Worrying Rise in Drug Gangs Hiring Minors. November 10, 2021.**](#)
8. [**UNICEF. Survey on knowledge, attitudes, and practices of youth regarding human trafficking in four regions of Albania. September 2022.**](#)
9. [**U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Albania. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**](#)
10. [**Government of Albania. Law on the Rights and Protection of the Child, No. 18/2017. Enacted: February 23, 2017.**](#)
11. [**Government of Albania. Criminal Code of the Republic of Albania, 7895. Enacted: January 27, 1995.**](#)
12. [**Government of Albania. Labor Code of the Republic of Albania, 7961. Enacted: 1995.**](#)
13. [**Meçe, Merita. Education of Roma Children in Albania. October 2023.**](#)
14. [**Council of Europe. Albanian Institutions Unite to Address School Segregation of Roma and Egyptian Children. February 23, 2024.**](#)
15. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
16. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. January 26, 2024.
17. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. February 10, 2022.
18. Government of Albania. Decree of the Council of Ministers on Defining Hazardous and Hard Work, No. 207. Enacted: May 9, 2002. Source on file.
19. Government of Albania. Law on Occupational Safety and Health at Work, No. 10 237. Enacted: February 18, 2010. Source on file.
20. [**Government of Albania. Regulation on Protection of Children at Work. Enacted: February 15, 2017.**](#)
21. [**Government of Albania. Law on Pre-University Education System in the Republic of Albania, No. 69. Enacted: 2012.**](#)
22. [**Government of Albania. Constitution of the Republic of Albania. Enacted: November 22, 1998.**](#)
23. [**Government of Albania. Law on Military Service, No. 9047. Enacted: 2003.**](#)
24. [**Government of Albania. Instruction No. 10 on Cooperation and Intervention Procedures for Assisting Vulnerable Children for Institutions and Structures in Charge of Child Protection. February 25, 2015.**](#)

25. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. March 6, 2023.
26. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. March 20, 2025.
27. ***Government of Albania. National Agenda on the Rights of the Child, 2021–2026. 2021.***
28. Government of Albania. National Action Plan on the Fight Against Human Trafficking (2024–2025). October 7, 2024. Source on file.
29. ***UNICEF. Parliament and UNICEF commemorate the International Child Rights Day November 20, 2024.***
30. U.S. Embassy Tirana. E-mail communication. May 12, 2025.
31. U.S. Embassy Tirana. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 21, 2024.
32. UNICEF Albania. Communication Campaign for the Youth Strategy and Action Plan. 2023. Source on file.
33. ***UNDP Albania. New project Launched to Boost Youth Employability. April 18, 2024.***
34. ***Government of Albania. Law No. 541, On the Approval of the Justice Strategy for Youth Action Plan. September 19, 2018.***
35. ***Government of Albania and United Nations. Sustainable Development Cooperation Framework 2022–2026. 2022.***
36. ***UNICEF. Albania’s Social Protection Strategy for a Just and Inclusive Future. July 2, 2024.***
37. ***European Newsroom. EU4Schools supports 57 educational institutions with contemporary standards. July 31, 2024.***
38. ***Monitor Magazine. Economic aid 5,800 per month per family. August 16, 2023.***
39. ***UNICEF. The Albanian Government, the European Union and UNICEF, join efforts in supporting social care services. January 9, 2025.***
40. U.S. Embassy Tirana. Reporting. February 9, 2023.

Algeria

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018–2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 30, 2024.
4. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Algeria. Washington, D.C., 2023.***
5. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 11, 2023.
6. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 11, 2022.
7. ***Government of Algeria. Ordonnance n° 66-156 du 8 juin 1966 portant code pénal, modifiée et complétée (amended by Loi n° 24-06 du 28 Avril 2024). . Enacted: June 8, 1966.***
8. U.S. Embassy Algiers. TIP Reporting. February 4, 2025.
9. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Algeria. March 20, 2023.***
10. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 31, 2021.
11. U.S. Embassy Algiers official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 9, 2023.
12. ***Government of Algeria. Loi D’Orientation Sur L’Éducation Nationale, n° 08-04. Enacted: January 23, 2008.***
13. ***Government of Algeria. Loi n° 90-11 du 21 avril 1990 relative aux relations de Travail, modifiée et complétée au 11 janvier 1997. Enacted: April 21, 1990.***

14. **Government of Algeria. Décret exécutif n° 96-98 du 17 Chaoual 1416 correspondant au 6 mars 1996 déterminant la liste et le contenu des livres et registres spéciaux obligatoires pour les employeurs. Enacted: March 6, 1996.**
15. **Government of Algeria. Loi n° 23-04 du 17 Chaoual 1444 correspondant au 7 mai 2023 relative à la prévention et à la lutte contre la traite des personnes. Journal officiel de la republique Algerienne democratique et Populaire conventions et accords internationaux. Enacted: May 9, 2023.**
16. **Government of Algeria. Loi n° 23-05. Loi n° 23-05 du 17 Chaoual 1444 correspondant au 7 mai 2023 modifiant et complétant la loi n° 04-18 du 13 Dhou El Kaâda 1425 correspondant au 25 décembre 2004 relative à la prévention et à la répression de l'usage et du trafic illicites de stupéfiants et de substances psychotropes. Journal officiel de la republique Algerienne democratique et Populaire conventions et accords internationaux. Enacted: May 9, 2023.**
17. Government of Algeria. Décret présidentiel n° 08-134 du 30 Rabie Ethani 1429 correspondant au 6 mai 2008 fixant les conditions de recrutement des officiers de carrière de l'Armée nationale populaire. Enacted: May 11, 2008. Source on file.
18. Government of Algeria. Loi n° 14-06 du 13 Chaoual 1435 correspondant au 9 août 2014 relative au service national. Enacted: August 9, 2014. Source on file.
19. **Government of Algeria. Ordonnance n° 96-11 du 12 juin 1996. Enacted: June 12, 1996.**
20. Government of Algeria. Loi n° 90-03 du 6 février 1990 Inspection du Travail. Enacted: February 6, 1990. Source on file.
21. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 26, 2024.
22. U.S. Embassy Algiers. Reporting. January 26, 2023.
23. Government of Algeria. Three-year Program to Implement the Plan of Action and the Prevention and Fight Against Trafficking in Persons (2019–2021). National Committee to Prevent and Combat Trafficking in Persons, 2019. Source on file.

Angola

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), 2015–2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Fritz, Anabela. Cresce Prática de Trabalho Infantil no Namibe. Angop, May 11, 2021.**
3. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. February 7, 2025.
4. Lemos, Edvaldo. Milhares de crianças no país envolvidas em trabalho infantil. June 13, 2023. Source on file.
5. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Angola. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
6. U.S. Embassy Luanda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 23, 2024.
7. **Jornal de Angola. Registados casos de exploração do trabalho infantil. December 20, 2024.**
8. **Angop. INAC denuncia exploração de crianças em pedreiras do Lubango. Novo Jornal, March 6, 2024.**
9. **Ver Angola. Governo actualiza lista de trabalhos proibidos a crianças. November 14, 2022.**
10. **Cuteta, Augusto. Mais de três mil crianças envolvidas em trabalho infantil. Jornal de Angola, June 6, 2021.**

11. **Lufua, Dulcineia. Trabalho Infantil afectou mais de 18 mil crianças no País entre 2020 e 2021. Novo Jornal, June 11, 2022.**
12. **Vasconcelos, Daniel. Aumento do trabalho infantil preocupa em Benguela. DW, October 6, 2021.**
13. **Carta de Angola. Sociedade Encerradas cerca de 565 sucateiras em Luanda e 15 suspeitos foram detidos. September 3, 2024.**
14. **Chicoca, Armando. Namibe: Autoridades apelam ao combate à prostituição infantil. VOA Português, September 9, 2021.**
15. **Government of Angola. Projecto de Empoderamento das Raparigas e Aprendizagem para Todos (PAT II) - Projecto No. 168699. Ministério da Educação. February 2021.**
16. **Government of Angola. Lei Geral do Trabalho, Lei n.º 12/23. Enacted: December 27, 2023.**
17. **Government of Angola. Lei nº 38/20 de 11 de Novembro. Enacted: November 11, 2020.**
18. Government of Angola. Decreto Presidencial nº 285/22. Enacted: December 8, 2022. Source on file.
19. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. January 21, 2022.
20. **A Semana. Angola: Oposição classifica de “vergonha” haver três milhões de crianças sem escola. August 7, 2021.**
21. **Guerra, Adolfo. Angola: Escolas em condições precárias onde falta quase tudo. April 27, 2023.**
22. **Ver Angola. Governador de Luanda diz que a capital precisa de 1000 escolas novas. October 19, 2022.**
23. **De Pina, Fernando. Governo angolano admite que ainda há muitas crianças fora do sistema de ensino. August 31, 2021.**
24. Government of Angola. Lei de Bases do Sistema de Educação e Ensino, Lei nº 17/16. Enacted: October 7, 2016. Source on file.
25. Government of Angola. Lei sobre o Tráfico e Consumo de Estupefacientes, Substâncias Psicotrópicas e Precusores, Lei No. 3/99. Enacted: August 6, 1999. Source on file.
26. Government of Angola. Lei Geral do Serviço Militar, Lei No. 1/93. Enacted: March 26, 1993. Source on file.
27. **Government of Angola. Lei n.º 12/24 de 04 de julho. Enacted: July 4, 2024.**
28. **Government of Angola. Decreto Presidencial n.º 79/15: Aprova o Estatuto Orgânico da Inspeção Geral do Trabalho. April 13, 2015.**
29. **GiraNoticias. Mais de 26 mil casos de violência contra crianças registado pelo INAC. December 6, 2024.**
30. Government of Angola. Plano Nacional de Acção para a Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil em Angola - PANETI 2021–2025. 2021. Source on file.
31. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. March 13, 2025.
32. Government of Angola. Plano de Acção Nacional para Prevenir e Combater o Tráfico de Seres Humanos. February 14, 2020. Source on file.
33. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
34. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. January 17, 2020.

Anguilla

1. **Government of Anguilla. Employment of Children (Restriction) Act, Revised Statutes of Anguilla, Chapter E50. Enacted: December 15, 2000.**
2. **Government of Anguilla. Education Act, 2011. Enacted: 2012.**

3. ***Government of Anguilla. Employment of Women, Young Persons and Children Act. Enacted: December 15, 2000.***
4. ***Government of Anguilla. Anguilla Criminal Code. Enacted: December 15, 2014.***
5. ***Government of Anguilla. Drugs (Prevention of Misuse) Act. Enacted: December 10, 2010.***
6. ***Government of Anguilla. Drugs Trafficking Offences Act. Enacted: December 15, 2004.***
7. ***Government of Anguilla. The Anguilla Constitution Order 1982. Enacted: April 1, 1982.***
8. U.S. Embassy London official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2023.
9. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
10. ***The Anguillian. Anguilla Social Security Board and International Labour Organization Collaborate to Enhance Social Protection for Informal Economy Workers. March 11, 2024.***
6. Government of Argentina. Encuesta de Actividades de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes (EANNA). November 16, 2017. Source on file.
7. Telam. La AFIP detectó 920 casos de explotación laboral en dos años. Buenos Aires: Telam. August 10, 2022. Source on file.
8. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 19, 2021.
9. ***Latourrette, Agustina. Families rely on landfill site for food in Argentina slums (video material). Buenos Aires: BBC News. July 30, 2022.***
10. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 15, 2025.
11. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. February 11, 2022.
12. ***La Opinión Austral. Narcos usaban menores para vender droga en las escuelas y los utilizaban de “campana” en los barrios de Río Turbio. October 4, 2023.***

Argentina

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta de actividades de niñas, niños y adolescentes (EANNA 2016–17), 2016–17. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
3. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 17, 2024.
5. Government of Argentina. AFIP detecto trabajadores con irregularidades laborales en fabricas de ladrillo de Mendoza. Buenos Aires: Administracion Federal de Ingresos Publicos (AFIP). October 18, 2022. Source on file.
13. ***El Sol. Detuvieron a soldaditos narco con un arma y dosis de cocaína para la venta. October 2, 2023.***
14. ***Perfil. Corrupción de menores qué se sabe de la causa por la que detuvieron a Marcelo Corazza, ex Gran Hermano. March 21, 2023.***
15. Government of Argentina. Ley del Servicio Militar Voluntario, Ley 24.429. Enacted: January 5, 1995. Source on file.
16. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
17. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Labour Inspection Con-***

-
- vention, 1947 (No. 81) Argentina (ratification: 1955). Published: 2024.
18. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Argentina. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 19. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 20. **UNICEF. Argentina Country Office Annual Report 2023. Accessed: May 1, 2024.**
 21. **Government of Argentina. Ley de Protección Integral de Derechos de las Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes, Ley 26.061. Enacted: September 28, 2005.**
 22. **Government of Argentina. Régimen Especial de Contrato de Trabajo para el Personal de Casas Particulares, Ley 26.844. Enacted: March 13, 2013.**
 23. **Government of Argentina. Régimen de Trabajo Agrario, Ley 26.727. Enacted: December 27, 2011. Source on file. as amended by the Prohibición del Trabajo Infantil y Protección del Trabajo Adolescente, Ley 26.390. Enacted: June 4, 2008.**
 24. **Government of Argentina. Ley de Contrato de Trabajo, Ley 20.744. Enacted: May 13, 1976 (updated). as amended by the Prohibición del Trabajo Infantil y Protección del Trabajo Adolescente, Ley 26.390. Enacted: June 4, 2008.**
 25. **Government of Argentina. Prohibición del Trabajo Infantil y Protección del Trabajo Adolescente, Ley 26.390. Enacted: June 4, 2008.**
 26. Government of Argentina. Decreto 1117/2016 - Determinanse los tipos de trabajo que constituyen trabajo peligroso para menores. Enacted: October 20, 2016. Source on file.
 27. Government of Argentina. Constitución de 1994. Enacted: 1994. Source on file.
 28. **Government of Argentina. Prevención y Sanción de la Trata de Personas y Asistencia a Sus Víctimas (Modificaciones), Ley 26.842. Enacted: December 26, 2012.**
 29. **Government of Argentina. Código Penal de la Nación Argentina, Ley 11.179. Enacted: 1984 (actualizado).**
 30. **Aisemberg, Aaron s/ recurso de casación (2018), No. CCC 24833/2014/TO1/CNC1-CFC2 (Arg.).**
 31. Government of Argentina. Tenencia y Tráfico de Estupeficientes, Ley 23.737. Enacted: October 11, 1989. Source on file.
 32. **Government of Argentina. Ley 26.200 de Implementación del Estatuto de Roma. Enacted: January 5, 2007.**
 33. **Government of Argentina. Ley de Educación Nacional, Ley 26.206. Enacted: December 14, 2006.**
 34. **Government of Argentina. Ley de Educación Inicial, Ley 27.045. Enacted: December 23, 2014.**
 35. **Government of Argentina: Office of the President. Servicio Militar Voluntario. Ley 24.429. Buenos Aires: Ministerio de Justicia y Derechos Humanos, 1994.**
 36. **Government of Argentina. Dirección de Inspección del Trabajo Infantil, Adolescente e Indicios de Explotación Laboral. Accessed: February 10, 2025.**
 37. **Government of Argentina. Trabajo, Empleo y Seguridad Social. Accessed: February 10, 2025.**
 38. **Government of Argentina. Julio Cordero encabezó una nueva reunión del Consejo Federal del Trabajo. November 29, 2024.**
 39. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 27, 2025.
 40. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. January 28, 2025.
 41. **Morini, Gabriel. Hace 18 meses que no se nombran jueces y fiscales en la Argentina. January 1, 2025.**

42. **Government of Argentina. Ley 25.877, Título Preliminar del Ordenamiento del Régimen Laboral. Enacted: March 18, 2004.**
43. **Government of Argentina. Resolución 1570/2023. Fourth National Plan for the Prevention and Eradication of Child Labor and the Regulation of Adolescent Work (2024–2028). Buenos Aires, December 5, 2023.**
44. **Government of Argentina. Programa de Fortalecimiento Federal para la Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil. December 2021.**
45. **Government of Argentina. Plan Nacional para la Lucha Contra la Trata y Explotación de Personas 2022–2024. 2022.**
46. U.S. Embassy Buenos Aires. Reporting. December 30, 2024.
47. **iProfesional. Asignación Universal por Hijo: todo sobre este beneficio. May 12, 2020.**
48. **Government of Argentina. Programa Buena Cosecha. Ministerio de Trabajo, Empleo, y Seguridad Social. Accessed: January 20, 2025.**
49. **Government of Argentina. Resolution 477/2021. Buenos Aires: Ministry of Labor, August 08, 2021.**
50. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Workers with Family Responsibilities Convention, 1981 (No. 156) Argentina (ratification: 1988). Published: 2024.**
51. **Government of Argentina. Trabajo fortaleció más de 100 Centros Buena Cosecha para el cuidado de niñas, niños y adolescentes. January 31, 2023.**
52. **Política Argentina. Cómo funcionará el programa del Gobierno que buscara erradicar el trabajo infantil. June 14, 2021.**
53. **Government of Argentina. Progresar. Ministry of Education, Accessed: June 24, 2022.**

Armenia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Labor Survey (SIM-POC), 2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **ILO and National Statistical Service of the Republic of Armenia. Armenia National Child Labor Survey 2015: Analytical Report. Geneva. October 20, 2016.**
3. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Armenia. Washington, D.C., 2024.**
4. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. January 22, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 5, 2021.
6. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 10, 2022.
7. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
8. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
9. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 17, 2022.
10. **Government of Armenia. Law of the Republic of Armenia on Education. Enacted: April 14, 1999.**
11. **Government of Armenia. Constitution of the Republic of Armenia. Enacted: July 5, 1995.**
12. **Government of Armenia. Labor Code of the Republic of Armenia. Enacted: November 9, 2004.**
13. **Government of Armenia. Administrative Violations Code. Enacted: December 4, 2019.**

-
14. **Government of Armenia. Law on Organizing and Conducting Inspections. May 17, 2000.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 17, 2023.
 16. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 12, 2020.
 17. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2025.
 18. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 12, 2025.
 19. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 18, 2025.
 20. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 18, 2025.
 21. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 11, 2021.
 22. **ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 23. **Government of Armenia. Criminal Procedure Code of the Republic of Armenia. Enacted: July 2022.**
 24. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
 25. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 17, 2023.
 26. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 8, 2019.
 27. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Armenia (ratification: 2006). Published: 2022.**
 28. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Armenia. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
 29. **Eurasia Partnership Foundation. Alternative report to the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child with a focus on Yazidi children in Armenia. Working paper, December 16, 2019.**
 30. **UNHCR. Armenia Refugee Response Plan - October 2023–March 2024. October 12, 2023.**
 31. Government of Armenia. Information submitted by the Government of Armenia on USDOL request. January 2024. Source on file.
 32. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 23, 2021.
 33. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 18, 2023.
 34. **Council of Europe, GRETA. Third evaluation round on access to justice for victims of trafficking in Armenia. May 1, 2022.**
 35. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. November 8, 2024.
 36. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 2024.
 37. **Armenian BD. Cabinet approves 2025 relief program for Nagorno-Karabakh displaced persons November 21, 2024.**
 38. **International Crisis Group. Armenia Struggles to Cope with Exodus from Nagorno-Karabakh. March 4, 2024.**
 39. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Unofficial translation of revised Article 17 of Labor Code. 2024. Source on file.
 40. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Unofficial translation of revised Article 257 of Labor Code. 2024. Source on file.
 41. Government of Armenia. List of Work Categories Considered Excessive or Harmful for Persons Under the Age of 18, Women Who are Pregnant, and Women Caring for Infants Under the Age of One Year, ROA Official Bulletin 2006.02.01/6(461) Article. 151. Enacted: February 2, 2006. English translation on file.

42. ***Government of Armenia. Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia. Enacted: July 2022.***
43. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Unofficial translation of revised Article 188 of Criminal Code. 2024. Source on file
44. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Unofficial translation of revised Article 189 of Criminal Code. 2024. Source on file.
45. ***Government of Armenia. Law on Military Service and Status of the Military Servant. Enacted: December 16, 2017.***
46. ***Government of Armenia. Government Decree No. 525-N, On Approving the Procedures for Admission to Military Training Institutions of the Republic of Armenia and Studying in Foreign Military Training Institutions. Enacted: April 26, 2012.***
47. ***Government of Armenia. Law on the Rights of the Child. Enacted: May 29, 1996.***
48. ***Human Rights Defender of the Republic of Armenia. Alternative Report on the Status of Commitments under the Convention on the Rights of the Child and its Optional Protocols by the Republic of Armenia: for the Years 2013-2024. 2024.***
49. Council of Europe Office in Yerevan. Post. Facebook, December 2, 2024. Source on file.
50. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 16, 2024.
51. ***ILO. Armenian labour inspectors advance their expertise at a capacity-building workshop. March 15, 2024.***
52. U.S. Embassy Yerevan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 30, 2025.
53. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Armenia (ratification: 2006). Published: 2022.***
54. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Labor Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Armenia (ratification: 2004). Published: 2024.***
55. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 16, 2025.
56. ***Government of Armenia. National Action Plan Against Trafficking in Persons (2023–2025). January 10, 2023.***
57. ***UNICEF. Universal Child Benefit Case Studies: The Experience of Armenia. July 2019.***
58. ***Arka News Agency. Armenia to implement new welfare assessment model, replacing family benefits. July 11, 2024.***
59. ***UNICEF. UNICEF Armenia Country Program 2021–2025. July 2021.***
60. ***UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report, 2023 Armenia. March 2024.***
61. ***UNICEF Armenia. Humanitarian Situation Report, December 15-31, 2023. December 31, 2023.***
62. ***UNICEF. Armenia: Humanitarian Situation Report No. 17 (1 June-31 August 2024). 2024.***
63. ***UNICEF. Armenia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 19 (Year-End) - 31 December 2024. February 7, 2025.***
64. U.S. Embassy Yerevan. Reporting. February 25, 2021.

Azerbaijan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6, 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.

2. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Child Labor Survey (SIM-POC), 2005. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
3. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
4. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Azerbaijan (ratification: 1992). Published: 2022.***
5. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. March 12, 2020.
6. Ibadoghlu, Gubad, and Vahid Maharramov. On the human rights situation in the cotton fields of Azerbaijan: Monitoring report. 2020. Source on file.
7. ***Office of the U.S. Trade Representative. Deputy Minister of Labor and Social Protection Anar Karimov. GSP Subcommittee. Public Hearing for U.S. Generalized System of Preferences (GSP) Review of Country Practices. January 30, 2020.***
8. Government of Azerbaijan officials. Written communication to USDOL official: Answers to follow-up questions regarding information submitted by the Government of Azerbaijan to USDOL. May 4, 2020.
9. U.S. Embassy Baku official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 24, 2024.
10. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Azerbaijan. June 25, 2024.***
11. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
12. ***UNCRC. Concluding Observations on the combined fifth and sixth periodic reports of Azerbaijan. February 22, 2023.***
13. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Criminal Code of the Republic of Azerbaijan. Enacted: September 1, 2000.***
14. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Law on Education. Enacted: 2009.***
15. Government of Azerbaijan. Law of the Republic of Azerbaijan on the Rights of the Child. Enacted: May 19, 1998. Source on file.
16. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Constitution of the Republic of Azerbaijan. Enacted: November 12, 1995.***
17. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Law on General Education. Enacted: March 2019.***
18. ***U.S. Department of State. 2023 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Azerbaijan. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
19. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. February 2, 2024.
20. Government of Azerbaijan officials. Interview with USDOL officials. February 25, 2020.
21. Government of Azerbaijan officials. Written communication to USDOL official: Information by the Ministry of Labor and Social Protection on request by the Department of Labor. May 2020.
22. ***ABC.az. Entrepreneurs are exempt from inspections for another year. January 22, 2025.***
23. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labor force. Accessed: January 22, 2024. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
24. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Azerbaijan. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2023.***
25. ***Group of Experts on Action Against Trafficking in Human Beings (GRETA). Access to***

Justice and Effective Remedies for Victims of Trafficking in Human Beings. Third evaluation round. June 6, 2023.

26. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. March 12, 2020.
27. ***UNCRC. Replies of Azerbaijan to the list of issues in relation to its combined fifth and sixth reports. May 26, 2022.***
28. Sputnik Portal. Proposal to Establish Children's Committee. Accessed: January 30, 2022. Source on file.
29. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
30. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Labor Code of the Republic of Azerbaijan. Enacted: February 1, 1999.***
31. ***UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination. Concluding observations on the combined tenth to twelfth periodic reports on Azerbaijan. September 22, 2022.***
32. ***Council of Europe. European Commission against Racism and Intolerance. ECRI Report on Azerbaijan, Sixth Monitoring Cycle. June 21, 2023.***
33. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. February 8, 2021.
34. ***UNICEF. Country Program Document Azerbaijan. 2021.***
35. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Azerbaijan (ratification: 2004). Published: 2022.***
36. ***UNHCR. Armenia Refugee Response Plan - October 2023–March 2024. October 12, 2023.***
37. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Code on Administrative Offences of the Republic of Azerbaijan. Enacted: 2015.***
38. Government of Azerbaijan. Decree of the Cabinet of Ministers of the Republic of Azerbaijan "On approval of list of jobs with difficult and hazardous work conditions, professions as well as underground works where application of labor of children under the age of 18 is prohibited." Decree No. 58. Enacted: March 24, 2000. Source on file.
39. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Presidential Decree on Enactment of the Law on Trafficking in Persons. Enacted: August 5, 2005.***
40. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Law of the Republic of Azerbaijan on Military Duty and Military Service, Law No. 274-IVQ. Enacted: December 23, 2011.***
41. U.S. Embassy Baku official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 21, 2023.
42. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. February 2024.
43. ***Government of Azerbaijan. This year, 24 victims of human trafficking and potential victims of human trafficking were provided with social rehabilitation services. July 30, 2024.***
44. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
45. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. February 6, 2023.
46. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Law of the Republic of Azerbaijan "On suspension of inspections in the field of entrepreneurship." Enacted: October 20, 2015.***
47. Government of Azerbaijan. Written communication to USDOL official: Answers to follow-up questions regarding information submitted by the Government of Azerbaijan to USDOL. March 25, 2022.
48. Government of Azerbaijan. Written communication: Information of the Ministry of Labor and Social Protection of Population of the Republic of Azerbaijan on the additional questions addressed by the U.S. Department of Labor. April 2, 2021.
49. ***Government of Azerbaijan. New cooperation document signed between State Labor***

Inspectorate Service and Russia's Federal Service for Labor and Welfare. December 9, 2024.

50. ***Baku.ws. Amendments to the regulations on commissions related to minors. February 17, 2025.***
51. Government of Azerbaijan. Order of the President of the Republic of Azerbaijan on approval of the "National Action Plan for 2020–2024 on combating trafficking in human beings in the Republic of Azerbaijan." July 22, 2020. Source on file.
52. ***Government of Azerbaijan. An Awareness Event Was Held. April 18, 2024.***
53. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Training on Combating Human Trafficking Held at Baku State University. December 3, 2024.***
54. ***UNICEF Azerbaijan. Early Childhood Development Programme: a joint effort by partners to support the beginning of life. April 22, 2021.***
55. ***Azertac. UNICEF welcomes approval of Strategy on Children of Azerbaijan. June 3, 2020.***
56. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Action Plan on the Implementation of the Strategy for Children (2020–2025). Approved: November 27, 2020.***
57. ***UNICEF. Early Childhood Development in Azerbaijan. December 15, 2023.***
58. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Social Rehabilitation Centers have started operating in 15 regions. June 24, 2024.***
59. ***Government of Azerbaijan. More than 36,000 children with disabilities received rehabilitation services. December 24, 2024.***
60. ***Azertac. Training set up in schools to support inclusive education. September 28, 2023.***
61. ***Government of Azerbaijan. Social service institutions provide services to about 800 children. October 10, 2024.***
62. U.S. Embassy Baku. Reporting. April 4, 2025.
63. Government of Azerbaijan. Information submitted by government organizations of the Republic of Azerbaijan. Written communication, January 10, 2021.

Bangladesh

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Labor Survey (NCLS), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
3. ***Deshwara, Mintu. May Day: Large number of children work in tea estates. Inter Press Service News Agency. May 4, 2020.***
4. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. January 17, 2023.
5. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics. Child Labor Survey Bangladesh 2013. October 2015. Source on file.
6. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Bangladesh. Washington, D.C., June 2024.***
7. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
8. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. February 12, 2024.
9. ***Anjum, Samaya. Factory fire reveals Bangladesh's child labor problem. The Diplomat, July 21, 2021.***
10. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. February 8, 2022.
11. ***Kim, Jiyun, et al. How the bidi tobacco industry harms childworkers: Results from a walk-***

-
- though and quantitative survey. Elsevier Korea, February 25, 2020.*
12. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 1, 2021.
 13. Afrin, Saudia. Lead poisoning and child labour: Bangladesh has a long way to go. Dhaka Tribune, October 27, 2021. Source on file.
 14. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 9, 2020.
 15. ***Illius, Shamsuddin. Bonded labour at dry fish units robbing children of their youth. The Business Standard, January 23, 2020.***
 16. Government of Bangladesh. Labour Act. Enacted: June 2, 2006. Source on file.
 17. Government of Bangladesh. Bangladesh Export Processing Zone Labour Act 2019. Enacted: 2019. Source on file.
 18. Government of Bangladesh. Children's Act, No. 24. Enacted: June 20, 2013. Source on file.
 19. Government of Bangladesh. The Army Act, 1952. Enacted: 1952. Source on file.
 20. Government of Bangladesh. Anti-Terrorism Act of 2009. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
 21. Government of Bangladesh. Penal Code, Act No. XLV. Enacted: 1860. Source on file.
 22. ***Government of Bangladesh. The Prevention and Suppression of Human Trafficking Act. Enacted: 2012.***
 23. Government of Bangladesh. Pornography Control Act. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
 24. ***Government of Bangladesh. Primary Education (Compulsory) Act, 1990. Enacted: 1990.***
 25. ***ILOSTAT ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 26. ***Selim, Faria. Press release: Schools ill-equipped to provide healthy and inclusive learning environments for all children. UNICEF, June 23, 2022.***
 27. ***Education Research in Conflict and Protracted Crisis. Policy Brief: Implementing the Myanmar Curriculum in Rohingya Camps: Overcoming Challenges and Barriers. October 2024.***
 28. Ministry of Labor and Employment: Child Labor Unit. List of Worst Forms of Works for Children. 2013. Source on file.
 29. Government of Bangladesh. Bangladesh Gazette: List of Hazardous Work for Children. April 29, 2022. Source on file.
 30. Government of Bangladesh. The Suppression of Violence Against Women and Children. Enacted: 2000. Source on file.
 31. Government of Bangladesh. Constitution. Enacted: March 26, 1971. Source on file.
 32. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics. Baseline Survey for Determining Hazardous Child Labour Sectors in Bangladesh 2005. 2006. Source on file.
 33. ***Ministry of Labor and Employment. Department of Inspection for Factories and Establishments: About Us. Accessed: January 30, 2023.***
 34. ***Department of Inspections for Factories and Establishments. Vision and Mission. Ministry of Labour. Accessed: January 23, 2023.***
 35. Ministry of Home Affairs. National Plan of Action for Combating Human Trafficking 2015–2017. January 2015. Source on file.
 36. Government of Bangladesh. Labour Inspection Report 2020–2021. Ministry of Labour and Employment, 2021. Source on file.
 37. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2024.

38. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 14, 2023.
39. **Government of Bangladesh. National Plan of Action (Draft) to Eliminate Child Labour (2020–2025). Central Monitoring Committee on Child Labour, November 30, 2020.**
40. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. February 15, 2021.
41. Government of Bangladesh. National Plan of Action for Prevention and Suppression of Human Trafficking. 2018–2022. Source on file.
42. **Cox Bazaar Correspondent. Government formulated National Action Plan to Prevent Human Trafficking. Bangladesh Post. October 23, 2022.**
43. **Center for Policy Dialogue. GO-GO and GO-NGO Coordination for Better Development Outcomes. 2021.**
44. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 21, 2022.
45. **UN Office on Drugs and Crime. GLO.ACT: Bangladesh Strengthens National Efforts with Consultation on Comprehensive Trafficking in Persons Data Collection System. June 15, 2023.**
46. U.S. Embassy Dhaka. Reporting. April 4, 2022.
47. U.S. Embassy Dhaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 20, 2023.
48. **Unicef. The Government expands Social Service Workforce by 40 per cent, supported by UNICEF, to strengthen Child Protection Services in Bangladesh. March 14, 2024.**

Belize

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Activity Survey (SIMPOC), 2013. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 27, 2023.
4. ILO-IPEC. Report of the National Child Activity Survey. Geneva: Statistical Institute of Belize. 2015. Source on file.
5. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 25, 2021.
6. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 12, 2024.
7. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
8. **Government of Belize. Belize National Child Labour Policy and Strategy, 2022–2025. July 2022.**
9. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 28, 2020.
10. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
11. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 7, 2021.
12. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. February 7, 2023.
13. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
14. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. March 26, 2024.
15. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Belize. Washington, D.C., June 2024.**
16. **Government of Belize. Education and Training (Amendment). Act No. 3 of 2024. Enacted: February 21, 2024.**

17. Government of Belize. Labour Act, Revised. Enacted: December 31, 2000. Source on file.
18. **Government of Belize. Shops Act, Chapter 287, Revised Edition 2020. December 31, 2020.**
19. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation (CEACR) concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Belize (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.**
20. Government of Belize. Families and Children Act, Revised Edition. Enacted: December 31, 2000. Source on file.
21. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Belize (ratification: 2000) Published: 2022.**
22. **Government of Belize. Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (Prohibition) Act, Chapter 108:02, Revised edition. Enacted: December 31, 2020.**
23. Government of Belize. Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (Prohibition) Act, 2013, No. 3. Enacted: January 31, 2013. Source on file.
24. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation (CEACR) concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Belize (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.**
25. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 5, 2025.
26. **Government of Belize. Criminal Code, Chapter 101. Revised edition. December 31, 2020.**
27. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No.182) Belize (ratification: 2000). Published: 2022.**
28. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2025.
29. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 16, 2024.
30. U.S. Embassy Belmopan. Reporting. January 24, 2024.
31. U.S. Trade Representative official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. May 13, 2024.
32. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Belize. Washington, D.C., June 28, 2023.**
33. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2023.
34. Government of Belize. The Constitution of Belize, Revised Edition. Enacted: December 31, 2000. Source on file.
35. Government of Belize. Trafficking in Persons (Prohibition) Act, 2013, No. 2. Enacted: January 31, 2013. Source on file.
36. Government of Belize. Defence Act, Revised Edition. Enacted: December 31, 2000. Source on file.
37. **The San Pedro Sun. Compulsory education age in Belize increased from 14 to 16. February 10, 2024.**
38. Government of Belize. Education Act. Enacted: December 31, 2000. Source on file.
39. **Government of Belize, Ministry of Rural Transformation. Watch: End Child Labour – A Call to Action Video. January 26, 2024.**
40. **Breaking Belize News. Belize Welcomes Delegation from Brazil on Knowledge Exchange to Combat Child Labour. June 25, 2024.**
41. **Palma Gonzalez, Z. Ministry of Labour and Northern Sugar Cane Growers Association sign MOU. Breaking Belize News, June 27, 2024.**
42. U.S. Embassy Belmopan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2025.
43. Government of Belize. Care Model. June 10, 2019. Source on file.
44. Government of Belize. Children's Agenda 2017–2030. May 15, 2017. Source on file.

45. **UNICEF. Belize launches road map to end child marriage and early unions. Belize City, October 9, 2020.**
46. **Channel 5 Belize. Belize Expands School Feeding Programme on International School Meals Day. Greater Belize Media, March 15, 2025.**
47. **Humes, Aaron. Government reminds participants in BOOST program of responsibilities to remain on social support. Breaking Belize News, January 25, 2024.**

Benin

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2021–2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. March 5, 2025.
3. Idrissou, Moutarou. Les enfants, esclaves et victimes de la production cotonnière dans l’Atacora. Agence Bénin Presse, June 23, 2021. Source on file.
4. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. January 8, 2023.
5. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. March 7, 2024.
6. **Assoun, Erickson. Atacora/Donga: La traite des enfants qui tue l’école béninoise et l’économie locale. January 29, 2021.**
7. U.S. Embassy Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 27, 2025.
8. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Benin (ratification: 2001). Published: 2022.**
9. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. October 27, 2021.
10. **Senami, Galiba. Enfance volée! Agir pour mettre fin au travail des enfants. UNICEF Benin, 2024.**
11. **Diallo, A., Konate, A., and Keita, K. Contribution to artisanal gold ore processing methods in Africa and their impact on the environment. World Journal of Advanced Research and Reviews, July 27, 2024.**
12. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. April 19, 2024.
13. **Lepidi, Pierre. Au Bénin, l’exploitation des « enfants placés », entre maltraitance et violences sexuelles. Le Monde, August 13, 2021.**
14. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. March 13, 2023.
15. **France24. Over half of Benin’s children forced into employment. June 12, 2021.**
16. **Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. UN women’s rights committee publishes findings on Benin, Canada, Chile, Cuba, Japan, Lao, New Zealand and Saudi Arabia. OHCHR, October 29, 2024.**
17. **CEDAW. Examen du Bénin au CEDAW: en dépit de très importants progrès, des préoccupations subsistent s’agissant des violences basées sur le genre ainsi que des stéréotypes et des pratiques traditionnelles néfastes. United Nations, October 14, 2024.**
18. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Benin. March 20, 2023.**
19. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Benin. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.**
20. **Soifer, Nadia. The Fight To End Human Trafficking in Benin. Borgen Project, October 12, 2023.**
21. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. January 14, 2022.

-
22. **Tonongbe, Venance. *Prostitution Infantile a Dassa-Zoumè: entre recruteur et victimes, les langues se délient*. Lameteo, November 13, 2022.**
 23. **Assofbadgjo, Marsye. *Prostitution infantile: Les filles à l'épreuve du travail du sexe*. La Nation, April 27, 2023.**
 24. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2021: Benin*. April 12, 2022.**
 25. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Benin (ratification: 2001)*. Published: 2022.**
 26. **UNICEF. *Country Office Annual Report 2021: Benin*. February 23, 2022.**
 27. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Benin*. April 22, 2024.**
 28. U.S. Embassy Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 7, 2022.
 29. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Benin*. Washington, D.C., 2023.**
 30. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. January 21, 2021.
 31. U.S. Embassy Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 20, 2022.
 32. **Gbaguidi, J., Agbozo, P. and Tomavo, L. *Les violences et discriminations envers les femmes posent toujours des défis au Bénin*. Afrobarometer, Dépêche No. 848, September 5, 2024.**
 33. **Government of Benin. *Code de l'enfant en République du Bénin, Loi n° 2015-08*. Enacted: January 23, 2015.**
 34. Government of Benin. Constitution of the Republic of Benin. Enacted: 1990. Source on file.
 35. **Government of Benin. *Orientation de l'Éducation Nationale en République du Bénin, Loi n° 2003-17*. Enacted: November 11, 2003.**
 36. **Government of Benin. *Code du travail, Loi n° 98-004*. Enacted: January 27, 1998.**
 37. **Government of Benin. *Politique nationale de protection et d'intégration des personnes handicapées*. Enacted: 2011.**
 38. U.S. Embassy Cotonou. Reporting. January 27, 2020.
 39. **OHCHR. *Civil Society Organizations Brief the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women on the Situation of Women in Chile, Canada, Japan, Cuba and Benin*. United Nations, October 15, 2024.**
 40. **Girls Not Brides. *Child Marriage Atlas - Benin*. Accessed: February 11, 2025.**
 41. **OHCHR. *The Committee on the Protection of the Rights of Migrant Workers Opens its Thirty-Ninth Session*. United Nations, December 2, 2024.**
 42. U.S. Embassy Cotonou official. Communication with DOL official. May 14, 2024.
 43. **Fassinou, Nicodeme. *From classroom to community: the impact of SRHR training in Benin*. The Hague: Nuffic, February 7, 2024.**
 44. Government of Benin. Liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants en République du Bénin, Décret n° 200-029. Enacted: January 31, 2011. Source on file.
 45. **Government of Benin. *Conditions de déplacement des mineurs et répression de la traite d'enfants en République du Bénin, Loi n° 2006-04*. Enacted: April 10, 2006.**
 46. Government of Benin. Code pénal, Loi n° 2018-16. Enacted: December 28, 2018. Source on file.
 47. **Government of Benin. *Prévention et Répression des Violences Faites aux Femmes, Loi n° 2011-26*. Enacted: January 9, 2012.**

48. Government of Benin. Statut Général des Personnels Militaires des Forces Armées Béninoises, Loi n° 2005-43. Enacted: June 26, 2006. Source on file.
49. *Ministère du Travail et de la Fonction Publique. Coopération tripartite Gouvernement-Luxembourg-UNICEF : Un nouveau projet pour l'éradication de la traite et du travail des enfants. Government of Benin, November 18, 2024.*
50. *Ministère du Travail et de la fonction Publique. Coopération tripartite Gouvernement-Luxembourg-UNICEF : Un nouveau projet pour l'éradication de la traite et du travail des enfants dans le Zou et le Couffo. Government of Benin, November 2024.*
51. *Ministère du Travail et de la Fonction Publique. Première session ordinaire du Comité Directeur National de lutte contre le travail des enfants au titre de l'année 2024. Government of Benin, September 2024.*
52. Government of Benin. Plan d'Action National 2019–2023 De Lutte Contre les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants au Benin. Ministère du Travail et de la Fonction Publique. 2019. Source on file.
53. Government of Benin. Plan d'Action de Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes au Benin 2020–2024. 2020. Source on file.
54. *Buruiana, Serghei. 2024 marque des avancées stratégiques pour les droits des enfants au Bénin. UNICEF Benin, December 23, 2024.*
55. *Ministère du Travail et de la Fonction Publique. Évaluation de la coopération technique et financière entre le Bénin et l'OIT. Government of Benin, April 2024.*
56. *Ministère des Affaires sociales et de la Microfinance. Protection de l'enfant au Bénin : De nouveaux Centres d'accueil et garderies agréés. Government of Benin, April 25, 2024.*
57. U.S. Embassy Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 26, 2021.
58. *Government of Benin. Projet d'Éducation Financière et de Protection du client des systèmes financiers par le canal des Centres de Promotion Sociale (CPS). Ministry of Social Affairs and Microfinance. Accessed: February 14, 2025.*
59. *World Food Programme Cotonou. What the World Food Programme is doing in Benin. UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, September 2024.*
60. *World Food Programme. WFP Benin Country Brief, September 2024. UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, September 2024.*
61. *Government of Benin. Appuis en kits scolaires offerts par le Gouvernement à travers le projet SWEED. Ministry of Social Affairs and Microfinance, September 22, 2023.*
62. *Ministère des Affaires Sociales et de la Microfinance. Projet d'Appui à l'Intégration Socio-économique des Personnes Vulnérables. Government of Benin. Accessed: March 12, 2025.*
63. *Ministère des Affaires Sociales et de la Microfinance. Prise en charge intégrée des enfants autistes du Bénin. : La phase pilote lancée pour les communes de Cotonou et d'Abomey-Calavi. Government of Benin, June 26, 2024.*
64. *Office of the President of the Republic. Œuvres sociales aux Forces Armées Béninoises : Le programme « Appui en kits scolaires aux enfants orphelins, mineurs et vulnérables de militaires décédés en activité » dans les garnisons militaires. Government of Benin, September 12, 2024.*
65. *Office of the President of the Republic. Soutien aux enfants de militaires décédés en mission : Plus de 900 enfants reçoivent des kits scolaires. Government of Benin, September 20, 2024.*

66. **Ministère des Affaires Sociales et de la Micro-finance. Conférence de haut niveau sur les enfants, les jeunes et les familles en Roumanie : Le Bénin se distingue par ses mesures de protection sociale des populations. Government of Benin, October 17, 2024.**
67. **UNODC. UN Voluntary Trust Fund for Victims of Human Trafficking awards grants to 29 projects across 16 countries. 2024.**

Bhutan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 4, 2010. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
3. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
4. **Rai, Rajesh. Mega Dry Port construction mishap kills a minor. Kuensel Online, February 12, 2021.**
5. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 22, 2022.
6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Bhutan. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
7. **Government of Bhutan. Labour and Employment Act of Bhutan. Enacted: 2007.**
8. Government of Bhutan. Regulation on Working Conditions 2012: Acceptable Forms of Child Labour. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
9. **Government of Bhutan. Child Care and Protection Act. Enacted: 2011.**
10. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. February 13, 2024.

11. Government of Bhutan. Penal Code (Amendment) Act of Bhutan 2021. Enacted: 2021. Source on file.
12. **UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Periodic Reports of States Parties due in 2011: Bhutan. Prepared by the Government of Bhutan, Article 8 (1) of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict (CRC/C/OPAC/BTN/1). August 29, 2016.**
13. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 5, 2021.
14. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 26, 2022.
15. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
16. **UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
17. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
18. Government of Bhutan. 12th Five-Year Plan. Thimphu, 2019. Source on file.
19. **Lhaden, Yangyel. NCWC shortchanged to look into women and child cases. Kuensel Online, March 30, 2021.**
20. **Subba, MB. Record children abuse cases amid budget shortages. Kuensel Online, August 22, 2022.**
21. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 10, 2025.
22. **UNICEF. 2023 Country Office Annual Report: Bhutan. 2023.**

23. **Lhadon, Kinzang. *Three arrested on suspicion of promoting prostitution in Thimphu. Bhutan Broadcasting Service, May 19, 2023.***
24. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Bhutan. 2023.***
25. **Government of Bhutan. *Penal Code of Bhutan. Enacted: 2004.***
26. **Government of Bhutan. *The Constitution of the Kingdom of Bhutan. Enacted: 2008.***
27. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. February 26, 2021.
28. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. April 8, 2019.
29. **UNICEF. *Bhutan achieves nationwide coverage of Women and Child Protection Desks. November 23, 2024.***
30. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 21, 2024.
31. **Royal Government of Bhutan. *Thirteenth National Five-Year Plan (2024–2029). 2024.***
32. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 9, 2020.
33. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 11, 2021.
34. **Save the Children International. *Reintegrating Children in Difficult Circumstances. June 8, 2020.***
35. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
36. **Kuensel. *Gawailing Happy Home: Nurturing dreams amidst challenges. February 17, 2024.***

Bolivia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta de Hogares (EH), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting (TDA). February 13, 2025.
3. ICF. Analysis of the Bolivia Survey of Girls, Boys, and Adolescents 2019. September 2023. Source on file.
4. **Verité. *Research on Indicators of Forced Labor in the Supply Chains of Brazil Nuts, Cattle, Corn, and Peanuts in Bolivia. 2013.***
5. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. February 19, 2020.
6. **Cesio, Pablo. *Los niños trabajadores del cementerio, otro drama en Bolivia. Aleteia. May 23, 2020.***
7. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Bolivia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
8. **Government of Bolivia. *Código Niño, Niña y Adolescente, Ley 548. Enacted: July 17, 2014.***
9. **Government of Bolivia. *Ley No 1139, Ley de Modificación Código NNA. Enacted: December 20, 2018.***
10. **Government of Bolivia. *Nueva Constitución Política del Estado. Enacted: February 9, 2009.***
11. **Government of Bolivia. *Ley Integral Contra la Trata y Tráfico de Personas, Ley 263. Enacted: July 31, 2012.***
12. **Government of Bolivia. *Ley General del Trabajo. Enacted: December 8, 1942.***
13. **Government of Bolivia. *Decreto Supremo N° 1875. Enacted: January 23, 2014.***
14. **Government of Bolivia. *Decreto Supremo N° 21479. Enacted: December 17, 1986.***
15. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. January 18, 2024.

16. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
17. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
18. U.S. Embassy La Paz official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 24, 2025.
19. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Bolivia. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.**
20. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. March 26, 2024.
21. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting (TIP). February 13, 2025.
22. **Comisión Interinstitucional de Erradicación Progresiva del Trabajo Infantil. Plan de erradicación progresiva del trabajo infantil: 2000–2010. November 2001.**
23. U.S. Embassy La Paz official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 29, 2023.
24. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
25. **UNICEF. Country programme document-Plurinational State of Bolivia. January 3, 2023.**
26. **Save the Children. BOLIVIA: Hottest Winter on Record Ends in Drought for More than Half the Country. September 28, 2023.**
27. **El Potosí. Reportan deserción escolar en el área rural debido a crisis agrícola. August 9, 2023.**
28. U.S. Embassy La Paz official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
29. Tribunal Constitucional Plurinacional. Sentencia Constitucional Plurinacional 0025/2017. July 27, 2017. Source on file.
30. **Government of Bolivia. Código Penal y Código de Procedimiento Penal. Enacted: 2010.**
31. Government of Bolivia. Compendio Legislación Penal. February 10, 2020. Source on file.
32. **Government of Bolivia. Ley del Régimen de la Coca y Sustancias Controladas, 1008. Enacted: July 19, 1988.**
33. **Government of Bolivia. Ley del Servicio Nacional de Defensa. Enacted: August 1, 1966.**
34. Government of Bolivia. Directiva General de Reclutamiento para el Servicio Premilitar No. 12/13 Categoría 2013–2014. Source on file.
35. Government of Bolivia. Ley de Educación Avelino Siñani-Elizardo Pérez, No. 070. Enacted: November 8, 2010. Source on file.
36. **Government of Bolivia. Resolución Ministerial No. 1444/23. Reglamento General de la Inspección del Trabajo. Enacted: January 2, 2024.**
37. **UNICEF. Bolivia pone en funcionamiento su Sistema de Información de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes. October 16, 2024.**
38. **Government of Bolivia. Consejo de Niñez y Adolescencia define que gobernaciones y municipios coordinen la implementación del sistema de información relativa a esta población. September 9, 2024.**
39. U.S. Embassy La Paz. Reporting. February 2, 2023.
40. **Government of Bolivia. Política Plurinacional Contra la trata de personas, tráfico ilícito de migrantes y delitos conexos. La Paz. 2022.**
41. **Rodríguez, Gary Antonio. Libre de trabajo infantil, trabajo forzoso y discriminación. Los Tiempos. March 5, 2022.**

Bosnia and Herzegovina

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original

- data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 3 (MICS 3), 2006. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. December 30, 2024.
 3. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 16, 2025.
 4. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
 5. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
 6. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Labor Law of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Enacted: 2015.**
 7. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Labor Law of Brčko District. Enacted: 2005.**
 8. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Labor Law of Republika Srpska. Enacted: 2003.**
 9. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Criminal Code of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Enacted: 2003.**
 10. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Criminal Code of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, amendments in Official Gazette Number 46. Enacted: June 15, 2016. Source on file.
 11. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Law on Service in the Armed Forces in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Enacted: 2005.**
 12. **UNICEF. Situational Analysis of Children in Bosnia and Herzegovina. March 2020.**
 13. **Jimenez, Juan Salcedo. When Coexistence Becomes Parallel Existence: “Two Schools Under One Roof.” Balkan Diskurs, June 25, 2023.**
 14. **McEnaney, James. Why Bosnia & Herzegovina’s Education System is a barrier to peace. The Herald Scotland. October 14, 2023.**
 15. **UN High Commissioner for Refugees. UNHCR, Bosnia and Herzegovina Joint Strategy on Statelessness. 2022.**
 16. **Ohidy, Andrea, et al. Lifelong Learning and the Roma Minority in the Western Balkans. Leeds: Emerald Publishing Limited, October 25, 2023.**
 17. **UNICEF. Education Pathways in Roma Settlements: Understanding Inequality in Education and Learning. January 2022.**
 18. **France 24. ‘Abandoned’: Bosnia’s forgotten disabled children and families. February 28, 2020.**
 19. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Constitution of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Enacted: 1995.**
 20. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Criminal Code of Republika Srpska. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
 21. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Law on Defence of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Enacted: 2005.**
 22. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Framework Law on Primary and Secondary Education in Bosnia and Herzegovina, No. 18/03. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
 23. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Criminal Code of Brčko District. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
 24. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Amendment to the Criminal Code of Brčko District. Enacted: 2024. Source on file.
 25. **Government of FBiH. Federal Administration for Inspection Affairs. June 6, 2024.**
 26. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. January 18, 2023.
 27. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. January 30, 2023.

28. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Guidelines for Work of Regional Monitoring Teams for Combatting Trafficking in Human Beings in Bosnia and Herzegovina. 2018. Source on file.
29. **Council of Europe. *Strengthening cooperation between law enforcement and labour inspectors for a better detection and investigation of labour trafficking. July 25, 2023.***
30. **OSCE Mission to Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Combating Trafficking in Human Beings. May 9, 2023.***
31. **Prosecutor's Office of Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Task Force for the Fight Against Trafficking in Human Beings and Organized Illegal Immigration. 2023.***
32. **Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Strategy For Combating Human Trafficking in Bosnia and Herzegovina 2024-2027. October 23, 2024.***
33. **Council of Ministers of Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Council of Ministers of Bosnia and Herzegovina Holds Its 62nd Session. Sarajevo. October 23, 2024.***
34. Government of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Guidelines for Work of Regional Monitoring Teams. 2018. Source on file.
35. Government of Canton Sarajevo. Protocol on cooperation and treatment in cases of unlawful behavior at the detriment of children in Canton Sarajevo. 2018. Source on file.
36. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 10, 2022.
37. U.S. Embassy Sarajevo. Reporting. January 21, 2022.
38. **ILO. *Social protection in Bosnia and Herzegovina at a crossroads: Challenges and key policy issues. May 3, 2022.***

Botswana

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. March 7, 2023.
3. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. November 5, 2020.
4. NGO official. Interview with USDOL official. February 5, 2021.
5. NGO official. Interview with USDOL official. February 2, 2021.
6. Humana People to People Botswana officials. Interview with USDOL official. November 27, 2024.
7. Humana People to People Botswana. Formative research to identify trends, demographics, and possible tactics to counter child labour in Botswana. October 2022. Source on file.
8. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
9. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 28, 2020.
10. NGO official. Interview with USDOL official. February 9, 2021.
11. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Botswana. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
12. Government of Botswana. Employment Act. Enacted: 1982. Source on file.
13. **Government of Botswana. *Children's Act, No. 8. Enacted: 2009.***
14. Government of Botswana. Anti-Human Trafficking Act. Enacted: 2014, Amended 2018. Source on file.

15. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 17, 2024.
16. *ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Botswana (ratification: 2000). 2023.*
17. *UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
18. *ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
19. *Madondo, Shingirai. Five Zimbabweans caught trafficking children in Botswana. South African Broadcasting Corporation, August 26, 2024.*
20. *Mkhutshwa, Lesedi. Children smuggler sentenced. Mmegi Online, August 16, 2024.*
21. *UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report: Botswana. 2022.*
22. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 5, 2025.
23. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 10, 2025.
24. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 23, 2024.
25. *Government of Botswana. Revised National Youth Policy 2010. August 2010.*
26. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
27. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Botswana. Washington, D.C., March 2021.*
28. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Botswana. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
29. *Sunday Standard. Dukwi’s encampment policy worries U.S. May 20, 2024.*
30. *Davies, Jackie. Social and behaviour change landscape analysis for Botswana. UNICEF Botswana, September 2023.*
31. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
32. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2024.
33. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 27, 2020.
34. Government of Botswana. Anti-Human Trafficking Act Amendment, 2024. Source on file.
35. *Government of Botswana. Penal Code, 1964 (Law No. 2 of 1964) (as amended up to Act No. 14 of 2005). Enacted: 1964.*
36. *Government of Botswana. Botswana Defence Force Act, No. 13. Enacted: 1977.*
37. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Botswana (ratification: 2000). Published: 2022.*
38. *ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Botswana (ratification: 1997). 2022.*
39. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
40. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. April 27, 2023.
41. U.S. Embassy Gaborone. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
42. Republic of Botswana. Anti-Human Trafficking National Action Plan (2023–2028). 2024. Source on file.

43. Government of Botswana. Botswana Anti-Human Trafficking Standard Operating Procedures. 2024. Source on file.
44. Government of Botswana. Botswana Anti-Human Trafficking Referral Mechanism. 2024. Source on file.
45. Government of Botswana. Botswana Anti-Human Trafficking Communication Strategy 2024-2028. 2024. Source on file.
46. U.S. Embassy Gaborone official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 22, 2023.
7. *Barbosa, Leandro. Você prefere seu açaí com granola, banana ou trabalho infantil? The Intercept. December 31, 2019.*
8. *Ministério Público do Trabalho em Campinas. Operação resulta em prisões em flagrante por trabalho escravo na região de Marília (SP). March 12, 2021.*
9. *Ribeiro, Bruna. Trabalho infantil: Crianças recebem 3,71 reais por hora na cadeia produtiva do fumo no Brasil. July 1, 2022.*
10. U.S. Embassy Brasília. Reporting. January 28, 2022.

Brazil

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Pesquisa Nacional por Amostra de Domicílios (PNAD) Continua 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. *Fórum Nacional de Prevenção e Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil (FNPETI). O Trabalho Infantil nos Principais Grupos de Atividades Econômicas do Brasil. December 2016.*
3. Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego - Secretaria de Inspeção do Trabalho. Responses to information request for upcoming Child Labor Report. March 2023. Source on file.
4. *Government of Brazil. Crianças e Adolescentes encontrados nas Piores Formas de Trabalho Infantil por tipo de trabalho. Inspeção do Trabalho Infantil, 2023.*
5. *Danwatch. Bitter Coffee: Slavery-like Working Conditions and deadly Pesticides on Brazilian Coffee Plantations. March 2016.*
6. *Santiado, Henriqueta. Em dez anos 108 mil deixam trabalho infantil na Paraíba. Portal CZN. October 18, 2010.*
11. *de Souza, Alice. Fiscalização volta a flagrar trabalho infantil no cultivo de uva e manga em Petrolina. Marco Zero Conteúdo, September 28, 2021.*
12. *Criança Livre de Trabalho Infantil. Trabalho infantil no Alagoas. 2023.*
13. *Repórter Record Investigação. Trabalho pesado, exploração sexual e tráfico destroem infância em região produtora de sururu. January 22, 2021.*
14. *Portal do Estado do Rio Grande do Sul. No Dia Mundial de Combate ao Trabalho Infantil, governo ressalta importância da conscientização. June 12, 2020.*
15. *Camargos, Daniel. Em maior resgate do ano, Souza Paol é responsabilizada por manter 116 trabalhadores escravizados na colheita de palha para seus cigarros. October 26, 2021.*
16. *Globo. Adolescentes são resgatados de trabalho em andaime ‘nas piores condições possíveis’ no Ceará. November 1, 2021.*
17. *Santini, Daniel. Violência crua, um flagrante de trabalho infantil em Matadouro. September 5, 2013.*
18. *Santini, Daniel. Crianças sem identidade, o trabalho infantil na produção de castanha de caju. September 19, 2013.*

-
19. **Teixeira, Fabio.** *Exclusive: Children in Brazil found working for food delivery apps.* December 3, 2020.
 20. **Muniz, Bianca and José Cícero.** *Aplicativos de delivery: A nova faceta do trabalho infantil.* October 20, 2021.
 21. **Vogue.** *Trabalho infantil nos esportes é realidade que precisa ser combatida.* March 27, 2023.
 22. **Government of Brazil.** *MTE participa da cerimônia de resultados de Projeto que afastou do trabalho infantil 148 crianças e adolescentes no ES em 2023.* Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego, December 27, 2023.
 23. U.S. Embassy Brasilia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 26, 2024.
 24. **Polícia Rodoviária Federal, et. al.** *MAPEAR 2019/2020: Mapeamento dos Pontos Vulneráveis à Exploração Sexual de Crianças e Adolescentes nas Rodovias Federais Brasileiras.* December 2020.
 25. **U.S. Department of State.** *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Brazil.* Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.
 26. **Globo.** *Exploração infantil: Polícia investiga caso de crianças que eram ‘alugadas’ e obrigadas a mendigar na Bahia.* September 24, 2021.
 27. **Machado, Simone.** *SP: PF resgata adolescentes bolivianas em situação análoga à escravidão.* November 11, 2021.
 28. **Pinto Martins, Aiezha Flavia.** *Crianças e adolescentes em situação de trabalho infantil no tráfico de drogas: Visibilizar para proteger.* December 18, 2020.
 29. **Portes, Alice et al.** *Polícia faz operação em casarão de drogas que seria comandando por menino de 12 anos no Centro do Rio.* August 17, 2022.
 30. **Government of Brazil.** *Lei Nº 13.344, amending the Penal Code.* Presidência da República. Enacted: October 6, 2016.
 31. **Government of Brazil.** *Estatuto da Criança e do Adolescente. Lei Nº 8.069.* Presidência da República. Enacted: July 13, 1990.
 32. **Government of Brazil.** *Decreto-Lei Nº 5.452, Consolidação das Leis do Trabalho (with modifications until October 2013).* Presidência da República. Enacted: May 1, 1943.
 33. **Government of Brazil.** *Lei Nº 9.394.* Presidência da República. Enacted: December 20, 1996.
 34. Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego - Secretaria de Inspeção do Trabalho. Responses to information request for upcoming Child Labor Report. March 1, 2024. Source on file.
 35. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs.** *World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025.* January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Material section of this report.
 36. **ILOSTAT.** *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force.* Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 37. U.S. Embassy Brasilia. Reporting. March 25, 2025.
 38. U.S. Embassy Brasilia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2021.
 39. U.S. Embassy Brasilia. Reporting. February 13, 2020.
 40. U.S. Embassy Brasilia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 9, 2020.
 41. U.S. Consulate Recife. Reporting. January 2024.

-
42. **Nery, Carmen and Umberlândia Cabral. De 2019 para 2022, trabalho infantil aumentou no país. Agência IBGE Notícias. January 26, 2024.**
 43. **Gomes, Irene. Pobreza cai para 31,6% da população em 2022, após alcançar 36,7% em 2021. Agência IBGE Notícias. December 6, 2023.**
 44. **Government of Brazil. Decreto Nº 6.481. Presidência da República. Enacted: June 12, 2008.**
 45. **Government of Brazil. Código Penal (with modifications until 2013). Nº 2.848. Presidência da República. Enacted: December 7, 1940.**
 46. **Government of Brazil. Lei Nº 11.343. Presidência da República. Enacted: August 23, 2006.**
 47. **Government of Brazil. Decreto Nº 57.654. Presidência da República. Enacted: January 20, 1966.**
 48. **Government of Brazil. Lei Nº 4.375, Lei do Serviço Militar. Presidência da República. Enacted: August 17, 1964.**
 49. **Government of Brazil. MTE atualiza Cadastro de Empregadores que submeteram trabalhadores a condições análogas à escravidão. Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego, October 7, 2024.**
 50. **Agência Gov. Ministério do Trabalho tem recorde de incluídos na 'lista suja' do trabalho escravo. April 5, 2024.**
 51. **Government of Brazil. Portaria Interministerial MTE/MDHC/MIR Nº 18 DE 13/09/2024. October 14, 2024.**
 52. **Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego - Secretaria de Inspeção do Trabalho. Responses to information request for upcoming Child Labor Report. February 25, 2025. Source on file.**
 53. **Government of Brazil. O Ministério Público do Trabalho. 2023.**
 54. **Government of Brazil. Decreto Nº 4.552, De 27 De Dezembro De 2002 - Regulamento da Inspeção do Trabalho. Enacted: December 27, 2002.**
 55. **Portal da Inspeção do Trabalho - Radar SIT. Fiscalizações em que foi encontrado trabalho infantil. Accessed: February 7, 2025.**
 56. **U.S. Embassy Brasilia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 26, 2025.**
 57. **Government of Brazil. Decreto Nº 11.496, de 19 de Abril de 2023. April 20, 2023.**
 58. **Government of Brazil. Instituições parceiras apresentaram dados atuais sobre o cenário do trabalho infantil no Brasil. Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego. August 21, 2024.**
 59. **Government of Brazil. Resolução SIT/MTE nº 2, de 20 de Maio de 2024. Ministério do Trabalho e Emprego/Secretaria de Inspeção do Trabalho, May 21, 2024.**
 60. **Government of Brazil. III Plano Nacional de Prevenção e Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil e Proteção ao Adolescente Trabalhador (2019–2022). November 29, 2018.**
 61. **Government of Brazil. Carta de Constituição de Estratégias em Defesa da Proteção Integral dos Direitos da Criança e do Adolescente. Conselho Superior da Justiça, et al. October 9, 2012.**
 62. **Government of Brazil. Campanha nacional convoca a sociedade a lutar contra o trabalho infantil. Fórum Nacional de Prevenção e Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil, June 6, 2023.**
 63. **Government of Brazil. IV Plano Nacional de Enfrentamento ao Tráfico de Pessoas. Ministério da Justiça e Segurança Pública, 2024. Source on file.**
 64. **Government of Brazil. Portaria Nº 1.620, de 13 de Maio de 2021. Ministério da Mulher, da Família e dos Direitos Humanos, May 13, 2021.**

65. *Portal do Estado do Rio Grande do Sul. Estado reafirma compromisso com Pacto Federativo para a Erradicação do Trabalho Escravo. January 16, 2024.*
66. *Nunes, Caroline. Paraíba renova pacto federativo para erradicação do trabalho escravo. July 12, 2024.*
67. *Government of Brazil. Portaria inclui municípios em Pacto Federativo para Erradicação do Trabalho Escravo. November 11, 2022.*
68. *Government of Brazil. Novo Plano Nacional de Erradicação do Trabalho Escravo está em fase de elaboração, após 16 anos sem atualização. Ministério dos Direitos Humanos e da Cidadania, January 24, 2025.*
69. *Government of Brazil. Lei Nº 13.415. Presidência da República. February 16, 2017.*
70. *Government of Brazil. 2º Plano Nacional para a Erradicação do Trabalho Escravo. Conselho Nacional de Justiça. 2008.*
71. *Government of Brazil. PETI - Programa do Governo Federal para Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil.*
72. *Government of Brazil. Trabalho infantil ainda é realidade no mundo. June 12, 2023.*
73. *Maranhão, Wilson. Caruaru é destaque em Pernambuco no combate ao trabalho infantil. August 12, 2024.*
74. *Government of Brazil. O que é o Auxílio Brasil? Accessed: December 9, 2024.*
75. *Government of Brazil. Governo Federal repassa R\$ 168,3 bilhões pelo Bolsa Família em 2024. Ministério do Desenvolvimento e Assistência Social, Família e Combate à Fome, December 12, 2024.*
76. *Government of Brazil. Portaria n 3.484, de 6 de Outubro de 2021. October 6, 2021.*
77. *Government of Brazil. Acessar CREAS - Centro de Referência Especializado em Assistência Social. Ministério da Cidadania, August 18, 2023.*
78. *Government of Brazil. Sobre o Programa Brasil Carinhoso. Ministério da Educação, 2020.*
79. *Government of Brazil. Lei Nº 12.816. Presidência da República. Enacted: June 5, 2013.*
80. *Government of Brazil. Pronatec. Ministério da Educação. Accessed: March 16, 2022.*
81. *Portal Mix Vale. Serviço de Convivência e Fortalecimento de Vínculos promove inclusão dos usuários da rede de assistência social. January 17, 2020.*

British Virgin Islands

1. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. Virgin Islands Education Act. Enacted: August 5, 2004.*
2. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. Education (Amendment) Act. Enacted: June 14, 2014.*
3. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. Virgin Islands Labour Code, 2010. Enacted: 2010.*
4. *ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request on the application of the Maritime Labour Convention, 2006 (MLC, 2006) British Virgin Islands. Published: 2023.*
5. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. Criminal Code (Amendment) Act, 2007, 3. Enacted: February 8, 2007. Source on file.*
6. *U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. March 12, 2025.*
7. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. The Virgin Islands Constitution Order 2007. Enacted: June 15, 2007.*
8. *Government of the British Virgin Islands. Computer Misuse and Cybercrime Act, 2014. Enacted: July 31, 2014.*

-
9. U.S. Embassy London official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2023.

Burkina Faso

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Labor Survey, 2022. Analysis Received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête Multisectorielle Continue, 2014. Analysis received March 1, 2024. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
3. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 7, 2022.
4. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. March 16, 2022.
5. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. February 23, 2023.
6. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. February 16, 2024.
7. Government of Burkina Faso. Rapport d’analyse des résultats. Enquête nationale sur le travail des enfants (ENTRE) de 2022. January 16, 2025. Source on file.
8. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. January 17, 2025.
9. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Burkina Faso. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.***
10. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. February 3, 2021.
11. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Burkina Faso. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.***
12. ***ILO. CLEAR Cotton: Eliminating child labour and forced labour in the cotton, textile and garment value chains: an integrated approach. Accessed: March 26, 2024.***
13. Government of Burkina Faso. Décret N° 2016-504/PRES/PM/MFPTPS/MS/MFSNF Portant Détermination de la Liste des Travaux Dangereux Interdits aux Enfants. Enacted: June 9, 2016. Source on file.
14. Government of Burkina Faso. Arrêté n°2023/095 portant dérogation à l’âge minimum d’admission à l’emploi et fixation des conditions et modalités d’exercice des travaux légers. July 14, 2023. Source on file.
15. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 21, 2023.
16. ***Bugmann, A., Brugger, F., Zongo, T., and van der Merwe, A. “Doing ASGM without mercury is like trying to make omelets without eggs”. Understanding the persistence of mercury use among artisanal gold miners in Burkina Faso. Environmental Science and Policy, Volume 133, pp. 87–97. Elsevier, 2022.***
17. ***United Nations Environment Program. Mercury has long poisoned gold miners. This new strategy is helping change that. Nairobi, Kenya: UNEP, August 15, 2024.***
18. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2024.
19. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. April 6, 2023.
20. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
21. ***United Nations. Report of the Secretary-General. Children and armed conflict. June 2, 2024.***

22. **Ouédraogo, Saidou, et al. *Étude de la situation de l'exploitation sexuelle et de la traite des enfants sur les sites d'orpaillage au Burkina Faso*. ECPAT-France, March 2020.**
23. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2025.
24. **UNICEF. *Burkina Faso: New academic year starts with one million children out of school due to ongoing violence and insecurity*. October 2, 2023.**
25. **Boinet, Alain. *Where is the Sahel headed? Interview with Gilles Yabi of Think Tank Wathi*. Organization Défis Humanitaires, November 30, 2023.**
26. **Pronczuk, Monika. *They fled from extremists. Now the government in Burkina Faso tries to hide their existence*. Associated Press, January 7, 2025.**
27. **United Nations Special Representative for Children and Armed Conflict. *Report of the Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict in Burkina Faso*. April 22, 2025.**
28. **CNN. *Burkina Faso's military seizes power in a coup, detains president and dissolves government*. January 24, 2022.**
29. **UN General Assembly. *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247)*. June 17, 2025.**
30. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Loi N° 013-2007/AN Portant loi d'orientation de l'éducation*. Enacted: July 30, 2007.**
31. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Loi N° 028-2008/AN du 13 mai 2008 Portant Code du Travail au Burkina Faso*. Enacted: May 13, 2008.**
32. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Arrêté N° 2008-027/MTSS/SG/DGSST du 26 décembre 2008 portant dérogation de l'âge d'admission à l'emploi*. Enacted: December 26, 2008.**
33. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Loi N° 036-2015/CNT Portant Code Minier du Burkina Faso*. Enacted: June 26, 2015.**
34. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Loi N° 029-2008/AN Portant Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes et Les Pratiques Assimilées*. Enacted: May 15, 2008.**
35. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Loi Portant Répression de la Vente d'Enfants, de la Prostitution des Enfants et de la Pornographie Mettant en Scène des Enfants*, Loi N° 011-2014/AN. Enacted: April 17, 2014.**
36. Government of Burkina Faso. Décret N° 2013-358/PRES/PM/MDNAC Portant Organisation des Opérations Relatives à l'Appel du Contingent JO N° 34 du 22 Août 2013. Enacted: April 29, 2013. Source on file.
37. U.S. Embassy Ougadougou official. E-mail correspondence with DOL official. March 12, 2025.
38. Government of Burkina Faso. Decret No 2023-0475 Portant Mobilization Generale at Mise en Garde. Ougadougou. April 19, 2023. Source on file.
39. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Décret N° 2016-006/PRES/PM/SGG-CM 06 Février 2016 Portant Attributions des Membres du Gouvernement*. Enacted: February 8, 2016.**
40. U.S. Embassy Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. April 30, 2018.
41. **Government of Burkina Faso. *Décret N° 2014-092/PRES/PM/MASSN/MEF/MATS Portant Création, Attributions, Composition et Fonctionnement d'un Conseil National pour l'Enfance*. Enacted: February 20, 2014.**
42. U.S. Embassy Ougadougou official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. March 27, 2025.

Burma

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys.

- Original data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
 3. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
 4. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Burma. Washington, D.C., June 2020.***
 5. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 17, 2023.
 6. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Burma. Washington, D.C., June 2023.***
 7. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Burma. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
 8. ILO official. Interview with USDOL official. April 2, 2024.
 9. ***UN General Assembly Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.***
 10. U.S. Embassy Rangoon official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 17, 2024.
 11. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 12. U.S. Embassy Rangoon official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. January 15, 2025.
 13. U.S. Embassy Rangoon official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. April 2, 2025.
 14. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 18, 2023.
 15. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request Concerning the Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138). Myanmar (ratification: 2020). Published: 2024.***
 16. Union of Burma. The Child Rights Law, No. 22/2019. Enacted: July 23, 2019. Source on file.
 17. ***Union of Burma. Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Law (1993), No. 1/93. Enacted: January 25, 1993.***
 18. ***Union of Burma. National Education Law, Law No. 41. Enacted: 2014.***
 19. Union of Burma. Education System in Myanmar: Self-Evaluation and Future Plans. Ministry of Education. Accessed: January 23, 2025. Source on file.
 20. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 31, 2020.
 21. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
 22. ***ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 22, 2024. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 23. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 24. U.S. Embassy Rangoon official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 17, 2022.
 25. ***Myanmar Labour News. The Department says that they are educating about labour rights but the actual violations have not been resolved. October 28, 2024.***
 26. ***Myanmar Labour News. Workplace violations addressed by superficial inspections by ministry and employer cooperation. November 20, 2024.***
 27. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation Concerning the Worst Forms of Child***

-
- Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182). Myanmar (ratification: 2013). Published: 2024.*
28. *UN General Assembly Security Council. Report of the Secretary-General: Children and armed conflict (A/77/895-S/2023/363). June 5, 2023.*
 29. U.S. Embassy Rangoon official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 7, 2023.
 30. *Radio Free Asia. Myanmar's new measure to address labor issue meets criticism. September 11, 2024.*
 31. *Union of Burma, Ministry of Information. National Complaint Mechanism (NCM) to deal with forced labour complaints. September 2, 2024.*
 32. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. March 1, 2021.
 33. *Al Jazeera. Defections from Myanmar military slow as generals tighten grip. March 7, 2023.*
 34. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. March 3, 2023.
 35. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
 36. *Union of Burma, Ministry of Information. Myanmar National Committee on Child Labour Elimination holds 6th coord meeting. January 9, 2024.*
 37. *Union of Burma. Myanmar National Action Plan on Elimination of Child Labour (2019–2023). January 2019.*
 38. *Human Rights Watch. Rohingya: Donors Should Require Including Education. October 22, 2020.*
 39. *Quinley, Caleb. Why Rohingya women and girls are risking dangerous smuggling routes. The New Humanitarian, January 16, 2020.*
 40. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2021: Burma. Washington, D.C., April 12, 2022.*
 41. UN High Commissioner for Human Rights. Situation of human rights in Myanmar since 1 February 2022. March 2, 2023. Source on file.
 42. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 27, 2022.
 43. U.S. Embassy Rangoon. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
 44. *Human Rights Watch. Myanmar: Military Forcibly Recruiting Rohingya. April 9, 2024.*
 45. *UNHCR. Rohingya Refugee Crisis Explained. August 22, 2024.*
 46. *ILO. Trends in child labour in Myanmar 2021–2024: A study of Mon, Kayin, Kayah and Shan States. September 13, 2024.*
 47. *UN Human Rights Council. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (A/HRC/49/76). March 16, 2022.*
 48. *Thit, Han. The reluctant return of Myanmar's students. Myanmar NOW, July 27, 2023.*
 49. *Union of Burma. The Factories Act, Act 65 of 1951. Enacted: 1951. Amended: January 20, 2016.*
 50. *Union of Burma. The Shops and Establishments Law 2016. Enacted: 2015.*
 51. Myanmar Centre for Responsible Business. Main Laws Applicable to the Mining Sector in Myanmar. May 23, 2018. Source on file.
 52. *Union of Burma. Penal Code. Enacted: 1861.*
 53. *Union of Burma. Law Amending the Ward and Village Tract Administration Law, No. 1/2012. Enacted: March 28, 2012.*
 54. Union of Burma, State Administration Council. The Prevention and Suppression of Trafficking in Persons Law - State Administration Council Law, No. 41/2022. Enacted: June 16, 2022. Source on file.

55. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Myanmar (ratification: 2013). Published: 2019.***
56. ***Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Myanmar Report to the Committee on the Rights of the Child in advance of the examination of Myanmar's report on the Convention on the Rights of the Child. May 2011.***
57. Union of Myanmar, State Peace and Development Council. People's Military Service Law. November 4, 2010. Source on file.
58. ***Union of Burma. The Child Law, No. 9/93. Enacted: July 14, 1993.***
59. ***Union of Burma. Myanmar Sustainable Development Plan (2018–2030). August 2018.***
60. ***The Borgen Project. History of Child Soldiers in Myanmar. August 26, 2021.***
8. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
9. ***Izere, Guy Arsene. Burundi: le travail des enfants, une "main-d'œuvre" à bas prix. Iwacu, June 13, 2021.***
10. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 14, 2024.
11. ***Nisubire, Jean Claude. Gitega: Réunion du gouverneur de la province avec les intervenants du secteur de l'éducation. Le Renouveau du Burundi, October 9, 2024.***
12. ***Harerimana, Egide. ONLCT: Des enfants sont encore victimes de l'esclavage au Burundi. Iwacu, April 18, 2022.***
13. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Burundi. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
14. ***Hailes, Yasmin. Child Soldiers in Burundi. Borgen Project, May 3, 2023.***
15. Government of Burundi. Loi n° 1/27 du 29 decembre 2017 portant Révision du Code Pénal. Enacted: 2017. Source on file.
16. ***Government of Burundi. Constitution de la République du Burundi. Enacted: May 17, 2018.***
17. ***Government of Burundi. Loi n°1_11 du 24 novembre 2020 portant revision du code du travail du Burundi. Enacted: November 24, 2020.***
18. Government of Burundi. Portant organisation de l'enseignement de base et secondaire, Loi No. 1/19. Enacted: 2013. Source on file.
19. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2023.
20. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Burundi (ratification 2000). Published: 2022.***

Burundi

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête sur les conditions de vie des ménages (ECVM), 2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 8, 2023.
3. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. December 5, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 16, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. January 7, 2025.
6. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2025.
7. ***Kwizera, Emery. Le travail des enfants, un fléau toléré? Iwacu, June 21, 2023.***
8. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
9. ***Izere, Guy Arsene. Burundi: le travail des enfants, une "main-d'œuvre" à bas prix. Iwacu, June 13, 2021.***
10. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 14, 2024.
11. ***Nisubire, Jean Claude. Gitega: Réunion du gouverneur de la province avec les intervenants du secteur de l'éducation. Le Renouveau du Burundi, October 9, 2024.***
12. ***Harerimana, Egide. ONLCT: Des enfants sont encore victimes de l'esclavage au Burundi. Iwacu, April 18, 2022.***
13. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Burundi. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
14. ***Hailes, Yasmin. Child Soldiers in Burundi. Borgen Project, May 3, 2023.***
15. Government of Burundi. Loi n° 1/27 du 29 decembre 2017 portant Révision du Code Pénal. Enacted: 2017. Source on file.
16. ***Government of Burundi. Constitution de la République du Burundi. Enacted: May 17, 2018.***
17. ***Government of Burundi. Loi n°1_11 du 24 novembre 2020 portant revision du code du travail du Burundi. Enacted: November 24, 2020.***
18. Government of Burundi. Portant organisation de l'enseignement de base et secondaire, Loi No. 1/19. Enacted: 2013. Source on file.
19. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2023.
20. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Burundi (ratification 2000). Published: 2022.***

21. **Government of Burundi. Transitional Education Plan 2018–2020. May 2018.**
22. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. January 30, 2024.
23. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Burundi (ratification: 2002). Published: 2022.**
24. **Nkurunziza, Gilbert. Cankuzo: les enfants retirés de la rue vivent le calvaire. Burundi Eco, December 1, 2023.**
25. **Manirakiza, Fabrice, et al. Ils sont toujours là. Iwacu, July 18, 2022.**
26. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. Accessed: January 2025.**
27. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
28. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2024.
29. **International Organization for Migration. IOM supports the Government of Burundi to launch Standard Operating Procedures to Combat Trafficking in Persons. Accessed: February 20, 2023.**
30. Government of Burundi. Ordonnance ministérielle No. 570/CAB/2023 du 11/10/2023 portant mise en place d’un comité national multisectoriel permanent chargé de développer des activités, des projets et des programmes de lutte contre le travail des enfants et ses pires formes au Burundi. October 11, 2023. Source on file.
31. Government of Burundi. Ordonnance ministérielle no. 620/1078 du 19/06/2020 portant révision de l’ordonnance ministérielle no. 610/1076 du 17/7/2017 portant harmonisation du règlement scolaire pour les écoles préscolaires, fondamentales et post-fondamentales publiques et privées. June 19, 2020. Source on file.
32. **CATDE-BURUNDI. Contribution de la société civile pour le quatrième cycle de l’examen périodique universel. UPR, n.d.**
33. Agence Burundaise de Presse. Les filles victimes des grossesses non désirées devraient être traitées de la même manière que les garçons dans la réintégration scolaire. June 15, 2023. Source on file.
34. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Burundi. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
35. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Burundi. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
36. **UNICEF. Situation des enfants au Burundi. January 2023.**
37. **Harerimana, Egide. Education inclusive au Burundi: que de défis à relever! Iwacu, August 6, 2021.**
38. **Misago, Jeremie. La campagne de réintégration des enfants en situation de rue, un échec? March 31, 2023.**
39. **Education Cannot Wait. ECW Multi-Year Resilience Programme (MYRP) Burundi 2022–2024. December 2021.**
40. **Minority Rights Group. Twa in Burundi. October 2020.**
41. **Muhire, Fleur Mariette. Grossesses en milieu scolaire: Quand le Ministère de l’Education expose la jeune mère célibataire et son nouveau-né à une vulnérabilité à vie. Mukenyezi Magazine, January 4, 2024.**
42. Government of Burundi. Ordonnance ministérielle n° 630/1 du 5 janvier 1981 portant réglementation du travail des enfants. Enacted: 1981. Source on file.

43. Government of Burundi. Portant prévention et répression de la traite des personnes et protection des victimes de la traite, Loi No. 1/28. Enacted: 2014. Source on file.
44. Government of Burundi. Portant statut des hommes de troupe de la force de défense nationale, Loi No. 1/17. Enacted: 2006. Source on file.
45. **Government of Burundi. Plan sectoriel de l'éducation 2022–2030. 2023.**
46. **Government of Burundi. Décret portant missions, organisation et fonctionnement de l'inspection générale du travail et de la sécurité sociale. Enacted: January 18, 2021.**
47. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. January 24, 2025.
48. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention, 1948 (No. 87) Burundi (ratification: 1993). Published: 2024.**
49. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98) Burundi (ratification: 1997). Published: 2024.**
50. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 2, 2025.
51. Government of Burundi. Plan d'action national pour l'élimination du travail des enfants et ses pires formes au Burundi 2024–2027. Source on file.
52. Government of Burundi. Politique Nationale de Protection de l'Enfant au Burundi. February 2020. Source on file.
53. **International Organization for Migration. IOM supports the Government of Burundi to launch a National Action Plan for Counter-Trafficking. July 28, 2023.**
54. Government of Burundi. Procédures opérationnelles standard pour combattre la traite des personnes au Burundi. January 2023. Source on file.
55. Government of Burundi. Plan d'action nationale de lutte contre la traite des personnes 2023–2027. 2023. Source on file.
56. **African Union. 10-Year Action Plan (2020–2030) to Eradicate Child Labor, Forced Labor, Human Trafficking, and Modern Slavery.**
57. **UNICEF. Burundi Country Office Annual Report 2023. April 10, 2024.**
58. **Education Cannot Wait. Mentors Making a Difference. October 28, 2024.**
59. **Global Child Nutrition Foundation. Status of the School Canteen in Burundi. Accessed: December 7, 2023.**
60. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. December 30, 2024.
61. Government of Burundi. Merankabandi: Overview of the Social Protection Nets Project in Burundi. UNICEF, March 2021. Source on file.

Cabo Verde

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Inquérito as Despesas e Receitas Familiares (HHS), 2001–2002. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **A Nação. São Vicente: Uma em cada cinco crianças do Centro Juvenil foi vítima de trabalho infantil. June 10, 2021.**
3. **Instituto Nacional de Estatística. Estatísticas sobre o Trabalho Infantil em Cabo Verde – IMC 2022. July 2024.**

4. U.S. Embassy Praia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 5, 2023.
5. **Government of Cabo Verde. Conferência Internacional da Eliminação do Trabalho Infantil** Fernando Elísio Freire discursa na Sessão da União Africana. May 17, 2022.
6. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Cabo Verde (ratification: 2001). Published: 2023.**
7. **Hoang, Thi and Livia Wagner. A growing threat? Online sexual exploitation and abuse in Ghana, Côte d'Ivoire and Cape Verde. ECOWAS Commission, August 2023.**
8. **Government of Cabo Verde. "O Governo tem estado na linha da frente na prevenção e no combate contra Abuso e Exploração Sexual de Crianças" – Fernando Elísio Freire. June 4, 2024.**
9. **Noticiasaoimnute.com. Crianças são principais vítimas de crimes sexuais em Cabo Verde. October 25, 2023.**
10. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Cabo Verde. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
11. Government of Cabo Verde. Código Laboral Cabo-Verdiano, Lei nº 5/2007. Enacted: October 16, 2007. Source on file.
12. Government of Cabo Verde. Lei nº 117/IX/2021 - Procede à quarta alteração ao Código Penal, aprovado pelo Decreto-Legislativo nº 4/2003, de 18 de novembro. Enacted: February 11, 2021. Source on file.
13. **Government of Cabo Verde. Código Civil, Portaria nº 68-A/97. Enacted: September 30, 1997.**
14. **Government of Cabo Verde. Lei nº 113/ VIII/2016, de 10 de março, que aprova a Lista Nacional do Trabalho Infantil Perigoso (TIP) e regula a sua aplicação. Enacted: March 10, 2016.**
15. U.S. Embassy Praia. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
16. U.S. Embassy Praia. Reporting. February 9, 2023.
17. **InforPress. Cabo Verde enfrenta ainda muitos desafios a nível de tráfico de pessoas – ministra da Justiça. November 4, 2024.**
18. **Balai Cabo Verde. Ministra realça ganhos no sector da justiça mas considera que o resultado está ainda aquém do desejado. October 26, 2024.**
19. U.S. Embassy Praia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2024.
20. **Superior Council of the Public Prosecutor's Office of Cabo Verde. Annual Report on the Situation of Justice. September 2024.**
21. Government of Cabo Verde. Código Penal, Decreto-legislativo nº 4/2015. Enacted: November 11, 2015. Source on file.
22. Government of Cabo Verde. Lei nº 78/IV/93. Enacted: July 12, 1993. Source on file.
23. Government of Cabo Verde. Lei do Serviço Militar, Decreto-Legislativo nº 6/93. Enacted: May 24, 1993. Source on file.
24. Government of Cabo Verde. Bases do Sistema Educativo, Decreto-Legislativo nº 13/2018. December 7, 2018. Source on file.
25. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Cabo Verde (ratification: 2011). Published: 2023.**
26. Government of Cabo Verde. Estatuto da Criança e do Adolescente. Ministério da Família, da Inclusão e do Desenvolvimento Social, January 25, 2025. Source on file.
27. U.S. Embassy Praia. Reporting. January 16, 2024.
28. Government of Cabo Verde. Decreto-Lei nº 13/2012. May 4, 2012. Source on file.

29. Government of Cabo Verde. Plano de Acção de Prevenção e Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil-PANPETI, Resolução nº 43/2014, do B.O.I Série, nº 36. Enacted: June 2, 2014. Source on file.
30. **Balai Cabo Verde. ICCA promove encontro para activação do Comité Nacional de Prevenção e Erradicação do Trabalho Infantil. June 21, 2024.**
31. Government of Cabo Verde. Resolução nº 102/2021: Plano de Ação Nacional de Prevenção e Combate à Violência Sexual Contra Crianças e Adolescentes. November 19, 2021. Source on file.
32. U.S. Embassy Praia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 2, 2025.
33. Government of Cabo Verde. Estratégia Nacional e Plano de Ação contra o Tráfico de Pessoas. December 2023. Source on file.
34. **International Centre for Migration Policy Development. OBSERVE-CV: National Observatory to fight Human Trafficking inaugurated in Cabo Verde. November 15, 2024.**
35. U.S. Embassy Praia. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
36. U.S. Embassy Praia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2021.
37. **Balai Cabo Verde. São Vicente: Governo vai abrir três centros de dia e reabilitar centros Nhô Djunga e de Emergência Infantil, diz ministro. February 27, 2024.**
2. **National Institute of Statistics of Cambodia and ILO. Cambodia Labour Force and Child Labour Survey 2012: Child Labour Report. Phnom Penh: November 2013.**
3. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Cambodia (ratification: 2006). Published: 2018.**
4. **National Institute of Statistics. Cambodian Socio-Economic Survey- 2016. October 2017.**
5. **Centre for Child Rights and Business. Assessment of Human Rights Risks in the Production and Processing of Rice in Cambodia. May 2023.**
6. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. March 5, 2024.
7. **Blomberg, Matt. Expose reveals child labor in Cambodian brick kilns despite crack-down. Thomson Reuters. February 12, 2020.**
8. **Human Rights Watch. Submission by Human Rights Watch to the Committee on the Rights of the Child Concerning Cambodia. 2019.**
9. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Cambodia (ratification: 2006). Published: 2018.**
10. **LICADHO. Bound by Bricks. November 2023.**
11. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. February 8, 2022.
12. **Aye Myat Thi et al. Child Domestic Work, Violence, and Health Outcomes: A Rapid Systemic Review International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. December 31, 2021.**
13. United Nations Human Rights Council. Sexual Exploitation of Children in Cambodia Submission for the Universal Periodic Review of the Human Rights Situation in Cambodia. July 9, 2018. Source on file.

Cambodia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Socio-Economic Survey (CSES), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.

-
14. **UNICEF. *A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia*. New York. 2018.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. February 3, 2020.
 16. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Cambodia*. Washington, D.C., June 12, 2024.**
 17. Parsons, L., and Long Ly Vouch. A Survey of the Cambodian Brick Industry: Population, Geography, Practice. Phnom Penh: Building Workers Trade Union of Cambodia, 2020. Source on file.
 18. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. January 29, 2025.
 19. Government of Cambodia. Cambodian Labor Law. Enacted: March 13, 1997. Source on file.
 20. Government of Cambodia. Prakas on Working Conditions for Domestic Workers, No. 235. Enacted: May 29, 2018. Source on file.
 21. Government of Cambodia. Penal Code. Enacted: December 10, 2010. Source on file.
 22. Government of Cambodia. Law on Suppression of Human Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation, NS/RKM/0208/005. Enacted: February 20, 2008. Source on file.
 23. Government of Cambodia. The Law on Education. Enacted: November 21, 2007. Source on file.
 24. Government of Cambodia. Constitution of 1993 with Amendments through 2008. Source on file.
 25. Government of Cambodia. Prakas on the Prohibition of Hazardous Child Labor, 106. Enacted: April 28, 2004. Source on file.
 26. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning the Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Cambodia (ratification: 1999)*. Published: 2023.**
 27. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Cambodia*. Washington, D.C., March 11, 2021.**
 28. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. February 6, 2023.
 29. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 4, 2025.
 30. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. March 30, 2025.
 31. **Bliss, Frank. *"Micro" Finance in Cambodia: Development, Challenges and Recommendations*. Institute for Development and Peace. 2022.**
 32. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. January 28, 2021.
 33. UNICEF. Why Are the Boys Leaving Lower Secondary School Early in Cambodia? August 2020. Source on file.
 34. **End Violence Against Children. *Disrupting Harm in Cambodia*. 2022.**
 35. **Muyhong, Chan. *Workers, including under-age children, brave dangerous chemicals to make a living at Cambodia's banana plantations*. CamboJA News, November 26, 2021.**
 36. **Nikkei Asia. *Spotlight on debt bondage as Cambodia's property sector slows*. November 20, 2023.**
 37. **Center for Alliance of Labor and Human Rights. *Cambodia's brick factory families, still "left behind."* July 10, 2023.**
 38. **The Diplomat. *Rising Cambodia microfinance NPLs signal forced land sales, child labor*. September 5, 2023.**
 39. **Migration Policy. *China's demand for brides draws women from across Southeast Asia—sometimes by force*. January 30, 2024.**
 40. Government of Cambodia. Demographic and Socio-economic Situation of Indigenous Peoples in Cambodia. 2021. Source on file.
 41. **UN Office of the High Commissioner. *UN Child Rights Committee issues findings on Cambodia, Canada, Chile, Croatia, Cuba, Cyprus,***

-
- Djibouti, Greece, Iceland, Kiribati, Somalia, and Zambia. Geneva. June 9, 2022.*
42. Government of Cambodia. Law on Juvenile Justice, NS/RKM/0716/009. Enacted: June 29, 2016. Source on file.
 43. Government of Cambodia. Law on Control of Drugs. Enacted: December 9, 1996. Source on file.
 44. **Government of Cambodia. The Law on the General Statute of Military Personnel of the Royal Cambodian Armed Forces. Enacted: September 15, 1997.**
 45. Government of Cambodia. Law on Compulsory Military Service. Enacted December 22, 2006. Source on file.
 46. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication to USDOS official. May 16, 2023.
 47. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication to USDOS official. March 8, 2023.
 48. Government of Cambodia, Ministry of Labor and Vocational Training. Notice No. 30/24 on the launch of the anonymous complaint box. October 9, 2024. Source on file.
 49. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. Reporting. April 4, 2023.
 50. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 3, 2021.
 51. **APLE Cambodia. Court sentences two Cambodians for child sexual exploitation offenses. November 21, 2024.**
 52. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 4, 2024.
 53. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 54. **ILO. Labour Inspection Structure and Organization: Cambodia. Accessed: March 10, 2023.**
 55. **ITUC. Global Rights Index: Cambodia. 2023.**
 56. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention, 1948 (No. 87). Cambodia (ratification: 1999). Published: 2024.**
 57. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98). Cambodia (ratification: 1999) Published: 2024.**
 58. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Cambodia. 2023.**
 59. **Government of Cambodia, National Committee for Counter Trafficking. National Strategic Plan on Combating Trafficking in Persons (2024–2028). 2024.**
 60. **Khmer Times. NCCT vows to intensify human trafficking fight in Cambodia. December 14, 2023.**
 61. **The Phnom Penh Post. Cambodia launches framework to promote gender equality, end child labor in fisheries. December 13, 2024.**
 62. **UNICEF. Official Launch of the National Action Plan to Prevent and Respond to Online Child Sexual Exploitation in Cambodia 2021–2025. July 14, 2021.**
 63. **UNICEF Cambodia. Cambodia Starts Five-Year Inclusive Education Plan to Ensure Quality Education for All Children, Including Those with Disabilities. July 2, 2024.**
 64. Government of Cambodia. Policy and Strategic Framework on Childhood Development and Protection in the Agriculture Sector 2016–2020. August 2015. Source on file.
 65. Government of Cambodia. Safety Village Commune/Sangkat Policy Guideline. Phnom Penh: August 2010. Source on file.

66. Government of Cambodia, Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans and Youth Rehabilitation. Policy on Protection of the Rights of Victims of Human Trafficking. Phnom Penh: 2009. Source on file.
67. **Royal Government of Cambodia. National Policy on Child Protection System (2019–2029). 2019.**
68. **UNICEF Cambodia. Family Package gives every child a chance. December 30, 2024.**
69. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 9, 2020.
70. U.S. Embassy Phnom Penh. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2024.
71. **Aide et Action. Cambodian Consortium of Out of School Children. Accessed: March 25, 2020.**
72. **Educate a Child. Cambodia Consortium for Out of School Children - Phase II. Accessed: March 25, 2021.**
6. **France24. In Cameroon, child gold miners sacrifice education for survival. December 7, 2020.**
7. **France24. In pictures: Children working in Cameroon gold mines despite ban. October 13, 2021.**
8. **Kindzeka, Moki Edwin. Cameroon Tries to Get Child Miners Back to School. Voice of America, September 9, 2021.**
9. **UNICEF Cameroon. Ezekiel, a gold mining child. September 14, 2021.**
10. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. February 12, 2024.
11. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. January 31, 2022.
12. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. February 9, 2023.
13. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Cameroon (ratification: 2002). Published: 2022.**

Cameroon

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 5 (MICS 5), 2014. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Cameroon. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.**
3. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. January 17, 2025.
4. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Cameroon. Washington, D.C., April 2023.**
5. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 10, 2025.
14. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé official. Communication to DOL official. May 17, 2024.
15. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. February 11, 2022.
16. **Matock, Junior. Exploitations minières : accès interdit aux enfants! Cameroon Tribune, September 6, 2021.**
17. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
18. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
19. **Human Rights Watch. “They are Destroying our Future”: Armed Separatist Attacks on Students, Teachers, and Schools in Cameroon’s Anglophone Regions. Washington, D.C., December 16, 2021.**

-
20. **U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2021: Cameroon. Washington, D.C., April 12, 2022.**
 21. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Cameroon. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.**
 22. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. March 20, 2020.
 23. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
 24. **UN Treaty Body Database. Ratification Status for CRC-OP-SC - Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children child prostitution and child pornography. The United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. Accessed: March 10, 2025.**
 25. **Government of Cameroon. Law N° 2016/007 of 12 Juillet 2016 Relating to the Penal Code. Enacted: July 12, 2016.**
 26. **Government of Cameroon. Law N° 2011/024 of 14 December 2011 Relating to the Fight Against Trafficking in Persons and Slavery. Enacted: December 14, 2011.**
 27. Government of Cameroon. Loi N° 2010/012 du 21 Décembre 2010 relative à la Cybersécurité et la Cybercriminalité au Cameroun. Enacted: December 21, 2010. Source on File.
 28. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/78/842-S/2024/384). June 3, 2024.**
 29. **UNICEF. Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4 - Cameroon. February 6, 2025.**
 30. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 31. **UNOCHA Cameroon: Humanitarian Response Plan. December 8, 2023.**
 32. **U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2022: Cameroon. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.**
 33. **Kindzeka, Moki Edwin. Cameroon Activists March for Toilets, Improved Sanitation. VOA, November 20, 2020.**
 34. **Government of Cameroon. Labour Code Law N° 92/007 of 14 August 1992. Enacted: August 14, 1992.**
 35. **Government of Cameroon. Arrêté N° 17 du 27 mai 1969 relatif au travail des enfants. Enacted: May 27, 1969.**
 36. Government of Cameroon. Décret N° 2001/190 du 25 Juillet 2001 portant Statut particulier des personnels militaires non Officiers des Forces de Défense. Enacted: July 25, 2001. Source on file.
 37. Government of Cameroon. Décret N° 2001/187 du 25 Juillet 2001 fixant les conditions de recrutement et d'admission dans les Ecoles Militaires de Formation des Officiers. Enacted: July 25, 2001. Source on file.
 38. **Government of Cameroon. Law N° 96-06 of 18 January 1996 to amend the Constitution of 2 June 1972. Enacted: January 18, 1996.**
 39. **Government of Cameroon. Loi N° 98/004 du 4 Avril 1998 d'orientation de l'éducation au Cameroun. Enacted: April 14, 1998.**
 40. Government of Cameroon. Décret N° 2001/041 portant organisation des établissements scolaires publics et attributions des responsables de l'administration scolaire. Enacted: 2001. Source on file.
 41. **Government of Cameroon. Ratification with Declaration on the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict on February 4, 2013. Enacted: 2013.**
 42. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 24, 2022.
 43. **Government of Cameroon. Arrêté n° 062/ CAB/PM du 23 Juin 2020 portant création du Comité national de lutte contre le travail des enfants. June 23, 2020.**

44. **Government of Cameroon. NDS30 National Development Strategy 2020–2030: For Structural Transformation and Inclusive Development. 2020.**
45. **United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). UNDP Cameroon: Mobilising and Catalysing Alternative Financing for the National Development Strategy (NDS30). April 6, 2023.**
46. Government of Cameroon. Plan d'Action National Pour l'Elimination des Pires formes de Travail des Enfants au Cameroun (PANTEC) 2018-2025. Ministry of Labour and Social Security, 2015. Source on file.
47. U.S. Embassy Yaoundé. Reporting. March 2, 2023.
8. **Murphy Barès, Jeff. Plus d'un enfant sur deux sont obligés de travailler en RCA. DW, June 12, 2020.**
9. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Central African Republic (ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.**
10. **UN General Assembly. Report of the Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons, especially women and children, Siobhán Mullally, on her visit to the Central African Republic (A/HRC/56/60/Add.2). May 15, 2024.**
11. **MINUSCA. Droits de l'Homme. Note d'information trimestrielle sur la République Centrafricaine. October 1, 2024.**

Central African Republic

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018–2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
3. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2023.
4. **Jorns, Angela. Value Chains Assessment in the Central African Republic. December 2020.**
5. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Central African Republic. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
7. **Amnesty International. Chains of Abuse: The global diamond supply chain and the case of the Central African Republic. London, 2015.**
12. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. February 27, 2025.
13. **Corbeau News Centrafrique. Bangui : la prostitution, un quotidien qui dévore la jeunesse centrafricaine. March 9, 2025.**
14. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.**
15. **MINUSCA and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. Rapport public sur les violations et atteintes graves aux droits de l'homme commises par les Wagner ti Azandé et les Azandé Ani Kpi Gbé du 1 au 7 octobre 2024 à Dembia et Rafai, Préfecture du Mbo-mou. March 2025.**
16. **UN Security Council. Political Agreement for Peace and Reconciliation in the Central African Republic (S/2019/145). February 15, 2019.**
17. **Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect. Central African Republic. Webpage, Accessed: March 19, 2025.**
18. Government of the Central African Republic. Constitution de la République Centrafricaine. Enacted: August 30, 2023. Source on file.

-
19. **Government of the Central African Republic. Constitution de la République Centrafricaine. Enacted: March 30, 2016.**
 20. Government of the Central African Republic. Loi Portant Code de Protection de l'Enfant en République Centrafricaine. Enacted: 2020. Source on file.
 21. **Government of the Central African Republic. Loi N° 09-004 Code du Travail de la République Centrafricaine. Enacted: 2009.**
 22. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. New York, January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in Appendix 7 of this report.**
 23. **ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 24. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Central African Republic (Ratification: 1964). Published: 2024.**
 25. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Central African Republic (Ratification: 1964). Published: 2024.**
 26. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2024.
 27. U.S. Embassy Bangui official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 28, 2025.
 28. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. March 31, 2025.
 29. **Government of the Central African Republic. Feuille de route des priorités stratégiques pour atteindre la cible 8.7 des ODD en République Centrafricaine (RCA). November 2023.**
 30. **UN Office for the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict. CAR: Important Milestone for the Protection of Children with Adoption of a Handover Protocol. October 1, 2024.**
 31. **UNICEF. Central African Republic Country Office Annual Report 2023. 2024.**
 32. **UNICEF. Central African Republic Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4, 1 July to 30 September 2024. November 20, 2024.**
 33. **Government of the Central African Republic. Arrêté fixant les conditions d'emploi des jeunes travailleurs ainsi que la nature des travaux et les catégories d'entreprises interdits aux jeunes gens et l'âge limite auxquels s'applique l'interdiction. May 21, 1986.**
 34. Government of the Central African Republic. Loi N° 24-008 Portant Code Minier de la République Centrafricaine. Enacted: August 21, 2024. Source on file.
 35. **Government of the Central African Republic. Loi N° 10.001 Code Pénal de la République Centrafricaine. Enacted: 2010.**
 36. Central African Republic Presidency of the Republic. Loi 22.015 Relative à la Lutte Contre la Traite de Personnes en République Centrafricaine. Enacted: September 28, 2022. Source on file.
 37. **International Committee of the Red Cross International Humanitarian Law Databases. Central African Republic Declaration to the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict of 25 May 2000. Accessed: June 20, 2023.**
 38. **Government of the Central African Republic. Plan sectoriel de l'éducation 2020-2029. May 2020.**
 39. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. January 28, 2022.

40. **MINUSCA. Tenue à Damara d'un atelier pour mieux comprendre la criminalité organisée. October 18, 2024.**
 41. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. July 31, 2024.
 42. Government of the Central African Republic. Plan d'action spécifique à la lutte contre la traite des enfants en République Centrafricaine. April 15, 2022. Source on file.
 43. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Central African Republic (Ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.**
 44. U.S. Embassy Bangui. Reporting. September 14, 2023.
 45. Government of the Central African Republic. Stratégie Nationale pour la Réinsertion à Base Communautaire des Enfants ex-Associés aux Forces et Groupes Armés en République Centrafricaine (RCA). January 2016. Source on file.
 46. Government of the Central African Republic and United Nations System in the Central African Republic. Protocole d'accord entre le Gouvernement de la République Centrafricaine et le système des Nations Unies en République Centrafricaine relatif à la protection et au transfert des enfants associés aux forces et groupes armés aux autorités civiles. September 30, 2024. Source on file.
 47. **Government of the Central African Republic. Central African Republic: National Recovery and Peacebuilding Plan (2017–2021). Bangui, November 17, 2016.**
 48. **UN and Government of the Central African Republic. Plan-cadre de coopération des Nations Unies pour le développement durable 2023-2027. December 12, 2022.**
 49. **Government of the Central African Republic. Plan national de développement 2024-2028. Ministère de l'Economie, du Plan et de la Coopération Internationale, August 2024.**
 50. **UNICEF. Central African Republic Humanitarian Situation Report No. 5, 1 January to 31 December 2024. February 11, 2025.**
- ## Chad
1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 2. **Bétinbaye, Yamingué, et al. Analyse qualitative et quantitative globale de la prévalence de la traite des personnes, de l'esclavage et des pratiques analogues au Tchad. July 2023.**
 3. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. January 14, 2025.
 4. **AFP. A N'Djamena, les enfants forcés de la brique. March 8, 2022.**
 5. USDOS official. E-mail communication to US-DOL official. June 7, 2023.
 6. **Government of the Republic of Chad. Plan d'action national Femmes, paix et sécurité au Tchad (2023–2027). January 2023.**
 7. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Chad. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 8. **Topona, Eric. Au Tchad, des jeunes sans perspective sont exploités. DW, September 1, 2021.**
 9. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Chad (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.**
 10. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.**

11. Government of the Republic of Chad. Ordonnance N° 006/PR/2018 portant lutte contre la traite des personnes en République du Tchad. Enacted: March 30, 2018. Source on file.
12. Government of the Republic of Chad. Loi N° 001/PR/2017 Portant Code Pénal. Enacted: May 8, 2017. Source on file.
13. Government of the Republic of Chad. Loi N° 009/PR/2015 portant sur la cybersécurisation et la lutte contre la cybercriminalité. Enacted: February 10, 2015. Source on file.
14. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 13, 2025.
15. Government of the Republic of Chad. Constitution de la République du Tchad. Enacted: December 28, 2023. Source on file.
16. **Government of the Republic of Chad. Orientation du système éducatif Tchadien, Loi N° 016/PR/06. Enacted: March 13, 2006.**
17. Government of the Republic of Chad. PR-MT JS-DTMOPS du février 1969 relatif au travail des enfants, Décret N° 55. Enacted: 1969. Source on file.
18. **Government of the Republic of Chad. Code du Travail, Loi N° 038/PR/96. Enacted: December 11, 1996.**
19. Government of Chad. Law N° 027/PR/2020, Portant Asile en République du Tchad. December 31, 2020. Source on file.
20. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. February 3, 2025.
21. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 17, 2023.
22. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. March 27, 2023.
23. Armi, Jonas. University of Pala. Interview with USDOL official. February 1, 2024. Source on file.
24. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. February 13, 2025.
25. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Chad (ratification: 2005). Published: 2025.**
26. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Material section of this report.**
27. **ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
28. **Jesuit Refugee Service. Chad: Ensuring children with disabilities are not left behind. January 7, 2021.**
29. **U.S. Department of State. 2023 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Chad. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
30. **World Bank. Chad Human Capital Review. June 2024.**
31. **UNICEF. Chad Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3. January 30, 2024.**
32. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Chad (ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.**
33. **World Bank. Forced Displacement and Education: Building the Evidence for What Works - Chad Case Study. February 2023.**
34. Government of the Republic of Chad. Loi N° 06-012 2006-03-10 PR portant réorganisation des Forces Armées et de Sécurité. Enacted: March 10, 2006. Source on file.
35. Government of the Republic of Chad. Ordonnance N° 001/PR/2014 Portant Interdiction et Répression de l'Enrôlement et de l'utilisation

- des enfants dans les conflits armés. Enacted: January 27, 2014. Source on file.
36. Government of the Republic of Chad. Statut général des militaires, Loi N° 006/PR/92. Enacted: April 28, 1992. Source on file.
 37. ***Government of the Republic of Chad. African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child. Enacted: March 20, 2000.***
 38. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. March 13, 2024.
 39. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. January 17, 2020.
 40. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Labor Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Chad (ratification: 1965). Published: 2025.***
 41. USDOS official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. May 2, 2024.
 42. ***Issa, Abba. Tchad: Les enfants bouviers expliquent leurs périples après avoir fui. Alwihda Info, January 13, 2024.***
 43. Government of the Republic of Chad. Plan d'action triennal 2023–2025. 2023. Source on file.
 44. ***UNICEF. Chad Country Office Annual Report 2023. March 2024.***
 45. ***Tchad Non Violence. Examen Périodique Universel pour le Tchad. UPR Info Pre-Session. November 30, 2023.***
 46. ***Global Protection Cluster. Tchad: Analyse de Protection. L'Impact de la nouvelle crise soudanaise sur l'environnement de protection. October 2023.***
 47. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Chad (ratification: 2005). Published: 2025.***
 48. Government of the Republic of Chad. Politique Nationale de Protection de l'enfant du Tchad 2023–2038. March 2023. Source on file.
 49. Government of the Republic of Chad. Plan d'Action de mise en oeuvre de la Politique nationale de protection de l'enfant 2023–2028. May 2023. Source on file.
 50. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. January 25, 2024.
 51. Government of the Republic of Chad. Vision 2030. July 2017. Source on file.
 52. ***Nguemadji, Aristide. Le Tchad renforce sa lutte contre le mariage des enfants et les mutilations génitales féminines. TchadInfos, November 23, 2024.***
 53. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 18, 2025.
 54. ***Education Cannot Wait. ECW in Chad. Website, Accessed: May 1, 2023.***
 55. ***Education Cannot Wait. Education Cannot Wait Announces US\$20 Million Multi-Year-Resilience Programme Catalytic Grant in Chad, Total ECW Funding in Chad Tops US\$61 Million. December 20, 2024.***
 56. U.S. Embassy N'Djamena. Reporting. March 7, 2023.
 57. ***World Food Program. Chad Annual Country Report 2024. March 27, 2025.***
 58. ***Maliki Amadou, Mahamane. Disclosable Version of the ISR - Chad - Refugees and Host Communities Support Project - P164748 - Sequence No: 10 (English). World Bank Group, December 17, 2024.***

Chile

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta de Actividades de Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes (EANNA), 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Defini-

- tions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Ministerio de Desarrollo Social y Familia. Chile: Encuesta de Actividades de Niños y Adolescentes, EANNA 2023. 2023.**
 3. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 13, 2024.
 4. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
 5. U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 21, 2024.
 6. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
 7. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 4, 2021.
 8. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 3, 2022. (A)
 9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Chile. Washington, D.C., June, 2023.**
 10. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 13, 2023.
 11. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 15, 2023.
 12. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
 13. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 3, 2022. (B)
 14. U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 2, 2024.
 15. Carolina Rudnick, Libera. Interview with USDOL official. Interview date: May 22, 2024.
 16. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. February 13, 2020.
 17. **Actualidad Juridica. Se aprueba Política Nacional contra el Crimen Organizado. June 15, 2023.**
 18. **Ministerio del Interior y Seguridad Pública. Aprueba Política Nacional Contra el Crimen Organizado, Decreto 369. June 15, 2023.**
 19. U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 5, 2025.
 20. Government of Chile. Ley General de Educación, Ley Núm. 20.370. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
 21. **UNICEF. Chile Country Office Annual Report 2023. February 16, 2024.**
 22. **Government of Chile. Política Nacional de la Niñez y Adolescencia y su Plan de Acción 2024-2032. Santiago de Chile. August 8, 2024.**
 23. **Mora, Patricio. Diputado Roberto Celedón oficial al Servicio Mejor Niñez de Talca por graves denuncias de explotación sexual infantil. Diario El Centro, January 22, 2025.**
 24. **Diario El Centro. Región del Maule: Desbarataron red de explotación sexual infantil que afectó a menores de residencias Mejor Niñez. January 18, 2025.**
 25. U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 11, 2025.
 26. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Chile. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.**
 27. **Government of Chile. Código del Trabajo de Chile. Enacted: 2002. Updated: April 2019.**
 28. **Government of Chile. Ley Adecua el Código del Trabajo en Materia de Protección de los Niños, Niñas Adolescentes en el Mundo del Trabajo, Ley Núm. 21271. Enacted: October 6, 2020.**
 29. Government of Chile. Ley Núm. 20.539. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 30. **Government of Chile. Actualiza Reglamento para la Aplicación del Artículo 13 del Código de Trabajo, Decreto Supremo Ley Núm. 2. Enacted: 2017.**

31. **Government of Chile. Aprueba Reglamento Conforme a lo Dispuesto en el Inciso Final del Artículo 15 del Código de Trabajo, Decreto 1. Enacted: May 22, 2021.**
32. **Government of Chile. Constitución Política de 1980 incluidas las Reformas hasta el 2005. Enacted: 2005.**
33. **Government of Chile. Código Penal de la República de Chile. Enacted: 1875.**
34. **Government of Chile. Ley Sobre Garantías y Protección Integral de los Derechos de la Niñez y Adolescencia, Ley Núm. 21.430. Enacted: March 15, 2022.**
35. **Government of Chile. Crea Inhabilidades para Condenado por Delitos Sexuales contra Menores y Establece Registro de Dichas Inhabilidades, Ley Núm. 20.594. Enacted: 2012.**
36. Government of Chile. Ley Relativa a la Utilización de Menores en Crímenes o Delitos. Enacted: April 9, 2022. Source on file.
37. **Government of Chile. Sustituye la Ley Núm 19.366 que sanciona el tráfico ilícito de estupefacientes y sustancias sicotrópicas, Ley Núm. 20.000. Enacted: 2005.**
38. **Government of Chile. Dicta Normas Sobre Reclutamiento y Movilización de las Fuerzas Armadas, Decreto Ley Núm. 2.306. Enacted: 1978.**
39. Government of Chile. Ley Núm. 20.357. Enacted: June 26, 2009. Source on file.
40. **Ministerio de Educación. Actualización Política de Niños, Niñas y Estudiantes Extranjeros. Santiago. January, 2024.**
41. **Government of Chile. Crea Comisión Asesora Ministerial para la Implementación del Protocolo de 2014 Relativo al Convenio Sobre el Trabajo Forzoso, Decreto 31. Enacted: October 30, 2021.**
42. **Ministerio del Trabajo y Previsión Social. No al trabajo infantil. Departamento de Derechos Fundamentales. Accessed: April 5, 2024.**
43. **Government of Chile. Listado de empresas multadas por infracciones relacionadas al trabajo de niños, niñas y adolescentes (NNA)1 Segundo semestre 2024. January 1, 2025.**
44. **Subsecretaria de Trabajo. Responden a consultas sobre derechos sobre erradicación del trabajo infantil y protección de adolescentes que trabajan. June 12, 2024.**
45. **Subsecretaria de Trabajo. Ministro (s) Boccardo firma compromiso para la construcción de una nueva política contra el Trabajo Infantil en el marco del día mundial contra esta vulneración de derechos. June 12, 2024.**
46. **Pellon, Antonella. Condenan a 20 años de cárcel a extranjero por trata de personas en Rancagua. Bio Bio Chile, December 7, 2023.**
47. **Quezada, Francia. Condenan a 10 años de cárcel a dos mujeres por trata de personas con explotación sexual en Santiago. Bio Bio Chile, November 3, 2023.**
48. **Arce Garcia, Victor Manuel. PDI detiene a 95 personas en operativo contra pornografía infantil. The Times en España, June 9, 2023.**
49. U.S. Embassy Santiago. Reporting. April 11, 2022.
50. **Navarrete, José. Orion 3: el operativo internacional que permitió 62 formalizaciones por material pornográfico infantil. September 12, 2025.**
51. **Government of Chile. Tipificador de hechos infraccionales y pauta para aplicar multas administrativas. April 26, 2024.**
52. **Dirección del Trabajo inició el cambio de su estrategia de fiscalización. October 18, 2024.**
53. U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 14, 2025
54. **Government of Chile. Listado de empresas multadas por infracciones relacionadas**

- al trabajo de niños, niñas y adolescentes (NNA)1, Primer semestre 2024. July 8, 2024.*
55. *Government of Chile. Listado de empresas multadas por infracciones relacionadas al trabajo de niños, niñas y adolescentes (NNA)1, Primer semestre 2023. July 2, 2023.*
 56. *Government of Chile. Listado de empresas multadas por infracciones relacionadas al trabajo de niños, niñas y adolescentes (NNA)1, Segundo semestre 2023. April 1, 2024.*
 57. *OIT y Ministerio del Trabajo y Previsión Social. Creer Felices. Estrategia nacional para la erradicación del trabajo infantil y protección del adolescente trabajador, 2015–2025. May 5, 2015.*
 58. *Alliance 8.7. Chile Progresos logrados respecto de la Meta 8.7 de los ODS. Accessed: April 5, 2024.*
 59. *Government of Chile. Ministerio de Justicia entrega al Ministerio de Desarrollo Social el Tercer Marco para la Acción contra la explotación sexual comercial de niños, niñas y adolescentes. May 18, 2021.*
 60. *Government of Chile. Protocolo investigativo interinstitucional en explotación sexual comercial de niñas, niños y adolescentes. November 16, 2023.*
 61. *Ministerio del Interior. Productiva jornada desarrolló DPP de Última Esperanza junto a ONG Raíces. May 20, 2024.*
 62. *Government of Chile. Primer Plan Nacional de Derechos Humanos. 2018.*
 63. *Government of Chile. Ley Crea el servicio nacional de protección especializada a la niñez y adolescencia y modifica normales legales que indica, Ley Núm. 21302. January 5, 2021.*
 64. *U.S. Embassy Santiago official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 5, 2022.*
 65. *Servicio de Protección Especializada a la Niñez y Adolescencia. Lanzas el “Plan de Protección Antofagasta” para combatir la explotación sexual de niños y niñas. November 27, 2023.*
 66. *El Servicio de Protección Especializada a la Niñez y Adolescencia. Accessed: May 2, 2025.*
 67. *ILO Cooperation Program. Consolidating the Progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and the Caribbean Free of Child Labour, December 2020–December 2024. Accessed: January 27, 2025.*
 68. *ILO. Programa Regional para Acelerar la Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil en América Latina y el Caribe (PRAETI), December 20, 2022–December 20, 2030. Accessed: January 27, 2025.*
 69. *ILO-Spain. Proyecto de apoyo a la Iniciativa Regional América Latina y el Caribe libre de Trabajo Infantil para fortalecer la respuesta a la crisis de la COVID-19 (PAIRE VII), December 2020 - June 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.*

Christmas Island

1. *Government of Western Australia. School Education Act 1999. Enacted: 1999.*
2. *Government of Western Australia. School Education Regulations 2000. Enacted: July 1, 2000.*
3. *Government of Western Australia. Children and Community Services Act 2004. Enacted: October 20, 2004.*
4. *Government of Western Australia. Work Health and Safety (General) Regulations. Enacted: December 24, 2022.*
5. *Government of Western Australia. Work Health and Safety (Mines) Regulations 2022. Enacted: December 24, 2022.*
6. *Government of Western Australia, Department of Mines, Industry Regulation and*

Safety. Applicant Guide - Application for a High-Risk Work License. March 14, 2022.

7. ***Government of Australia. The Criminal Code Act 1995. Enacted: 1995.***
8. ***Government of Western Australia. Prostitution Act 2000. Enacted: July 29, 2000. As Amended: 2018.***
9. ***Government of Western Australia. Criminal Code Act Compilation Act 1913. Enacted: 1913. As Amended: 2020.***
10. Government of Australia. Canberra Act 2600. April 22, 2008. Source on file.
11. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Australia. Washington, D.C., February 17, 2025.***
12. U.S. Consulate Sydney. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
13. ***Australian Federal Police. Crimes Against Children: Our Work. Accessed: February 19, 2024.***
14. ***Australian Government, Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts. Service Delivery Arrangements with WA Government. November 2023.***
15. ***Government of Australia, Attorney-General's Department. Human Trafficking. Accessed: March 21, 2023.***
16. U.S. Embassy Canberra. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
17. USDOS official. E-mail communication to US-DOL official. April 17, 2024.
18. ***Government of Australia. National Action Plan to Combat Modern Slavery 2020–2025. 2020.***
19. U.S. Embassy Canberra. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 4, 2025.

Cocos (Keeling) Islands

1. ***Government of Western Australia. School Education Act 1999. Enacted: November 2, 1999.***
2. ***Government of Western Australia. School Education Regulations 2000. Enacted: July 1, 2000.***
3. ***Government of Western Australia. Children and Community Services Act 2004. Enacted: October 20, 2004.***
4. ***Government of Western Australia. Work Health and Safety (General) Regulations 2020. Enacted: December 24, 2022.***
5. ***Government of Western Australia. Work Health and Safety (Mines) Regulations 2022. Enacted: December 24, 2022.***
6. ***Government of Western Australia, Department of Mines, Industry Regulations and Safety. Application for a High Risk Work License. Enacted: March 14, 2022.***
7. ***Government of Australia. The Criminal Code Act 1995. Enacted: 1995.***
8. ***Government of Western Australia. Prostitution Act 2000. Enacted: July 29, 2000.***
9. ***Government of Western Australia. Criminal Code Act Compilation Act 1913. Enacted: 1913. As Amended: 2020.***
10. Government of Australia. Canberra Act 2600. Enacted: April 22, 2008. Source on file.
11. U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2025: Australia. Washington, D.C., February 17, 2025.
12. U.S. Consulate Sydney. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
13. ***Australian Federal Police. Crimes Against Children: Our Work. Accessed: February 19, 2024.***
14. ***Australian Government, Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development,***

Communications and the Arts. Service Delivery Arrangements with WA Government. November 2023.

15. U.S. Embassy Canberra. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
16. ***Government of Australia, Attorney-General's Department. Human Trafficking. Accessed: March 21, 2023.***
17. USDOS official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 17, 2024.
18. ***Government of Australia. National Action Plan to Combat Modern Slavery 2020–2025. 2020.***
19. U.S. Embassy Canberra. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 4, 2025.

Colombia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Gran Encuesta Integrada de Hogares, Módulo de Trabajo Infantil (GEIH-MTI), 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. Government of Colombia. Informe Anual de Colombia al Departamento de Trabajo de los Estados Unidos sobre las Peores Formas de Trabajo Infantil. Bogotá. December 16, 2024. Source on file.
3. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. February 25, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. March 7, 2022.
5. ***Departamento Administrativo Nacional de Estadística- DANE. Colombia Gran Encuesta Integrada de Hogares – GEIH – 2018. October 2019.***
6. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. March 6, 2025.
7. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. February 18, 2021.
8. U.S. Embassy Bogotá official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 11, 2024.
9. ***ICBF pilló y ubicó a niños y adolescentes en situación de trabajo infantil en Neiva. March 18, 2019.***
10. ***Government of Colombia. DANE, Boletín Técnico – Trabajo Infantil. April 15, 2025.***
11. ***INFOBAE. Autoridades realizaron operativo contra el trabajo infantil de niños extranjeros en Corabastos, Bogotá. June 14, 2022.***
12. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
13. ***Comisión de la Verdad (Colombia). Informe final Hay futuro si hay verdad. Hallazgos y recomendaciones. August 2022.***
14. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Colombia. Washington, D.C., June, 2023.***
15. U.S. Embassy Bogotá official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
16. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. March 3, 2025.
17. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation (CEACR) concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Colombia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2025.***
18. Dickenson, Elizabeth. Colombia’s Stolen Children. Foreign Affairs, May 8, 2025.
19. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. July 23, 2025.
20. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. December 26, 2024.
21. Government of Colombia. Informe Anual de Colombia al Departamento de Trabajo de los Estados Unidos sobre las Peores Formas de Trabajo Infantil. February 19, 2024. Source on file.
22. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail com-

- munication to USDOL official. June 30, 2023.
23. U.S. Embassy Bogotá. Reporting. March 25, 2020.
 24. *Inter-Agency Coordination Platform for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela. RMNA 2022 Refugee and Migrant Needs Analysis. Bogotá: UNICEF and UNHCR, October 2022.*
 25. UN General Assembly Security Council. Children and Armed Conflict. June 5, 2023. Source on file.
 26. *INFOBAE. El 2022 fue el año más violento contra los pueblos indígenas desde la firma del Acuerdo de Paz. January 15, 2023.*
 27. *UN General Assembly Security Council. Children and Armed Conflict in Colombia. (S/2024/161). February 13, 2024.*
 28. *Defensoria del Pueblo. Rerlutamiento de los niños, niñas e adolescentes. May 13, 2025.*
 29. *Defensoria del Pueblo. Defensoría del Pueblo registró 184 casos de reclutamiento de menores en 2023. February 13, 2024.*
 30. *UN General Assembly Security Council. Children and Armed Conflict in Colombia. June 3, 2024.*
 31. *UNICEF. Colombia Country Office Annual Report 2023. Accessed: May 30, 2024.*
 32. *Government of Colombia. Código de la Infancia y la Adolescencia, Ley 1098 de 2006. Enacted: November 8, 2006.*
 33. Government of Colombia. Resolution 1796. Enacted: April 27, 2018. Source on file.
 34. *Government of Colombia. Constitución (with modifications until 2013). Enacted: July 6, 1991.*
 35. *Government of Colombia. Ley 599 de 2000 – Código Penal (with modifications until 2014). Enacted: 2000.*
 36. *Government of Colombia. Ley 2168. Enacted: December 22, 2021.*
 37. *Government of Colombia. Ley 906 de 2004 “Por la cual se expide el Código de Procedimiento Penal. (Corregida de conformidad con el Decreto 2770 de 2004). Enacted: August 31, 2004.*
 38. *Government of Colombia. Ley 2205 de 2022 (mayo 10). Enacted: May 10, 2022.*
 39. *Government of Colombia. Ley 1861 de 2017. Enacted: August 4, 2017.*
 40. *Government of Colombia. Ley 418 de 1997. Enacted: December 26, 1997.*
 41. *Government of Colombia. Decreto 4807 de 2011. Enacted: December 20, 2011.*
 42. *Government of Colombia. Decreto 1075 de 2015. Enacted: May 26, 2015.*
 43. *Government of Colombia. Fiscalía fortalece equipo para combatir la trata transnacional de personas. National Attorney General, December 15, 2020.*
 44. Government of Colombia. Resolución No. 1128.15. Integración Unidades Especiales IVC. Enacted: 2015. Source on file.
 45. *Government of Colombia. Código Sustantivo del Trabajo. December 31, 2024.*
 46. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Colombia. 2023.*
 47. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organize Convention, 1948 (No. 87) Colombia (ratification: 1976). Published: 2024.*
 48. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98) Colombia (ratification: 1976). Published: 2024.*
 49. U.S. Trade Representative official. E-mail com-

- munication with USDOL official. June 5, 2024.
50. Government of Colombia. Decreto 859 por el cual se crea el Comité Interinstitucional para la erradicación del Trabajo Infantil y la Protección del Menor Trabajador. Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social. May 26, 1995. Source on file.
 51. [**Government of Colombia. Comité Interinstitucional para la lucha contra la Trata de Personas. Accessed: June 11, 2024.**](#)
 52. Government of Colombia. Convenio Interadministrativo GGC No. 1112 de 2017. February 24, 2017. Source on file.
 53. Government of Colombia. Línea de Política Pública para la Prevención y Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil y Protección Integral al Adolescente Trabajador. 2018. Source on file.
 54. [**Amaya, Carlos. MinTrabajo firma pacto internacional contra el trabajo infantil en la Guajira. June 27, 2023.**](#)
 55. [**Government of Colombia. Línea de Política Pública para la Prevención y Erradicación de la Explotación Comercial de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes 2018–2028. Bogotá: ICBF. June 2018.**](#)
 56. [**Diario Jurídico. Colombia – Estrategia contra la explotación sexual comercial de niños y adolescentes. September 26, 2019.**](#)
 57. [**Government of Colombia. Línea de Política Pública de Prevención del Reclutamiento, Utilización, Uso y Violencia Sexual Contra Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes por Parte de Grupos Armados Organizados \(GAO\) y Grupos Delictivos Organizados \(GDO\). Accessed: April 11, 2024.**](#)
 58. [**ILO. South-South Brazil-ILO Cooperation Program. Consolidating the progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and the Caribbean Free of Child Labour: December 27, 2020–December 30, 2024. Accessed: March 5, 2024.**](#)
 59. [**Government of Colombia. El Instituto Colombiano de Bienestar Familiar. Accessed: March 30, 2023.**](#)
 60. [**Government of Colombia. Policía Nacional de Colombia. Lanzamiento de la estrategia ‘Zona Escolar Segura’. January 27, 2025.**](#)
 61. [**Government of Colombia. Policía Nacional de Colombia. Policía Nacional continúa realizando actividades de prevención en el marco del programa Abre tus Ojos. December 31, 2023.**](#)
 62. [**Government of Colombia. Clausuramos con éxito el programa Abre tus ojos en el municipio de Bello. December 28, 2023.**](#)
 63. [**Government of Colombia. Policía Nacional de Colombia. “Abre tus Ojos”, un programa al servicio de la niñez y la adolescencia. December 21, 2023.**](#)
 64. [**Government of Colombia. Attorney’s General Office. Eso es cuento campaign. Accessed: March 14, 2025.**](#)
 65. [**Government of Colombia. Familias en Acción_ Prosperidad Social. Accessed: March 31, 2022.**](#)
 66. [**Government of Colombia. Departamento Administrativo para la Prosperidad Social. Prevención y Promoción para la Protección - Generaciones con Bienestar. Accessed: March 15, 2024.**](#)
 67. [**La Patria. Familias en Acción 2024: cómo consultar por cédula si es beneficiario. February 1, 2024.**](#)
 68. [**Buitrago, Diego Alejandro. El Departamento para la Prosperidad Social busca que los beneficiarios accedan a un ingreso mínimo para así poder suplir las necesidades básicas tanto en alimentación y salud como educación. March 4, 2025.**](#)
 69. [**Government of Colombia. ¿Qué es Renta Joven? Accessed: April 14, 2025.**](#)
 70. [**South-South Brazil-ILO Cooperation Program. Consolidating the progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and the Caribbean Free of Child Labour, December 2020–December 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.**](#)

-
71. ***ILO-Spain. Proyecto de apoyo a la Iniciativa Regional América Latina y el Caribe libre de Trabajo Infantil para fortalecer la respuesta a la crisis de la COVID-19 (PAIRE VII), December 2020–June 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.***

Comoros

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6, 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. March 12, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting (TDA). January 31, 2023.
5. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 25, 2021.
6. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Comoros (ratification 2004). Published: 2024.***
7. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Comoros. Washington, D.C., 2024.***
8. Government of Comoros. Loi N°12- Abrogeant, modifiant et complétant certaines dispositions de la Loi N°84-108/PR Portant Code du Travail. Enacted: June 28, 2012. Source on file.
9. Government of Comoros. Loi N° 94-035/AF Portant orientation sur l’éducation. Enacted: January 20, 1995. Source on file.
10. Government of Comoros. Constitution de l’Union des Comores. Enacted: December 23, 2001. Source on file.
11. Government of Comoros. Decree N21-005 on Education Policy. Enacted: January 30, 2021. Source on file.
12. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. February 18, 2020.
13. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. February 16, 2022.
14. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. New York, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials Section of this report.***
15. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
16. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 1, 2025.
17. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. February 28, 2022.
18. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
19. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 25, 2023.
20. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. December 6, 2022.
21. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Comoros. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.***
22. Government of Comoros. Politique Nationale de Protection de l’Enfant en Union des Comores. October 13, 2016. Source on file.
23. ***UNICEF. UNICEF Country Office Annual Report 2022: Comoros. March 7, 2023.***
24. Chantry, Nadine. Rapport d’évaluation du

service d'écoute et de protection des enfants et des femmes victimes de violence de Ngazidja, Comores UNICEF. August 31, 2019. Source on file.

25. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Comoros (ratification 2004). Published 2022.***
26. Government of Comoros. Loi N°14-034/AU portant lutte contre le travail et la traite des enfants. Enacted: December 22, 2014. Source on file.
27. Government of Comoros. Liste des travaux dangereux aux Comores. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
28. Government of Comoros. Loi n°20-038_AU du 29 decembre 2020 portant Code Penal. Source on file.
29. Government of Comoros. Loi N° 24-009/AU. Enacted: June 28, 2024. Source on file.
30. Government of Comoros. Loi N° 97-006/AF Portant Statut des personnels militaires de la République Fédérale Islamique des Comores. Enacted: July 21, 1997. Source on file.
31. ***Government of Comoros. National Gendarmerie of Comoros. 1978.***
32. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Comoros. Washington, D.C., June 16, 2020.***
33. ***Abouheir, Andjouza. La scolarisation obligatoire dès l'âge de 3 ans. La Gazette de Comoros, December 30, 2020.***
34. Government of Comoros. The National Action Plan to Counter Trafficking in Persons. 2024.
35. ***African Union. Ten Year Action Plan on Eradication of Child Labor, Forced Labor, Human Trafficking and Modern Slavery in Africa (2020-2030). Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, April 6, 2021.***

36. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Comoros. Washington, D.C., June 2023.***
37. ***ILO. The Decent Work Promotion Program for the Union of Comoros. Accessed: March 2024.***
38. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 12, 2023.

Congo, Democratic Republic of the

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2017–2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. March 14, 2025.
3. ***International Peace Information Service. Analysis of the interactive map of artisanal mining areas in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo– 2022 update. November 29, 2022.***
4. ***Human Rights Watch. Child Labor and Human Rights Violations in the Mining Industry of the Democratic Republic of Congo: Testimony of Ida Sawyer at the Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission. Human Rights Watch. July 14, 2022.***
5. ***The Sentry. Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission: Child Labor and Human Rights Violations in the Mining Industry of the Democratic Republic of Congo. Statement of Sasha Lezhnev. July 14, 2022.***
6. ***World Economic Forum. Making Mining Safe and Fair: Artisanal cobalt extraction in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. September 2020.***
7. ***RECOREN, International Peace Information Service. Exploitation des enfants dans les***

-
- mines artisanales d'or de la chefferie de Mariminza, territoire de Watsa: Étude de cas de Menze et Babarau. 2024.*
8. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Democratic Republic of the Congo (ratification: 2001). Published: 2023.*
 9. *UN Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Letter dated 31 May 2024 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. June 4, 2024.*
 10. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Democratic Republic of the Congo. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.*
 11. *UN Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Letter dated 15 December 2023 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. December 30, 2023.*
 12. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 9, 2025.
 13. *UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.*
 14. *UN Security Council. Letter dated 27 December 2024 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council (S/2024/969). December 27, 2024.*
 15. Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Law NO. 22/067 of December 26, 2022, Amending and Supplementing the Decree of January 30, 1940, on the Congolese Penal Code Concerning the Prevention and Suppression of Trafficking in Persons. December 26, 2022. Source on file.
 16. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 24, 2023.
 17. *Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Portant Protection de L'Enfant, N° 09/001. Enacted: January 2009.*
 18. *Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi n° 015/2002 du 16 octobre 2002 portant Code du Travail. Enacted: October 16, 2002.*
 19. Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Constitution de la République Démocratique du Congo. Enacted: February 18, 2006. Source on file.
 20. *Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi-cadre n° 14/004 du 11 février 2014 de l'enseignement national. February 11, 2014.*
 21. *Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi modifiant et complétant la loi N° 015-2002 portant Code du Travail, N° 16/010. Enacted: July 15, 2016.*
 22. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting February 28, 2025.
 23. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 15, 2024.
 24. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 17, 2023.
 25. *U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2022: Democratic Republic of the Congo. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2022.*
 26. *UNICEF. Conflict in eastern DRC is having a devastating impact on children's education. March 29, 2023.*
 27. *UNICEF. The dilemma of schools that shelter DRC's displaced families. September 2, 2023.*
 28. *UNICEF. Democratic Republic of Congo, Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: Reporting Period 1 January to 31 December 2023. March 13, 2024.*
 29. *UNICEF. DR Congo: Children killed, injured,*

abducted, and face sexual violence in conflict at record levels for third consecutive year – UNICEF. September 29, 2023.

30. NORC at the University of Chicago. DRC Countering Trafficking in Persons (C-TIP) Assessment. 2022. Source on file.
31. ***IOM Displacement Tracking Matrix. Democratic Republic of the Congo. Website, Accessed: May 9, 2025.***
32. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Arrêté ministériel N° 12/CAB.MIN/TPSI/045/08 fixant les conditions de travail des enfants. Enacted: August 8, 2008.***
33. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi n°18/001 du 09 mars 2018 modifiant et complétant la Loi n° 007/2002 du 11 juillet 2002 portant Code minier. Enacted: March 9, 2018.***
34. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Law Relating to the Mining Code, N° 007/2002. Enacted: July 11, 2002.***
35. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi n° 06/018 du 20 juillet 2006 modifiant et complétant le Décret du 30 janvier 1940 portant Code pénal congolais. Enacted: July 20, 2006.***
36. Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi Portant Statut du Militaire des Forces Armées de la République Démocratique du Congo, N° 00120/01/2013. Enacted: January 23, 2013. Source on file.
37. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi Portant Organisation Générale de la Défense et des Forces Armées, N° 04/023. Enacted: November 12, 2004.***
38. ***Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Loi Cadre de l'Enseignement National, N° 86/0005. Enacted: September 22, 1986.***
39. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 20, 2018.
40. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 22, 2024.
41. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 18, 2022.
42. Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ministry of Mines. Stratégie Nationale Sectorielle de Lutte Contre le Travail des Enfants dans les Mines Artisanales et sur les Sites Miniers Artisanaux en République Démocratique du Congo (2017–2025). August 2017. Source on file.
43. U.S. Embassy Kinshasa. Reporting. February 14, 2020.

Congo, Republic of the

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 5 (MICS5), 2014–2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. February 20, 2024.
3. ***UNICEF. Enfants en Situation de Rue et de Mobilité, y compris les Enfants Victimes de Traite en République du Congo. June 2022.***
4. Nkouika-Dinghani-Nkita, Gaston, et al. Rapport de l’étude national sur les enfants en dehors de l’école en République du Congo. UNICEF, March 2023. Source on file.
5. Charles, Nicolas, and John Tychsen. La mine artisanale en Afrique Centrale, du Nord et de l’Est francophones. PanAfGeo, 2023. Source on file.
6. ***Martial, Loïcia. Congo-Brazzaville: le travail des enfants, une triste réalité. October 28, 2022.***
7. ***Boukaka, Bertrand. Congo “Enfants de la rue”: Le problème reste entier. Les Échos du***

-
- Congo-Brazzaville, September 17, 2024.**
8. **Bakouika, Sandra. EDUCATION : Enfants de la rue, une bombe à retardement au Congo. La Semaine Africaine, February 25, 2023.**
 9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Republic of the Congo. Washington, D.C., 2024.**
 10. Reiper. Droits de l'Enfant en République du Congo. January 2024. Source on file.
 11. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. December 19, 2024.
 12. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. January 8, 2023.
 13. **ILO Committee of Experts. Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Congo (ratification: 1999). Published: 2022.**
 14. **OHCHR. Examen du Congo devant le Comité des droits de l'enfant : les violences faites aux enfants, la situation des enfants handicapés, les allocations budgétaires et les décrets d'application de la loi portant protection de l'enfant sont au cœur du dialogue. January 16, 2024.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. April 10, 2025.
 16. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 7, 2025.
 17. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2023.
 18. **Government of the Republic of the Congo. Loi n° 22-2019 du 17 juin 2019 portant lutte contre la traite des personnes. Enacted: June 17, 2019.**
 19. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. January 19, 2021.
 20. **UN Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families. Concluding observations on the initial report of the Congo. July 11, 2024.**
 21. **UNICEF. Etude nationale sur les enfants en dehors de l'école en République du Congo. March 2023.**
 22. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
 23. **UN Congo. Ensemble vers une éducation plus inclusive. June 14, 2022.**
 24. **The World Bank. Congo, Republic of - Lisungi Emergency COVID-19 Response Project: Additional Financing. April 25, 2022.**
 25. **UNHCR. Republic of the Congo: Refugee Policy Review Framework Country Summary as at 30 June 2020. March 24, 2022.**
 26. **Government of the Republic of the Congo. Constitution du 6 novembre 2015. Enacted: November 6, 2015.**
 27. **UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Eighth periodic report submitted by Congo under article 18 of the Convention, due in 2022. June 30, 2023.**
 28. International Monetary Fund. Republic of Congo: Poverty Reduction and Growth Strategy. February 15, 2023. Source on file.
 29. **Gouédard, Pierre. Teachers for All: Republic of Congo: Pour une répartition plus équitable des enseignants en République du Congo. UNICEF, May 2024.**
 30. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Congo. Published: 2022.**
 31. **Maïssa, Jack de. Congo : Plusieurs écoles publiques font face à un manque criard de tables-bancs. February 22, 2023.**
 32. **Government of the Republic of the Congo. Code du travail, Loi n° 45-75 du 15 mars 1975. Enacted: March 15, 1975.**
 33. **Government of the Republic of the Congo. Law n° 4-2010 du 14 juin 2010 portant**

protection de l'enfant en République du Congo. Enacted: June 14, 2010.

34. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Penal Code, Law No. 13/4/1946. Enacted: April 25, 1947. Source on file.
35. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Loi n°10-2021 du 27 janvier 2021 portant statut général des militaires et des gendarmes. Source on file.
36. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Loi 25/95 du 17 novembre 1995 modifiant la loi scolaire n° 008/90 du 6 septembre 1990. Enacted: November 17, 1995.***
37. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 29, 2023.
38. ***UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report 2023: Congo. 2023.***
39. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Décret n° 2012-23 du 2 février 2012 fixant les attributions et l'organisation de la direction générale du travail. Enacted: February 2, 2012.***
40. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Les Ministères. Website. Accessed: February 27, 2024.***
41. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. March 11, 2024.
42. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 24, 2023.
43. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 17, 2024.
44. U.S. Embassy Brazzaville. Reporting. March 15, 2023.
45. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Plan d'action quinquennal de la Direction de la protection légale de l'enfance (DPLE) 2022–2026. 2022. Source on file.
46. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Le Plan d'Action National sur l'amélioration de la qualité de vie des populations autochtones (2018-2022). Source on file.
47. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Plan d'Actions en Faveur des Populations. December 2023. Source on file.
48. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Plan national de développement 2022–2026, Cadre stratégique de développement (CSD). January 14, 2022.***
49. ***Agence d'Information d'Afrique Centrale. Rentrée 2024-2025 : des fournitures scolaires et tables-bancs pour les élèves de Kindamba. October 3, 2024.***
50. ***Agence d'Information d'Afrique Centrale. Rentrée scolaire 2024-2025 : Yoann Edgard Nguesso offre des kits scolaires aux élèves. September 30, 2024.***
51. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Stratégie sectorielle de l'éducation 2021–2030, Plan d'action 2021–2023. October 15, 2020.***
52. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Décret n° 2023-1740 du 12 octobre 2023. Enacted: October 12, 2023.***
53. ***Government of the Republic of the Congo. Lancement du Programme national de filets sociaux. August 16, 2024.***
54. ***Cyr, Armel. Programme national des filets sociaux (PNFS) : Paiement des aides sociales d'appoint pour les populations vulnérables de la Lékoumou. La Semaine Africaine, March 8, 2025.***
55. Government of the Republic of the Congo. Stratégie sectorielle de l'éducation 2021–2030. December 23, 2023. Source on file.
56. ***World Bank Group. Republic of Congo to Strengthen Access to Education and Electricity. June 26, 2024.***

Cook Islands

1. Government of the Cook Islands. Employment Relations Act 2012. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
2. **Government of the Cook Islands. Crimes Amendment Act 2004, No. 5 of 2004. Enacted: June 1, 2004.**
3. **Government of the Cook Islands. Education Act 2012, No. 18 of 2012. Enacted: December 12, 2012.**
4. **Government of the Cook Islands. Industrial and Labour Ordinance. Enacted: 1964.**
5. **Government of the Cook Islands. Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory Labour Ordinance 1960, No. 2 of 1960. Enacted: 1960.**
6. **Government of New Zealand. Defence Act of 1990, No. 28 of 1990. Enacted: April 1, 1990.**
7. U.S Embassy Auckland official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. April 3, 2025.
8. U.S. Embassy Auckland. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
9. **Government of the Cook Islands, Ministry of Internal Affairs. Labor and Employment Relations Homepage. Accessed: March 24, 2023.**
10. **Ministry of Internal Affairs. Cook Islands National Youth Policy 2021–2026. 2021.**
11. **terísticas del trabajo infantil y adolescente en Costa Rica- Informe 2016. 2017. Source on file.**
12. Government of Costa Rica. Consideraciones respecto al informe Child Labor and Forced Labor Report. San José: Ministry of Labor and Social Security, November 21, 2016. Source on file.
13. **Cerdas, Daniela. MEP descubre trabajo infantil en escolares y hasta en niños de kínder. La Nación, November 14, 2017.**
14. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
15. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. February 19, 2020.
16. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Costa Rica. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
17. **Government of Costa Rica. Código de la Niñez y la Adolescencia, Ley N° 7739. Enacted: 1998 (updated 2010).**
18. **Government of Costa Rica. Constitución Política de la República de Costa Rica. Enacted: 1949 (Updated January 1, 2014).**
19. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
20. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
21. Government of Costa Rica. Plan Nacional de Desarrollo y de Inversión Pública del Bicentenario 2019–2022 de Costa Rica. April 27, 2020. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. February 27, 2025.
23. **Mora, Andrea. OIJ allana albergue en Coronado por presunta tortura a menores. Delfino. June 14, 2023.**
24. **Murillo, Alvaro. Sindicato del PANI denuncia**

Costa Rica

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. January 7, 2025.
3. Government of Costa Rica. Magnitud y carac-

riesgo en albergues por mezcla de menores con perfiles violentos. Semanario Universidad. February 28, 2023.

17. *Carmona, Fiorella. Daniela Rojas pide al Gobierno que haga una intervención urgente en el PANI. El Mundo. June 17, 2023.*
18. *Martinez, Alonso. Experta del Pridena-UCR, Laura Rivera Alfaro, analizó el proyecto de ley expediente 23672. Delfino. April 24, 2023.*
19. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. January 24, 2024.
20. U.S. Embassy San Jose official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 3, 2024.
21. *UNICEF. Costa Rica: Country Office Annual Report 2023. February 16, 2024.*
22. *UNICEF. Including Refugee Learners in National Education Systems. December 2023.*
23. *Repretel. ¿Cuántos estudiantes dejan la escuela y colegio por día? August 23, 2024.*
24. U.S. Embassy San Jose. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
25. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Costa Rica. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2023.*
26. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Costa Rica. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.*
27. *Agencia EFE. Trabajo infantil se concentra en zonas costeras y vulnerables de Costa Rica. San José: January 24, 2020.*
28. *Government of Costa Rica. Modelo de Vulnerabilidad al Trabajo Infantil: Costa Rica. Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social. January 2020.*
29. U.S. Embassy San Jose official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
30. *Government of Costa Rica. Prohibición del Trabajo Peligroso e Insalubre para Personas Adolescentes Trabajadoras, Law 8922. Enacted: February 3, 2011.*
31. Government of Costa Rica. Código de Trabajo, Ley No. 2. Enacted: 1943 (updated 2010). Source on file.
32. *Government of Costa Rica. Reglamento a la Ley Sobre Prohibición del Trabajo Peligroso e Insalubre para Personas Adolescentes Trabajadoras y Reforma Reglamento para la Contratación Laboral y Condiciones de Salud Ocupacional de las Personas Adolescentes, No. 36640-MTSS. Enacted: June 22, 2011.*
33. *Government of Costa Rica. Código Penal, Ley 4573. Enacted: 1970 (updated 2013).*
34. *Government of Costa Rica. Ley contra la trata de personas y creacion de la coalicion nacional contra el trafico ilicito de migrantes y la trata de personas (CONATT), Ley 9095. Enacted: February 8, 2013. (Last amended 2019).*
35. Government of Costa Rica. Reforma integral Ley sobre estupefacientes, sustancias psicotrópicas, drogas de uso no autorizado, actividades conexas, legitimación de capitales y financiamiento al terrorismo, No. 8204. Enacted: December 26, 2001. Source on file.
36. *Government of Costa Rica. Ley Fundamental de Educación, Public Law Number 2160. Enacted: 1957 (updated 2001).*
37. *Government of Costa Rica. Trabajo Infantil y Adolescente. Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social. Accessed: March 16, 2022.*
38. U.S. Embassy San Jose official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 21, 2024.
39. Government of Costa Rica. Decreto 34423-MTSS. Enacted: February 12, 2008. Source on file.
40. Government of Costa Rica. Hoja de Ruta para hacer de Costa Rica un Pais Libre de Trabajo Infantil y sus Peores Formas 2021–2025. Ministerio de Trabajo y Seguridad Social, January 12, 2022. Source on file.

41. **Government of Costa Rica. *Política Nacional de la Niñez y la Adolescencia 2024–2036. April 18, 2024.***
42. Government of Costa Rica. Costa Rica presenta la Política Nacional contra la Trata de Personas. Ministerio de Gobernación y Policía, August 17, 2021. Source on file.
43. Government of Costa Rica. Política Nacional Contra la Trata de Personas 2020–2030. August 2021. Source on file.
44. U.S. Embassy San Jose official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 28, 2023.
45. **Instituto Mixto de Ayuda Social, Gobierno de Costa Rica. *IMAS promueve cuidado y desarrollo de niños y niñas que asisten a Casas de la Alegría. October 30, 2023.***
46. **Government of Costa Rica (IMAS). *Estrategia Puente al Desarrollo: Articulación Institucional Para El Bienestar Y El Cumplimiento De Los Derechos Humanos. April 1, 2024.***
47. **Amigos de Costa Rica. *Asociación Cara de Justicia/Asociación El Rostro de La Justicia. Accessed: January 26, 2022.***
5. U.S. Embassy Abidjan. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
6. **Nitidae and EFL. *Traceability and transparency of cocoa supply chains in Côte d’Ivoire and Ghana. 2021.***
7. **Brudney, Allie, and Reynolds Taylor. *“There Will Be No More Cocoa Here”: How Companies are Extracting the West African Cocoa Sector to Death. Corporate Accountability Lab. September 2023.***
8. **Johnson, Sarah. *Gold, Guns, & Gangs: On Patrol with the Elite Unit Saving Ivory Coast’s Forests. The Guardian. November 21, 2022.***
9. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2025.
10. U.S. Embassy Abidjan. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
11. U.S. Embassy Abidjan. Reporting. February 8, 2022.
12. **Government of the Republic of Côte d’Ivoire. *Loi N° 95-696 du 7 Septembre 1995 Relative à l’Enseignement. Enacted: September 7, 1995.***

Côte d’Ivoire

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête Nationale Sur l’Emploi en Côte d’Ivoire, 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. NORC at the University of Chicago. Assessing Progress in Reducing Child Labor in Cocoa Growing Areas of Côte d’Ivoire and Ghana. October 2020. Source on file.
3. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Côte d’Ivoire. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
4. U.S. Embassy Abidjan. Reporting. January 22, 2025.
13. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Côte d’Ivoire (ratification: 2003). Published: 2025.***
14. **ACAPS. *Briefing note - Côte D’Ivoire: displacement from Burkina Faso. Le Petit-Saconnex, March 17, 2023.***
15. **Sy, Lally, and Fidelia Bohissou. *Rising Violence Drive Refugees from Burkina Faso to Neighbouring Countries. UNHCR, July 20, 2023.***
16. **UNHCR. *Situation Report on Asylum Seekers in the North. March 25, 2024.***
17. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Côte d’Ivoire. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***

18. U.S Embassy Abidjan official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 12, 2025.
19. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N°2015-532 Code du Travail. Enacted: July 20, 2015.**
20. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N° 2016-886 du 08 Novembre 2016 Portant Constitution de la République de Côte d'Ivoire. Enacted: November 8, 2016.**
21. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Arrêté N° 2017-017 MEPS/CAB du 02 Juin 2017 déterminant la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants. Enacted: June 2, 2017.**
22. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N° 2010-272 du 30 Septembre 2010 Portant Interdiction de la Traite et des Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants. Enacted: September 30, 2010.**
23. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N° 2016-1111 Loi Relative à la Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes. Enacted: December 8, 2016. Source on file.
24. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Code Pénal N° 1981-640 amended by Law N° 1995-522. Enacted: July 31, 1981.**
25. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N° 96-572 Déterminant les Conditions d'Entrée dans la Carrière Militaire. Enacted: July 31, 1996. Source on file.
26. **Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Loi N° 2016-1109 Portant Code de la Fonction Militaire. Enacted: 2016.**
27. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire: Ministre d'Etat, Ministre du Plan et du Développement, and ILO-BIT. Enquête Nationale sur le Situation de l'Emploi et du Travail des Enfants. November 2014. Source on file.
28. U.S. Embassy Abidjan. TIP Reporting. February 6, 2023.
29. **Cocoa Initiative. Framework of Action 2024-2029. November 27, 2024.**
30. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Plan d'Action National de Lutte Contre La Traite, l'Exploitation et le Travail des Enfants 2019–2021. Abidjan. May 19, 2019. Source on file.
31. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. National Action Plan on Human Trafficking. January 2023. Source on file.
32. Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Plan Decennal Education Formation 2016 – 2025. February 29, 2016. Source on file.
33. **ILO. Accelerating action for the elimination of child labour in supply chains in Africa (ACCEL AFRICA) 2nd Phase. September 13, 2023.**
34. **ILO. Accelerating action for the elimination of child labour in supply chains in Africa (ACCEL-Africa) - Phase II Project Dashboard. Accessed: April 8, 2025.**
35. **The World Bank. Social Safety Net Project. December 19, 2023.**
36. **World Bank Group. Côte d'Ivoire Productive Social Safety Nets System Strengthening Program. Accessed: March 10, 2025.**
37. **EU News Article. EU, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana and the cocoa sector endorse an Alliance on Sustainable Cocoa. June 28, 2022.**
38. **Cocoa and Forest Initiative. Action Plan 2022-2025. Accessed: March 10, 2025.**

Djibouti

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 3 (MICS 3), 2006. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.

2. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. April 4, 2022.
3. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. April 11, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. February 12, 2020.
5. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Djibouti. Washington, D.C., June 12, 2024.***
6. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. February 29, 2024.
7. IOM. Périples de mineurs: des enfants migrants non accompagnés traversent la Route de l'Est pour trouver du travail. July 10, 2023. Source on file.
8. ***Berman, Alex. Combating Child Labor in Djibouti. Borgen Project, November 25, 2020.***
9. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. April 8, 2024.
10. Free the Slaves. From Illegal Migration to Human Trafficking: Dangerous Journeys Across the Horn of Africa and the Arabian Peninsula. July 2024. Source on file.
11. U.S. Embassy Djibouti official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 29, 2025.
12. ***Government of Djibouti. Loi n° 133/AN/05/5ème portant Code du Travail, No. 133. Enacted: 2006.***
13. ***Government of Djibouti. Loi n° 133/AN/16/7ème sur la lutte contre la traite des personnes et le trafic illicite des migrants, No. 133. Enacted: 2016.***
14. ***Government of Djibouti. Le Code Pénal. Enacted: 2002.***
15. Acaps. Djibouti: Drought. March 10, 2023. Source on file.
16. Bail, Juliette. Enfants de Djibouti. Humanium, March 1, 2021. Source on file.
17. La Nation. Region d'Ali-Sabieh: Sensibilisation des nomades du secteur de Gorgaloh sur la scolarisation des enfants. October 8, 2024. Source on file.
18. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. January 4, 2024.
19. ***UNICEF. Humanitarian Action for Children: Djibouti. 2022.***
20. ***Hassan, Zanouba. Enfants réfugiés, enfants de la rue, mais ensuite universitaire. UNICEF, December 8, 2022.***
21. ***Borgen Project. Child Poverty in Djibouti. June 1, 2024.***
22. ***The Guardian. Horn of Africa drought puts 3.6m children at risk of dropping out of school. September 22, 2022.***
23. ***Government of Djibouti. Loi n° 105/AN/24/9ème L modifiant la Loi n° 111/AN/11/6ème L relative à la lutte contre le terrorisme et autres infractions graves. Enacted: 2024.***
24. Government of Djibouti. Décret n° 79-001/PR/DEF modificatif au décret n°77-046/PR/DEF fixant le régime des commissions, engagements et rengagements dans l'Armée nationale, No. 79-001. Enacted: 1979. Source on file.
25. ***Government of Djibouti. Loi n° 96/AN/00/4ème portant orientation du système éducatif Djiboutien, No. 96. Enacted: 2000.***
26. ***Africa Press. Police Nationale / EASF: Lancement d'une formation sur la Protection des Enfants à l'Académie de Police. November 5, 2024.***
27. U.S. Embassy Djibouti official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 18, 2023.
28. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
29. ***Government of Djibouti. Décret n°2021-193/PR/MEFF du 3 août 2021, portant sur l'organisation et le fonctionnement du Conseil National des droits de l'Enfant (CNDE) en République de Djibouti August 3, 2021.***

30. **Government of Djibouti. Politique Nationale de l'Enfant de Djibouti (2022–2032). 2022.**
31. **La Nation. Pour une éducation préscolaire de qualité, inclusive et équitable. December 12, 2024.**
32. **Africa Press. Mise en œuvre de la Politique Nationale de l'Enfance: Des discussions pour évaluer les progrès réalisés et identifier les priorités pour 2025. October 1, 2024.**
33. **IOM. Djibouti's First National Strategy on Migration Targets Challenges from Horn of Africa. September 17, 2021.**
34. Government of Djibouti. Stratégie Nationale pour les Migrations. September 17, 2021. Source on file.
35. **IOM Djibouti. Post. Facebook, May 9, 2024.**
36. **UN Djibouti. Visite d'études pour le Bureau de la Coordination Nationale pour la Migration (BCNM) et les points focaux du Gouvernement de Djibouti. July 17, 2024.**
37. Government of Djibouti. Master Plan on Education and Training (2021–2035). 2022. Source on file.
38. Government of Djibouti. Education and Training Action Plan (2021–2025). 2021. Source on file.
39. **La Nation. 157 957 élèves tout ordre d'enseignement confondu reprendront le chemin de l'école pour cette année scolaire 2024–2025. September 3, 2024.**
40. **Government of Djibouti, Ministère des Affaires Sociales et des Solidarités. Stratégie Nationale de Protection Sociale non Contributive pour le Renforcement du Capital Humain 2023-2027. 2022.**
41. **UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report 2023: Djibouti. 2023.**
42. U.S. Embassy Djibouti official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 22, 2024.
43. **Government of Djibouti, Ministère de la Femme et de la Famille. Rapport d'Examen National Approfondi Etabli à l'occasion du 25ème anniversaire de la quatrième Conférence mondiale de Beijing sur les Femmes Et les 5 ans du Programme de développement durable des Nations Unies à l'horizon 2030. 2019.**
44. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. April 17, 2023.
45. **U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Inauguration of IOM Center for Unaccompanied Children and Vulnerable Migrants. June 21, 2022.**
46. U.S. Embassy Djibouti. Reporting. February 28, 2024.
47. Global Partnership for Education. Post. Facebook, December 3, 2024. Source on file.
48. **Global Partnership for Education. Djibouti: transformer l'éducation pour mieux former son capital humain. January 30, 2024.**
49. **The World Bank. Expanding Opportunities for Learning Project. February 11, 2021.**
50. World Food Program. Country Brief: Djibouti. January 2024. Source on file.

Dominica

1. Government of Dominica. Employment of Women, Young Persons and Children Act. Enacted: 1939. Source on file.
2. **Government of Dominica. Transnational Organized Crime (Prevention and Control) Act 13 of 2013. Enacted: May 23, 2013.**
3. **Government of Dominica. Constitution of the Commonwealth of Dominica. Enacted: 1978.**
4. **Government of Dominica. Sexual Offenses Act. Enacted: 1998.**
5. **Government of Dominica. Drugs (Prevention of Misuse) Act 20. Enacted: 1988.**

6. ***Government of Dominica. Education Act 1997, No. 11 of 1997. Enacted: November 7, 1997.***
7. ***U.S. Department of State. 2022 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Dominica. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.***
8. ***ILO. Direct Request (CEACR). Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Dominica (ratification: 2001). Published: 2022.***
9. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2024.
10. ***Dominica News Online. School bus drivers withhold services in Kalinago Territory because of road condition. October 16, 2023.***
11. ***Government of Dominica. Police Act. 1961.***
12. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
13. ***Government of Dominica. Labor Standards Act. Enacted: 1977.***
14. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. April 23, 2025.
15. Caribbean Development Bank. Basic Needs Trust Fund. Accessed: March 19, 2021. Source on file.
16. ***EmoNews. DOWASCO and Basic Needs Trust Fund partner for EC\$1.9m Paix-Bouche Water Enhancement Project. October 6, 2024.***
17. ***Dominica News Online. Students encouraged to donate for Education Trust Fund ‘Contribution Day’ March 30, 2023.***
2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. January 28, 2020.
3. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. January 29, 2021.
4. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. April 14, 2023.
5. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. March 6, 2023.
6. U.S. Department of Labor. Interviews with USDOL official. May 13–23, 2023.
7. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. March 21, 2024.
8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Dominican Republic. Washington, D.C., June 26, 2020.***
9. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. February 18, 2022.
10. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. March 18, 2025.
11. Ministerio de Trabajo de la Republica Dominicana. Informe anual sobre Trabajo Infantil y sus Peores Formas, Correspondiente al año 2024. January 2025. Source on file.
12. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 28, 2023.
13. ***Reyes, Rosa. Denuncias a Granel de Violaciones Laborales en los Call Centers. CDN. October 11, 2021.***

Dominican Republic

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3,
14. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Dominican Republic (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.***
15. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Report-

ing. March 20, 2020.

16. Amnesty International. Dominican Republic Annual Report 2020. April 7, 2021. Source on file.
17. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Dominican Republic (ratification: 1999). Published 2025.***
18. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Certificación de Bachiller (del Año 1992 en Adelante) (Pruebas Nacionales). Ministerio de Educacion, 2015.***
19. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Código para el Sistema de Protección y los Derechos Fundamentales de los Niños, Niñas, y Adolescentes, No. 136-03. Enacted: 2003.***
20. U.S. Department of Labor. Interviews with US-DOL official. 2022.
21. Government of the Dominican Republic. Manual Operativo de Centro Educativo Publico. Ministerio de Educacion, 2013. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo. Reporting. February 24, 2023.
23. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Dominican Republic. March 30, 2021.***
24. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Dominican Republic. Washington, D.C. February 18, 2025.***
25. U.S. Embassy Santo Domingo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 7, 2024.
26. ***Waddick, Nicole. Migration, Displacement and Education in Dominican Republic: Education and Inclusion of Haitian Migrants, Stateless People and Undocumented People in the Dominican Republic. UNESCO: Global Education Monitoring Report Team. 2020.***
27. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Constitución de la República Dominicana. Enacted: June 13, 2015.***
28. Government of the Dominican Republic. Código de Trabajo de la República Dominicana, No. 16-92. Enacted: 1992. Source on file.
29. Government of the Dominican Republic. Resolución Que Modifica el Listado de Trabajos Peligrosos e Insalubres para Personas Menores de 18 Años y Deroga la Resolución NUM. 52-04 del 13 de Agosto del 2004, No. 10/2023. Enacted: November 13, 2023. Source on file.
30. Government of the Dominican Republic. Ley contra el Tráfico Ilícito de Migrantes y Trata de Personas, No. 137-03. Enacted: August 2003. Source on file.
31. Government of the Dominican Republic. Law 63-24. November 1, 2024. Source on file.
32. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Ley sobre Crímenes y Delitos de Alta Tecnología, No. 53-07. Enacted: April 23, 2007.***
33. Government of the Dominican Republic. Ley sobre Drogas y Sustancias Controladas de la República Dominicana, No. 50-88. Enacted: May 30, 1988. Source on file.
34. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Ley Orgánica de las Fuerzas Armadas de la República Dominicana, No. 139-13, Gaceta Oficial No. 10728 del 19 de septiembre de 2013. Enacted: September 13, 2013.***
35. Government of the Dominican Republic. Ley Orgánica de Educación, No. 66-97. Enacted: April 9, 1997. Source on file.
36. Government of the Dominican Republic. Circular No. 18 de fecha 27 de julio de 2011. Ministerio de Educación, July 2011. Source on file.
37. Government of the Dominican Republic. Procuraduría Especializada Contra el Tráfico Ilícito de Migrantes y Trata de Personas: Quiénes Somos. Accessed: May 24, 2021. Source on file.
38. Government of the Dominican Republic. Min-

- isterio Público y Ministerio de Trabajo Refuerzan Acciones para la Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil. July 11, 2023. Source on file.
39. Government of the Dominican Republic. Decreto No. 144-97. 1997. Source on file.
 40. Government of the Dominican Republic. Hoja de Ruta para Hacer de República Dominicana un País Libre de Trabajo Infantil y sus Peores Formas. 2010. Source on file.
 41. Government of the Dominican Republic. Pacto Nacional para la Reforma Educativa en la República Dominicana (2014–2030). April 1, 2014. Source on file.
 42. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Supérate: ¿Quiénes Somos? Accessed: June 12, 2023.***
 43. Unidad Seguimiento y Monitoreo Dirección de Planificación y Seguimiento. Informe Trimestral, Resultados Enero - Marzo 2024. 2024. Source on file.
 44. Unidad Seguimiento y Monitoreo Dirección de Planificación y Seguimiento. 2do Trimestre, Informe Trimestral, Resultados de Ejecucion POA 2024. 2024. Source on file.
 45. Unidad de Seguimiento y Monitoreo Dirección de Planificación y Desarrollo. 3er Trimestre, Informe Trimestral, Resultados de Ejecucion POA 2024. 2024. Source on file.
 46. Unidad de Seguimiento y Monitoreo Dirección de Planificación y Desarrollo. 4to Trimestre, Informe Trimestral, Resultados de Ejecucion POA 2024. 2024. Source on file.
 47. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. El Programa Oportunidad 14-24 Trabaja en la Reinserción Jóvenes a la Sociedad. October 23, 2020.***
 48. Government of the Dominican Republic. Gobierno Pone en Operación “Oportunidad 14-24” para Formación y Facilidad Laboral de Jóvenes en Alto Riesgo. November 20, 2020. Source on file.
 49. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Plan Social Asiste a Cientos de Jóvenes del Programa “Oportunidad 14-24”. February 24, 2021.***
 50. ***Government of the Dominican Republic. Resumen Ejecutivo: Programa Oportunidad 14-24. October 2020.***
 51. ***Presidencia de la Republica Dominicana. Presidente Abinader encabeza graduación de más de 1,300 jóvenes del programa Oportunidad 14-24. March 8, 2025.***
 52. Government of the Dominican Republic. Ordenanza No. 01-2014. 2014. Source on file.
 53. ***Garganta, Santiago; Pinto, Florencia; y Zentner, Joaquín. Efectos académicos y no académicos del programa de Jornada Escolar Extendida en la República Dominicana. Foco Economico. July 22, 2024.***
 54. ***Portal Oficial del Estado Dominicano. Linea 700. Accessed: April 21, 2021.***
- ## Ecuador
1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Empleo, Desempleo y Subempleo (ENEMDU), 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 2. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. January 27, 2023.
 3. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. February 24, 2021.
 4. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. February 21, 2024.
 5. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. January 31, 2022.

-
6. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
 7. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. February 9, 2022.
 8. U.S. Embassy Quito official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 10, 2022.
 9. UNICEF official. Interview with USDOL official. September 3, 2019.
 10. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Ecuador. Washington, D.C., June 2024.***
 11. U.S. Embassy Quito official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 25, 2020.
 12. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. April 15, 2025.
 13. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. February 4, 2020.
 14. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 15. U.S. Embassy Quito official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 15, 2025.
 16. ***Government of Ecuador. Constitución del Ecuador. Enacted: 2008.***
 17. Government of Ecuador. Código de la Niñez y Adolescencia with modifications until 2009. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
 18. Government of Ecuador. Resolución No. 16 CNNA. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
 19. Government of Ecuador. Listado de Actividades Peligrosas en el Trabajo de Adolescentes. Official Register, 2015. Source on file.
 20. ***Government of Ecuador. Código Orgánico Integral Penal. Enacted: 2014.***
 21. Government of Ecuador. Ley Orgánica de Movilidad Humana. Enacted: January 31, 2017. Source on file.
 22. Government of Ecuador. Ley Orgánica de Educación Intercultural. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 23. ***Government of Ecuador. Código de Trabajo. Enacted: May 2013.***
 24. ***Government of Ecuador, Attorney General's Office. Prosecutors obtain 13-year sentence for child pornography. February 8, 2024.***
 25. ***Government of Ecuador, Attorney General's Office. Prosecutors obtain 22-year sentence for child pornography. February 7, 2024.***
 26. ***Government of Ecuador, Attorney General's Office. Prosecutors obtain conviction for trafficking in child pornography. June 11, 2024.***
 27. ***Government of Ecuador. Plan de acción contra la trata de personas 2019-2030. November 2019.***
 28. ***Government of Ecuador. Gobierno realizó el lanzamiento del Plan De Acción Contra la Trata de Personas 2019–2030. December 18, 2019.***
 29. U.S. Embassy Quito. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 30. ***Government of Ecuador. Ministry of Economic and Social Inclusion. Social Protection Services. 2024.***
 31. ***Government of Ecuador. MIES delivers school kits to 80 users of the child labor eradication service in the Calvas district. May 13, 2024.***
 32. ***Government of Ecuador. MIES and the Municipality of Las Lajas deliver educational kits to users of child labor eradication services. May 30, 2024.***
 33. ***Government of Ecuador. In Sozoranga, MIES delivers school kits to users of the child labor eradication service. June 26, 2024.***
 34. ***Government of Ecuador. Around 1,500 people took part in the launch of the MIES campaign "Rights with Dignity" to prevent begging and child labor. December 8, 2023.***
 35. ***Government of Ecuador. MIES activates the National Roundtable to Prevent Begging and Child Labor. November 18, 2024.***

36. **Agencia EFE. La Vicepresidenta de Ecuador presenta la misión “Menos pobreza, más desarrollo”. January 9, 2018.**

Egypt

1. ILO. Egypt Family Health Survey (EFHS), 2021. Analysis received March 1, 2024. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. March 7, 2023.
3. **Al Monitor. Child labor assumes fatal proportions in Egypt. January 18, 2022.**
4. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. March 27, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. January 31, 2019.
6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Egypt. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
7. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. February 14, 2023.
8. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. March 16, 2023.
9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Egypt. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
10. Government of Egypt. Law No. 12 of 1996 Promulgating the Child Law. Amended by Law No. 126 of 2008. The National Council for Childhood & Motherhood. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
11. Government of Egypt. Guidelines on Youth Volunteers in the Armed Forces. Ministry of Defense. Accessed: April 8, 2015. Source on file.
12. **UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
13. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
14. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
15. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
16. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. February 16, 2021.
17. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Egypt. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
18. U.S. Embassy Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2022.
19. Government of Egypt. Decree 215 of the Year 2021. Ministry of Manpower and Migration. Enacted: 2021. Source on file.
20. Government of Egypt. Constitution of the Arab Republic of Egypt 2014 - Unofficial Translation. Enacted: January 18, 2014. Source on file.
21. Government of Egypt. Law No. 64 of 2010 regarding Combating Human Trafficking. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
22. **Government of Egypt. Law No. 10/1961, on the Combating of Prostitution. Enacted: 1961.**
23. Government of Egypt. Law on Narcotics No. 182. Enacted: June 5, 1960. Source on file.
24. Government of Egypt. Law No. 127 on Military and National Service. Enacted: 1980. Source on file.
25. U.S. Embassy Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 27, 2019.
26. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. March 13, 2025.
27. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Reporting. May 16, 2024.
28. U.S. Embassy Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 27, 2019.

tion to USDOL official. May 1, 2025.

29. U.S. Embassy Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
30. ***Government of Egypt. National Action Plan for Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Egypt and Supporting Family (2018–2025). Ministry of Manpower. June 2018.***
31. U.S. Embassy Cairo. Official communication to USDOL official. March 18, 2024.
32. ***Government of Egypt. National Strategy on Combating and Preventing Trafficking in Persons. 2022.***
33. U.S. Embassy Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 2, 2023.
34. ***Fair Labor Association. Harvesting the Future - Jasmine in Egypt. May 24, 2024.***
35. ***Ahram Online. 50,000 new families added to Takaful & Karama cash support programme. August 14, 2024.***

El Salvador

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta de Hogares de Propósitos Múltiples (EHPM), 2023. Analysis received March 1, 2024. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
3. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
4. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 14, 2022 (A).
5. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 13, 2021.
6. ***ILO and DIGESTYC. Magnitud y características del trabajo infantil en El Salvador 2015: Resultados del módulo sobre trabajo infantil de la Encuesta de Hogares de Propósitos Múltiples (EHPM) de 2015. Organización Internacional del Trabajo, Servicio de principios y derechos fundamentales en el trabajo (FUNDAMENTALS), Dirección General de Estadística y Censos de El Salvador (DIGESTYC). 2016.***
7. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 14, 2022 (B).
8. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
9. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 14, 2025.
10. U.S. Embassy San Salvador official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 6, 2022.
11. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: El Salvador. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
12. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. February 11, 2021.
13. ***Government of El Salvador. Constitución de la República de El Salvador (with reforms until 2009). Enacted: 1983.***
14. Government of El Salvador. Código de Trabajo, No. 15. Enacted: June 23, 1972. Source on file.
15. Government of El Salvador. Ley de Protección Integral de la Niñez y la Adolescencia. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
16. U.S. Embassy San Salvador official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 9, 2020.
17. ***United Nations. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2021 Statistical Annex. New York, 2021. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
18. U.S. Embassy San Salvador official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 30, 2023.

19. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
20. U.S. Embassy San Salvador official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 16, 2021.
21. UN Human Rights Council. Compilation on El Salvador- Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. August 22, 2019. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. February 15, 2023.
23. Government of El Salvador. Acuerdo No. 241. Enacted: July 8, 2011. Source on file.
24. **Government of El Salvador. Ley Crecer Juntos. January 1, 2023.**
25. **Government of El Salvador. Ley Especial Contra la Trata de Personas, No. 824. Enacted: November 14, 2014.**
26. **Government of El Salvador. Código Penal (with modifications until 2010), No. 1030. Enacted: June 15, 1974.**
27. **Government of El Salvador. Ley del Servicio Militar y Reserva de la Fuerza Armada, No. 298 de 1992. Enacted: July 30, 1992.**
28. **Government of El Salvador. Decree No. 298. Enacted: August 10, 1992.**
29. **Government of El Salvador. Decreto No. 458 - Ley de Proscripción de Maras, Pandillas, Agrupaciones, Asociaciones y Organizaciones de Naturaleza Criminal. Enacted: September 10, 2010.**
30. Government of El Salvador. Ley General de Educación, No. 917. Enacted: 1996. Source on file.
31. **Government of El Salvador, Ministerio de Justicia y Seguridad Pública. Marco Institucional.**
32. U.S. Embassy San Salvador official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2025.
33. **Pineda, Mauricio. Rescatan a 10 menores migrantes ecuatorianos en San Salvador. January 17, 2023.**
34. **Alas, Andrea. El Conapina se convierte en el protector de los derechos de la niñez y la adolescencia. El Diario, January 16, 2023.**
35. **Government of El Salvador. Crecer Juntos: Política Nacional de Apoyo al Desarrollo Infantil Temprano 2020-2030. January 2021.**
36. **Government of El Salvador, CONAPINA. Gobierno de El Salvador y organizaciones validan protocolo para la protección integral de Primera Infancia. September 25, 2024.**
37. **Government of El Salvador. Lineamientos Técnicos para la Implementación del Modelo de Atención Primera Infancia. August 15, 2023.**
38. Government of El Salvador. National Policy Against Human Trafficking. August 2023. Source on file.
39. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
40. U.S. Embassy San Salvador. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
41. **Machuca, Évelyn. Lanzan Línea para Atender a la Niñez y a la Adolescencia. La Prensa Gráfica. May 25, 2019.**
42. **Government of El Salvador, National Civilian Police. Police Executes Security Plan in Schools. February 2, 2024.**

Eritrea

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. January 22, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. February 13,

- 2025.
4. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Eritrea. Washington, D.C., 2024.***
5. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. January 26, 2023.
6. **Government of Eritrea. *Proclamation of National Service, Proclamation No. 82/1995. Enacted: October 23, 1995.***
7. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. February 8, 2023.
8. U.S. Embassy Asmara official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 4, 2024.
9. Government of Eritrea. The Labour Proclamation of Eritrea, No. 118/2001. Enacted: 2001. Source on file.
10. **The Penal Code, No. 158 of 1957. Enacted: 1957.**
11. **Government of Eritrea. *The Constitution of Eritrea. May 23, 1997.***
12. **CIA. *The World Factbook. Accessed March 2019.***
13. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observations concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Eritrea (ratification: 2000). Published: 2021.***
14. **ILOEST. *ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
15. Government of Eritrea. Comprehensive National Child Policy. February 2013. Source on file.
16. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Eritrea. Washington, D.C., 2023.***
17. U.S. Embassy Asmara official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2024.
18. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. January 13, 2021.
19. U.S. Embassy Asmara official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 9, 2025.
20. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observations concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Eritrea (ratification: 2000). Published 107th ILC session (2018).***
21. **UNESCO. *Education System: Eritrea. 2021.***
22. U.S. Embassy Asmara official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 25, 2023.
23. **Government of Eritrea. *The Penal Code of the State of Eritrea 2015. Sabur Printing Services, 2015.***
24. **UN. *The Strategic Partnership Cooperation Framework (SPCF) Between the Government of the State of Eritrea and The United Nations 2017–2021. January 2017.***
25. **Government of Eritrea. *Education Sector Plan 2018–2022. February 1, 2018.***
26. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. January 10, 2023.
27. U.S. Embassy Asmara. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
28. **UNICEF. *Humanitarian Situation Report 2023: Eritrea. New York, February 22, 2023.***
29. **UNICEF. *Country Office Annual Report: Eritrea. 2022.***

Eswatini

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National

- Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6, 2021-2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. March 3, 2023.
 3. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. February 1, 2024.
 4. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Eswatini. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
 5. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. January 7, 2025.
 6. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 22, 2025.
 7. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. February 2, 2021.
 8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Eswatini. Washington, D.C., June 16, 2023.***
 9. Government of Eswatini. Children’s Protection and Welfare Act, 2012. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
 10. Government of Eswatini. The Sexual Offences and Domestic Violence Act, 2018. Enacted: June 28, 2018. Source on file.
 11. Government of Eswatini. The Free Primary Education Act. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
 12. ***Government of Eswatini. The Employment Act, 1980. Enacted: 1981.***
 13. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Eswatini (ratification: 1978). Published: 2023.***
 14. ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, ***2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 15. ***UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. 2024. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 16. ***Government of Eswatini. Ministry of Labour and Social Security Annual Performance Report (1st April 2024-31st December 2024). Ministry of Labour and Social Security. 2025.***
 17. U.S. Embassy Mbabane official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 21, 2025.
 18. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 19. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
 20. U.S. Embassy Mbabane official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2024.
 21. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2023: Eswatini. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
 22. ***Government of Eswatini. The Constitution of the Kingdom of Swaziland Act 2005. Enacted: 2005.***
 23. ***Government of Eswatini. The People Trafficking and People Smuggling (Prohibition) Act 2009, Act No. 7. Enacted: November 10, 2009.***
 24. Government of Eswatini. The Umbutfo Swaziland Defence Force Order. Enacted: 1977. Source on file.
 25. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. January 17, 2020.
 26. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No.***

- 138) Eswatini (ratification: 2002). Published: 2023.**
27. **Eswatini Financial Times. Labour inspections drop by 12% due to resource constraints, says Ministry report. March 12, 2025.**
 28. U.S. Embassy Mbabane. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 29. Government of Eswatini. Action Programme on Combating Child Labour in Eswatini. 2022. Source on file.
 30. **World Education. Digitizing Eswatini's National Case Management System for Child Protection. January 3, 2023.**
 31. **ILO and Government of Eswatini. Decent Work Country Programme 2022-2025: Memorandum of Understanding between the International Labour Organization and the Government of the Kingdom of Eswatini and the Representatives of Employers' and Workers' Organizations. 2022.**
 32. **ILO. Eswatini advances labour rights with key workshop on Freedom of Association. December 18, 2024.**
 33. **Government of Eswatini, Ministry of Education and Training. Free Primary Education. Accessed: March 5, 2025.**
 3. Bihonegn, Abinet. Deprivation of childhood: Khat picking children in and around Bahir Dar. July 22, 2022. Source on file.
 4. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
 5. **Wuilbercq, Emeline, and Yared Tsegaye. The children who run away to work: Ethiopia's hidden weavers. Thompson Reuters Foundation, August 16, 2021.**
 6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Ethiopia. Washington, D.C., 2024.**
 7. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. January 23, 2023.
 8. **Legesse, Getahun. Feature: Systematically Smuggled and Abused: Victims of Child Trafficking Crowd Streets of Addis Abeba. Addis Standard, January 10, 2023.**
 9. **Erulkar, Annabel, et al. The prevalence of domestic servitude among child domestic workers in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. The Freedom Fund, 2022.**
 10. **Addis Standard. Abused and deceived: The distressing reality of domestic workers in Ethiopia. September 18, 2023.**
 11. U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2025: Ethiopia. Washington, D.C., 2025. Source on file.

Ethiopia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Labour Force Survey, 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **International Labour Organization and Central Statistical Agency (CSA) of Ethiopia. Ethiopia National Child Labour Survey (NCLS) 2015. 2018.**
12. **Ethiopian Human Rights Commission. Oromia Region - Regarding the detention of people, including children, outside the law. December 5, 2024.**
13. **Government of Ethiopia. The Criminal Code of the Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia, No. 414/2004. Enacted: 2004.**
14. **Government of Ethiopia. Prevention and Suppression of Trafficking in Persons and Smuggling of Persons Proclamation, No. 1178-2020. Enacted: April 13, 2020.**
15. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 22, 2023.

16. **Government of Ethiopia. Labour Proclamation, No. 1156-2019. Enacted: September 5, 2019.**
17. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
18. **Government of Ethiopia. Education and Training Policy. April 1994.**
19. Government of Ethiopia. General Education Proclamation. April 10, 2025.
20. **Addis Standard. Oromia residents report widespread forced conscription allege detentions, 'extortion' by gov't forces. November 20, 2024.**
21. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General, A/78/842-S/2024/384. June 3, 2024.**
22. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
23. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. February 21, 2024.
24. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. February 7, 2022.
25. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Ethiopia. Washington, D.C., June 9, 2023.**
26. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa official. E-mail to USDOL official. May 28, 2025.
27. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
28. **UNHCR. Ethiopia: Response to Internal Displacement, January-December 2022. January 20, 2023.**
29. **Addis Standard. News: Over half a million people newly displaced in Tigray, Afar and Amhara since militarized conflict resumed in August: UN. October 31, 2022.**
30. **Mitiku, Molla. Is Ethiopia's Education System Under a Serious Threat? Addis Standard, October 19, 2023.**
31. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2024.
32. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Ethiopia (ratification: 2003). Published: 2023.**
33. **The UN Refugee Agency. Operational update for March 2024 - Ethiopia. April 23, 2024.**
34. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Ethiopia (ratification: 2003). Published: 2023.**
35. **UN OCHA. Ethiopia: Situation Report. December 15, 2022.**
36. **Government of Ethiopia. The Constitution of the Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia. Enacted: December 8, 1994.**
37. Government of Ethiopia. On The Restating of Activities Prohibited for Young Workers Directive, No. 813/2021. Enacted: August 24, 2021. Source on file.
38. **Government of Ethiopia. Proclamation to Provide for the Prevention and Suppression of Trafficking in Persons and Smuggling of Migrants, No. 909/2015. Enacted: 2015.**
39. Government of Ethiopia. Education and Training Policy. Ministry of Education, February 27, 2023. Source on file.
40. **Government of Ethiopia. Labour Proclamation, No. 377/2003. Enacted: February 26, 2004.**
41. **Government of Ethiopia. National Youth Policy. March 12, 2004.**
42. Government of Ethiopia. Growth and Transform

mation Plan 2015. October 2015. Source on file.

43. *The Freedom Fund. Ethiopia Hotspot 2022 Annual Report. The Freedom Fund, April 2023.*
44. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa. Reporting. January 24, 2020.
45. U.S. Embassy Addis Ababa official. E-mail to USDOL official. January 28, 2021.
46. *Government of Ethiopia. Proclamation to Provide for the Amendment of the Vital Events Registration and National ID Proclamation, No. 1049/2017. August 7, 2017.*
47. *ILO. Decent Work Country Programme for Ethiopia (2021-2025). 2021.*
48. *Mengistu, Elizabeth. Effective interventions to reaching out-of-school children. Addis Ababa: Herald, November 9, 2023.*

Falkland Islands (Islas Malvinas)

1. *Government of the Falkland Islands. Employment of Women, Young Persons and Children Ordinance 1967. 1967.*
2. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
3. *Government of the Falkland Islands. Employment of Children Ordinance 1966. 1966.*
4. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Falkland Islands (Malvinas) (adopted 2019). Published: 2021.*
5. *Government of the Falkland Islands. Crimes Ordinance 2014. November 9, 2016.*
6. *Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Sexual Offences Act 2003. Enacted: 2003.*
7. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. March 12, 2025.
8. *Government of the United Kingdom of Great*

Britain and Northern Ireland. South Atlantic Territories: The Falkland Islands Constitution Order 2008. Enacted: November 5, 2008.

9. *Government of the Falkland Islands. Falkland Islands Defence Force Ordinance 1991. Enacted: March 16, 1992.*
10. *Government of the Falkland Islands. Education (Governance and Accountability) Ordinance 2022. Accessed: April 4, 2024.*
11. U.S. Embassy London official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2023.

Fiji

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS 6), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. *Tuvuki, Simione. Worst forms of child labour identified in Fiji. Fiji Village, March 30, 2021.*
3. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
4. *UN. Transnational Organized Crime in the Pacific: Expansion, Challenges and Impact. UN Office on Drugs and Crime, October 2024.*
5. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
6. *Nagelevuki, Vilimaina. Child Labour Concern. The Fiji Times, August 28, 2020.*
7. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Fiji. Washington D.C., June 24, 2024.*
8. *Government of Fiji. Employment Relations Promulgation 2007, No. 36. Enacted: 2007.*
9. *Government of Fiji. Royal Fiji Military Forces Act, Chapter 81 (1949).*

-
10. **Government of Fiji. Education Act 1978. 1978.**
 11. Government of Fiji. Constitution of Fiji. Enacted: 2013. Source on file.
 12. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Fiji. Washington, D.C., 2023.**
 13. **Doel-Mackaway, Holly, et. al. Regional Child Protection Situational Analysis – Pacific. Save the Children, 2024.**
 14. **Government of Fiji. Employment Relations (Administration) Regulations. Enacted: 2008.**
 15. Government of Fiji. The Hazardous Occupations Prohibited to Children Under 18 Years of Age Order 2013. Enacted: May 28, 2013. Source on file.
 16. **Government of Fiji. Immigration Act 2003, No. 17. Enacted: 2003.**
 17. **Government of Fiji. Crimes Decree 2009, No. 44. Enacted: 2009.**
 18. Government of Fiji. Juveniles (Amendment) Act, 29. Enacted: 1997. Source on file.
 19. **Government of Fiji. Juveniles Act, Chapter 56. Enacted: 1997.**
 20. **Government of Fiji. Compulsory Education Order 1997. Enacted: January 20, 1997.**
 21. **Government of Fiji. Compulsory Education Order 1998. Enacted: January 19, 1998.**
 22. **Government of Fiji. Compulsory Education Regulations 1997. Enacted: January 20, 1997.**
 23. **Government of Fiji. Child Care and Protection Act 2024. Enacted: December 5, 2024.**
 24. **Government of Fiji. Child Justice Act 2024. Enacted: December 5, 2024.**
 25. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. February 21, 2023.
 26. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. March 19, 2025.
 27. Government of Fiji. National Action Plan to Combat Human Trafficking 2021–2026. 2021. Source on file.
 28. Government of Fiji. National Anti-Human Trafficking Strategy 2021–2026. 2021. Source on file.
 29. Government of Fiji. Policy on Tuition Fee Free Grant for Primary and Secondary Schools. 2019. Source on file.
 30. **Prakash, Praneeta. Back-to-school support to assist over 220,000 students. FBC News, November 1, 2023.**
 31. **Government of Fiji. 2024 Back-to-School Support Application Form. November 2023.**
 32. **Government of Fiji. 2025 Back-to-School Support Application Form. October 31, 2024.**
 33. **Government of Fiji. Back to School Support Application Form. October 31, 2024.**
 34. **Prakash, Praneeta. \$40M School Assistance Announced. FBC News, October 30, 2024.**
 35. **Government of Fiji. Budget Estimates 2024–2025. June 28, 2024.**
 36. **Wise, Jake. \$250k for Wellbeing Centre. The Fiji Times, July 2, 2024.**
 37. **Prasad, Shania Shayal. Plans to Establish Child Well-being Center. FBC News, June 7, 2024.**
 38. **Cava, Litia. Burden of Welfare Support Falls on Families: Tabuya. FBC News, July 9, 2024.**
 39. **UNICEF. New initiative to define child deprivation in the Fijian context. February 20, 2024.**
 40. **Social Policy Research Institute Global. Advancing Child Poverty Analysis in the Pacific Islands. May 9, 2024.**
 41. **Asia Foundation. Pacific Islands Overview 2023. 2023.**
 42. **Chand, Mansi & Narayan, Vijay. Young girls**

used for human trafficking don't even understand that it's a crime – Rasuaki. Fiji Village, July 30, 2024.

Gabon

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic Health Survey (DHS), 2019-2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Libreville. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Libreville. TIP Reporting. January 31, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Libreville. Reporting. January 29, 2024.
5. **AFP. Gabon: des enfants survivent en travaillant à la décharge. July 5, 2021.**
6. USDOS official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 31, 2023.
7. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Gabon. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
8. **Government of the Gabonese Republic. Décret fixant les dérogations individuelles à l'âge minimum d'admission à l'emploi en République Gabonaise, Décret N° 0651/PR/MTEPS. Enacted: April 13, 2011.**
9. **Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi portant code du travail en République Gabonaise, Loi N° 022/2021 du 19 novembre 2021. Enacted: November 19, 2021.**
10. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Gabon (ratification: 2010). Published: 2024.**
11. **Government of the Gabonese Republic. Décret fixant la nature des pires formes de travail et les catégories d'entreprises interdites aux enfants de moins de 18 ans, Décret N° 0023/PR/MEEDD du 16 janvier 2013. Enacted: January 16, 2013.**
12. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2024 Statistical Annex. 2024. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
13. **ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
14. U.S. Embassy Libreville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 1, 2024.
15. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Labor Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Gabon (ratification: 1972). Published: 2024.**
16. U.S. Embassy Libreville. Reporting. March 11, 2024.
17. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Gabon (ratification: 2001). Published: 2024.**
18. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Gabon. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.**
19. **Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi portant orientation générale de l'éducation, de la formation et de la recherche, Loi N° 21/2011. Enacted: February 11, 2012.**
20. **Government of the Gabonese Republic. Lancement officiel de la campagne na-**

- tionale contre les violences en milieu scolaire. Ministry of Education, December 23, 2024.*
21. *Okome-Engouang, Liliane, and Beverly Bouanga. La Violence en Milieu Scolaire Gabonais. Revue Akofena, no. 006, vol 4, pp. 361-378, 2022.*
 22. *Delys-Robaky, Max. L'éducation en détresse: Des enseignants bénévoles luttent seuls dans l'arrière-pays. Gabon Mail Infos, November 29, 2023.*
 23. *UNICEF Gabon. Country Office Annual Report 2023. March 2024.*
 24. *Saholiarisoa, Fanja. Une journée dans un centre de prise en charge d'enfants en situation difficile appuyé par l'UNICEF. UNICEF, March 29, 2022.*
 25. *Olouba Oyabi, Roland. Renforcer l'éducation et le développement rural : le pari de Parfaite Amouyeme Ollame. Gabon Mail Infos, October 28, 2024.*
 26. *Freedom House. Freedom in the World 2024 - Gabon. Accessed: February 14, 2025.*
 27. U.S. Embassy Libreville. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
 28. USDOS official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 16, 2024.
 29. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi relative à la prévention et à la lutte contre le trafic des enfants en République Gabonaise, Loi N° 009/2004. Enacted: September 21, 2004.*
 30. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi portant modification de la loi n°042/2018 du 05 juillet 2019 portant code pénal de la République Gabonaise, Loi N° 006/2020 du 30 juin 2020. Enacted: June 30, 2020.*
 31. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi portant modification de certaines dispositions de la loi N° 006/2020 du 30 juin 2020 portant code pénale la République Gabonaise, Loi N° 005/2021 du 06/09/2021. Enacted: September 6, 2021.*
 32. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Loi organique portant code de l'enfant en République Gabonaise, Loi N° 003/2018 du 08/02/2019. Enacted: February 8, 2019.*
 33. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Ordonnance portant statut particulier des militaires, N° 007/PR/2010/PR/2010 du 25/02/2010. Enacted: February 25, 2010.*
 34. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Constitution de la République du Gabon. Enacted: 1991.*
 35. US Embassy Libreville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 12, 2025.
 36. U.S. Embassy Libreville official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2025.
 37. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Décret portant création, attributions et organisation du Centre d'Accueil pour enfants en difficultés sociales, Décret N° 0152/PR/MSAS du 03/07/2023. Enacted: July 3, 2023.*
 38. *Government of Gabonese Republic. Modernisation du système éducatif: le grand Libreville accueille six nouveaux complexes scolaires. Ministry of Education, December 6, 2024.*
 39. *Government of the Gabonese Republic. Programme d'Investissements dans le Secteur de l'Education (PISE). Ministry of Education, Accessed: February 14, 2025.*
 40. *Saholiarisoa, Fanja. La campagne d'identification des enfants sans acte de naissance, une deuxième vie pour les Gabonais. UNICEF, February 21, 2022.*

Georgia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Orig-

- nal data from National Child Labor Survey (NCLS), 2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***ILO and National Statistics Office of Georgia (GEOSTAT). Georgia National Child Labour Survey 2015 Analytical Report. 2016.***
 3. ***Government of Georgia. Public Defender of Georgia and UNICEF. Child Labour During the New Coronavirus Pandemic and Beyond. April 2, 2021.***
 4. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
 5. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 14, 2023.
 6. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. January 23, 2024.
 7. ***Danish Trade Union Development Agency. Labour Market Profile Georgia – 2022/2023.***
 8. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
 9. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 27, 2025.
 10. ***Government of Georgia. Occupational Safety Law. March 4, 2019.***
 11. ***Government of Georgia. Resolution No. 381 Approving the list of dangerous, heavy, harmful and hazardous works. Enacted: July 27, 2018.***
 12. Government of Georgia. Ordinance №01-126/n On approval of the list of heavy, harmful and dangerous work for persons under 18. 2020 Source on file.
 13. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 14. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. February 24, 2021.
 15. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. February 13, 2020.
 16. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. February 7, 2023.
 17. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Georgia. Washington, D.C., 2024.***
 18. ***Government of Georgia. Labor Code of Georgia. Enacted: 2023.***
 19. ***Government of Georgia. Criminal Code of Georgia. Enacted: 1999.***
 20. ***Government of Georgia. Children’s Rights Code. Enacted: September 20, 2019.***
 21. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. March 10, 2025.
 22. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2025.
 23. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 2, 2025.
 24. ***UNCRPD. Concluding Observations on the Initial Report of Georgia. April 18, 2023.***
 25. ***Government of Georgia. Public Defender of Georgia and UNICEF. Child Rights Impact Assessment of COVID-19-related State Measures in Georgia. April 2022.***
 26. ***UNICEF. Child Wellbeing in Georgia 2023. April 2023.***
 27. ***ADC Memorial. The Situation of Roma and Roma-like Groups in Georgia. October 14, 2022.***
 28. ***UNCRC. Combined 5th and 6th periodic reports submitted by Georgia under article 44 of the Convention. September 4, 2023.***
 29. ***UNCERD. Georgia Concluding Observations on 9th and 10th Periodic Reports. December 13, 2022.***
 30. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
 31. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Georgia. Wash-***

ington, D.C., May 30, 2024.

32. Greta. Questionnaire for the evaluation of the implementation of the Council of Europe Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings by Georgia. February 13, 2024. Source on file.
33. *UNCRC. Concluding observations on the combined fifth and sixth periodic reports of Georgia. June 25, 2024.*
34. *BTI. Georgia Country Report 2024.*
35. *Civil Georgia. The Language Barrier: the Ongoing Challenge to Provide Decent Education to Georgia's Minority Schoolchildren. May 19, 2021.*
36. *Government of Georgia. Law of Georgia on Combating Human Trafficking. Enacted: June 16, 2006.*
37. *Government of Georgia. Law of Georgia on Military Duty and Military Service. Enacted: 1997.*
38. *Government of Georgia. Law of Georgia on General Education. Enacted: April 8, 2005.*
39. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. February 2024.
40. *Government of Georgia. Law of Georgia on Public Procurement. Adopted: Feb 27, 2023.*
41. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2024.
42. *IOM. Improving law enforcement and labour inspectorate response to human trafficking in Georgia. August 19, 2024.*
43. Government of Georgia. Prosecutor's Office of Georgia. Strategy of the Prosecutor's Office of Georgia 2022–2027. 2022. Source on file.
44. *Government of Georgia. Prosecutor's Office of Georgia: History. Website. Accessed: February 1, 2024.*
45. Government of Georgia: Prosecutor's Office of Georgia. Prosecutors held an informational meeting regarding World Day Against Trafficking in Persons. October 18, 2024. Source on file.
46. Government of Georgia: Prosecutor's Office of Georgia. Prosecutors participated in training sessions on combating trafficking and organized crime issues. April 20, 2024. Source on file.
47. *Civil Georgia. Parliament Elects New Chief Prosecutor. July 7, 2024.*
48. *Government of Georgia. Law on Rights of Responsibilities of the Labor Inspectorate. February 13, 2020.*
49. *Government of Georgia. Law on the Labor Inspection Service. Enacted: September 29, 2020. Accessed: January 11, 2024.*
50. *Government of Georgia. Ministry of Justice of Georgia. Interagency Anti-Trafficking Coordination Council for the Implementation of Measures Against Human Trafficking. Accessed: January 26, 2024.*
51. *Government of Georgia. 2023-2024 Action Plan on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings. December 2022.*
52. *Government of Georgia: Ministry of Justice. 2024 Giorgi Margiani Mock Trial on Human Trafficking. October 14, 2024.*
53. *UNICEF. European Union and UNICEF strengthen municipalities in conducting social programming for children and families in Georgia. April 8, 2024.*
54. U.S. Embassy Tbilisi. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
55. European Commission. Georgia 2024 Report. October 30, 2024. Source on file.
56. Government of Georgia. Unofficial translation of the Human Rights Protection Action Plan of Georgia 2024-2026. 2023. Source on file.
57. *Human Rights Council. Visit to Georgia. January 3, 2024.*

58. **UN Economic and Social Council. *Third Periodic Report by Georgia under articles 16 and 17 of the Covenant*. May 2, 2023.**
59. **Government of Georgia. *CERD Opening Statement Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs*. November 23, 2022.**
60. Government of Georgia. Unified National Strategy of Education and Science 2022–2030. 2022. Source on file.
61. **Borgen Project. *Child Poverty in Georgia*. April 21, 2024.**

Ghana

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Household Income and Expenditure Survey (HIES), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Government of the Republic of Ghana. *Ghana Living Standards Survey (GLSS) 7. Main Report*. June 2019.**
3. NORC at the University of Chicago. Assessing Progress in Reducing Child Labor in Cocoa Growing Areas of Côte d’Ivoire and Ghana. October 2020. Source on file.
4. **Brudney, Allie, and Reynolds Taylor. “There Will be No More Cocoa Here:” How Companies are Extracting the West African Cocoa Sector to Death. *Corporate Accountability Lab*, September 2023.**
5. **CBS News. *CBS News meets kids caught in the net of modern slavery*. CBS Interactive Inc., October 12, 2021.**
6. **African Committee of Experts on the Rights and Welfare of the Child (ACERWC). *Study on Children’s Rights and Business in Africa*. August 28, 2023.**
7. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. March 27, 2024.
8. **UNICEF. *Ghana LEAP 1000 Programme. Seven-year Evaluation Report: Focus on Child Labour*. July 2024.**
9. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. January 16, 2025.
10. **Nitidae and EFI. *Traceability and Transparency of Cocoa Supply Chains in Cote d’Ivoire and Ghana*. 2021.**
11. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 20, 2025.
12. **Tagoe, Darroll Allan. *Child labour in Ghana: The unseen crisis on Accra’s streets*. GBG Ghana Online, August 14, 2024.**
13. **Kristine, Lisa. *On Ghana’s Lake Volta, child slavery is in plain sight*. CNN, July 3, 2021.**
14. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Ghana*. Washington, D.C., June 2024.**
15. Okyere, Joshua. Trokosi: An ethnic cultural practice, or a violation of the rights of young girls among certain ethnic groups in Ghana? *International Journal of African Studies*. June 5, 2024. Source on file.
16. **Ghana Armed Forces. *General Eligibility (Recruits)*. Accessed: May 4, 2022.**
17. **Government of the Republic of Ghana. *Constitution of the Republic of Ghana*. Enacted: 1992.**
18. **Government of the Republic of Ghana. *The Children’s Act, 1998 (Act 560)*. Enacted: September 24, 1998.**
19. **Government of the Republic of Ghana. *Labour Act, 2003 (Act 651)*. Enacted: October 10, 2003.**
20. **Government of the Republic of Ghana. *Labour Regulations, 2007. Arrangement of Regulations (L.I. 1833)*. Enacted: 2007.**
21. Government of the Republic of Ghana. Hazardous Child Labour Activity Framework for Ghana (HAF). Enacted: 2012. Source on file.

22. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
23. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
24. ***U.S. Department of State. Human Rights Report 2023: Ghana. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
25. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
26. U.S. Embassy Accra. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
27. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. The Education Act, Act 778. Enacted: 2008.***
28. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Human Trafficking Act, 2005. Enacted: December 5, 2005.***
29. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Human Trafficking Prohibition (Protection and Reintegration of Trafficked Persons) Regulations, L.I. 2219. Enacted: June 22, 2015.***
30. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Criminal Offenses (Amendment) Act, Act 849. Enacted: June 27, 2012.***
31. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Electronic Transaction Act, Act 772. 2008.***
32. Government of the Republic of Ghana. Cyber-security Act, Act 1038. 2020. Source on file.
33. ***ILO. Ghana ratifies the Work in Fishing Convention, 2007 (No. 188). August 28, 2024.***
34. ***ILO. C188 -- Work in Fishing Convention, 2007 (No. 188). Accessed: January 2, 2025.***
35. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Ministry of Employment and Labor Relations. About Us: Objectives and Functions. Accessed: January 16, 2025.***
36. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Ministry of Employment and Labor Relations. Labor Department. Accessed: January 16, 2025.***
37. Government of the Republic of Ghana. Child and Family Welfare Policy. Accra: Ministry of Gender, Children and Social Protection, February 2015. Source on file.
38. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Ghana Child Labour Monitoring System (GCLMS). Accra: Ministry of Employment and Social Welfare, September 2010.***
39. Government of the Republic of Ghana. Institutional and Management Framework for the National Child Labour Elimination Programme: The National Steering Committee on Child Labour – Terms of Reference. Ministry of Employment and Social Welfare, 2010. Source on file.
40. ***Cocoa Initiative. Framework of Action 2024–2029. November 27, 2024.***
41. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. National Plan of Action for the Elimination of Human Trafficking in Ghana (2022–2026). March 2022.***
42. U.S. Embassy Accra. TIP Reporting. March 18, 2024.
43. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Ghana Accelerated Action Plan Against Child Labor (GAAPACL) (2023–2027).***
44. Government of the Republic of Ghana, and Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire. Joint Declaration of the First Ladies of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire and the Republic of Ghana on the Fight Against Cross-Border Child Trafficking and the Worst Forms of Child Labour. Enacted: September 13, 2016. Source on file.
45. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana, Government of the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire, and U.S. Department of Labor. CLCCG REPORT: 2010–2020 Efforts to Reduce Child Labor in Cocoa. August 2020.***
46. ***ILO. Accelerating TOGETHER Action Against Child Labour in Ghana. March 21, 2024.***
47. ***UNICEF. Accelerating TOGETHER Action***

Against Child Labour in Ghana: A joint launch of the multi-stakeholder and multi-sectoral initiatives. March 20, 2024.

48. ***International Cocoa Initiative. Working together to tackle child labour in Ghana – new collaborative projects launched. March 25, 2024. Accessed: March 27, 2025.***
49. ***ILO. Accelerating action for the elimination of child labour in supply chains in Africa (AC-CEL-Africa) – Phase II. Project Dashboard. Accessed: April 8, 2025.***
50. ***Cocoa and Forests Initiative. Action Plan 2022–2025. Accessed: March 10, 2025.***
51. ***Government of the Republic of Ghana. Guidelines and Protocols for Establishing Child Labour Free Zones (CLFZs) in Ghana. August 2023.***
52. ***UNFPA Ghana. Kayayei Assistance Project Empowers 500 Vulnerable Girls. December 8, 2020.***
53. U.S. Embassy Accra. TIP Reporting. March 9, 2023.
54. U.S. Embassy Accra official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2023.

Grenada

1. ***Government of Grenada. Employment Act, Act No. 14 of 1999. Enacted: 1999.***
2. ***Government of Grenada. Education Amendment Bill. Enacted: June 4, 2024.***
3. ***Government of Grenada. Education Act, No. 21 of 2002. Enacted: 2002.***
4. Government of Grenada. Prevention of Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: June 11, 2014. Source on file.
5. ***Government of Grenada. Electronic Crimes Bill. Enacted: October 3, 2013.***
6. ***Government of Grenada. Criminal Code. Enacted: January 20, 1987.***

7. Government of Grenada. Criminal Code (Amendment) Act, No. 29 of 2012. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
8. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. January 21, 2025.
9. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 28, 2025.
10. ***Government of Grenada. Constitution, No. 2155 of 1973. Enacted: 1973.***
11. ***Government of Grenada. Drug Abuse (Prevention and Control) Act, No. 7 of 1992. Enacted: 1992.***
12. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2022: Grenada. March 20, 2023.***
13. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. January 12, 2023.
14. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
15. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 22, 2022.
16. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. January 18, 2022.
17. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. February 6, 2024.
18. ***Straker, Linda. 200 people added to SEED programme. NOW Grenada, June 29, 2023.***
19. ***The New Today. Government to overhaul SEED Programme to expand reach. January 18, 2025.***

Guatemala

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Empleo e Ingreso (ENEI), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the

Reference Materials section of this report.

2. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Guatemala. Washington, D.C., June 2024.***
3. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. January 21, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting (A). January 13, 2022.
5. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. December 9, 2021.
6. ***Abbott, Jeff. The Other Americans: Child Labor, the Backbone of the Guatemalan Economy. The Progressive Magazine. February 2, 2022.***
7. ***Primer Impacto. Niños Trabajan Rompiendo Piedras: el Día a Día de Estos Pequeños que Ayudan a sus Familias. Univision. December 3, 2020.***
8. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. February 10, 2020.
9. El Periodico. Rescatan a Cuatro Menores por Explotación Laboral en San Pedro Sacatepéquez, San Marcos. February 11, 2022. Source on file.
10. ***Canal Antigua. En al Menos 100 Tortillerías Laboran Menores de Edad Indígenas, Explica Estudio. October 2, 2021.***
11. Government of Guatemala. Ley de Protección Integral de la Niñez y Adolescencia. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
12. Government of Guatemala. Constitución Política reformada por Acuerdo Legislativo No. 18-93 del 17 de Noviembre de 1993. Enacted: 1985, Reformed: November 17, 1993. Source on file.
13. ***Government of Guatemala. Código de Trabajo de la República de Guatemala. Enacted: 1995.***
14. Government of Guatemala. Acuerdo Gubernativo No. 112-2006 (Protección Laboral de la Niñez y Adolescencia). Enacted: 2006. Source on file.
15. Government of Guatemala. Acuerdo Ministerial Número 260-2019. Enacted: June 21, 2019. Source on file.
16. Government of Guatemala. Ley de Educación Nacional, Decreto Legislativo No. 12-9. Enacted: January 12, 1991. Source on file.
17. ***Government of Guatemala. Acuerdo Ministerial, No. 1055. Enacted: 2009.***
18. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
19. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 28, 2023.
20. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. January 10, 2023.
21. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
22. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 25, 2022.
23. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. February 24, 2025.
24. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
25. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. February 11, 2021.
26. UN Human Rights Council. Compilation on Guatemala - Report of the Office of the Unit-

ed Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. November 21, 2022. Source on file.

27. **Vergara Fregoso, Martha. *De la Educación Indígena a la Educación Intercultural En México, Colombia y Guatemala: Debates, Reflexiones y Retos. Utopía Y Praxis Latinoamericana 26 (95), 11-24. August 11, 2021.***
28. **Jacir de Lovo, Evelyn. *Brechas de Acceso a la Educación en Guatemala: Transformación Educativa para la Igualdad, con Énfasis en las Poblaciones Rurales y los Pueblos Indígenas. Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean. October 2022.***
29. **Government of Guatemala. *Acuerdo Gubernativo No. 250-2006. Enacted: May 18, 2006.***
30. Government of Guatemala. Intra-institutional Protocol, No. 154-2008. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
31. **Government of Guatemala. *Código Penal, Decreto No. 17-73. Enacted: 1973.***
32. **Government of Guatemala. *Ley Constitutiva del Ejército de Guatemala, Decreto No. 72-90. Enacted: 1990.***
33. Government of Guatemala. Acuerdo Gubernativo, No. 226-2008. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
34. Government of Guatemala. Ministerio de Educación. Sistema Nacional de Indicadores Educativos. February 2013. Source on file.
35. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting (A). February 21, 2024.
36. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2024.
37. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 28, 2025.
38. Government of Guatemala. Ministerio de Salud Pública y Asistencia Social. Protocolo de Atención en Salud Integral con Pertinencia Cultural para la Niñez y la Adolescencia en Situación de Trabajo Infantil y Sus Peores Formas. June 2012. Source on file.
39. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 25, 2025.
40. Government of Guatemala. Política Pública contra la Trata de Personas y Protección Integral de las Víctimas (2014–2024). 2014. Source on file.
41. **Cámara del Agro. *Declaración del Compromiso de la Red Empresarial para la Prevención y Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil en Guatemala: “Los niños y las niñas a la Escuela”. March 3, 2015.***
42. U.S. Embassy Guatemala City. Reporting. March 15, 2022.
43. **UN High Commissioner for Refugees. *Guatemala: Con Unidades Móviles, Se Busca Prevenir la Violencia Sexual, Explotación y Trata de Personas. August 27, 2021.***
44. **UN High Commissioner for Refugees. *ACNUR y Vicepresidencia de Guatemala impulsan unidades móviles para la prevención de la trata de personas y violencia contra las mujeres. March 6, 2024.***

Guinea

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 5 (MICS5), 2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. January 27, 2022.
3. ILO. Rapport d’Enquête Nationale: Etude Pour Mieux Comprendre le Travail Dangereux des

- Enfants dans les Plantations de Cacao et de l'Agriculture Commerciale en Guinée. Geneva, 2005. Source on file.
4. **Okech, David, et al. *A Mixed-Methods Study Estimating Prevalence and Exploring Stakeholder Perspective about Response and Prevention. Center for Human Trafficking Research & Outreach, University of Georgia. December 2022.***
 5. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
 6. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. January 28, 2025.
 7. **GuinéeNews. *Lola: le difficile quotidien des femmes dans les carrières de gravier à Weyakoré. October 23, 2021.***
 8. Keita, Youssouf. Kindia/Seguèyah: les enfants privés de l'école au profit de la fabrication de briques cuites. MediaGuinée, March 29, 2022. Source on file.
 9. **OHCHR. *Situation des Droits de l'Homme en Guinée: Principales tendances: Rapports trimestriel Janvier - Mars 2024.***
 10. **Center on Human Trafficking Research and Outreach. *La traite et le travail des enfants en Guinée. December 2022.***
 11. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Guinea. Washington, D.C., June 2024.***
 12. **Traoré, Magnalen. *Conakry: quels risques courent les marchands ambulants et les mendiants au niveau des grandes artères? GuinéeNews, June 18, 2022.***
 13. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Guinea (ratification: 2003). Published: 2023.***
 14. **Bah, Fatoumatah. *Travail d'enfants en Guinée: immersion dans l'univers des mineurs transformés en marchands ambulants à Conakry. Guinée Matin, June 8, 2024.***
 15. **Macé, Célian. *Exploitation: En Guinée, l'enfance volée des fillettes confiées pour des travaux domestiques. Libération, April 15, 2024.***
 16. **UNICEF. *République de Guinée Analyse des risques et de l'impact des aléas sur les enfants. July 2022.***
 17. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. February 1, 2023.
 18. **Government of Guinea. *Loi L2019/059/AN du 30 décembre 2019 portant Code de l'enfant. Enacted: March 11, 2020.***
 19. **Government of Guinea. *Loi n° L/2014/072/CNT du 10 janvier 2014 portant Code du travail de la République de Guinée. Enacted: January 10, 2014.***
 20. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Guinea (ratification: 2003). Published: 2023.***
 21. **Government of Guinea. *Programme Décennal de l'Education en Guinée 2020–2029. October 3, 2019.***
 22. **Government of Guinea. *Charte de la Transition. Enacted: September 27, 2021.***
 23. Government of Guinea. Constitution. Enacted: March 22, 2020. Source on file.
 24. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2023.
 25. U.S. Embassy Conakry official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 6, 2025.
 26. **ILOEST. *ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables***

- by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
27. U.S. Embassy Conakry official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 5, 2024.
 28. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. February 23, 2024.
 29. *EcoFinancesGuinée. Réalités de l’Inspection générale du travail. June 20, 2024.*
 30. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
 31. Government of Guinea. Politique Nationale de Promotion et de Protection des Droits et du Bien-être de l’Enfant en Guinée (PNPDBE). May 2015. Source on file.
 32. *Global Partnership for Education, Independent Technical Advisory Panel. Assessment of Enabling Factors in Guinea. May 12, 2023.*
 33. *Doré, Magnanfing. Conakry: zoom sur le commerce des mineurs. GuinéeNews, June 26, 2022.*
 34. *Momou, Fidel. “Confiance” et mobilité interne des enfants: impacts socioculturels et économiques (2e partie). GuinéeNews, July 5, 2021.*
 35. *UNICEF. Guinea Country Office Annual Report 2023. 2024.*
 36. U.S. Embassy Conakry official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 23, 2025.
 37. *Humanium. Enfants de Guinée: Concrétiser les droits de l’enfant en Guinée.*
 38. UNICEF. Time to Teach: Guinée. October 2021. Source on file.
 39. *ReliefWeb. Déploiement du modèle de financement du Partenariat mondial pour l’éducation en Guinée, au Mali et en République centrafricaine. May 3, 2023.*
 40. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Guinea. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
 41. *Government of Guinea. Arrêté no 2791/MTASE/DNTLS/96 du 22 avril 1996 relatif au travail des enfants. Enacted: April 22, 1996.*
 42. *Government of Guinea. Loi L/2011/006/CNT du 09 septembre 2011 Portant Code Minier de la République de Guinée modifiée par la loi L/2013/053/CNT Portant modification de certaines dispositions du Code minier du 08 avril 2013. Enacted: April 8, 2013.*
 43. Government of Guinea. Loi ordinaire L/2023/0013/CNT portant Lutte contre la traite des personnes et des pratiques assimilées en République de Guinée. Enacted: April 26, 2024. Source on file.
 44. *Government of Guinea. Loi n° 2016/059/AN, du 26 octobre 2016 portant Code pénal. Enacted: October 26, 2016.*
 45. Government of Guinea. Décret D/97/196-/PRG/SGG. Enacted: July 30, 1997. Source on file.
 46. U.S. Embassy Conakry official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2022.
 47. *Diallo, Mohamed L. Le général Doumbouya annonce un référendum constitutionnel pour 2025. Radio Guinée, December 31, 2024.*
 48. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. March 15, 2021.
 49. *Avenir Guinée. Lutte contre la traite des personnes : les ministres de la Promotion Féminine et de la Justice s’engagent pour la protection des victimes. August 9, 2024.*
 50. Government of Guinea. Décret D/2017/039/PRG/SGG Portant Création, Attributions, Organisation, Composition, Fonctionnement du Comité Nationale de Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes et Pratiques Assimilées (CNLTPA). February 17, 2017. Source on file.
 51. *CNLTPPA. Post. Facebook, October 18, 2024.*

52. **CNLTPPA. Post. Facebook, August 10, 2024.**
 53. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. January 2, 2025.
 54. Government of Guinea. Plan d'action triennal 2023–2025. October 2023. Source on file.
 55. **Global Partnership for Education. Guinea: Mobilizing resources for sustainable results. February 22, 2023.**
 56. U.S. Embassy Conakry. Reporting. March 23, 2023.
 57. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 14, 2024.
 58. **European Union. L'Union européenne finance la réhabilitation du Centre d'Accueil Temporaire et de Protection des Enfants victimes de traites dans la région de N'Zérékoré. March 30, 2022.**
 59. **Ministère de la Promotion féminine, de l'Enfance et des Personnes vulnérables. Inauguration du centre d'accueil des victimes de la traite. November 30, 2022.**
 60. **EU. Support the Fight Against Human Trafficking in the States of the Gulf of Guinea. May 4, 2021.**
 61. **Government of Guinea: Ministry of Women's Promotion, Children, and Vulnerable People. Audience: le Directeur Pays de SOS Villages d'Enfants reçu au MPFEPV. April 5, 2024.**
 62. **SOS Villages d'Enfants Monde. De retour de mission à Conakry, en Guinée. November 29, 2024.**
 63. **UNICEF. Des cours supplémentaires pour l'apprentissage des fondamentaux au niveau primaire. March 9, 2023.**
 64. **Ledjely.com. Society: Guinea works to reduce vulnerability, especially among children. May 31, 2024.**
 65. **Africa Guinee. Renforcement de la protection des enfants en situation de mobilité en Guinée : L'UNICEF et l'OIM signent un mémorandum d'entente. September 2024.**
 66. **UNICEF. L'UNICEF et l'OIM signent un mémorandum d'entente pour renforcer la protection des enfants en situation de mobilité en Guinée. September 19, 2024.**
 67. **UNICEF. Programme de coopération Guinée – Unicef (2024-2028). December 2023.**
- ## Guinea-Bissau
1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 2. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Guiné-Bissau: Inquérito aos Indicadores Múltiplos 2018-2019. Ministério da Economia e Finanças Direcção-Geral do Plano Instituto Nacional de Estatística. October 2020. Source on file.
 3. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 2, 2025.
 4. **e-Global. Guiné-Bissau: Cerca de 50% das crianças sofrem violações dos seus direitos. June 21, 2024.**
 5. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 27, 2022.
 6. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Guinea-Bissau (ratification: 2009). Published: 2023.**
 7. **VOA. Meninas na Guiné-Bissau em maior "risco de serem exploradas e traficadas," diz relatora da ONU. November 14, 2024.**
 8. **DW. Guiné-Bissau: Mendicância de crianças está a agravar-se. March 2, 2023.**

9. **RTP África. Guiné-Bissau – Sociedade civil preocupada com o aumento de casos de tráfico e mendicidade de “crianças talibé.” October 18, 2024.**
10. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Guinea-Bissau. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
11. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Código do Trabalho. Enacted: 2022. Source on file.
12. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Código Penal, Lei n.º 4/93. Enacted: October 13, 1993. Source on file.
13. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Lei da Prevenção e Combate ao Tráfico de Pessoas, em Particular Mulheres e Crianças, Lei n.º 12. Enacted: July 6, 2011. Source on file.
14. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Lei de Bases do Sistema Educativo. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
15. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 14, 2023.
16. **DW. Guiné-Bissau: Cerca de 150 mil crianças estão fora da escola. December 18, 2024.**
17. **VOA. Guiné-Bissau: Mais uma greve de professores e pessoal da saúde. September 27, 2024.**
18. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Guinea-Bissau (ratification: 2008). Published: 2023.**
19. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Legislação Relativa a Estupefacientes, Decreto-Lei n.º 2-B/93. Enacted: October 28, 1993. Source on file.
20. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Lei do Serviço Militar Obrigatório, Lei n.º 4/99. Enacted: September 7, 1999. Source on file.
21. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Política Nacional de Proteção Integral da Criança na Guiné-Bissau (PNPIC/GB) 2021–2032. 2021. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 13, 2023.
23. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Aprova o Regulamento da Inspeção-Geral de Trabalho e da Segurança Social, anexo ao presente Decreto, do qual faz parte integrante, Decreto nº 24-A/90. Enacted: August 1, 1990. Source on file.
24. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
25. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 7, 2025.
26. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 27, 2024.
27. Government of Guinea-Bissau. Plano Nacional Estratégico de Prevenção e Combate ao Tráfico de Seres Humanos na Guiné-Bissau. March 2024. Source on file.
28. **United Nations. O III Plano Nacional de Prevenção e Combate ao Tráfico de Seres Humanos 2024–2028 da Guiné-Bissau validado hoje. March 5, 2024.**
29. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. February 20, 2024.
30. **UN World Food Programme. Guinea-Bissau. 2024.**
31. **World Food Programme. Japan and WFP join hands to provide nutritious meals to school-children in Guinea-Bissau for the next two academic years. December 4, 2024.**
32. **International Medical Assistance Foundation. Informação e Mobilização para Proteção e Ação pelas Crianças Talibé na Guiné-Bissau. April 2024.**

Guyana

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

- School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019–2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
 3. **Bureau of Statistics, Ministry of Public Health, and UNICEF. Guyana Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2014. Final Report. 2015.**
 4. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. March 22, 2024.
 5. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
 6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Guyana. Washington, D.C., June, 2023.**
 7. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. February 5, 2020.
 8. **Government of Guyana. Combating and Trafficking in Persons Act No.7 of 2023. June 7, 2023.**
 9. Government of Guyana. Protection of Children Act, No. 17. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
 10. Government of Guyana. Education Act, Chapter 39:01. Enacted: 1998. Source on file.
 11. **Government of Guyana. Employment of Young Persons and Children Act (Chapter 99:01) [consolidated up to 1973], No. 14. Enacted: 1933.**
 12. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 5, 2023.
 13. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. January 19, 2021.
 14. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation. Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) (ratification: 1966), Labour Inspection (Agriculture) Convention, 1969 (No. 129) (ratification: 1971). Published: 2025.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 29, 2025.
 16. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. April 3, 2024.
 17. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour, 1999 (No. 182) Guyana (ratification: 2001). Published: 2022.**
 18. **Government of Guyana. Occupational Safety and Health Act No. 32, Chapter 99:10. Enacted: 1997.**
 19. **Government of Guyana. Labour Laws Primer. Primer. Ministry of Labor, Human Services and Social Security. April 21, 2015.**
 20. Government of Guyana. The Constitution of Guyana, 1980 with Amendments. Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
 21. Government of Guyana. Defence Amendment Act. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 22. **Government of Guyana. Defence Act. Enacted: 1998.**
 23. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting (TIP). January 28, 2022.
 24. **Guyana Chronicle. Challenges for the newly established Ministry of Labour. November 10, 2020.**
 25. **Khan, Cassandra. Labour Ministry promotes child rights, social justice with art competition. Guyana Chronicle. July 6, 2023.**
 26. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 20, 2022.
 27. U.S. Embassy Georgetown. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
 28. Government of Guyana. Labour Act. Enacted: 1942. Source on file.
 29. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail com-

munication to USDOL official. March 18, 2025.

30. Government of Guyana. A National Policy Toward the Elimination of Child Labor. 2018. Source on file.
31. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 8, 2022.
32. Government of Guyana. 2021-2025 National Plan of Action for the Prevention and Response to Trafficking in Persons in Guyana. July 2021. Source on file.
33. **Ramnarine, Telesha. Two more child advocacy centres for Region Six. Guyana Chronicle. February 22, 2021.**
34. U.S. Embassy Georgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2022.
35. **Child Advocacy Centre to be established in Lethem. Guyana Times, June 6, 2023.**
36. **Stabroek News. Strengthen Child Advocacy Centres. March 1, 2025.**
37. **News Room Guyana. 87,634 students benefiting from school feeding programme. July 16, 2023.**
38. **Ministry of Education. Guyana. Govt Invests \$48B in 2024 for Students & Parents. Accessed: February 21, 2025.**
39. **The World Bank. Guyana Improving Human Capital through Education Project (P177741). November 17, 2021.**
40. **South-South Brazil-ILO Cooperation Program. Consolidating the progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and the Caribbean Free of Child Labour, December 2020–December 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.**

Haiti

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête Mortalité, Morbidité et Utilisation des Services (EMMUS-V), 2012. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
3. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Haiti. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2020.**
4. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. February 23, 2024.
5. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
6. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
7. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. March 29, 2022.
8. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General A/79/878-S/2025/247. June 23, 2025.**
9. **Government of the Republic of Haiti. Code du Travail. Enacted: 1984.**
10. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Loi portant organisation et réglementation du travail sur la durée de vingt-quatre (24) heures répartie en trois (3) tranches de huit (8) heures. Enacted: September 21, 2017. Source on file.
11. **UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. UN Experts Urge Action to Address Alarming Increase of Child Labour in Agriculture Sector. May 30, 2022.**
12. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Loi sur la Lutte contre la Traite des Personnes, Loi No CL/2014-0010. Enacted: June 2, 2014. Source on file.
13. **Government of the Republic of Haiti. Constitution of Haiti. Enacted: 1987.**

14. Government of the Republic of Haiti, Ministère de la Défense. Avis de recrutement d'une classe de soldats. Accessed: July 12, 2019. Source on file.
15. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Loi relative à l'interdiction et à l'élimination de toutes formes d'abus, de violences, de mauvais traitements ou traitements inhumains contre les enfants. Enacted: June 5, 2003. Source on file.
16. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Code Pénal. Enacted: 1985. Source on file.
17. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Décret Organisant le Système Educatif Haitien en Vue D'offrir des chances égales à tous et de Re-fléter la Culture Haitienne. Enacted: March 30, 1982. Source on file.
18. U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2025: Haiti. Washington, D.C. February 6, 2025. Source on file.
19. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 8, 2022.
20. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Document de stratégie nationale de lutte contre la traite des personnes (2025–2035). January 1, 2025. Source on file.
21. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. April 17, 2023.
22. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 6, 2024.
23. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2021: Haiti. April 12, 2022.***
24. ***UNESCO International Institute for Educational Planning. Dropping Out of School: An Unwelcomed Trend in Haiti. October 26, 2020.***
25. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Haiti. March 30, 2021.***
26. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
27. ***Paultre, Andre, and Sarah Marsh. Haiti's Schools Re-open but Many Parents Now Can't Afford them. Reuters, August 20, 2020.***
28. Government of the Republic of Haiti. Loi relative au contrôle et la repression du trafic illicite de la drogue. Le Moniteur. Enacted: October 4, 2001. Source on file.
29. ***Human Rights Watch. Haiti: Criminal Violence, Hunger Trapping Children. October 9, 2024.***
30. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Haiti (ratification: 1952). Published: 2025.***
31. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
32. National Commission for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor. DRAFT: National Action Plan to Combat Child Labor. June 19, 2014. Source on file.
33. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 30, 2021.
34. ***Haiti Libre. Haiti-Diaspora: The FNE Has Paid More Than 3 Billion Gourdes to Teachers. July 4, 2023.***
35. U.S. Embassy Port-au-Prince. Port-au-Prince Weekly August 4-10. August 12, 2024.

Honduras

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil Honduras (ENTIH), 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.

2. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. January 22, 2024.
3. **Cálix, Martín. *The children who harvest your coffee. Contracorriente, March 13, 2021.***
4. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
5. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Honduras. Washington, D.C., 2024.***
6. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. February 10, 2025.
7. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. January 18, 2022.
8. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Honduras. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2020.***
9. Government of Honduras. Acuerdo Ejecutivo No. STSS-211-01, Reglamento sobre Trabajo Infantil en Honduras. Enacted: October 10, 2001. Source on file.
10. Government of Honduras. Código de la Niñez y de la Adolescencia, 73-96. Enacted: September 5, 1996. Source on file.
11. **Government of Honduras. *Código del Trabajo y sus Reformas, No. 189. Enacted: July 15, 1959.***
12. Government of Honduras. Ley Fundamental de Educación, No. 262-2011. Enacted: February 22, 2012. Source on file.
13. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. January 22, 2021.
14. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 8, 2022.
15. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. February 11, 2022.
16. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
17. U.S. Department of Labor official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. March 21, 2023.
18. U.S. Department of Labor official. E-mail communication with Office of Trade and Labor Affairs officials, with Office of Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Human Trafficking officials. March 20, 2024.
19. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 21, 2023.
20. **UN Human Rights Council. *Compilation on Honduras: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. March 3, 2020.***
21. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Honduras. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.***
22. **Proceso Digital. *La casa hogar “Corazón a corazón” y la indefensión de los menores. August 18, 2024.***
23. **Diario El Heraldó. *Allanan refugio para niños por presunto maltrato infantil en Villanueva, Cortés. October 6, 2024.***
24. **Hernández, Breidy. *Abusos en hogar infantil revelan falencias en protección de la niñez en Honduras. Criterio, August 8, 2024.***
25. Government of Honduras. Informe Resultados Generales Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil. June 12, 2024. Source on file.
26. **La Prensa. *Sistema educativo está en deuda con 30 mil niños con discapacidad. July 10, 2023.***
27. **El Heraldó. *Requieren 40 mil millones de lempiras para reparar las escuelas en mal estado a nivel nacional. May 4, 2023.***

28. Government of Honduras. Acuerdo No. STSS-441-2016. Enacted: December 7, 2016. Source on file.
29. **Government of Honduras. Código Penal, Decreto 130-2017. Enacted: May 10, 2019.**
30. **Government of Honduras. Decreto Legislativo No. 35-2013. Enacted: September 5, 2013.**
31. **Government of Honduras. Ley Contra la Trata de Personas (Decreto 59-2012). Enacted: July 6, 2012.**
32. **Government of Honduras. Constitución. Enacted: January 11, 1982.**
33. **Santos, Nayely. La mitad de los niños que trabajan realizan actividades peligrosas y hasta mortales. El Heraldó, March 22, 2024.**
34. Government of Honduras. Adecua la integración de la Comisión Nacional para la Erradicación Gradual y Progresiva del Trabajo Infantil (Ejecutivo PCM-025-2017). Enacted: March 10, 2017. Source on file.
35. Government of Honduras. Ley de Inspección de Trabajo, Decreto num. 178-2016. Enacted: January 23, 2017. Source on file.
36. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. February 19, 2020.
37. Government of Honduras. Acuerdo FRG-011-2016. May 9, 2016. Source on file.
38. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa. Reporting. February 12, 2020.
39. **El Imparcial. Desmantelan red de trata de personas y explotación sexual en Honduras; Rescatan a 40 víctimas, incluyendo a 7 niñas. June 22, 2023.**
40. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
41. **Secretaría de Trabajo y Seguridad Social Honduras. Comisión Nacional para Erradicación Gradual y Progresiva de Trabajo Infantil, juramentó y legalizó tres Comités Locales de Prevención Contra el Trabajo Infantil (CPC-TI). April 25, 2023.**
42. **ILO. Reactivation of the National Commission for the Gradual and Progressive Eradication of Child Labour in Honduras (CONETI). January 9, 2025.**
43. **ILO and the Government of Honduras. Hoja de Ruta Para la Eliminación del Trabajo Infantil en Todas sus Formas 2021–2025. 2021.**
44. Government of the United States and the Government of Honduras. Labor Rights Monitoring and Action Plan as Mutually Determined by the Government of the United States and the Government of Honduras. 2015. Source on file.
45. U.S. Trade Representative official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 6, 2024.
46. **Government of Honduras. The Solidarity Network allocates 6.8 million lempiras to strengthen educational centers. June 24, 2024.**
47. **Red Solidaria. The Solidarity Network positively changes the reality of families in 2007 villages, through its six axes, during 2023. January 16, 2024.**
48. **Becas Solidarias. ¿Qué es Becas Solidarias? Accessed: 2024.**
49. U.S. Embassy Tegucigalpa official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 4, 2024.
50. **Van't Hoff, Bastiaan. Un modelo demostrativo e integral de reintegración de niñez migrante. La Prensa, December 23, 2024.**
51. **ILO. Ending Child Labour in Supply Chains: Addressing the root causes of child labour in supply chains through an area-based approach. April 30, 2023. Other: ILO Supported Project. Please see "Executive Summary" with site url provided.**
52. **ILO. Consolidating the Progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and The Caribbean**

Free of Child Labour. December 27, 2020. Other: ILO Supported Project. Please see “Executive Summary” using site url provided.

53. *ILO. Proyecto de apoyo a la Iniciativa Regional América Latina y el Caribe libre de Trabajo Infantil para fortalecer la respuesta a la crisis de la COVID-19 (PAIRE VII). December 8, 2021. Other: ILO Supported Project. Please see “Executive Summary” using site url provided.*

India

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Periodic Labor Force Survey (PLFS), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
3. *Venkateswarlu, Davuluru. Sowing Hope. ARI-SA, June 2020.*
4. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. February 6, 2023.
5. *The Tribune. Women, children forced to transplant paddy owing to labour shortage. June 25, 2015.*
6. *Arche Advisors. Forced Labor, Child Labor, and Land Use in India’s Sugar Industry. February 2019.*
7. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: India. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.*
8. *Nagaraj, Anuradha. Rescue of 35 child workers triggers probe in India’s garment factory hub. Reuters, August 9, 2020.*
9. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 22, 2021.
10. *American Bar Association. Tainted Stones: Bonded Labor and Child Labor in the India-U.S. Sandstone Supply Chain. August 2020.*
11. *India Today. Delhi: 73 child labourers rescued from factories; children mostly from UP and Bihar. March 4, 2022.*
12. *Srivastava, Rajendra N. Children at Work, Child Labor and Modern Slavery in India: An Overview. Indian Pediatrics, vol. 56, August 15, 2019.*
13. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2007: India. 2007.*
14. *The Sydney Morning Herald. Poor children made to stitch sports balls in sweatshops. September 22, 2012.*
15. *Deutsche Welle. India: E-waste provides poor children a dangerous living. September 2, 2023.*
16. *India Today. Death factories making fireworks with children’s toil, finds India Today investigation. October 20, 2016.*
17. *Business & Human Rights Resource Centre. Unseen, child labour is rampant in zari sweatshops [India]. July 24, 2005.*
18. *Madras Courier. Bonded Slavery: The Dark Side of India’s Sericulture Industry. June 20, 2024.*
19. *BBC News. India’s Tobacco Girls. June 12, 2012.*
20. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2008: India. Washington, D.C., March 11, 2008.*
21. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 8, 2020.
22. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting January 19, 2024.
23. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 27, 2022.

-
24. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. November 13, 2019.
 25. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: India*. Washington, D.C., June 19, 2022.**
 26. **PTI. *Maharashtra: Stone Quarry Owner Booked For Employing Children*. Outlook India, September 16, 2022.**
 27. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. January 22, 2025.
 28. **Government of India. *Juvenile Justice (Care And Protection Of Children) Act, 2015*. Enacted: 2015.**
 29. **Government of India. *The Immoral Traffic (Prevention) Act, 1956 (as amended)*. Enacted: 1956.**
 30. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 29, 2023.
 31. **Sadam, Rishika. *Banned in 1988, this 'religious' practice still forces Telangana's Dalit women into sex slavery*. Hyderabad: The Print, November 22, 2020.**
 32. **Business Standard. *Labour reforms, focus on informal workers, other policies on cards in 2025*. December 30, 2024.**
 33. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force*. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 34. **Barauah, Sukrita. *Arunachal Child Trafficking Prostitution Ring Busted; Cops. Officials among 21 held*. India Times. May 16, 2024.**
 35. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 7, 2020.
 36. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 12, 2022.
 37. **Government of India. *Child Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act (as amended), Act 61 and Act 35*. Enacted: 1986, July 10, 2006, and July 30, 2016.**
 38. Government of India. Schedule to the Child and Adolescent Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act. Enacted: August 30, 2017. Source on file.
 39. **Taneja, Shivani and Lalit, Ragini. *Derogation & Isolation: Dalit Students Remain Marginalised Across India*. The Quint, September 14, 2022.**
 40. **Ministry of Labor and Employment. *Government adopts multi-pronged strategy to abolish bonded labourers system*. March 3, 2023.**
 41. **DTNEXT Bureau. *Over 330 bonded labourers including 65 children were rescued in Tamil Nadu in 2023-24*. June 23, 2024.**
 42. **Outlook India. *Unfulfilled Promises And Ongoing Struggles In The Life Of Bonded Labourers*. August 12, 2024.**
 43. **Selvam, Nivedha. *Child labourers may be left in the lurch as Centre shuts down NCLP scheme*. The Federal, March 21, 2022.**
 44. **Rajan, Palanivel. *Has the end of the National Child Labour Project pushed thousands of kids back into child labour?* Edexlive.com March 31, 2022.**
 45. **The Indian Express. *Samagra Shiksha Abhiyan funds: Schools shouldn't suffer over political bickering*. July 17, 2024.**
 46. **Council on Foundations. *New Indian FCRA Amendments Impact Foreign Grants to Indian NGOs*. November 12, 2020.**
 47. **Amnesty International. *The State of the World's Human Rights- 2022/23*. Accessed: February 7, 2024.**
 48. **Amnesty International. *India Should Stop Using Abusive Foreign Funding Law*. January**

-
- 19, 2022.
49. *The Hindu*. State raises need for timely release of funds sought by NGOs at women's panel meet. August 16, 2023.
50. *Sailendra, KV*. Police intensify combing ops for Maoists at Andhra-Odisha border and Chhattisgarh border. *The New Indian Express*, August 2, 2021.
51. *Aziz, Sarah*. In India, Human Traffickers Target Tribal Women and Girls. VOA, August 22, 2023.
52. *United Nations General Assembly*. Human Rights Council Fifty-first Session. 12 September–7 October 2022.
53. *ILO*. Vulnerabilities to Child Labor. 2022.
54. *ILO*. Issue paper on child labour and climate change. September 2023.
55. *UN General Assembly*. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/75/873–S/2021/437). May 6, 2021.
56. *Thadani, Asha*. In Photos | God's Wife, Every Man's Woman: The Lives of 'Joginis' in South India. *The Wire*, June 25, 2022.
57. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 5, 2024.
58. *Krishna, Atul*. Over 9.8 lakh teacher vacancies in government schools across India: Report. *Careers 360*, March 29, 2023.
59. *Pundir, Pallavi*. 'Our Kids Are Dying in Schools': Is India's Caste System Turning Teachers Into Killers? *Vice News*, September 30, 2022.
60. *Times of India*. Pupil-teacher ratio poor in state schools. June 20, 2023.
61. *UNESCO*. No Teacher, No Class: State of the Education Report for India. 2021.
62. *Marwaha, Purja*. Children at a Crossroads: How Climate Change is Sharpening their Futures. *Down to Earth*, September 9, 2024.
63. *Rahman, Azera Parveen*. Falling Through The Cracks: Children Of Seasonal Migrants. *India Spend*, April 7, 2023.
64. *U.S. Department of State*. 2023 Country Report on Human Rights Practices: India. 2023.
65. *Reuters*. Extreme heat shuts schools for millions, widening learning gaps worldwide. May 1, 2024.
66. *Government of India*. The Occupational Safety, Health and Working Conditions Code, 2020. Enacted: September 28, 2020.
67. *Government of India*. The Bharatiya Nyaya Sanhita. 2023.
68. *Government of India*. Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Act, 1976 (Act No. 19). Enacted: February 9, 1976.
69. *Government of India*. Seventh Schedule, The Constitution of India. Enacted: 1947.
70. *Government of India*. The Protection of Children from Sexual Offences Act, 2012. Enacted: 2012.
71. *Government of India*. The Information Technology (Amendment) Act 2008. Enacted: February 5, 2009.
72. *Government of India*. The Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Act, No. 61. Enacted: 1985.
73. U.S. Embassy New Delhi. Reporting. March 2, 2022.
74. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 10, 2020.
75. *Government of India*. The Right of Children to Free and Compulsory Education Act, 2009 (No. 35). Enacted: August 26, 2009.
76. Government of India and Ministry of Defense. Annual Report 2012–13. 2013. Source on file.

-
77. **Kumar, Abhijeet.** *New labour codes set for rollout as 25 states finalise draft rules. Details.* October 16, 2024.
 78. **Times of India.** *In just one month, 180 children rescued from Delhi factories.* December 5, 2024.
 79. **Times of India.** *Karnataka sees rise in child labour fines, but convictions decline.* November 25, 2024.
 80. **Press Trust of India.** *Fast track courts dispose 94% cases of sexual offences in 2023: Report.* *Business Standard*, September 11, 2024.
 81. **Government of India. CID Crime Branch. Odisha Police.** Accessed: February 26, 2023.
 82. **Ministry of Home Affairs.** *Comprehensive Scheme for Establishment of integrated Anti Human Trafficking Units and capacity building of responders, including Training of Trainers for strengthening the law enforcement response to human trafficking in India Plan.* Government of India. Accessed: December 7, 2023.
 83. **Kalia, Saumya.** *Explained | What has India done to address child trafficking.* *The Indian Express*, June 18, 2023.
 84. **Times of India.** *Eight more suspects in child trafficking racket.* May 31, 2024.
 85. **Reuters.** *Police investigate India's Som Distilleries over suspected child labour.* June 17, 2024.
 86. **ITUC.** *Global Rights Index: India. 2023.*
 87. **Nationals Crime Records Bureau, Ministry of Home Affairs.** *Crime in India Statistics Volume III.* Government of India. 2022.
 88. **Government of India.** *Crime in India Report. 2022.*
 89. **Government of India.** *Constitution of Task Force for Ensuring Implementation of Child Labor Act.* July 31, 2018.
 90. Government of India. Ministry of Labour and Employment Resolution. January 20, 2017. Source on file.
 91. **Government of India, Ministry of Labour and Employment.** *Handbook on Convergence.* October 2023.
 92. Ministry of Labour and Employment. *National Policy on Child Labour.* 1987. Source on file.
 93. **Ministry of Women and Child Development.** *Annual Report 2023 - 2024.* Government of India, 2024.
 94. U.S. Embassy New Delhi official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 8, 2025.
 95. Ministry of Women and Child Development. *The National Policy for Children.* 2013. Source on file.
 96. **Ministry of Women and Child Development.** *National Plan of Action for Children.* 2016.
 97. **National Commission for Protection of Child Rights.** *Special Report on Child Protection in the State of West Bengal.* March 19, 2024.
 98. **New Indian Express.** *Door-to-door surveys launched in Karnataka to find out-of-school children.* July 23, 2024.
 99. **The Telegraph.** *Mica mines now child labour-free, kids in Jharkhand's Koderma now go to school: NCPCR.* July 6, 2024.
 100. **Ministry of Labor and Employment.** *National Child Labor Project Scheme.* Accessed: February 4, 2025.
 101. **Ministry of Education.** *Samagra Shiksha Scheme.* Accessed: February 4, 2025.
 102. **Government of India, Ministry of Education.** *Annual Report: 2023-2024.* 2024.
 103. **Sharma, Yogima Seth.** *Government Revamps Scheme for Rehabilitation of Bonded Laborers.* *The Economic Times*, February 9, 2022.
 104. **Freedom United.** *Despite being outlawed,*

debt bondage plagues India's labor force. December 10, 2023.

105. *International Human Rights Council. NHRC core group meeting on rights of bonded labour. July 12, 2024.*
106. *The New Indian Express. No funds allocated to Gujarat under Swadhar Greh Scheme for distressed women in two years. August 26, 2023.*
107. *Ministry of Women and Child Development. Over 10 lakh women assisted by 802 One Stop Centres operational across the country Government of India. December 11, 2024.*

Indonesia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original Data from National Labor Force Survey (Sakernas), 2010. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Indonesia. Washington, D.C., June 4, 2024.*
3. Gottwald, Eric. Certifying Exploitation: Why "Sustainable" Palm Oil Production is Failing Workers. New Labor Forum, 2018. Source on file.
4. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Indonesia. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.*
5. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. January 10, 2022.
6. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. December 21, 2021.
7. *Yulisman, Linda. Covid-19 pandemic pushes more into child labour in Indonesia. The Straits Times, March 9, 2021.*
8. *Gettleman, Jeffrey, and Suhasini Raj. As Covid-19 Closes Schools, the World's Children Go to Work. Tumakuru, India: New York Times, September 27, 2020.*
9. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention 1999 (No. 182) Indonesia (ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.*
10. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. January 26, 2023.
11. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
12. Government of Indonesia. Law on the Eradication of the Criminal Act of Trafficking in Persons, No. 21. Enacted: 2007. Source on file.
13. Government of Indonesia. Ministerial Decree on Jobs that Jeopardize the Health, Safety or Morals of Children, No. 235. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
14. Government of Indonesia. National Education System Act, No. 20. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
15. *KPAI. Policy Brief on Combating Child Labor in Indonesia. 2024.*
16. NGO official. Interview with USDOL official. November 22, 2024.
17. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. February 13, 2024.
18. *UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
19. *ILO. Report of the Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations. Indonesia- Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) (ratification: 2004). 2025.*
20. Government of Indonesia. Manpower Act, No.

-
13. Enacted: 2003. Source on file
21. Government of Indonesia. Ministerial Regulation on Labor Supervision Procedures, No. 33. Enacted: November 17, 2016. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. January 22, 2021.
23. U.S. Embassy Jakarta official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 12, 2024.
24. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. March 27, 2025.
25. U.S. Embassy Jakarta official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 13, 2024.
26. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. February 24, 2021.
27. Government of Indonesia, Ministry of Women Empowerment and Child Protection. Indonesian Children's Profile. February 17, 2021. Source on file.
28. *Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre. IDMC Data Portal: Internally displaced people (IDPs) -- Indonesia. 2022.*
29. *UNICEF. Children affected by migration in ASEAN member states- Indonesia. February 15, 2022.*
30. *AP News. As more Rohingya arrive by boat, Indonesia asks the international community to share its burden. December 12, 2023.*
31. *Acaps. Thematic Report- Indonesia: Humanitarian impacts of continuing conflict in the Papua provinces. October 15, 2024.*
32. NGO official. Interview with USDOL official. November 19, 2024.
33. *Government of Indonesia. Act on the Ratification of ILO Convention 138 concerning Minimum Age for Admission to Employment, No. 20. Enacted: May 7, 1999.*
34. Government of Indonesia. Child Protection Act, No. 23. Enacted: 2002. Source on file.
35. Government of Indonesia. Penal Code. Enacted: 1999. Source on file.
36. Government of Indonesia. On the Ratification of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography, No. 10/2012. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
37. Government of Indonesia. Law on the Indonesian National Armed Forces, No. 34. Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
38. Government of Indonesia. Law on the Ratification of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict, No. 9. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
39. *Government of Indonesia, Ministry of Manpower. Directorate General of Labour Inspection and OSH. Accessed: 2024.*
40. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. January 28, 2020.
41. *The Jakarta Post. Police form new team on trafficking, violence against women, children. December 19, 2024.*
42. U.S. Embassy Jakarta official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 15, 2025.
43. *Government of Indonesia, Ministry of Women Empowerment and Child Protection. SAPA 129. Accessed: February 18, 2025.*
44. U.S. Embassy Jakarta official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 6, 2023.
45. *Indonesian Child Protection Commission (KPAI). Beranda | Komisi Perlindungan Anak Indonesia. Accessed: 2021.*
46. *ANTARA News. KPAI seeks thorough investigation of child labor trafficking. June 10, 2023.*
47. *ANTARA News. PPATK, KPAI join forces against child exploitation. July 26, 2024.*

48. **VOI. Minister Of Manpower Ida Fauziyah Officially Launches Roadmap For Indonesia Free For Advanced Children Worker. July 22, 2024.**
49. **Government of Indonesia, Ministry of Manpower. Ministry of Manpower Launches Roadmap for Indonesia Free of Child Labor Continued. July 22, 2024.**
50. Government of Indonesia. Presidential Regulation (PERPRES) Number 19 of 2023. February 22, 2023. Source on file.
51. U.S. Embassy Jakarta. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
52. **Government of Indonesia, Cabinet Secretariat. Gov't issues regulation on rights of child victims and witnesses. July 28, 2020.**
53. **UNICEF. The State of Children in Indonesia. May 2020.**
54. Government of Indonesia. Ministerial Regulation on Minimum Service Standard for Basic Education Program in the Municipality/Regency Level, No. 23/2013. Enacted: March 21, 2013. Source on file.
55. **Government of Indonesia. News- Operational Assistance for Education Units. July 22, 2024.**
56. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention 1999 (No. 182) Indonesia (ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.**
57. **UNICEF. Up to 56 per cent of online child sexual exploitation and abuse in Indonesia goes undisclosed and unreported, according to new survey. Jakarta: UNICEF Indonesia, July 23, 2022.**
58. **UNICEF. UNICEF and Australia launch new phase of Early Grade Learning Programme to improve foundational skills for young children in Papua. July 16, 2024.**

Iraq

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018. Analysis received March 1, 2024. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. January 15, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. January 5, 2021.
4. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. February 3, 2022.
5. **Ben Hamad, Fatma. 'Some die at work': The appalling conditions of Iraq's child labourers. The Observers, July 29, 2021.**
6. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. May 2, 2023.
7. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. February 18, 2020.
8. **Menmy, Dana Taib. Coronavirus: Iraq's 'Covid-19 generation' faces forced labour, lack of school. Middle East Eye, August 22, 2020.**
9. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. April 3, 2021.
10. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. March 30, 2020.
11. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. March 24, 2022.
12. **Hassan, Sanar. When one of the women refuses, she is threatened... Displaced women in Iraqi camps are victims of sexual and political exploitation. July 2, 2020.**
13. **Foltyn, Simona. 'You are not honourable anymore': Shamed and trafficked into Iraq's sex trade. Al Jazeera, August 22, 2022.**

14. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Iraq*. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
15. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Iraq*. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
16. **UN General Assembly. *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247)*. June 17, 2025.**
17. **Government of Iraq. *Law to Combat Human Trafficking, No. 28 of 2012*. Enacted: April 4, 2012.**
18. **Government of Iraq. *Penal Code, Law No. 111 of 1969*. Enacted: July 19, 1969.**
19. **Government of Iraq. *Labor Law No. 37 of 2015*. Enacted: October 15, 2015.**
20. Government of Iraq. Law No. 22 of the Ministry of Education. Enacted: September 13, 2011. Source on file.
21. **Government of Iraq. *Compulsory Education Law No. 118 of 1976*. Enacted: 1976.**
22. **UN General Assembly. *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General, A/78/842-S/2024/384*. June 3, 2024.**
23. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Iraq*. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
24. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Iraq*. Washington, D.C., June 16, 2020.**
25. **UN. *World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex*. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
26. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force*. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
27. Government of Iraq. Child Protection Policy. Enacted: 2017. Source on file.
28. **International Crisis Group. *Exiles in Their Own Country: Dealing with Displacement in Post-ISIS Iraq*. October 19, 2020.**
29. Government of Iraq. Minister of Labor and Social Affairs’ Instructions No. 19 of 1987 on Works Prohibited for Children. Enacted: November 9, 1987. Source on file.
30. **Government of Iraq. *Coalition Provisional Authority Order 22 on the Creation of a New Iraqi Army*. Enacted: August 6, 2003.**
31. **Government of Iraq. *Constitution of Iraq*. Enacted: 2005.**
32. Kurdistan Regional Government. Law No 27 of 2007, Third Amendment to the Law of the Ministry of Education No. Act, 1992. Enacted: December 10, 2007. Source on file.
33. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Reporting. May 24, 2021.
34. Kurdistan Regional Government. The Kurdistan Region in Brief. n.d. Source on file.
35. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Official Communication. May 24, 2024.
36. **UNICEF. *Government of Iraq Launches National and Sub-National Childhood Care Units to Strengthen Child Protection Services*. July 13, 2024.**
37. Government of Iraq. National Plan on Combating Human Trafficking in Iraq. March 2019. Source on file.
38. **Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General of Children and Armed Conflict. *The Government of Iraq, supported by the United Nations, strengthens its commitment to prevent the recruitment and use***

of children by armed forces. March 30, 2023.

39. U.S. Embassy Baghdad. Official communication. May 13, 2025.

Jamaica

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Jamaica Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS 6), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. February 26, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. February 28, 2023.
4. *ILO and the Statistical Institute of Jamaica. Report: Jamaica Youth Activity Survey, 2016. 2018.*
5. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. February 6, 2024.
6. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Jamaica. Washington, D.C., June, 2023.*
7. *Murphy, Judana. Operation Birthright Responds to Concern Highlighted in Report. March 19, 2024.*
8. Government of Jamaica. Criminal Justice (Suppression of Criminal Organizations) Act. Enacted: 2014. Source on file.
9. *Government of Jamaica. Trafficking in Persons (Prevention, Suppression and Punishment) Act. Enacted: March 1, 2007.*
10. Government of Jamaica. The Trafficking in Persons (Prevention, Suppression and Punishment) (Amendment) Act 2021. Enacted: November 19, 2021. Source on file.
11. Government of Jamaica. Sexual Offences Act. Enacted: October 20, 2009. Source on file.
12. Government of Jamaica. The Child Pornography (Prevention) Act. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
13. *Government of Jamaica. Charter of Fundamental Rights and Freedoms (Constitutional Amendment) Act, 2011. Enacted: April 8, 2011.*
14. *Government of Jamaica. Child Care and Protection Act. Enacted: March 26, 2004.*
15. *Government of Jamaica. The Factories Act: The Docks (Safety, Health, and Welfare) Regulations, 1968, 315/69. Enacted: May 27, 1968.*
16. *Government of Jamaica. The Factories Act: The Building Operations and Works of Engineering Construction (Safety, Health, and Welfare) Regulations, 1968. Enacted: May 27, 1968.*
17. *Government of Jamaica. Mining Act. Enacted: October 13, 1947.*
18. U.S. Embassy Kingston official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 26, 2023.
19. *ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
20. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. April 25, 2023.
21. U.S. Embassy Kingston official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 30, 2023.
22. Government of Jamaica. National Plan of Action 2018–2021 for Combatting Trafficking In Persons. n.d. Source on file.
23. U.S. Embassy Kingston official. E-mail commu-

- nication to USDOL official. April 24, 2025.
24. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
 25. *UN Road Safety Fund. A Safe Systems Approach for Safer Roads in Jamaica. Accessed: March 8, 2024.*
 26. *Government of Jamaica. The Defence Act. Enacted: July 31, 1962.*
 27. *Government of Jamaica. The Dangerous Drugs Act. Enacted: April 15, 1948.*
 28. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. February 28, 2020.
 29. *Davis, Garwin. Minister Calls on Jamaicans to Join the Fight Against Child Labour. October 3, 2024.*
 30. *Jamaica Constabulary Force. "Be Wise! Open Your Eyes!" – Police Commissioner Urges Vigilance to Halt Human Trafficking. February 20, 2024.*
 31. *Jamaica Constabulary Force. Community Policing in Action. Accessed: February 21, 2025.*
 32. *Jamaica Constabulary Force. Constable Nadia Mckenzie a Beacon of Hope in Wakefield, Trelawny. February 5, 2025.*
 33. Government of Jamaica. Labour Officers (Powers) Act. Enacted: April 29, 1943. Source on file.
 34. *Government of Jamaica. National Plan of Action for an Integrated Response to Children and Violence (NPACV) 2018-2023. Kingston. January 2018.*
 35. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. February 17, 2021.
 36. U.S. Embassy Kingston. Reporting. April 4, 2022.
 37. *Okoye, Henry. Project Launched to Provide Birth Certificates for Undocumented Jamaicans. Jamaica Information Service. September 10, 2022.*
 38. *Government of Jamaica. PATH. Accessed: April 8, 2022.*
 39. Ministry of Labor and Social Security. PATH. Accessed: March 8, 2024.
 40. Ministry of Labor and Social Security. Path Benefit Levels Set to Increase in June 2024. Accessed: March 17, 2025. Source on file.
 41. *ILO. COVID-19 could set back 10 years of progress against child labour in Latin America and the Caribbean. October 28, 2020.*
 42. *ILO. "Eyes on the Prize...Act Now!" Working in the Caribbean to eliminate Child Labour in all its forms by 2025. June 30, 2021.*
 43. *U.S. Department of State, Office of the Spokesperson. Media Note. Final United States and Jamaica Annual Bilateral Dialogue Under the Child Protection Compact Partnership. Washington, D.C., May 25, 2023.*
 44. *Final Child Friendly Spaces launched under the U.S.-Jamaica Child Protection Compact (CPC) Partnership. Accessed: March 18, 2025.*
 45. *South-South Brazil–ILO Cooperation Program. Consolidating the progress of the Regional Initiative Latin America and the Caribbean Free of Child Labour, December 27, 2020 – December 30, 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.*
 46. *The World Bank. Jamaica Education Project. July 5, 2023 - June 30, 2029.*
 47. *ILO-Spain. Proyecto de apoyo a la Iniciativa Regional América Latina y el Caribe libre de Trabajo Infantil para fortalecer la respuesta a la crisis de la COVID-19 (PAIRE VII), December 2020 - June 2024. Accessed: March 21, 2025.*

Jordan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the National Child Labour Survey

- (SIMPOC), 2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***Center for Strategic Studies, University of Jordan. National Child Labour Survey 2016 of Jordan – Summary Report on Main Findings. August 2016.***
 3. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. January 14, 2025.
 4. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
 5. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. February 1, 2023.
 6. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
 7. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. February 11, 2021.
 8. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. February 24, 2020.
 9. ***Davis, Hanna. Child labour on the rise among Jordan’s most vulnerable. November 18, 2021.***
 10. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. January 31, 2023.
 11. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Jordan. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
 12. Government of Jordan. Law No. 9 of 2009 on the Prevention of Human Trafficking. Enacted: February 9, 2009. Source on file.
 13. Government of Jordan. Penal Code, Law No. 16 of 1960 (as amended). Enacted: 1960. Source on file.
 14. Government of Jordan. Education Law No. 3 of 1994 and its amendments. Enacted: 1994. Source on file.
 15. ***Government of Jordan. The Constitution of The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan. Enacted: 1952.***
 16. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 17. U.S. Embassy Amman official. E-mail to USDOL official. February 25, 2025.
 18. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. February 25, 2021.
 19. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023 Jordan. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.***
 20. U.S. Embassy Amman. Reporting. March 9, 2020.
 21. ***Davis, Hanna. ‘Caravan of Joy’ traverses Jordan to bring end to child labour. The Jordan Times, June 15, 2022.***
 22. ***UN High Commissioner for Refugees. Vulnerability Assessment Framework: Socio-Economic Survey on Refugees in Host Communities. June 3, 2024.***
 23. Government of Jordan. Labor Code and Amendments, No. 8 of 1996 (last amended under the interim Labor Code, Law No. 51 of 2002). Enacted: March 2, 1996. Source on file.
 24. Government of Jordan. Order of Minister of Labor concerning Occupations that are Dangerous, Tiring or Harmful to the Health of Youth, related to the Provisions of Article 74 of Labor Code, Law No. 8 of 1996 and its Amendments. Enacted: June 16, 2011. Source on file.
 25. Government of Jordan. Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Act and its Amendments, Law No. 11 of 1988. Enacted: 1988. Source on file.
 26. Government of Jordan. Officer’s Service Act,

- Law No. 35 of 1966. Enacted: 1966. Source on file.
27. Government of Jordan. Military Service Act, Law No. 2 of 1972. Enacted: 1972. Source on file.
 28. Government of Jordan. National Service Act, Law No. 23 of 1986. Enacted: May 7, 1986. Source on file.
 29. Government of Jordan. Rules for Accepting and Transferring Jordanian and non-Jordanian Students. May 13, 2024. Source on file.
 30. Government of Jordan. Juvenile Protection System, Regulation No. 36 of 2024. Enacted: May 26, 2024. Source on file.
 31. Government of Jordan. The Regulation of Labour Inspectors, Regulation No. 56. Enacted: 1996 Source on file.
 32. Government of Jordan. National Strategy to Prevent Human Trafficking (2023–2026). 2023. Source on file.
 33. **UN Office of Drugs and Crime. Press Release: Launching the National Strategy to Combat Trafficking in Persons in Jordan (2024–2027). November 25, 2024.**
 34. **Stop Child Labour. New programme “Work: No Child’s Business” launched to help eliminate child labour. Accessed: March 15, 2022.**
 3. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. February 16, 2023.
 4. **Isa, Dilara. A month in the fields to earn money for the Internet: Schoolchildren in the cotton fields. Radio Azattyk, October 2020.**
 5. **Kerven, Carol, et al. Pastoralism at Scale on the Kazakh Rangelands: From Clans to Workers to Ranchers. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems, January 2021.**
 6. **Migration EU eXpertise. Protecting rights of migrant children and their families in Kazakhstan. December 13, 2021.**
 7. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. January 31, 2022.
 8. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
 9. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
 10. **Askhat, Akmetbekov. Schoolchildren worked at markets in Almaty. Azattyk Ryhy, October 23, 2020.**
 11. **Altai News. Schoolchildren and students can get jobs in public works during the holidays. April 23, 2024.**
 12. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Kazakhstan. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.**

Kazakhstan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 3 (MICS 3), 2006. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. January 29, 2024.
13. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. April 5, 2023.
14. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Kazakhstan. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
15. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. February 3, 2025.
16. **Winrock International. Rapid Situational Assessment on the Child Trafficking Context and Response in Southern Kazakhstan: Situational Analysis Report. December 2023.**

17. **Government of Kazakhstan. Labor Code of the Republic of Kazakhstan, No. 414-V. Enacted: November 23, 2015.**
18. **Government of Kazakhstan. Constitution of the Republic of Kazakhstan. Enacted: August 30, 1995.**
19. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 319-III On Education (as amended). Enacted: July 27, 2007.**
20. **Government of Kazakhstan. The Entrepreneurial Code of the Republic of Kazakhstan, No. 375-V.**
21. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 95-VII of the Republic of Kazakhstan. December 30, 2021.**
22. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 22, 2024 Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
23. **ILO. Strategies and practice for labour inspection. November 2006: GB.297/ESP/3. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
24. **UNICEF. Strengthening child protection systems for children affected by migration in Kazakhstan. August 2023.**
25. **United Nations. Refugee Youth in Kazakhstan Aim Higher. 2022.**
26. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
27. **Government of Kazakhstan. The Criminal Code of the Republic of Kazakhstan, No. 226-V, as amended. Enacted: July 3, 2014.**
28. **Government of Kazakhstan. Decree No. 944 of December 8, 2015, effective January 1, 2016. Minister of Health and Social Development, Enacted: December 8, 2015.**
29. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 111-VIII 3PK On Amendments and Supplements to Certain Legislative Acts of the Republic of Kazakhstan on Issues of Combating Human Trafficking, Vandalism and Damage to Other People’s Property. July 5, 2024.**
30. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 561-IV on Military Service and the Status of Military Personnel, as amended. Enacted: February 16, 2012.**
31. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 345-II on Children’s Rights (as amended). Enacted: August 8, 2002.**
32. U.S. Embassy Astana official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 7, 2025.
33. U.S. Embassy Astana official. Communication to USDOL official. June 14, 2022.
34. **Government of Kazakhstan. Law No. 110-VIII ZRK On Combatting Human Trafficking. July 5, 2024.**
35. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. March 13, 2025.
36. **Government of Kazakhstan. Code of the Republic of Kazakhstan on Administrative Offenses. Enacted: 2014.**
37. U.S. Embassy Astana official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
38. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Kazakhstan. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
39. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. May 5, 2023.
40. U.S. Embassy Astana. Reporting. May 3, 2023.
41. U.S. Embassy Astana official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 21, 2025.
42. **Government of Kazakhstan. State Program of Education Development in the Republic of**

Kazakhstan for 2011–2020. Ministry of Education and Science. December 7, 2010.

43. **Seilkhanov, Adlet. Head of State Tokayev briefed on plans for developing social-labor sphere in the country. “Kazinform” International News Agency, November 25, 2024.**

Kenya

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Continuous Household Survey Programme (KCHSP), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **African Network for the Prevention and Protection against Child Abuse and Neglect (ANPPCAN). Impact of COVID-19 on Children in Busia, Loitoktok, Marsabit and Nairobi - Kenya. 2021.**
3. U.S. Embassy Nairobi. Reporting. February 1, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Nairobi. Reporting. January 17, 2023.
5. **Ajiambo, Doreen. Lake Victoria, once a source to uplift Kenya’s poor, lures child labor. Global Sisters Report, October 31, 2024.**
6. **Ojwang, Robert. ILO, partners strategise to combat child labour in fishing sector. Kenya News Agency, August 10, 2024.**
7. U.S. Embassy Nairobi. Reporting. January 22, 2025.
8. ILO. Mapping of the existing labour law and policy framework, enforcement structures, systems and processes relating to child labour, forced labour, human trafficking and violations of acceptable conditions of work in Kenya. October 2021. Source on file.
9. **Miriti, Sebastian. Gold mines fueling child exploitation in Moyale. Kenya News Agency, August 10, 2024.**
10. **Ochunge, Nathan. School principals raise red flag over child labour in gold mines. The Standard, June 18, 2024.**
11. **Shipman, Helen. Hidden in Plain Sight: Shining a light on the experiences of child domestic workers in Kenya. The African Institute for Children Studies and the Freedom Fund. July 2023.**
12. African Institute for Children Studies and Freedom Fund officials. Interview with USDOL official. December 11, 2024.
13. **Nyongesa, Kaitano. Parents warned against making children work as boda boda operators during holidays. Citizen Digital, August 8, 2024.**
14. ICF. Desk Research and In-Country Data Collection of Worst Forms of Child Labor in Somalia and Kenya. August 31, 2022. Source on file.
15. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Kenya. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
16. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Kenya. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
17. Liu, Xiran, et. al. GFEMS Kenya Research Program: Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC) - Prevalence Estimation Report. NORC at the University of Chicago. October 2022. Source on file.
18. **Day, Adam. Hybrid Conflict, Hybrid Peace: How Militias and Paramilitary Groups Shape Post-Conflict Transitions. United Nations University, Centre for Policy Research, 2020.**
19. **Shabelle TV. 15 jir kamid ahaa Ciidamadii Wasiir Janan oo sheegay in lagu soo qalday Dagaalkii Balad Xaawo. February 7, 2021.**
20. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Somalia. Washington,**

D.C., June 24, 2024.

21. **Government of Kenya. *ATMIS KDF troops train SSF on patrol and roadblock operations. March 30, 2023.***
22. **UN General Assembly. *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.***
23. Government of Kenya. The Employment Act, 11. Enacted: October 22, 2007. Revised: 2010. Source on file.
24. **Government of Kenya. *The Basic Education Act (No. 14 of 2013). Enacted: January 14, 2013.***
25. Government of Kenya. The Employment (General) Rules, 2014. Enacted: March 2014. Source on file.
26. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Kenya (ratification: 1979). Published: 2021.***
27. **Government of Kenya. *The Children Act, 2022 (No. 29 of 2022). Enacted: July 26, 2022.***
28. Government of Kenya. Counter-Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
29. **UN. *World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
30. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
31. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Kenya (ratification: 1964). Published 2023.***
32. Government of Kenya. National Strategy on Justice for Children 2023–2028. 2023. Source on file.
33. ILO. Strengthening Capacity of Governments to Address Child Labour and/or Forced Labour, Human Trafficking and Violations of Acceptable Conditions of Work in Sub-Saharan Africa, (CAPSA) Project, Technical Progress Report. 2024. Source on file.
34. Government of Kenya, Ministry of Labour, Social Security and Services. Sessional Paper No. 1 of 2015 on the National Policy on Elimination of Child Labour. 2013. Source on file.
35. **Freytsis, Maria, et al. *Development of a Mobile, Self-Sovereign Identity Approach for Facility Birth Registration in Kenya. Frontiers in Blockchain. February 14, 2021.***
36. **Muchunguh, David. *Kenya: Headache for Parents as Schools Demand Fees. AllAfrica, September 27, 2021.***
37. **Walker, Victoria. *Learning is a Lifeline: Access to Education for Refugee Children in Kenya. U.S. Committee for Refugees and Immigrants, November 2023.***
38. **Muraya, Joy Wanja, and Lucas Odhiambo. *Flooding disaster disrupts education, calls for urgent action. UNICEF Kenya, September 16, 2024.***
39. **Muchunguh, David. *Kenya: Schools in Need of 60,000 Teachers As Form One Double Intake Looms. AllAfrica, February 17, 2021.***
40. **Media Voices for Children. *Kenyan Schoolhouse 2022. Vimeo, December 13, 2022. Accessed: February 13, 2023.***
41. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Kenya (ratification: 2001). Published: 2021.***
42. **UNICEF. *More than twenty million children suffering in the Horn of Africa as drought intensifies. December 22, 2022.***

43. ILO. Strengthening Capacity of Governments to Address Child Labor and/or Forced Labor, Human Trafficking and Violations of Acceptable Conditions of Work in Sub-Saharan Africa, (CAPSA), Technical Progress Report. March 31, 2022–October 31, 2022. Source on file.
44. ***K24TV. Drought situation in Kajiado affecting school enrollment. March 5, 2023.***
45. ***Raddatz, Rosalind, and Matthew Kerby. No Safe Place: Violence among Unaccompanied Refugee Children Seeking Asylum in Kenya. International Migration Review, vol. 58, no. 3, 2024.***
46. ***Susan, Gachoki Beth, and Isaiah Oduor Otieno. Trafficking of Karamoja Women and Girls from North-Eastern Uganda into Nairobi, Kenya. International Journal of Research and Innovation in Social Science, vol. 7, no. 2, February 2023.***
47. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Kenya. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
48. ***Crawley, Heaven, et al. No Identity, No Protection: How lack of documentation drives modern slavery. The Freedom Fund. September 2024.***
49. Government of Kenya. Penal Code, 63. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
50. Government of Kenya. The Constitution of Kenya. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
51. Government of Kenya. The Sexual Offences Act, 3. Enacted: July 21, 2006. Source on file.
52. Government of Kenya. Kenya Defence Forces Act. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
53. U.S. Embassy Nairobi. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
54. Government of Kenya. State Department for Labour. Labour Department, Accessed: February 25, 2020. Source on file.
55. U.S. Embassy Nairobi. Reporting. January 17, 2020.
56. ***Government of Kenya. Labour Institutions Act. Enacted: 2007, Revised edition 2012.***
57. Government of Kenya. Alliance 8.7 Kenya Country Road Map 2025-2030. 2024. Source on file.
58. ***ILO. Accelerating action for the elimination of child labour in supply chains in Africa (ACCEL AFRICA) 2nd Phase. September 13, 2023.***
59. ***Government of Kenya. Social Protection, Culture and Recreation Sector Report 2024/25 – 2026/27. December 27, 2023.***
60. ***Government of Kenya, Ministry of Labour. Third Generation Decent Work Country Program. November 2021.***

Kiribati

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS 6), 2018–2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. February 13, 2025.
3. Government of Kiribati. Employment and Industrial Relations Code. Enacted: December 24, 2015. Source on file.
4. Government of Kiribati. Education Act 2013, No. 12 of 2013. Enacted: December 30, 2013. Source on file.
5. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
6. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Kiribati. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***

7. ***Kiribati National Statistics Office. Kiribati Social Development Indicator Survey 2018–19, Survey Findings Report. South Tarawa, Kiribati, March 2020.***
8. Government of Kiribati, Ministry of Education. Kiribati Education Sector Strategic Plan 2020–2023. August 2020. Source on file.
9. ***Government of Kiribati. Penal Code. Enacted: October 18, 1965.***
10. ***Government of Kiribati. Measures to Combat Terrorism and Transnational Organized Crime Act 2005. Enacted: June 14, 2005.***
11. ***Government of Kiribati. Kiribati Constitution. 1995.***
12. Government of Kiribati. Children, Young People and Families Welfare System Policy. April 2012. Source on file.
13. ***Government of Kiribati. Kiribati 20-Year Vision 2016–2036.***
14. ***Millenium Challenge Corporation. Kiribati Threshold Program. Accessed February 27, 2025.***

Kosovo

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019–2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***ILO. Rapid Assessment on Child Labor in Agriculture in Kosovo. November 9, 2023.***
3. U.S. Embassy Pristina. Reporting. January 17, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Pristina. Reporting. January 23, 2023.
5. ***UNICEF. Study of Children in Street Situations in Kosovo. November 10, 2023.***
6. ***Skenderi, Isak. Kosovo’s Roma, Ashkali and Egyptians need real change. June 6, 2021.***
7. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Kosovo. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
8. ***Terre des Hommes Kosovo. Case management and cross-sectoral work for protection of children in conflict with the law. December 1, 2020.***
9. ***Republic of Kosovo. Law No. 04/L-218 on Preventing and Combating Trafficking in Human Beings and Protecting Victims of Trafficking. Enacted: August 19, 2013.***
10. ***Republic of Kosovo. Criminal Code of the Republic of Kosovo. Enacted: November 23, 2018.***
11. ***Republic of Kosovo. Law on Child Protection. Enacted: July 17, 2019.***
12. U.S. Embassy Pristina. Reporting. January 22, 2024.
13. ***UNICEF. Education Pathways in Roma Settlements: Understanding Inequality in Education and Learning. January 2022.***
14. ***Halili, Dafina. Ghost schools, ghetto schools and segregated shifts. May 16, 2022.***
15. ***UNICEF. School dropouts in Shtime are being eradicated through activities and cooperation. December 5, 2023.***
16. ***Republic of Kosovo. Law on Labour, Law No.03/L –212. Enacted: November 1, 2010.***
17. ***Republic of Kosovo. Administrative Instruction No. 10/2017 on the List of Indicators for Formal Identification of Trafficking in Human Beings. October 2017.***
18. ***Republic of Kosovo. Law on the Kosovo Security Force. Pristina. Enacted: December 14, 2018.***

19. **Republic of Kosovo. Law on Pre-University Education in the Republic of Kosovo, No. 04/L-032. Enacted: August 29, 2011.**
20. **Republic of Kosovo. Constitution of the Republic of Kosovo. Enacted: 2008.**
21. **Republic of Kosovo. Law on the Kosovo Security Force. Enacted: March 13, 2008.**
22. **Republic of Kosovo. Administrative Instruction for the Medical and Psychological Treatment of Child Victims of Abuse. 2023.**
23. **Republic of Kosovo. Administrative Instruction on Measure for the Prevention and Protection of Children Against Drug Abuse. 2023.**
24. **Republic of Kosovo. Administrative Instruction on Preventive and Protective Measure to Prohibit Children's Participation in Night Clubs and Similar Spaces. 2023.**
25. **Republic of Kosovo. Law on Social and Family Services. Enacted: January 5, 2024.**
26. **Republic of Kosovo. Administrative Instruction GRK 05/2013 to prevent and prohibit hazardous child labor in Kosovo. Enacted: 2013.**
27. **Coalition of NGOs for Child Protection in Kosovo (KOMF). KOMF participates in the meeting of the Inter-Ministerial Committee for the Rights of the Child. December 2, 2021.**
28. Republic of Kosovo. National Strategy Against Human Trafficking in Kosovo. March 29, 2022. Source on file.
29. **Republic of Kosovo. Report on the Implementation of the Strategy for the Advancement of the Rights of Roma and Ashkali Communities in the Republic of Kosovo 2022–2026 and of the Action Plan 2022–2024 for 2023. 2024.**
30. U.S. Embassy Pristina official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 14, 2025.
31. **Western Balkans Info Hub. Kosovo's State Strategy for Youth 2024-2032 July 22, 2024.**
32. **Kosova Live. Haxhiu visits the "Hope and Homes for Children in Kosovo" shelter. March 9, 2023.**
33. **UNICEF. Programme Strategy Notes for UNICEF Kosovo (2021–2025). March 8, 2020.**
34. **UNICEF. Evaluation of the UNICEF Kosovo Programmatic Strategies for Leaving No One Behind: Municipality Approach (2021–2024). December 2024.**
35. U.S. Embassy Pristina. Reporting. February 13, 2025.
36. **Republic of Kosovo. The Package "Thematic Module on Child Protection" Is Launched. Ministry of Education, Science, Technology, and Innovation, September 26, 2023.**
37. **The Coalition of NGOs for Child Protection in Kosovo (KOMF). KOMF marks the International Day Against Child Labor. August 12, 2021.**

Kyrgyz Republic

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. February 2, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. January 27, 2023.
4. Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Information from the Prosecutor General's Office of the Kyrgyz Republic for the U.S. government's report on the elimination of the worst forms of child labor. January 14, 2021. Source on file.
5. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Kyrgyz Republic. Washing-**

-
- ton, D.C., July 1, 2021.
6. **Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Kyrgyzstan*. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.**
 7. **Kaktus Media. *Little Azizbek, who collects bottles. Why is his story no exception?* May 2, 2023.**
 8. **Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting. *Child Labour in Kyrgyzstan. A Persisting Problem*. June 6, 2022.**
 9. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
 10. Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Information from the State Inspectorate on Ecological and Technical Safety under the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic for the U.S. government's report on the elimination of the worst forms of child labor. January 14, 2021. Source on file.
 11. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 12. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Labor Code of the Kyrgyz Republic, No. 106, as amended*. Enacted: August 4, 2004.**
 13. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Law of the Kyrgyz Republic on Education, No. 92, as amended*. Enacted: April 30, 2003.**
 14. Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. The Kyrgyz Republic's Code on Children, No. 100. Enacted: July 10, 2012. Source on file.
 15. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Criminal Code of the Kyrgyz Republic, No. 127, as amended*. Enacted: October 28, 2021.**
 16. **24.kg. *Kyrgyzstan lacks state labor safety inspectors*. May 6, 2024.**
 17. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. February 10, 2023.
 18. **Vesti.kg. *60 victims of human trafficking identified in Kyrgyzstan, 30% of whom are children*. December 5, 2024.**
 19. **Human Rights Watch. *Abused by Relatives, Ignored by the State: Domestic Violence Against and Neglect of Women and Girls with Disabilities in Kyrgyzstan*. December 14, 2023.**
 20. **Borombaeva, Munara, and Marina Kolesnikova. *Kyrgyzstan: Number of children not attending school because of parents' beliefs decreasing*. Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting (CABAR), April 20, 2020.**
 21. **Aryzmatova, Aigerim. *The problems of orphanage graduates in Kyrgyzstan have not been resolved for many years*. Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting (CABAR), January 23, 2023.**
 22. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Code of Administrative Liability*. Enacted: 1998.**
 23. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Decree of the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic No. 565 on approval of the list of works prohibited for persons under age 18*. Enacted: November 13, 2020.**
 24. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Law No. 55 on Preventing and Combating Trafficking of Human Beings*. Enacted: March 17, 2005.**
 25. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Law No. 43 on the Universal Conscription of Citizens of the Kyrgyz Republic, Military and Alternative Service*. Enacted: February 9, 2009.**
 26. U.S. Embassy Bishkek official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 9, 2022.
 27. **Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. *Information on the work of the Center "Children's Helpline" under the Ministry of Labor, Social Security, and Migration of the Kyrgyz Republic for 9 months of 2024*. October 9, 2024.**
 28. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. March 14, 2025.

29. ***Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Website of the Service for the Control and Supervision of Labor Legislation under the Ministry of Labor, Social Security, and Migration of the Kyrgyz Republic. Accessed: February 14, 2024.***
30. ***Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. On the Procedure for Conducting Inspections of Business Entities. May 5, 2007.***
31. Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Presidential Decree UP No. 55 On the invalidation of certain decrees of the President of the Kyrgyz Republic. February 17, 2025. Source on file.
32. ***AKI Press Agency. 17 child labor violations revealed in Issyk-Kul district. June 24, 2024.***
33. ***24.kg. New plan for protection of children's rights discussed in Kyrgyzstan. September 27, 2024.***
34. ***Government of the Kyrgyz Republic, Ministry of Justice. Decree 479 of the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic on the Program to Support of Family and Protection of Children for 2018–2028. August 14, 2017.***
35. U.S. Embassy Bishkek. Reporting. January 21, 2021.
36. U.S. Embassy Bishkek official. Communication to USDOL official. March 19, 2025.
37. ***24.kg. More than 6.1 thousand children in difficult life situations were identified in Kyrgyzstan. March 29, 2025.***
38. Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Information from the Ministry of Education and Science of the Kyrgyz Republic for the U.S. government's report on the elimination of the worst forms of child labor. January 14, 2021. Source on file.
39. ***Government of the Kyrgyz Republic. Resolution on conditions for payment of personal assistants of children with limited abilities needing permanent care and supervision. Enacted: November 23, 2018.***

Lebanon

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***The Freedom Fund. Lebanon Child Labour Scoping Study: Summary Report. January 2024.***
3. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. February 26, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
5. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. March 4, 2024.
6. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. January 16, 2020.
7. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Lebanon. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2020.***
9. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
10. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Lebanon. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.***
11. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. February 21, 2020.
12. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
13. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. February 18, 2025.
14. ***UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.***
15. ***Government of Lebanon. Labor Code (as***

- amended*). Enacted: September 23, 1946.
16. Government of Lebanon. Decree No. 3273 on Labour Inspection. Enacted: 2000. Source on file.
 17. **UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%). Accessed: March 15, 2023. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 18. U.S. Embassy Beirut. Reporting. January 26, 2021.
 19. U.S. Embassy Beirut official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 15, 2023.
 20. U.S. Embassy Beirut official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 18, 2020.
 21. **Busch, Courtney. Children in Lebanon Are Paying the Price of 6 Months of Increasing Conflict. May 6, 2024.**
 22. Government of Lebanon. Decree No. 8987 of 2012 concerning the prohibition of employment of minors under the age of 18 in works that may harm their health, safety or morals. Enacted: October 4, 2012. Source on file.
 23. Government of Lebanon. Decree No. 3855 on Lebanon’s accession to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. Enacted: September 1, 1972. Source on file.
 24. Government of Lebanon. Legislative Decree No. 340 on the Penal Code (as amended). Enacted: March 1, 1943. Source on file.
 25. Government of Lebanon. Law No. 673 on the Drug Law. Enacted: March 16, 1998. Source on file.
 26. Government of Lebanon. Legislative Decree No. 102 on the National Defense Law (as amended). Enacted: September 16, 1983. Source on file.
 27. Government of Lebanon. Law No. 150 on Terms of appointment in the Ministry of Education and Higher Education. Enacted: August 17, 2011. Source on file.
 28. **Government of Lebanon. Law No. 665 on Military Service. Enacted: February 4, 2005.**
 29. U.S. Embassy Beirut official. Communication to USDOL official. May 7, 2024.
 30. **UN SRSG. Input for the UPR on Lebanon. June 2020.**
 31. **UNICEF. The Ministry of Social Affairs Unveils a New Vision for Child and Family Care Services in Lebanon. January 23, 2025.**
 32. **UNICEF. UNICEF in Lebanon. Accessed: April, 2025.**

Lesotho

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Maseru. Reporting. January 5, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Maseru. Reporting. December 30, 2024.
4. **Sebusi, Mathatsi. Compulsory free education policy leaves out poor teenage herd boys. Public Eye News, October 2, 2022.**
5. **Lesotho News Agency. Cultural norms force young children to herding. August 13, 2024.**
6. **Ajiambo, Doreen. While animals rest, herders in Lesotho attend schools run by sisters. Detroit Catholic, April 18, 2022.**
7. **Sebusi, Mathatsi. Child shepherd dreams of joining the army. Public Eye News, May 16,**

- 2023.
8. U.S. Embassy Maseru official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 3, 2025.
9. **Government of Lesotho. Children's Protection and Welfare Act (Act No. 7 of 2011). Enacted: 2011.**
10. **Government of Lesotho. Education Act, 2010. Enacted: March 15, 2010.**
11. **Government of Lesotho. Labour Code Order, 1992 (Order, No. 24 of 1992). Enacted: 1992.**
12. **Government of Lesotho. Labour Act, 2024 (Act No. 3 of 2024). Enacted: 2024.**
13. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1946 (No. 81) Lesotho (ratification: 2001). Published: 2025.**
14. U.S. Embassy Maseru. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
15. U.S. Embassy Maseru official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 6, 2025.
16. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Lesotho (ratification: 2001). Published: 2023.**
17. U.S. Embassy Maseru. Reporting. January 11, 2023.
18. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2024: Lesotho. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
19. U.S. Embassy Maseru official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 22, 2025.
20. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Lesotho. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
21. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Lesotho. Washington, D.C., June 28, 2021.**
22. **Government of Lesotho. The Constitution of Lesotho. Enacted: 1993.**
23. **Government of Lesotho. Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act, 2011. Enacted: January 11, 2011.**
24. **Government of Lesotho. Occupational Safety and Health Act, 2024 (Act No. 4 of 2024). Enacted: 2024.**
25. Government of Lesotho. Anti-Trafficking in Persons (Amendment) Act (2021). Enacted: January 14, 2021. Source on file.
26. Government of Lesotho. Sexual Offenses Act, 2003. Enacted: April 22, 2003. Source on file.
27. U.S. Embassy Maseru. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
28. Government of Lesotho. National Strategic Framework and Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons. December 2020. Source on file.
29. Government of Lesotho. National Strategic Development Plan II 2023/24-2027/28 - Strategic Focus. 2024. Source on file.
30. Government of Lesotho. Lesotho National Social Protection Strategy II 2021-2030. Maseru, 2021. Source on file.

Liberia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), 2019–2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **African Committee of Experts on the Rights and Welfare of the Child (ACERWC). Study on Children’s Rights and Business in Africa. ACERWC, August 28, 2023.**
3. U.S. Department of Labor. Supply Chain Study

-
- on Child Labor in the Natural Rubber Industry in Liberia. October 2023. Source on file.
4. **UN Human Rights Council. Report of the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises on its visit to Liberia. (A/HRC/53/24/Add.1). 2023.**
 5. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Liberia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 6. U.S. Embassy Monrovia. Reporting. March 4, 2025.
 7. **Beckstrand, Sharon. Who is a Slave? Health of Children at Risk Based on Inequity, Social Acceptance of Servitude. Stanford University, November 16, 2022.**
 8. **NORC. Behind Closed Doors: Measuring the Scale and Nature of Exploitative Child Domestic Work in Liberia. The Freedom Fund, February 2024.**
 9. Asante, Miriam. Liberian authorities raise alarm over staggering number of children living on streets. The African Observer, June 16, 2023. Source on file.
 10. **Front Page Africa. Liberia: "Living in Hell" – Experts Alarmed at a Dramatic Increase in Street Children and Child Sex Workers as Government Struggles to Respond. August 28, 2024.**
 11. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Liberia. Washington, D.C., June 14, 2023.**
 12. U.S. Embassy Monrovia. Reporting. February 19, 2023.
 13. U.S. Embassy Monrovia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 31, 2022.
 14. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Liberia. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
 15. Government of Liberia. Decent Work Act, 2015. Enacted: June 26, 2015. Source on file.
 16. Government of Liberia. Children's Law of 2011. Enacted: October 13, 2011. Source on file.
 17. Government of Liberia. Hazardous and Light Work List 2023. 2023. Source on file.
 18. Government of Liberia. Amended Act to Ban Trafficking in Persons Within the Republic of Liberia. Enacted: 2021. Source on file.
 19. Government of Liberia. Constitution. Enacted: 1983. Source on file.
 20. **Government of Liberia. An Act to Ban Trafficking in Persons Within the Republic of Liberia. Enacted: July 5, 2005.**
 21. Government of Liberia. Penal Code. Enacted: 1978. Source on file.
 22. Government of Liberia. Education Reform Act of 2011. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 23. Government of Liberia. National Defense Act of 2008. September 3, 2008. Source on file.
 24. Government of Liberia. Labor Practices Law (Title 18 and 18A). Enacted: 1956. Source on file.
 25. Government of Liberia, Ministry of Labour. National Commission on Child Labour (NACOMAL): Plan of Action 2007–2016. 2007. Source on file.
 26. **Jipoh, Emmanuel. Mapping on Child Labor to start in communities. The New Dawn Liberia, February 23, 2023.**
 27. Government of Liberia. National Action Plan on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour: 2018–2030. 2018. Source on file.
 28. Government of Liberia. National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons: 2019–2024. 2019. Source on file.
 29. Government of Liberia, Ministry of Health and Social Welfare. Social Welfare Policy. March 2009. Source on file.

30. **Front Page Africa. Liberia: President Boakai to Launch Street Child Project on Wednesday August 27, 2024.**

Madagascar

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête Permanente auprès des Ménages (EPM), 2021–2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Fair Labor Association. A Tale of Two Supply Chains: Child Labor in the Vanilla Sector in Madagascar. June 2021.**
3. **ILO. Baseline Survey of Child Labour in the Sava Region of Madagascar. August 31, 2020.**
4. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Madagascar. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2024.**
7. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 3, 2023.
8. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
9. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo official. E-mail communication to USDOL Official. May 5, 2025
10. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Madagascar (ratification: 2001). Published: 2022.**
11. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 21, 2022.
12. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Madagascar. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
13. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
14. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2021: Madagascar. Washington, D.C., April 12, 2022.**
15. **Government of Madagascar. Loi Constitutionnelle, N° 2007. Enacted: April 27, 2007.**
16. Government of Madagascar. Decret N° 2018-009 modifiant et complétant certaines dispositions du Décret N°2007-563 du 03 juillet 2007 relatif au travail des enfants. Enacted: January 11, 2018. Source on file.
17. Government of Madagascar. LOI n° 2024 – 014 portant Code du travail. 2024. Source on file.
18. Government of Madagascar. Decret relatif au travail des enfants, No. 2007-563. Enacted: July 3, 2007. Source on file.
19. Government of Madagascar. Loi n°2014-040 sur la Lutte Contre la Traite des Etres Humains. Enacted: December 16, 2014. Source on file.
20. Government of Madagascar. Modifying and Completing Some Provisions of the Penal Code on the Fight Against Trafficking in Persons and Sexual Tourism, No. 2007-038. Enacted: January 14, 2008. Source on file.
21. Government of Madagascar. Extrait de l’Ordonnance N° 78-002 du 16 Février 1978 sur les Principes Généraux du Service National. Enacted: February 16, 1978. Source on file.
22. Government of Madagascar. Loi n° 2008-011 du 20 juin 2008 modifiant certaines dispositions de la Loi n° 2004-004 du 26 juillet 2004 portant

orientation générale du Système d'Éducation, d'Enseignement et de Formation à Madagascar. Enacted: June 20, 2008. Source on file.

23. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. February 6, 2025.
24. Government of Madagascar. Plan de travail conjoint pour adresser les problematiques des enfants et des familles dans l'exploitation du Mica dans la region Anosy. 2020. Source on file.
25. Government of Madagascar. National Anti-Trafficking in Persons Policy. November 2022. Source on file.
26. Government of Madagascar. Code de conduite des acteurs du Tourisme. June 15, 2015. Source on file.
27. U.S. Embassy Antananarivo. Reporting. March 2024.

Malawi

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the Integrated Household Survey (IHS), 2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Malawi (ratification: 1999). Published: 2023.***
3. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. February 8, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. January 28, 2025.
5. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Malawi. Washington, D.C., July 17, 2022.***
6. ***Government of Malawi. Child Care, Protection and Justice Act, No. 22 of 2010. Enacted: July 29, 2010.***
7. ***Government of Malawi. Penal Code, Chapter 7:01. Enacted: April 1, 1930.***
8. ***Government of Malawi. Trafficking in Persons Act. No. 3 of 2015. Enacted: April 10, 2015.***
9. Government of Malawi. Employment Act 1999, No. 6 of 2000. Enacted: May 14, 2000. Source on file.
10. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. January 5, 2023.
11. Malawi Labor official. Written correspondence to USDOL official. November 17, 2023.
12. ***ILO. Application of International Labour Standards 2023: Report of the Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations. 2023.***
13. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
14. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
15. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. January 29, 2025.
16. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 15, 2025.
17. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
18. ***Government of Malawi. Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology. National Education Sector Plan 2008–2017. June 2008.***
19. Government of Malawi. Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology. National Youth Poli-

- cy. August 2013. Source on file.
20. **UN. Malawi: Children working on tobacco farms remain out of school, say UN experts. December 21, 2022.**
 21. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. January 19, 2022.
 22. **Government of Malawi and UNICEF Malawi. Improving Educational Outcomes Among Children in Malawi's Social Cash Transfer Programme: A Summary of Research Findings and Policy Options. August 2020.**
 23. Lunda, Patience. 4 million desks deficit in schools. The Times Group, September 4, 2022. Source on file.
 24. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. Reporting. March 1, 2019.
 25. **de Hoop, Jacobus, and Valeria Groppo. How Do Cash Transfers Affect Child Work and Schooling? Surprising Evidence from Malawi, the United Republic of Tanzania and Zambia. UNICEF, 2020.**
 26. ILO. Assessment of employment and labour trends in Malawi's tobacco sector, with a focus on the tenancy system and special attention to the effects of COVID-19. 2021. Source on file.
 27. ICF. Study on Child Labor and Forced Labor in the Malawi Tobacco Supply Chain. September 2024. Source on file.
 28. **Caruso, German Daniel, and Lina Marcela Cardona Sosa. Malawi Poverty Assessment: Poverty Persistence in Malawi – Climate Shocks, Low Agricultural Productivity and Slow Structural Transformation. The World Bank, June 30, 2022.**
 29. **Government of Malawi. Constitution of the Republic of Malawi. Enacted: 2004.**
 30. Government of Malawi. Employment Act, Employment (Prohibition of Hazardous Work for Children) Order, 2012, Cap. 55:02. Enacted: February 17, 2012. Source on file.
 31. Government of Malawi. Employment Amendment Act (2021). October 14, 2021. Source on file.
 32. Government of Malawi. Defence Force Act. Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
 33. Government of Malawi. Education Bill, 2012. Enacted: 2013. Source on file.
 34. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Malawi. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.**
 35. **ILO. Malawi Decent Work Country Program 2020–2023. 2020.**
 36. U.S. Embassy Lilongwe. E-mail communication with USDOL official. April 18, 2024.
 37. Government of Malawi. National Action Plan on Child Labour, 2020–2025. 2020. Source on file.
 38. Government of Malawi. National Alliance 8.7 Strategic Roadmap. 2023. Source on file.
 39. Government of Malawi. National Child Labour Mainstreaming Guide. April 2020. Source on file.
 40. **ILO. Factsheet: ILO at a Glance for Malawi. October 20, 2021.**
 41. **MANA. JTI Malawi Promoting Elimination of Child Labor. Capitol Radio Malawi, October 24, 2022.**

Maldives

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey (DHS) 2009. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see the “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake**

- ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%)*. Accessed: March 1, 2024. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
3. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Maldives*. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 4. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. January 16, 2025.
 5. **Mahmood, Jeehan. *Virtual But Real: Digital violence against women in Maldives*. September 17, 2024.**
 6. **Government of Maldives. *Employment Act (unofficial translation)*. Enacted: October 13, 2008.**
 7. Government of Maldives. Prevention of Human Trafficking Act, Law No: 12/2013 (2nd Amendment). Enacted: April 14, 2021. Source on file.
 8. Government of Maldives. Prevention of Human Trafficking Act, Law No: 12/2013. Enacted: December 8, 2013. Source on file.
 9. **Government of Maldives. *Constitution of the Republic of Maldives*. Enacted: 2008.**
 10. Government of Maldives. Law on the Protection of the Rights of Children, Law No. 9/91. Enacted: 2019. Source on file.
 11. Government of Maldives. Child Rights Protection Act. 2019. Source on file.
 12. Government of Maldives. Special Provisions Act to Deal with Child Sex Abuse Offenders, Act Number 12/2009. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
 13. U.S. Embassy Malé official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 9, 2025.
 14. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Maldives*. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. February 18, 2025.
 16. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. February 8, 2024.
 17. U.S. Embassy Malé official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 11, 2025.
 18. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 19. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
 20. **UNICEF. *Situation Analysis of Children and Youth in the Maldives*. 2021.**
 21. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Maldives*. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
 22. **ILO. *Direct Request (CEACR) - adopted 2020, published 109th ILC session (2021)*. 2021.**
 23. **ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Maldives (ratification: 2013)*. 2024.**
 24. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. January 24, 2022.
 25. Government of Maldives. General Regulation on Child Rights Protection (unofficial translation). Enacted: August 2020. Source on file.
 26. U.S. Department of State. Communication with DOL official. April 17, 2022.
 27. Government of Maldives. Drugs Act, Law No: 17/2011. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 28. **Government of Maldives. *Education Act*. November 25, 2020.**
 29. U.S. Embassy Colombo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 24, 2021.
 30. **CIA. *The World Factbook*. Accessed: February 11, 2022.**
 31. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Maldives*. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**

32. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. February 7, 2022.
33. *Shahid, Malika. Labour Relations Authority reassigned to Ministry of Homeland Security and Technology. Male': The Edition, August 8, 2024.*
34. *Maldives Police Service. Structure. Maldives Police Service. Accessed: March 5, 2025.*
35. *Public Service Media (PSM). National action plan to combat violence against children launched Male': Public Service Media (PSM). September 3, 2024.*
36. U.S. Embassy Malé. Reporting. January 29, 2021.
37. The President's Office of Maldives. Government of Maldives Organizational Structure. September 11, 2024. Source on file.
38. *Ministry of Social and Family Development. Case statistics from January 2024 to December 2024. February 13, 2025.*
39. U.S. Embassy Malé. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 24, 2022.
5. U.S. Embassy Bamako official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 21, 2021.
6. *Diamoutene, Siaka. Mali : Quand le travail dans l'orpaillage devient un frein pour la scolarité. June 1, 2022.*
7. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024 Mali. Washington, D.C., June 2024.*
8. *UN Security Council. Children and armed conflict in Mali. Report of the Secretary-General (S/2024/883). January 9, 2025.*
9. *UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.*
10. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Mali (ratification: 1960). Published: 2023.*
11. *UN Human Rights Council. Advance edited version: Situation des droits de l'homme au Mali : Rapport de l'Expert indépendant sur la situation des droits de l'homme au Mali, Eduardo Gonzalez (A/HRC/58/79). March 6, 2025.*

Mali

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquete modulaire et permanente aupres des menages, 2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Bamako official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. January 13, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Bamako official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 21, 2022.
12. U.S. Embassy Bamako official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 17, 2025.
13. *Government of Mali. Loi n° 1992-20 du 18 août 1992 portant Code du travail. Enacted: September 23, 1992, as amended.*
14. Government of Mali. Arrêté no. 2024-2109/MTFPDS-SG du 5 juillet 2024 portant établissement de la liste des travaux légers autorisés aux enfants de 13 et 14 ans. Ministère du Travail, de la Fonction publique et du Dialogue social. Enacted: July 5, 2024. Source on file.
15. *Government of Mali. Décret d'application du Code du travail (Décret n°96-178/P-RM du 13 juin 1996). Enacted: June 13, 1996.*
16. *Government of Mali. Loi n° 99-046 du 28 décembre 1999 portant loi d'orientation sur l'éducation. Enacted: December 29, 1999.*

-
17. Government of Mali. Decret n° 2023-0401/PT-RM du 22 juillet 2023 portant promulgation de La Constitution du Mali. Enacted: 2023. Source on file.
 18. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Material section of this report.**
 19. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) - Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 20. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
 21. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. January 30, 2024.
 22. Government of Mali. Circulaire interministérielle relative à la prévention, la protection et le retour en famille des enfants Associés aux Forces et Groupes Armés. Issued: February 7, 2013. Source on file.
 23. Government of Mali. Plan d’Action National Pour l’Elimination du Travail des Enfants au Mali (PANETEM 2023-2027). Ministère du Travail et de la Fonction publique, January 2023. Source on file.
 24. **Save the Children Mali. Clôture du projet «Le Travail : Pas l’Affaire des Enfants.» Accessed: February 7, 2025.**
 25. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 26. **United Nations Children’s Fund. UNICEF Mali Annual Report 2024. New York, February 2025.**
 27. **UN Security Council. Letter dated 17 February 2021 from the Panel of Experts established pursuant to resolution 2374 (2017) on Mali addressed to the President of the Security Council. February 17, 2021.**
 28. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Mali. Published: 2023.**
 29. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. March 1, 2023.
 30. **UNICEF Mali. Analyse de la Situation des Enfants du Mali. 2024.**
 31. Government of Mali. Arrêté n° 9-0151-MTF-PRE/DG du 4 février 2009 complétant la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants de moins de 18 ans. Enacted: February 4, 2009. Source on file.
 32. **Government of Mali. Arrêté n° 2017-4388 MTFP-SG du 29 décembre 2017 complétant la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants de moins de 18 ans. Enacted: December 29, 2017.**
 33. **Government of Mali. Loi n° 2012-023 du 12 juillet 2012 relative à la lutte contre la traite des personnes et les pratiques assimilées. Enacted: July 12, 2012.**
 34. **Government of Mali. Loi N°2024-027 du 13 décembre 2024 portant Code pénal. Enacted: December 13, 2024.**
 35. **Government of Mali. Code de protection de l’enfant, Loi n° 02-062/P-RM. Enacted: June 5, 2002.**
 36. **Government of Mali. Loi n°01-078/du 18 juillet 2001 portant sur le contrôle des drogues et des précurseurs. Enacted: July 18, 2001.**
 37. **Government of Mali. Ordonnance n° 2023-015/PT-RM du 21 mars 2023 portant statut général des militaires. Enacted: March 21, 2023.**
 38. Government of Mali. Décret n° 10-474/P-RM Fixant l’Organisation et les Modalités de Fonctionnement de la Cellule Nationale de Lutte Contre le Travail des Enfants. Enacted:

September 20, 2010. Source on file.

39. **Government of Mali. Ordonnance n° 10 036/ P-RM Portant Creation de la Cellule Nationale de Lutte Contre le Travail des Enfants. Enacted: August 5, 2010.**
40. U.S. Embassy Bamako. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
41. Government of Mali. Plan d'action nationale de lutte contre la traite des personnes et pratiques assimilées Année 2025. December 18, 2024. Source on file.
42. **Direction Nationale de Protection de l'Enfant et de la Femme. Rapport d'atelier de formation des formateurs en gestion de cas à l'utilisation du CPIMS+ pour la gestion des cas au Mali. September 23, 2024.**
43. **Protection de l'enfant au Mali. Atelier de formation des formateurs en gestion de cas à l'utilisation du CPIMS+ pour la gestion des cas au Mali du 17 au 21 septembre 2024 à l'hôtel DUNIA. Accessed: February 7, 2025.**
44. **Education International. Work: No Child's Business (Mali). Accessed: February 7, 2025.**

Mauritania

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey, 2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Mauritania. Washington, D.C., June, 2024.**
3. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
4. Ministère des Affaires Sociales, de l'Enfance et de la Famille and UNICEF. Etude sur le Trafic, la Traite et les Pires Formes du Travail des Enfants en Mauritanie. Rapport Final. January 10, 2010. Source on file.
5. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Mauritania (ratification: 2001). Published: 2023.**
6. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Mauritania (ratification: 2001). Published: 2023.**
7. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 14, 2023.
8. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott. Reporting. January 12, 2024.
9. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 18, 2025.
10. **United Nations. Mauritania: UN expert encouraged by progress but says more work needed to fully eradicate slavery. May 13, 2022.**
11. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
12. **Government of Mauritania. Loi N° 2004-017 Code du travail. Enacted: July 2004.**
13. Government of Mauritania. Loi N°2018-024 Code général de protection de l'enfant. Enacted: June 2018. Source on file.
14. Government of Mauritania. Loi N° 2001-054 du portant obligation de l'enseignement. Enacted: July 19, 2001. Source on file.
15. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n°2022- 023/ P.R/ portant loi d'Orientation du Système Educatif National. Enacted: August 17, 2022.**
16. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 31, 2025.
17. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2024.
18. U.S. Trade Representative official. E-mail com-

munication to USDOL official. May 7, 2024.

19. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Mauritania (ratification: 1961). Published: 2023.**
20. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Mauritania. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
21. **African Union, African Committee of Experts on the Rights and Welfare of the Child. Concluding observations and recommendations. 2022.**
22. **IOM. Mauritanie : Enquête sur les enfants migrants résidants dans les mahadras à Nouakchott, Dakhlet Nouadhibou, Trarza et Guidimagha. July 14, 2022.**
23. Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2011-003 Abrogeant et remplaçant la loi n°96.019 du 19 juin 1996 portant code de l'état civil. Enacted: January 12, 2011. Source on file.
24. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2025-011/ P.R/ abrogeant et remplaçant certaines dispositions de la loi n° 2011-003 du 12 janvier 2011, portant Code de l'Etat Civil. Enacted: February 24, 2025.**
25. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2024-048/ P.R/ abrogeant et remplaçant certaines dispositions de la loi n° 2004-017 du 06 juillet 2004, modifiée, portant Code du Travail. Ministère de la Fonction Publique et du Travail. Enacted: December 31, 2024.**
26. Government of Mauritania. Arrêté N° 0066 Relatif à la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants. Enacted: January 17, 2022. Source on file.
27. **Government of Mauritania. Loi N° 052/15 du 12 août 2015 Abrogeant et remplaçant la loi n° 2007-048 du 3 septembre 2007 portant incrimination de l'esclavage et des pratiques esclavagistes. Enacted: August 12, 2015.**
28. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2020-017 Relative à la prévention et la répression de la traite des personnes et la protection des victimes. Enacted: August 6, 2020.**
29. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2020-018 Modifiant et complétant certaines dispositions de la loi n°2010-021 du 15 février 2010 relative à la lutte contre le trafic illicite des migrants. Enacted: August 6, 2020.**
30. Government of Mauritania. Ordonnance 2005-015 Portant protection pénale de l'enfant. Enacted: December 5, 2005. Source on file.
31. **Government of Mauritania. Loi N° 93-37 Relative à la répression de la production, du trafic et de l'usage illicite des stupéfiants et substances psychotropes. Enacted: July 20, 1993.**
32. Government of Mauritania. Loi N° 62132 du 29 Juin 1962. Enacted: June 29, 1962. Source on file.
33. **Government of Mauritania. Loi n° 2024-039 /P.R/ portant création du Tribunal Spécialisé de Lutte contre l'Esclavage, la Traite des Personnes et le Trafic de Migrants. Enacted: October 8, 2024.**
34. **Government of Mauritania. Direction Générale du Travail. Website, Accessed: February 13, 2025.**
35. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
36. Government of Mauritania. Plan d'action national pour l'élimination du travail des enfants en Mauritanie (PANETE-RIM II 2023-2027). Enacted: January 2023. Source on file.
37. Government of Mauritania. Stratégie Nationale de Protection des Enfants 2020-2025. n.d. Source on file.
38. **Agence Mauritanienne d'information. OHCHR: The National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons has been Prepared According to a Participatory Approach. March 28, 2024.**
39. Government of Mauritania. Stratégie nationale

de croissance accélérée et de prospérité partagée (SCAPP) (2016–2030). 2016. Source on file.

40. Government of Mauritania. *Stratégie Nationale de Promotion et de Protection des Droits de l'Homme en Mauritanie* (2024–2028). 2024. Source on file.
41. [**World Bank. *Sahel Adaptive Social Protection Program: Mauritania*. Accessed: January 22, 2025.**](#)
42. U.S. Embassy Nouakchott official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 16, 2023.

Mauritius

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail to USDOL official. March 17, 2022.
3. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 3, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail to USDOL official. March 4, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 9, 2024.
6. [**U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Mauritius*. Washington D.C., 2024.**](#)
7. [**Government of Mauritius. *Ombudsperson for Children: Annual Report 2023–2024*. 2024.**](#)
8. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 4, 2022.
9. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail to USDOL official. May 8, 2024.
10. Government of Mauritius. Criminal Code. Enacted: December 29, 1838. Source on file.
11. Government of Mauritius. Workers’ Rights Act 2019. August 23, 2019. Source on file.
12. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 21, 2021.
13. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. January 29, 2021.
14. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 15, 2023.
15. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 22, 2022.
16. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
17. [**Government of Mauritius. *Ombudsperson for Children: Annual Report 2022–2023*. 2023.**](#)
18. [**U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Mauritius*. Washington D.C., 2023.**](#)
19. [**Nundowah, Neevedita. *Les conditions de vie dans les quartiers défavorisés de Maurice: Une situation qui nous interpelle tous*. Sunday Times, April 7, 2024.**](#)
20. [**L’Express. *Enfants des rues, ces abandonnés des autorités*. May 21, 2023.**](#)
21. [**Ozturk, Yagmur. *Enfants de Maurice*. Humanium, February 8, 2021.**](#)
22. [**Maurice Info. *The Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act 2024*. October 6, 2024.**](#)
23. [**OHCHR. *Experts of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Commend Mauritius on its Commitment to an Inclusive Society, Raise Questions on the Safety of Persons with Disabilities in Natural Disasters and on Inclusive Education*. August 27, 2024.**](#)
24. [**UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. *Concluding Observations on the Combined Sixth and Seventh Periodic Reports of Mauritius*. February 23, 2023.**](#)

-
25. ***St Cyr, Jean-Marie. Edley Maurer, responsable de l'ONG Safire: «Le système éducatif est une bombe à retardement sociale» Defi Media, July 14, 2024.***
 26. Government of Mauritius. The Occupational Safety and Health Act, Act No. 28 of 2005. Enacted: October 28, 2005. Source on file.
 27. Government of Mauritius. Constitution of the Republic of Mauritius. Enacted: March 12, 1968. Source on file.
 28. Government of Mauritius. The Combating of Trafficking in Persons Act 2009. Enacted: 2024. Source on file.
 29. Government of Mauritius. Child Protection Act, Act No. 30 of 1994. Enacted: April 1, 1995. Source on file.
 30. Government of Mauritius. The Children's Act, No. XVII of 2020. Enacted: January 24, 2022. Source on file.
 31. Government of Mauritius. The Dangerous Drugs Act 2000, Act No. 41 of 2000. Enacted: December 29, 2000. Source on file.
 32. Government of Mauritius. Education Act. Enacted: December 28, 1957. Source on file.
 33. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 5, 2022.
 34. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. June 18, 2021.
 35. ***Government of Mauritius. Ministry of Labour, Industrial Relations, Employment and Training. Accessed: December 6, 2023.***
 36. ***Le Mauricien. Lutte contre le trafic humain: le DPP institue une Task Force à son bureau. July 28, 2024.***
 37. ***Government of Mauritius. Office of the Director of Public Prosecutions marks World Day Against Trafficking in Persons. July 28, 2024.***
 38. ***Mahen, Chitamun. Lutte contre la traite des êtres humains: une table ronde organisée par le bureau du DPP a réuni diverses parties prenantes. Inside News, July 28, 2024.***
 39. Le Matinal. Pre-Primary Schools Will Be Free from the Start of the 2024 School Year, PM Announces. March 13, 2023. Source on file.
 40. Government of Mauritius. Grant-in-Aid Scheme for Free Pre-Primary Education. Ministry of Education and Human Resource. Source on file.
 41. U.S. Embassy Port Louis official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 15, 2021.
 42. Government of Mauritius. Nine Year Continuous Basic Education Policy. January 2017. Source on file.
 43. ***Government of Mauritius. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Regional Integration and International Trade hosts capacity building workshop. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, August 1, 2024.***
 44. Government of Mauritius. National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons: 2022-2026. 2022. Source on file.
 45. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. November 30, 2023.
 46. U.S. Embassy Port Louis. Reporting. February 22, 2023.
 47. ***Government of Mauritius. National Sport and Physical Activity Policy: For the Republic of Mauritius 2018–2028. August 22, 2018.***
 48. ***Government of Mauritius. National Children's Council. Accessed: March 21, 2021.***
 49. ***Dawood, Marwan. Quand les 'shelters' sont source de dangers pour les enfants mal-traités. Sunday Times, April 7, 2024.***
 50. ***Ponceneau, Santana. 4 034 enfants ont été abusés dont 421 sexuellement. L'Express, December 9, 2024.***
 51. ***Le Mauricien. Tourisme: Coquille Bonheur s'engage contre l'exploitation des enfants. September 17, 2024.***

Mexico

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil (ENTI), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. February 23, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. February 14, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. January 16, 2020.
5. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. April 12, 2022.
6. **Government of Mexico. CEDRSSA. Trabajadores Mexicanos Agrícolas en el Tratado México, Estados Unidos de América y Canadá. August 2020.**
7. **Los Replicantes. Los cárteles mexicanos de la droga, en guerra por el mercado del aguacate. January 10, 2020.**
8. **Jornaleros en la agricultura mexicana de exportación (JORNAMEX). Mapas Municipales de Cumplimiento e Incumplimiento de Condiciones Laborales. Accessed: April 17, 2022.**
9. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. January 12, 2024.
10. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. February 25, 2025.
11. **ILO. Analysis of Instituto Nacional de Geografía y Estadística’s Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil (ENTI), 2022. Analysis received March 1, 2024.**
12. **Instituto Nacional de Geografía y Estadística (INEGI). Módulo de Trabajo Infantil (MTI). 2017.**
13. **Díaz, Joaquín Cortez. Esclavitud de la infancia en México: el caso de los niños y niñas indígenas explotados laboralmente en las maquiladoras del vestido en el municipio de Ajalpan, Puebla. Ichan Tecolotl. February 10, 2020.**
14. **El Universal Oaxaca. Pandemia arrojó a más niños a trabajo en basurero de Oaxaca; también aumentó su jornada laboral. September 17, 2021.**
15. **La Cartita News. Cierre de aulas y crisis orilla al trabajo infantil en la pandemia. October 15, 2020.**
16. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
17. **Senado de la República. Senado de la República pide investigar trabajo infantil en minas de carbón de Coahuila. September 15, 2021.**
18. **Infobae. Explotación laboral infantil creció en la Ciudad de México durante los últimos dos años. January 24, 2020.**
19. **Animal Politico. Niños trabajadores en el Metro y Central de Abasto enfrentan rezago educativo, discriminación y violencia. January 23, 2020.**
20. **Instituto Nacional de Geografía y Estadística (INEGI). Encuesta Nacional de Trabajo Infantil (ENTI) 2019 – Indicadores básicos. December 7, 2020.**
21. **Milenio. Brayhan Maximino ‘N’, pederasta que entrevistaba a niños para el DIF Nacional. November 29, 2024.**
22. **REDIM. Balance Anual REDIM 2020: El año de la sindemia y el abandono de la niñez en México. January 6, 2021.**
23. **Polaris Project. Diagnóstico - Trata de Personas con Fines Laborales en México. May 8, 2018.**
24. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. January 27, 2023.

25. **REDIM. Reclutamiento y utilización de niñas, niños y adolescentes por grupos delictivos en México. September 7, 2021.**
26. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Mexico. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
27. Contralinea. Pornografía infantil aumentó 73% en confinamiento por Covid-19. May 13, 2020. Source on file.
28. **La Voz de Michoacán. Niños y delincuencia: cuando el crimen ha robado la inocencia a más de 30 mil menores. April 30, 2020.**
29. REDIM. Infancia y Adolescencia en Mexico – Entre la Invisibilidad y la Violencia. 2020. Source on file.
30. **Infobae. Redim estimó en 30 mil los niños y adolescentes cooptados por el crimen organizado. March 5, 2020.**
31. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. March 9, 2021.
32. **AP News. In Mexico, children as young as 10 recruited by drug cartels. October 14, 2021.**
33. **REDIM. Reclutamiento y utilización de niñas, niños y adolescentes por grupos delictivos en México. Análisis desde las políticas públicas y la legislación. December 7, 2021.**
34. **El Economista. Inspectores laborales en México son insuficientes para cumplir con nuevos compromisos. December 15, 2020.**
35. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
36. **El Economista. STPS alista nuevos protocolos para la inspección laboral. December 2, 2024.**
37. **El Economista. Inspección del trabajo con buenos pasos, pero un maratón por delante. February 19, 2025.**
38. **Government of Mexico. Reglamento General de Inspección del Trabajo y Aplicación de Sanciones. June 17, 2014.**
39. STPS. Notas del Departamento de Trabajo sobre la reunión del 14 de noviembre de 2019. January 28, 2020. Source on file.
40. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
41. **El Economista. Senadores aprueban reforma que abre la posibilidad de más contrataciones de menores en el campo. February 24, 2022.**
42. **Government of Mexico. Decreto por el que se reforman, adicionan y derogan diversas disposiciones de la Ley Federal del Trabajo. May 1, 2019.**
43. **CNDH. Diagnóstico sobre la situación de la trata de personas en México 2021. December 8, 2021.**
44. **Animal Politico. La costosa “austeridad republicana” de AMLO: lo barato sale caro. Yahoo!noticias, December 6, 2022.**
45. U.S. Embassy Mexico City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 30, 2020.
46. **Thomson Reuters. Mexico criticized for misreporting data on migrant trafficking victims. July 8, 2020.**
47. **Thomson Reuters. Mexico human trafficking cases stall as coronavirus bites. January 22, 2021.**
48. **El Economista. Dan a poder Judicial 1,425 millones de pesos menos de lo que pidió para 2023. November 14, 2022.**
49. **Government of Mexico. Instituto Nacional de los Pueblos Indígenas. Programa de Apoyo a la Educación Indígena (PAEI) – Cuarto Trimestre 2022. Accessed: April 19, 2023.**
50. **SwissInfo. La desaparición de las Escuelas de Tiempo Completo preocupa en México. April**

- 2, 2022.
51. *El País. La educación de 3,6 millones de niños pobres a la deriva: el Gobierno elimina el programa Escuelas a Tiempo Completo. March 2, 2022.*
 52. UNODC. La trata de personas y los Pueblos Indígenas. August 9, 2020. Source on file.
 53. *La Voz de la Frontera. Hay 200 menores trabajando en las calles de Mexicali. December 26, 2021.*
 54. *La Jornada. Indígenas, con el menor acceso al mercado laboral. February 7, 2021.*
 55. *Forbes Mexico. Aumenta trabajo infantil en México; hay 2 millones de niños en labores peligrosas. October 5, 2023.*
 56. *El Economista. Infancias, tres de cada 10 víctimas de trata en México. July 30, 2023.*
 57. *Infobae. De mulas a sicarios, así trabajan los menores de edad reclutados por el crimen organizado. April 19, 2023.*
 58. *Diario Jurídico. México – Migrantes víctimas de explotación laboral. January 31, 2023.*
 59. *Reuters. Mexico high schoolers take up arms after village kidnappings. January 25, 2024.*
 60. *UNAM Global. Efecto pandemia: incremento del trabajo infantil en Mexico. June 12, 2022.*
 61. *Government of Mexico. Coordinan SEP y entidades del país acciones para alumnos que interrumpieron estudios durante la pandemia. SEP, June 23, 2022.*
 62. *Yo También. Educación 2021: menos alumnos, menos maestros y escasa evaluación. November 10, 2023.*
 63. *Milenio. Por falta de internet, 1 de cada 4 alumnos no tiene acceso a la educación a distancia. February 8, 2021.*
 64. *El Universal. Solo tres de cada 10 hogares pobres tienen acceso a internet en México: Inegi. May 16, 2023.*
 65. *El Economista. Llama ONG a reorientar gasto en educación en el país. July 25, 2023.*
 66. *Expansion Política. México, entre los países de la OCDE con menor gasto por cada estudiante. September 14, 2023.*
 67. *REDIM. Situación de los derechos de la infancia y adolescencia indígena en México. October 11, 2023.*
 68. *Government of Mexico, Instituto Nacional de los Pueblos Indígenas. Jóvenes indígenas de México: el derecho a una educación de calidad en la propia lengua. Mtra. Bertha Dimas Huacuz. April 22, 2023.*
 69. *Government of Mexico. Constitución Política de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos. Enacted: February 5, 1917.*
 70. *Government of Mexico. Ley General de los Derechos de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes. March 23, 2022.*
 71. *Government of Mexico. Ley General de Educación. Enacted: September 30, 2019.*
 72. *Government of Mexico. Ley Federal del Trabajo. Mexico City: DOF. December 27, 2022.*
 73. *Government of Mexico. Ley General para Prevenir, Sancionar y Erradicar los Delitos en Materia de Trata de Personas y para la Protección y Asistencia a las Víctimas de estos Delitos. July 7, 2024.*
 74. *Government of Mexico. Código Penal Federal. Enacted: August 14, 1931.*
 75. *Government of Mexico. Ley Federal Contra la Delicuencia Organizada. August 11, 2019. Source on file.*
 76. *Government of Mexico. Ley del Servicio Militar. Mexico City: Camara de Diputados. Enacted: September 11, 1940. Amended: May 18, 2022.*

77. **Government of Mexico. Norma Oficial Mexicana NOM-038-STPS-2024, Clasificación de las actividades agrícolas, forestales, de aserrado, silvícolas, de caza y pesca, que permita a los patrones identificar aquellas de menor riesgo, y que no impliquen el uso de químicos, manejo de maquinaria y vehículos pesados para los menores. August 15, 2024.**
78. **Government of Mexico. Autoridades Administrativas y Jurisdiccionales en Materia Laboral Y Sindicatos. May 4, 2016.**
79. **STPS. Protocolo de Inspección del Trabajo en Materia de Erradicación de Trabajo Infantil y Protección al Trabajo Adolescente Permitido. 2015.**
80. STPS. Respuesta de Integrantes de la CITI al Cuestionario de Consulta sobre Acciones del Gobierno de Mexico en Materia de Combate al Trabajo Infantil. February 24, 2020. Source on file.
81. **Government of Mexico. Procuraduría Federal de la Defensa del Trabajo. ¿Qué es la PRO-FEDET y cuáles son sus funciones? Accessed: February 25, 2020.**
82. **Government of Mexico. Gobierno de México publica Acuerdo para prohibir la importación de mercancías producidas con trabajo forzoso. February 17, 2023.**
83. **Latinus. Reforman ley del servicio militar: impiden que menores se alistén voluntariamente. May 18, 2022.**
84. **Government of Mexico. Fiscalía Especializada en materia de Delincuencia Organizada. FGR, 2023.**
85. **CNDH. Diagnóstico sobre la Situación de Trata de Personas en México 2019. July 9, 2019.**
86. SEGOB official. E-mail communication to U.S. Embassy official. May 25, 2021.
87. **Government of Mexico. Secretaría del Trabajo y Previsión Social. Sitio web. Accessed: April 08, 2024.**
88. **Government of Mexico. STPS. Programa de Inspección 2024. May 28, 2024.**
89. **Government of Mexico. Reglamento General de Inspección del Trabajo y Aplicación de Sanciones - Última Reforma Publicada en el Diario Oficial de la Federación: 23 de Agosto de 2022. August 2022.**
90. **Government of Mexico. Detienen y sentencian a proveedores de pornografía infantil, feminicidas y secuestradores con Cero Impunidad. June 9, 2024.**
91. **Government of Mexico, Guardia Nacional. Guardia Nacional colabora en obtención de sentencia por 180 años contra responsable del delito de pornografía infantil. June 29, 2024.**
92. **N+. Condenan a 7 Años de Cárcel a Enfermero de CDMX por Pederastia y Pornografía Infantil. May 3, 2024.**
93. **El Valle. Recibe 35 años de prisión individuo acusado por pornografía infantil. November 28, 2024.**
94. **Grupo Marmor. Dan 15 años de prisión a hombre por trata de personas en contra de 3 menores en Zacapu. October 11, 2024.**
95. **Fiscalía General de Justicia del Estado de Zacatecas. 0:35 / 0:55 Sentencian a 16 Años a Sujeto por el Delito de Trata de Personas. October 10, 2024.**
96. **Zacatecas Online. 30 años de cárcel a pareja por esclavitud y explotación sexual a menor. October 10, 2024.**
97. **Fiscalia General del Estado. Logra FEM sentencia de 11 años de prisión por Trata de Personas en Matachi. December 10, 2024.**
98. **Aristegui Noticias. Dan 41 años de prisión a mujer que prostituía a su familiar en Edo-mex. September 25, 2024.**
99. **El Heraldo de Tabasco. Prostitúa a su hija en Cárdenas; le dan 22 años de prisión. Septem-**

- ber 24, 2024.
100. *Expreso. Se hizo pasar por un adolescente para obligarla a mendigar. January 28, 2024.*
 101. *Reporteros en Movimiento. 37 años de cárcel para mujer que obligaba a vender flores y chocolates a un adolescente. February 4, 2024.*
 102. Secretaría del Trabajo y Previsión Social Unidad de Trabajo Digno. Inspeccion Federal del Trabajo y Renovacion de Registros REPSE. April 2, 2024. Source on file.
 103. *El Sol de Parral. Detectan 42 casos de explotación laboral infantil en Chihuahua durante 2023. December 18, 2023.*
 104. U.S. Embassy Mexico City. E-mail communication with USDOL official. May 21, 2024.
 105. *Milenio. Rescatan a nueve menores de explotación laboral y trata de personas en Oaxaca; hay dos detenidos. July 30, 2024.*
 106. *Government of Mexico, Guardia Nacional. Guardia Nacional y FGJCDMX permite la detención de un hombre, por su participación en el delito de trata de personas. January 16, 2024.*
 107. *El Universal. Detienen a presunto distribuidor de pornografía infantil en la alcaldía Álvaro Obregón. September 15, 2024.*
 108. *La Jornada. Rescatan a tres menores víctimas de trata de personas en Atizapán. April 24, 2024.*
 109. *TV Azteca. Albergue “Unidas por Amor” en Chihuahua es investigado por presunta trata de personas. November 18, 2024.*
 110. *La Jornada. Fiscalía de Chihuahua investiga trata de menores en albergue. November 12, 2024.*
 111. *Puente Libre. Cayó mujer por trata de personas: puso a 2 menores a pedir dinero. November 30, 2024.*
 112. *Telediario. Vinculan a proceso a madre y padrastro por trata de personas y explotación laboral a menor. December 3, 2024.*
 113. *Aristegui Noticia. Rescata FGE Michoacán a 18 menores de edad víctimas de trata. February 2, 2024.*
 114. *Infobae. Rescatan a 56 niñas, niños y adolescentes víctimas de explotación laboral en Michoacán. February 2, 2024.*
 115. *Clarinete, El. Fiscalía de SLP rescató a 14 personas víctimas de explotación laboral. La Orquesta.MX.Seguridad, October 14, 2024.*
 116. *N+. Rescatan a Víctimas de Explotación Laboral; Entre Ellas una Embarazada de 16 Años. October 14, 2024.*
 117. *El Sudcaliforniano. Comían “una vez al día” y no iban a la escuela dos niños explotados en La Paz. October 14, 2024.*
 118. *Government of Mexico. STPS. Programa Sectorial de Trabajo y Previsión Social 2020–2024. June 24, 2020.*
 119. Government of Mexico. STPS. Sexto Informe de Labores. September 1, 2024. Source on file.
 120. *Government of Mexico. SIPINNA. Programa Nacional de Protección de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes 2021–2024. December 31, 2021.*
 121. *Government of Mexico. PRONAPINNA. La coordinación de enlaces institucionales del Pronappina impulsa 145 acciones puntuales para proteger a niñas, niños y adolescentes. February 7, 2022.*
 122. *Government of Mexico. Implementa SE del Sipinna taller de capacitación técnica para generar indicadores sobre situación de derechos de niñez y adolescencia. SEGOB, December 10, 2022.*
 123. *Government of Mexico, National Program for Children and Adolescents. IV Foro Interamericano de Sistemas Integrales de Promoción y Protección de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes es*

expresión del avance democrático. September 22, 2023.

124. *Government of Mexico, National Program for Children and Adolescents. Niñas, niños juegan con el libro para colorear Derechos de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes y se divierten con el juego de mesa Kanan. November 10, 2023.*
125. *Government of Mexico. Secretaría Ejecutiva del Sistema Nacional de Protección de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes. Avance y Resultados, Enero 2023 – Junio 2024. July 2024.*
126. *Government of Mexico. Programa Nacional para Prevenir, Sancionar y Erradicar los Delitos en Materia de Trata de Personas y para la Protección y Asistencia a las Víctimas de estos Delitos 2022–2024. SEGOB, December 2022.*
127. *Government of Mexico. Informe Trata de Personas 2020 Preguntas para Reporte. March 3, 2020. Source on file.*
128. *U.S. Embassy Mexico City. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 6, 2024.*
129. *Government of Mexico. Secretaría de Gobernación. Programa Nacional para Prevenir, Sancionar y Erradicar los Delitos en Materia de Trata de Personas y para la Protección y Asistencia a las Víctimas de estos Delitos 2022–2024. Avance y Resultados: Enero 2023 – Junio 2024. March 12, 2025.*
130. *Government of Mexico. Plan Nacional de Desarrollo (2019–2024). July 12, 2019.*
131. *Government of Mexico. Plan Nacional de Desarrollo 2025 – 2030. February 28, 2025.*
132. *Gobierno de Mexico. Anuncia SEP y CNBB proceso de registro a la Beca Universal de Educación Básica “Rita Cetina” para 5.6 millones de estudiantes. October 17, 2024.*
133. *Animal Politico. El fracaso de La Escuela es Nuestra. January 19, 2024.*
134. *Forbes Mexico. ASF detecta recursos entregados a fallecidos y duplicación de apoyos La Escuela es Nuestra. February 20, 2023.*
135. *La Silla Rota. Sin Presupuesto, Escuelas de Tiempo Completo, adeudan 28 mdp. February 24, 2021.*
136. *IMER Noticias. Familias y estados salvan a escuelas de tiempo completo en la mitad del país. March 15, 2022.*
137. *Government of Mexico. Tarjeta Informativa La Escuela es Nuestra opera con normalidad: SEP. SEP, September 12, 2022.*
138. *Crónica. Ejercicio presupuestal daña a 13 millones de estudiantes, en 4 años: Mexicanos Primero. October 25, 2022.*
139. *Government of Mexico. Instituto Nacional de Los Pueblos Indígenas. Gobierno de México garantiza derecho a la educación de los pueblos indígenas. Government of Mexico, May 15, 2023.*
140. *Government of Mexico. Programa de Apoyo a la Educación Indígena (PAEI). 2024.*
141. *Government of Mexico. En todo el sexenio, Gobierno de México destina más de 90 mil mdp en La Escuela Es Nuestra. February 14, 2024.*
142. *El Financiero. Apoyo para hijos de madres trabajadoras: ¿Quiénes cobran hasta 3 mil 600 pesos del 2 al 6 de septiembre? September 03, 2024.*
143. *Punto por Punto. Resultados tangibles en educación y asistencia a niñas, niños y adolescentes de Mineral de la Reforma. August 11, 2023.*
144. *El Siglo de Torreón. Pamar e IDEA trabajan en conjunto en apoyo a jóvenes en situación de riesgo. May 30, 2023.*
145. *El Siglo de Torreón. PAMAR trabaja en dotar de mejor calidad de vida a niños, niñas y adolescentes de Gómez Palacio. February 26, 2024.*

Moldova

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey-Child Labour Survey (LFS-SIMPOC), 2009. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. February 24, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. January 23, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
5. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. February 1, 2021.
6. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. January 22, 2020.
7. *eSP.md. In Moldova, many children are forced to work, especially in rural areas. June 14, 2024.*
8. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Moldova. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.*
9. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. February 16, 2024.
10. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. March 5, 2025.
11. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Moldova. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.*
12. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Moldova. Washington, D.C., June 30, 2021.*
13. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. March 12, 2021.
14. U.S. Embassy Chisinau official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 12, 2025.
15. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. April 12, 2024.
16. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. February 10, 2023.
17. *ILO. Beneficiary story: With ILO assistance, two young Roma women “embroider” their way into the world of business in Moldova. September 25, 2023.*
18. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Moldova. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2020.*
19. *Government of Moldova. Labor Code of the Republic of Moldova, No. 154-XV from 28.03.2003. Enacted: 2003.*
20. *Government of Moldova. Law no. 218-XVI, the Contravention Code of the Republic of Moldova. Enacted: October 2008.*
21. Government of Moldova. Collective Convention on Elimination of Worst Forms of Child Labor, No. 8. Enacted: July 12, 2007. Source on file.
22. Government of Moldova. List of Jobs with Difficult, Harmful and/or Dangerous Working Conditions Prohibited for Children Under Age 18, Nr. 541. Enacted: July 7, 2014. Source on file.
23. *Government of Moldova. Constitution of the Republic of Moldova. Enacted: 1994.*
24. Government of Moldova. Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova. Enacted: April 18, 2002. Source on file.
25. Government of Moldova. Law on Preventing and Combating Trafficking in Human Beings, No. 241-XVI. Enacted: October 20, 2005. As amended by Law No. 32. Enacted: March 15, 2018. Source on file.
26. Government of Moldova. Law on the Rights of the Child, No. 338. Enacted: December 15,

1994. Source on file.

27. Government of Moldova. On the Status of Military Personnel, No. 162.XVI. Enacted: July 7, 2005. Source on file.
28. Government of Moldova. On the Preparation of Citizens for Homeland Defense, No. 1245-XV. Enacted: July 18, 2002. Source on file.
29. ***Government of Moldova. Education Code, Nr. 152. Enacted: November 23, 2014.***
30. Government of Moldova. Government Decree 788 on the organization and functioning of the State Labor Inspectorate. Chisinau, February 28, 2018. Source on file.
31. ***Government of Moldova. Report on the Activity of Competent Authorities in the Field of Control of Compliance with Labor Relations and Occupational Health and Safety. 2023.***
32. ***Government of Moldova. State Labor Inspectorate website. Retrieved: February 6, 2024.***
33. ***Council of Europe. Ministry of Internal Affairs of Moldova. Accessed: April 11, 2023.***
34. ***Government of Moldova. Law No. 131 Regarding state control over entrepreneurial activity. June 8, 2012.***
35. U.S. Embassy Chisinau official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 27, 2025.
36. ***NewsMaker.md. Moldovan police officer sentenced to 20 years in prison. June 17, 2024.***
37. ***Government of Moldova. National Report on the Implementation of the Policy to Prevent and Combat Human Trafficking for 2023. July 30, 2024.***
38. Council of Europe. Launch of the National Program for Child Protection 2022-2026. June 1, 2022. Source on file.
39. ***Government of Moldova. Report on the Implementation of the National Programme for Child Protection 2022–2026 and the Action Plan for its Implementation for 2023. May 31, 2024.***
40. ***Government of Moldova. Ministry of Labour and Social Protection launched the reform of the social assistance system “RE-START.” March 27, 2023.***
41. ***eSP.md. The Ministry of Labor and Social Protection will receive 10.7 million lei: what the money will be spent on. April 18, 2024.***
42. ***UNICEF. Number of specialists in the field of child rights protection will triple. July 1, 2024.***
43. ***ILO. Republic of Moldova and ILO sign new cooperation agreement to ensure best results in delivering decent work. October 12, 2021.***
44. ***ILO. Inclusive and productive employment in the Republic of Moldova. December 1, 2022.***
45. U.S. Embassy Chisinau. Reporting. March 6, 2020.

Mongolia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Labor Survey (NCLS), 2021–2022. Analysis received: February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2020.
4. ***National Human Rights Commission of Mongolia. A Qualitative Study on Child Labour. Ulaanbaatar, 2021. Source translated into English on file.***
5. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
6. ***Smith, Nicola. Hazard or heritage? Mongolia***

saddles up for fight over child jockeys. The Telegraph, April 18, 2024.

7. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Mongolia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
8. Unbound Now Mongolia official. Interview with USDOL official. January 6, 2025.
9. ILO Committee of Experts. Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (No.182) direct request and observation. Published: 2022. Source on file.
10. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar. Reporting. February 16, 2023.
11. Government of Mongolia. Revised Labor Law. July 2, 2021. Source on file.
12. Government of Mongolia. Criminal Code (Amended). Enacted: July 1, 2017. Source on file.
13. ***Government of Mongolia. Law on the National Naadam Holiday. Enacted: June 28, 2022.***
14. Government of Mongolia. Law on Education. Enacted: July 7, 2023. Source on file.
15. Government of Mongolia. Constitution of Mongolia. Enacted: 1992. Source on file.
16. Government of Mongolia. Criminal Code of Mongolia (Revised). Enacted: 2002. Source on file.
17. Government of Mongolia. Combating Pornography and Prostitution Act. Enacted: 1998. Source on file.
18. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
19. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
20. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar. Reporting. February 5, 2024.
21. Government of Mongolia. Law on State Supervision and Inspection. Enacted on: January 3, 2003. Source on file.
22. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2025.
23. ***Government of Mongolia. National Action Plan to Respect and Protect Human Rights, Prevent, Identify, and Remedy Human Rights Abuses Committed in Business Operations. June 2023.***
24. U.S. Department of State. Reporting. February 13, 2025.
25. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Mongolia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2021.***
26. Government of Mongolia. The List of Jobs Prohibited to Minors (unofficial translation). Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
27. Government of Mongolia. Law on the Protection of the Rights of the Child with Amendments. Enacted: 1999. Amended: 2003. Source on file.
28. Government of Mongolia. Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
29. ***Government of Mongolia. Law on Civil Military Duties. Enacted: September 1, 2016.***
30. Government of Mongolia. Law on Combating Human Trafficking (Amended). Enacted: January 17, 2024. Source on file.
31. Government of Mongolia. Law on Child Protection. Enacted: February 5, 2016. Source on file.
32. Government of Mongolia. Revised Child Pro-

- tection Law. Enacted: January 17, 2024. Source on file.
33. U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar official. Email communication with USDOL official. April 23, 2025.
 34. **Government of Mongolia. Civil Code. Ulaanbaatar City. Enacted: January 10, 2002.**
 35. **U.S. Embassy Ulaanbaatar. United States and Mongolia Convene Fourth Annual Dialogue of the Child Protection Compact Partnership. November 8, 2024.**
 36. **U.S. Department of State. Child Protection Compact Partnership Between the United States of America and Mongolia. April 2, 2020.**
 37. **Unurzul, M. Mongolia-U.S. Child Protection Compact Partnership launches. Montsame, October 27, 2020.**
 38. **U.S. Department of State. Child Protection Compact Partnerships–Mongolia. October 27, 2020.**
 39. **Ankhtuya. Mongolia to implement Child Money Programme for targeted groups. NewsMN, October 26, 2022.**
 40. **Global Partnership for Education. Mongolia: The Ministry of Education and Science and Save the Children Launch a New Program to Improve Access and Quality of Learning with Support from the Global Partnership for Education. September 1, 2022.**
 2. **UNODC. Addressing child exploitation in begging and illegal marriages in Montenegro through a multisectoral approach. June 28, 2023.**
 3. U.S. Embassy Podgorica. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
 4. **OHCHR. Montenegro must step up efforts to prevent sale and sexual exploitation of vulnerable children. September 16, 2021.**
 5. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Montenegro. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 6. U.S. Embassy Podgorica official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2025.
 7. **Mijatović, Milica. U vrhu diskriminisanih - sve je teže kad si Rom (It's harder when you're a Roma). August 24, 2024.**
 8. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Montenegro. Washington, D.C. 2023.**
 9. **ILO, UNICEF, and Learning for Well-Being Institute. The promise of universal child benefits: The foundational policy for economic and social development. Geneva. February, 2024.**
 10. **Korir, Lisa and Ushchapovska, Yuliia. Expansion of Social Protection Programmes to Address Child Poverty in Montenegro, North Macedonia, and Serbia. European Centre for Social Welfare Policy and Research. June 2024.**

Montenegro

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
11. U.S. Embassy Podgorica. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
12. **European Commission. Commission Staff Working Document: Montenegro 2024 Report. Brussels. October 30, 2024.**
13. Government of Montenegro. Labor Law, No. 49/08. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
14. Government of Montenegro. Regulations on Measures of Protection in the Workplace. En-

acted: 2015. Source on file.

15. Government of Montenegro. Criminal Code of Montenegro. Enacted: November 1, 1996. Source on file.
16. Government of Montenegro. Constitution of the Republic of Montenegro. Enacted: October 22, 2007. Source on file.
17. Government of Montenegro. Law on the Armed Forces of Montenegro. Enacted: December 29, 2009. Source on file.
18. Government of Montenegro. Declaration of the Law on the Army of Montenegro. Podgorica. July 28, 2017. Source on file.
19. Government of Montenegro. Law on Primary Education. Enacted: July 30, 2013. Source on file.
20. U.S. Embassy Podgorica. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
21. U.S. Embassy Podgorica. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
22. Government of Montenegro. Law on Labor Inspections. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
23. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Montenegro (ratification: 2006). Published: 2025.*
24. *Mina. Three strategies were adopted for the improvement of the social and child protection system. Vijesti online, December, 19, 2024.*
25. Government of Montenegro Ministry of Social Welfare, Family Care, and Demography. 2025-2028 Strategy for the Development of the Social and Child Protection System with an Action Plan for 2025. December 2024. Source on file.
26. *Government of Montenegro. Montenegro opens Shelter for Victims of Child and Youth Trafficking after 16 years. April 1, 2024.*
27. *European Commission. Montenegro: Sup-*

port measures for learners in higher education. November 27, 2023.

28. Government of Montenegro Ministry of Justice. Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma and Egyptians 2021-2025. September 2021. Source on file.
29. *UNHCR: Montenegro. Information for Victims of Trafficking. 2023.*
30. *Work Bank Group. Social Protection Situational Analysis: Montenegro. February 13, 2023.*

Montserrat

1. Government of Montserrat. Labour Code. Enacted: December 27, 2012. Source on file.
2. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
3. *Government of Montserrat. Education Act. Enacted: January 1, 2008.*
4. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Labor Inspectorates (Non-Metropolitan Territories) Convention, 1947 (No. 85) Montserrat (adopted 2020). 2021.*
5. *Government of Montserrat. Penal Code (Amendment) Act 2010. Enacted: April 15, 2010.*
6. *Government of Montserrat. The Montserrat Constitution Order 1989. Enacted: January 8, 1990.*
7. *Government of Montserrat. Website of the Royal Montserrat Police Service (RMPS). Accessed: March 15, 2023.*
8. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. January 15, 2021.

Morocco, including Western Sahara

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

- School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête sur la Population et la Santé Familiale, 2003–2004. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. February 10, 2023.
 3. **Government of Morocco. Note du Haut-commissariat au Plan à l’occasion de la Journée mondiale contre le travail des enfants. Haut-commissariat au Plan, June 12, 2023.**
 4. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. February 24, 2025.
 5. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Morocco. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 6. U.S. Consulate Casablanca official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 31, 2022.
 7. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Morocco. Washington, D.C., June 2023.**
 8. **Government of Morocco. Le nouveau code de travail. Enacted: May 6, 2004.**
 9. **Government of Morocco. Dahir n° 1-59-413 du 28 jourmada II 1382 (26 novembre 1962) portant approbation du texte du code pénal, No. 1-59-413. Version consolidée en date du 15 septembre 2011. Enacted: 1963.**
 10. **Government of Morocco. Loi n° 27-14 relative à la lutte contre la traite des êtres humains, No. 27-14. Enacted: December 15, 2016.**
 11. Government of Morocco. Loi n° 04-00 modifiant et complétant le dahir n°1-63-071 du 25 jourmada II 1383 (13 novembre 1963) relatif à l’obligation de l’enseignement fondamental. Enacted: 2000. Source on file.
 12. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. March 3, 2025.
 13. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. January 26, 2024.
 14. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2024. 2024. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 15. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 16. **ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Morocco (ratification: 2000). Published: 2023.**
 17. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. February 13, 2024.
 18. U.S. Consulate Casablanca official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 22, 2024.
 19. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Morocco (ratification 2000). Published: 2023.**
 20. **UNICEF. Morocco Country Office Annual Report 2023. February 16, 2024.**
 21. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Morocco. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.**
 22. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting (2). February 24, 2025.
 23. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. February 9, 2021.
 24. U.S. Consulate Casablanca official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 23, 2025.
 25. **Government of Morocco. Dahir n° 1-16 -121**

du 6 kaada 1437 (10 A 2016) portant promulgation de la loi n° 19-12 fixant les conditions de travail et d'emploi des travailleuses et travailleurs domestiques. Enacted: 2018.

26. ***Government of Morocco. Décret n° 2-10-183 du 9 hija 1431 (16 novembre 2010) fixant la liste des travaux auxquels il est interdit d'occuper certaines catégories de personnes, No. 2-10-183. Enacted: November 16, 2010.***
27. Government of Morocco. Dahir portant Loi n° 1-73-282. Enacted: May 21, 1974. Source on file.
28. Government of Morocco. Loi n° 44-18. Enacted: 2018. Source on file.
29. U.S. Consulate Casablanca. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
30. Government of Morocco. Feuille de route pour l'élimination du travail des enfants sous toutes ses formes au Maroc d'ici 2030. June, 2023. Source on file.
31. ***Government of Morocco. National Plan to Combat and Prevent Trafficking in Human Beings 2023-2030 and the Strategic Action Plan for Implementation 2023–2026. June 2023.***
32. ***Kasaraoui, Safaa. Morocco Moves Forward with Social Protection Pledges to Boost Direct Aid Program. November 20, 2024.***
33. ***Hespress. JN de l'enfant: Un engagement renouvelé pour promouvoir les droits de l'enfance. May 25, 2023.***
34. U.S. Department of State. E-mail communication. June 3, 2025.

Mozambique

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Inquérito sobre Orçamento Familiar (IOF), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the

Reference Materials section of this report.

2. Government of Mozambique. Estudo Qualitativo sobre o Fenómeno do Trabalho Infantil e o seu Impacto em Moçambique (2014–2016). Ministério do Trabalho, Emprego e Segurança Social. July 2016. Source on file.
3. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. January 24, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Maputo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2024.
5. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. January 21, 2025.
6. ***United Nations. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General June 2, 2024.***
7. ***Plataforma. Mais de 2.000 raparigas moçambicanas envolvidas na prostituição infantil. June 19, 2024.***
8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Mozambique. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
9. ***Human Rights Watch. World Report - Mozambique: Events of 2024. 2025.***
10. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. March 11, 2025.
11. Government of Mozambique. Lei do Trabalho, No. 13/2023. Enacted: August 1, 2023. Source on file.
12. Government of Mozambique. Lei de Bases de Protecção da Criança. Enacted: 2006. Source on file.
13. Government of Mozambique. Lei do Sistema Nacional de Educação na República de Moçambique, Lei nº18/2018. Enacted: December 28, 2018. Source on file.
14. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. January 12, 2023.
15. ***de Almeida, Tomás. 7 years into the conflict, solutions to displacement in Cabo Delgado***

remain elusive. Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre. October 10, 2024.

16. **UN News. Around 90,000 children impacted by Cyclone Chido in Mozambique. December 17, 2024.**
17. **UNHCR. Country - Mozambique. February 28, 2025.**
18. U.S. Embassy Maputo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 21, 2022.
19. **UNICEF. Mozambique Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3. July-September 2024.**
20. Government of Mozambique. Decreto nº 68/2017. Enacted: December 1, 2017. Source on file.
21. Government of Mozambique. Lei nº 6/2008. Enacted: April 23, 2008. Source on file.
22. Government of Mozambique. Lei n.º 24/2019. December 24, 2019. Source on file.
23. Government of Mozambique. Lei nº 3/97. Enacted: March 13, 1997. Source on file.
24. Government of Mozambique. Lei nº 32/2009. Enacted: November 18, 2009. Source on file.
25. Government of Mozambique. Regulamento do Trabalho Doméstico, Decreto nº 40/2008. Enacted: November 26, 2008. Source on File.
26. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. January 12, 2022.
27. **Government of Mozambique. Decreto nº 45/2009: Regulamento da Inspeção-Geral do Trabalho. August 14, 2009.**
28. Government of Mozambique. Plano de Acção Nacional para o Combate às Piores Formas do Trabalho Infantil Em Moçambique (2017–2022). 2017. Source on file.
29. U.S. Embassy Maputo. Reporting. January 27, 2021.
30. **Government of Mozambique. Resolução nº**

37/2023. Plano de Prevenção e Combate ao Tráfico de Pessoas 2023-2027. Enacted: October 2, 2023.

Namibia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Namibia Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. February 28, 2023.
3. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking In Persons Report 2024: Namibia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
4. **Tlhage, Ogone. Hungry, homeless, and hopeless: Govt urged to address plight of Angolan child labourers. Namibian Sun, February 8, 2024.**
5. **Nashuuta, Lahja. Stateless minor vendors cry for help. New Era, December 22, 2023.**
6. **Machado, Zenaida. Repatriated Angolan children face precarious conditions. Human Rights Watch, June 10, 2024.**
7. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
8. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Domestic Workers Convention, 2011 (No. 189) Namibia (ratification: 2020). Published: 2025.**
9. **Kasuto, Tujoromajo. Undetected child labour in Namibia. Windhoek Observer, May 21, 2022.**
10. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 1, 2025.
11. Government of the Republic of Namibia. Prom-

- ulation of Labour Act, 2007 (Act No. 11 of 2007). Enacted: December 31, 2007. Source on file.
12. ***ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 13. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 14. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
 15. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. January 30, 2020.
 16. U.S. Embassy Windhoek official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 23, 2025.
 17. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
 18. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. March 6, 2020.
 19. ***ECPAT, INTERPOL, and UNICEF. Disrupting Harm in Namibia: Evidence on Online Child Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. 2022.***
 20. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Namibia (ratification: 2000). Published: 2024.***
 21. Haraseb, Victoria. Alternative Reporting to the Government of the Republic of Namibia combined 4th to the 6th periodic report number CRC/C/NAM/4-6 on the Situation of the Rights of Indigenous Children and Local Communities. CEDA. April 15, 2024. Source on file.
 22. ***Jason, Loide. No birth certificate, no education. New Era, February 2, 2021.***
 23. U.S. Embassy Windhoek. Reporting. February 8, 2023.
 24. Government of the Republic of Namibia. National Action Plan on Combatting Trafficking in Persons (2023–2027), July 2023. Source on file.
 25. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia. The Constitution of the Republic of Namibia. Enacted: February 1990.***
 26. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia. Child Care and Protection Act, 2015 (Act No. 3 of 2015). Enacted: May 29, 2015.***
 27. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia. Combating of Trafficking in Persons Act (Act No. 1 of 2018). November 14, 2019.***
 28. Government of the Republic of Namibia. General regulations relating to Namibian Defence Force (No. 189). August 20, 2010. Source on file.
 29. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia. Basic Education Act (Act No. 3 of 2020). June 29, 2020.***
 30. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia. Education Amendment Act, 2017 (No. 14 of 2017). Enacted: December 23, 2017.***
 31. ***CIA. World Factbook - Namibia. Updated December 10, 2024.***
 32. Government of the Republic of Namibia. Defence Policy. Accessed: September 16, 2024. Source on file.
 33. ***Government of the Republic of Namibia, Ministry of Justice and Labour Relations. Directorate of Labour Service. Accessed: June 3, 2025.***
 34. U.S. Embassy Windhoek official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 7, 2025.
 35. U.S. Embassy Windhoek official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 21, 2024.
 36. ***National Advisory Council on Children & Chil-***

dren's Advocate. Child Care and Protection Act Factsheet. Date unknown.

37. **UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report: Namibia. 2022.**
38. **Government of the Republic of Namibia. Social Protection Policy (2021–2030), March 2021.**
39. **Damon, Andrea, and Hileni Nembwaya. 28 children trafficked in Namibia in three years. The Namibian, August 6, 2024.**
40. **Government of the Republic of Namibia. Foster Care Grants. Accessed: June 3, 2025.**
41. **Government of the Republic of Namibia. Maintenance Grant. Accessed: June 3, 2025.**
42. **Government of the Republic of Namibia. Place of Safety Allowance. Accessed: June 3, 2025.**
43. Mweuta, Ethuole. COVID bites school feeding programme. The Namibian, August 17, 2021. Source on file.

Nepal

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2017–2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. January 18, 2024.
4. **ILO, UNICEF, and Central Bureau of Statistics of Nepal (CBS). Report on Employment Relationship Survey in The Brick Industry in Nepal. January 29, 2021.**
5. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
6. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
7. World Education Inc. Nepal: Sakriya—Civil Society Action to End Exploitative Child Labor. Technical Progress Report. October 31, 2022. Source on file.
8. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. February 3, 2020.
9. **ILO and Central Bureau of Statistics of Nepal. Nepal Child Labour Report 2021. 2021.**
10. World Education, Inc. Sakriya—Civil Society Action to End Exploitative Child Labor. Technical Progress Report. April 2019. Source on file.
11. **Sunuwar, Dev Kumar. Indigenous Women and Girls Disproportionately Trafficked in Nepal. Cultural Survival, July 21, 2021.**
12. **Human Rights Watch. “I Must Work to Eat”: Covid-19, Poverty, and Child Labor in Ghana, Nepal, and Uganda. New York, May 26, 2021.**
13. **The Unforgotten. Waste Pickers in Nepal. Accessed: February 23, 2022.**
14. **Children Rescue Mission. Trafficking of Girls in Nepal! Accessed: 2023.**
15. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
16. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
17. **Government of Nepal. Child Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act, 2056 (2000), No. 14. Enacted: June 21, 2000.**
18. Government of Nepal. Human Trafficking and Transportation (Control) Act, 2064 (2007). Bikram Era. Enacted: July 24, 2007. Source on file.
19. **Government of Nepal. Children’s Act, 2048 (1992). Enacted: May 20, 1992.**

-
20. ***Government of Nepal. Constitution of the Kingdom of Nepal. Enacted: 2015.***
 21. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. February 11, 2022.
 22. ***The Educational Equality Institute. Girls Education In Rural Nepal. Accessed: January 2, 2023.***
 23. ***The Advocates for Human Rights. Nepal - Stakeholder Report for the United Nations Universal Periodic Review. January 2021.***
 24. Gandharba , Raj Kumar, and Janak Raj Pant. Equity in the education system of Nepal: Incremental incentive or social transformation? Social Sciences and Humanities Open. May 25, 2023. Source on file.
 25. ***UNICEF. Education Partners commit to continue supporting the education sector in Nepal. November 24, 2024.***
 26. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 15, 2023.
 27. U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Nepal. Washington, D.C., April 19, 2024. Source on file.
 28. ***Bhattarai, Narayan, and Shiva Shanker Dangol. Let Our Children Thrive. The Kathmandu Post. June 11, 2021.***
 29. ***Online Khabar. 5 major issues that refugees in Nepal are living with. June 20, 2022.***
 30. ***UNICEF. Heavy rainfall between 27 and 28 September has swept across Nepal, causing widespread flooding affecting thousands of children and their families. October 1, 2024.***
 31. ***Government of Nepal. Bonded Labor (Prohibition) Act, 2058 (2002), No. 21. Enacted: April 20, 2002.***
 32. Government of Nepal. Labour Act. Enacted: September 4, 2017. Source on file.
 33. Government of Nepal. Act Relating to Children 2018, (Children's Act, 1990), Act Promulgated to Amend and Codify Laws related to Children. Enacted: September 18, 2018. Source on file.
 34. Government of Nepal. Military Service Regulations. 2013. Source on file.
 35. Government of Nepal. Free and Compulsory Education Act, 2075. Enacted: 2018. Source on file.
 36. Government of Nepal. Education Act, 2028 (1971). Enacted: August 9, 1971. Source on file.
 37. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 21, 2021.
 38. Government of Nepal. Master Plan on Child Labor (2018–2028). Kathmandu. 2018. Source on file.
 39. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Nepal (ratification: 1997). Published: 2019.***
 40. ***The Himalayan Times. Trafficking laws incompatible with Palermo Protocol. July 27, 2021.***
 41. Government of Nepal. Nepal Expansion of Hazardous Work List. 2024. Source on file.
 42. ***MoLESS. Child Labor Prevention and Occupational Safety Section- Job Description. Kathmandu. Accessed: February 16, 2023.***
 43. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 17, 2024.
 44. Government of Nepal. Women, Children and Senior Citizen Service Directorate. Nepal Police. Accessed: March 3, 2022. Source on file.
 45. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. February 10, 2023.
 46. U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Nepal. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022. Source on file.

47. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 17, 2021.
48. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu. Reporting. May 5, 2023.
49. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 23, 2022.
50. **Himalayan News Service. Government drafts action plan to eliminate child labour. Kathmandu: The Himalayan Times, February 1, 2020.**
51. Government of Nepal. School Education Sector Plan (2023–2032). November 2022. Source on file.
52. **Government of Nepal. Nepal School Sector Development Plan/School Education Sector Plan–Budget Review Meeting 2022. Asian Development Bank, June 2022.**
53. **UNICEF. Government of Nepal and education development partners formalize cooperation for the School Education Sector Plan. August 17, 2023.**
54. U.S. Embassy Kathmandu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 14, 2025.
55. Government of Nepal. National Child Rights Council. December 2020. Source on file.
56. **Child Helpline International. Session 59 – Nepal. Recommendations made under the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography. September 2011.**
57. Hamro Samman. Fiscal Year 2021: Fourth Annual Report. Winrock International, 2021. Source on file.
- (ECH), 2012. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
3. **Carrión, Yelkis. El trabajo infantil, una situación que sigue arraigada en Nicaragua. VOS TV, June 10, 2022.**
4. Nicaragua Investiga. Trabajo infantil en aumento en Nicaragua; estado oculta cifras. January 30, 2020. Source on file.
5. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 17, 2024.
6. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 12, 2022.
7. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 10, 2023.
8. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Nicaragua. Washington, D.C., March 6, 2024.**
9. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
10. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
11. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. February 20, 2020.
12. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 23, 2020.
13. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. February 26, 2021.
14. **Government of Nicaragua. Código de la Niñez y la Adolescencia, Ley No. 287. Enacted: May 1998.**
15. **Government of Nicaragua. Constitución Política de la República de Nicaragua. Enacted: 1987, with 1995, 2002 and 2005 Reforms.**
16. Government of Nicaragua. Ley General de

Nicaragua

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Continua de Hogares

- Educación, No. 582. Enacted: March 22, 2006. Source on file.
17. Government of Nicaragua. Código de Organización, Jurisdicción, y Previsión Social Militar, con sus reformas incorporadas, No. 181. Enacted: March 3, 2014. Source on file.
 18. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 8, 2022.
 19. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 1, 2021.
 20. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 21. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 5, 2024.
 22. ***Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime. Global Organized Crime Index: Nicaragua. Accessed: on April 28, 2023.***
 23. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 11, 2023.
 24. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 4, 2025.
 25. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Nicaragua. Washington, D.C., 2023.***
 26. Government of Nicaragua. Written Communication, Actions and Good Practices of the Government of Nicaragua to Prevent and Address Child Labor. December 10, 2021. Source on file.
 27. ***Associated Press. Nicaragua foundation announces suspension in face of new law. February 5, 2021.***
 28. ***Human Rights Watch. Nicaragua: Ortega Tightening Authoritarian Grip. October 8, 2020.***
 29. ***Vega Sánchez, Lorenzo. Pandemia incide en aumento del trabajo infantil en Nicaragua, dicen organismos. VOS TV, January 8, 2021.***
 30. U.S. Embassy Managua. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
 31. Government of Nicaragua. Código del Trabajo - Compilación de normas laborales de la República de Nicaragua a septiembre del 2009. Enacted: 1996 and 2009. Source on file.
 32. ***Government of Nicaragua. Por la que se dicta la Ley de reforma al Título VI, Libro Primero del Código de Trabajo, No. 474. Enacted: October 21, 2003.***
 33. Government of Nicaragua. Texto Integro de La Constitución Política de La República de Nicaragua. Enacted: February 18, 2025. Source on file.
 34. Government of Nicaragua. Acuerdo Ministerial núm. JCHG-08-06-10 sobre prohibición de trabajos peligrosos para personas adolescentes y listado de trabajos peligrosos. Enacted: June 23, 2010. Source on file.
 35. Government of Nicaragua. Código Penal de la República de Nicaragua, No. 641. Enacted: November 13, 2007. Source on file.
 36. Government of Nicaragua. Ley Contra la Trata de Personas, No. 896. Enacted: February 25, 2015. Source on file.
 37. U.S. Embassy Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 7, 2025.
 38. U.S. Embassy Managua official. Interview with U.S. Embassy official. March 21, 2025.
 39. ***100% Noticias. Abogados denuncian que Mitrab ignora y desestima demandas de extrabajadores de la maquila. November 3, 2023.***
 40. ***Government of Nicaragua. Ley General de Inspección del Trabajo, No. 664. Enacted: September 19, 2008.***
 41. UN Human Rights Council. National Report Submitted Pursuant to Human Rights Council Resolutions 5/1 and 16/21: Nicaragua. September 02, 2024. Source on file.

42. Government of Nicaragua. Plan Nacional Estratégico para la Prevención, Atención, Investigación, Persecución y Sanción Del Delito de Trata de Personas 2023–2027. March 2022. Source on file.
43. Government of Nicaragua. Plan de Buen Gobierno 2016. 2016. Source on file.
44. *El 19 Digital. Aquí te mostramos los avances del Programa Amor para los Más Chiquitos en Nicaragua. May 2, 2023.*
45. World Vision Nicaragua. Puentes Educativos para Prevenir el Trabajo Infantil en Nicaragua. February 21, 2020. Source on file.
46. *Government of Nicaragua. Programa Integral de Nutrición Escolar (PINE). Ministry of Education. Accessed: April 28, 2023.*
47. *Contreras, Rudy. 3era tanda de Merienda Escolar 2023 para distribuirse en Nicaragua. TN8. August 3, 2023.*
48. *Peña, Antenor. Nicaragua garantiza merienda escolar en todas las escuelas públicas. TN8. April 17, 2023.*
49. *Nicaragua Educa. Autoridades del MINED, verifican empaque de paquetes y maletines escolares para el ciclo escolar 2023. Ministry of Education. January 10, 2023.*
- 2024.
4. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000). Published: 2024.*
5. *United Nations. Children and armed conflict. Report of the Secretary General. June 2, 2024.*
6. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Niger. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.*
7. *Anti-Slavery International, ANTD, and Timidia. Joint Submission for the Universal Periodic Review of Niger, 38th Session, April-May 2021. October 2020.*
8. *UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.*
9. Government of Niger. Décret n°2017-935/PRN/MEP/A/PLN/EC/MES du 05 décembre 2017 portant sur la protection, le soutien et l'accompagnement de la jeune fille en cours de scolarité. Enacted: December 5, 2017. Source on file.
10. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Niger (ratification: 1978). Published: 2024.*

Niger

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey, 2012. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Niamey official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 6, 2022.
3. U.S. Embassy Niamey. Reporting. February 21,
14. U.S. Embassy Niamey. Reporting. January 31,

- 2023.
15. U.S. Embassy Niamey. Reporting. February 18, 2025.
 16. U.S. Embassy Niamey official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 18, 2025.
 17. U.S. Embassy Niamey official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 1, 2024.
 18. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Niger (ratification: 1961). Published: 2024.*
 19. *UNICEF Niger. Education. Website, Accessed: April 30, 2025.*
 20. *Government of Niger. Loi n° 2012-45 du 25 septembre 2012 portant Code du travail de la République du Niger. Enacted: September 25, 2012.*
 21. *Government of Niger. Décret n° 2017-682 Portant Partie Réglementaire du Code du Travail. Enacted: August 10, 2017.*
 22. *Government of Niger. Loi N° 2003-025 Code Penal. Enacted: June 13, 2003.*
 23. Government of Niger. Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons. Enacted: December 16, 2010. Source on file.
 24. *Government of Niger. Décret N°2023-068/P/ CNSP du 08 septembre 2023 portant organisation du Gouvernement et fixant les attributions des Ministres d'Etat, des Ministres et du Ministre Délégué. Présidence du Conseil National pour la Sauvegarde de la Patrie. Enacted: September 8, 2023.*
 25. Government of Niger. Arrêté création Comité Directeur National de lutte contre le travail des enfants et le travail forcé au Niger. October 14, 2021. Source on file.
 26. *Government of Niger. Politique Nationale de Protection Sociale. August 2011.*
 27. *ONEP Niger. Lancement de la campagne nationale d'enregistrement des naissances : Déclarer et enregistrer au moins un million d'enfants à l'état civil en 2024. July 1, 2024.*
 28. *Government of Niger. Stratégie Nationale d'Accélération de l'Education et de la Formation des Filles et des Femmes au Niger 2020-2030. Ministères en charge de l'Education et de la Formation. February 2020.*
 29. U.S. Embassy Niamey. Reporting. October 22, 2024.
 30. U.S. Embassy Niamey. Reporting. January 27, 2025.
 31. *IOM Niger. Disarmament, Demobilization, and Reintegration. Accessed: February 12, 2025.*
 32. *IOM Niger. Saving Lives, Rebuilding Destinies: IOM Offers Hope to Trafficking Victims in Zinder. August 4, 2023.*
 33. *UNICEF. Niger Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3, 1 January to 31 December 2024. February 4, 2025.*
 34. *Government of Niger. Programme Sectoriel de l'Education et de la Formation 2014-2024. Document stratégique. June 2013.*

Nigeria

1. *UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%). Accessed: March 28, 2023. For more information, please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
2. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from General Household Survey (GHS), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.

-
3. **Government of Nigeria. List of Hazardous Child Labour in Nigeria. Federal Ministry of Labour and Productivity, 2013.**
 4. **Ofuoku, Albert Ukaro, et al. Child labor in farming households in the Niger Delta region of Nigeria. SAGE Publications: Los Angeles, December 3, 2019.**
 5. U.S. Embassy Abuja. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 3, 2024.
 6. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
 7. U.S. Embassy Abuja. E-mail communication attachment. April 15, 2025.
 8. **African Committee of Experts on the Rights and Welfare of the Child (ACERWC). Study on Children's Rights and Business in Africa. ACERWC, August 28, 2023.**
 9. **Jamiu, Abiodun. Nigerian child labourers toiling to make ends meet from illegal gold mining. HumAngle, November 25, 2024.**
 10. **Omotoso, Femi, et al. Qualitative analysis of factors supporting child labour trafficking in Nigeria: Public perceptions and cultural relativism. Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence; Volume 7, Issue 3, Article 6, November 18, 2022.**
 11. **NORC at the University of Chicago. Behind closed doors: Measuring the scale and nature of exploitative child domestic work in Nigeria. The Freedom Fund, February 2024.**
 12. **U.S. Department of State. Request for Information for the 2025 Trafficking in Persons Report. Federal Register 89, no. 229, November 2024.**
 13. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.**
 14. Government of Nigeria. Child's Right Act, No. 26. Enacted: July 31, 2003. Source on file.
 15. **Government of Nigeria. Labour Act. Enacted: 1990.**
 16. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. April 24, 2023.
 17. Government of Nigeria. Armed Forces Act. Enacted: 1994. Source on file.
 18. **Government of Nigeria. Trafficking in Persons (Prohibition) Enforcement and Administration Act. Enacted: March 26, 2015.**
 19. Government of Nigeria. Terrorism (Prevention) (Amendment) Act. Enacted: 2013. Source on file.
 20. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 21. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. April 14, 2025.
 22. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Nigeria. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
 23. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. March 21, 2022.
 24. **Adebayo, Taiwo. In Nigeria's lithium boom, many mines are illegal and children do much of the work. Nasarawa: AP. December 12, 2024.**
 25. **Adebayo, Taiwo. Takeaways from AP's report on child labor in lithium mines. Nasarawa: AP, December 11, 2024.**
 26. **Amnesty International. "Help Us Build Our Lives": Girl Survivors of Boko Haram Military Abuses in North-East Nigeria. London: Amnesty International Ltd., June 9, 2024.**
 27. **UNODC. Targeted by Terrorists: Child Recruitment, Exploitation and Reintegration in Indonesia, Iraq and Nigeria. February 22, 2024.**
 28. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. March 5, 2019.

29. **Atoyebi, O.M. A Legal Analysis of Child Labour and Exploitation in Nigeria. Omaplex Law Firm, July 22, 2024.**
 30. **Government of Nigeria. Compulsory, Free Universal Basic Education Act, 05-26. Enacted: 2004.**
 31. **Government of Nigeria. Nigeria's Constitution of 1999 with Amendments through 2011.**
 32. **Government of Nigeria. Cybercrime (Prohibition, Prevention, Etc) Act, 2015. Enacted: 2015.**
 33. **Ogunniyi, Daniel. There are still huge gaps in Nigeria's efforts to protect children. The Conversation: University of Nottingham, November 24, 2019.**
 34. **Ettang, Ifiok. Child labor still prevalent in Nigeria, despite legislative efforts. VOA, January 14, 2020.**
 35. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. February 2, 2021.
 36. **ILO. End Child Labour: FMLE, ILO and other Stakeholders advocate for Ondo State Children. June 11, 2024.**
 37. **ILO. Nigeria commemorates 2024 world day against child labour with nationwide events. June 27, 2024.**
 38. Government of Nigeria. National Action Plan for the Elimination of Child Labor and Its Worst Forms (2021–2025). February 2022. Source on file.
 39. U.S. Embassy Abuja. Reporting. March 7, 2022.
 40. Government of Nigeria. Integrating DRR into the PCVE Policy and National Action Plan. 2017. Source on file.
 41. **Government of Nigeria. NAPTIP: Director General's One Year Performance Report. September 2021–2022.**
 42. ILO. Accelerating action for the elimination of child labour in supply chains in Africa (ACCEL Africa). February 22, 2023. Source on file.
 43. **United Nations Nigeria. ILO-ACCEL renovates Oke Agunla Community School, enrolls 110 children at risk of child labour. March 12, 2023.**
 44. **ILO. Unveiling the next chapter in child labour elimination: ILO's ACCEL Africa project phase 2 workshop in Abuja. March 13, 2024.**
 45. **World Bank Group. Additional Financing for Adolescent Girls Initiative for Learning and Empowerment. November 2023.**
 46. **World Bank Group. Adolescent Girls Initiative for Learning and Empowerment Project. 2025.**
- ## Niue
1. **Government of Niue. Public Service Regulations 2004. No. 4 of 2004. Enacted: 2004.**
 2. **Government of Niue. Terrorism Suppression and Transnational Crimes Act 2006. Enacted: 2006.**
 3. **Government of New Zealand. Defence Act of 1990, No. 28 of 1990. Enacted: April 1, 1990.**
 4. Government of Niue. Education Act 1989. Enacted: 1989. Source on file.
 5. **Government of New Zealand. Declaration to the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict. A/RES/54/263. May 25, 2000.**
 6. U.S. Embassy Auckland. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
- ## Norfolk Island
1. **Government of Australia. The Criminal Code Act 1995. Enacted: 1995.**
 2. **Government of Norfolk Island. Norfolk Island Criminal Code. Enacted: 2007.**
 3. **Government of Norfolk Island. Norfolk Island Employment Act 1988. Enacted: 1988. As**

Amended: 2019.

4. **Government of Queensland. Education (General Provisions) Act 2006. Accessed: February 27, 2023.**
5. U.S. Embassy Canberra. Reporting. January 30, 2023.
6. Government of Queensland. Work Health and Safety Regulation 2011. Source on file.
7. U.S. Embassy Canberra official. E-mail to USDOL official. May 19, 2023.
8. Government of Australia. Canberra Act 2600. Enacted: April 22, 2008. Source on file.
9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Australia. Washington, D.C., February 17, 2025.**
10. U.S. Consulate Sydney. Reporting. February 14, 2024.
11. **Australian Federal Police. Crimes Against Children: Our Work. Accessed: February 19, 2024.**
12. **Government of Australia, Attorney-General's Department. Human Trafficking. Accessed: March 21, 2023.**
13. USDOS official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 17, 2024.
14. **Government of Australia. National Action Plan to Combat Modern Slavery 2020–2025. 2020.**
15. U.S. Embassy Canberra. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 4, 2025.
2. U.S. Embassy Skopje. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Skopje. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
4. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: North Macedonia. Washington, D.C., June, 24, 2024.**
5. Open Gate/La Strada. Challenges in Identification, Protection and Reintegration of Victims of Human Trafficking. 2020. Source on file.
6. Government of North Macedonia. Labour Relations Act. 1993. Source on file.
7. **Government of North Macedonia. Law on Primary Education, No. 103/2008. Enacted: 2008.**
8. **Government of North Macedonia. Law on Secondary Education, No. 44/1995. Enacted: 1995.**
9. **Government of North Macedonia. Republic of Macedonia Criminal Code. Enacted: November 1, 1996.**
10. U.S. Embassy Skopje. Reporting. January 26, 2024.
11. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) North Macedonia (ratification: 2002). Published: 2024.**
12. **United Nations. Experts of the Committee on the Rights of the Child Commend North Macedonia on Ratifying International Conventions, Ask about Corporal Punishment and Roma Children. August 30, 2022.**
13. **UNHCR. UNHCR: North Macedonia Refugee/Migrant Children in 2020. June 30, 2020.**
14. **International Organization for Migration Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**

North Macedonia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Educa-

- tion. Meeting on Cooperation in the Fight Against Human Trafficking and Migrant Smuggling Between Serbia and North Macedonia. July 1, 2022.*
15. U.S. Embassy Skopje official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 11, 2025.
 16. *UNICEF. An Analysis of the Situation of Women and Children: North Macedonia. 2019.*
 17. *Government of North Macedonia. Constitution of the Republic of Macedonia. Enacted: September 8, 1991.*
 18. *Government of North Macedonia. Rulebook on the minimum occupational safety and health requirements for young workers. Enacted: October 15, 2012.*
 19. Government of North Macedonia. Law for Supplementing and Changing the Criminal Code. December 28, 2018. Source on file.
 20. Government of North Macedonia. Child Protection Law. Enacted: July 2016. Source on file.
 21. *Government of North Macedonia. Law on Defense. Enacted: 2001.*
 22. *Government of North Macedonia. Ministry of Labor and Social Policy. Rights, Services, and Social Protection Measures.*
 23. *Government of the Republic of North Macedonia. Ministry of Social Policy, Demographics and Youth.*
 24. Government of North Macedonia. Law on Labor Inspections. 2015. Source on file.
 25. *Government of North Macedonia. National Action Plan against Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants 2021–2025. 2021.*
 26. *Council of Europe. The network of lawyers and non-governmental organisations for protection of the rights of victims of human trafficking set-up in North Macedonia. November 29, 2023.*
 27. *Council of Europe. Second meeting of the Steering Committee of the action “Strengthening anti-trafficking action in North Macedonia” held in Skopje. December 12, 2023.*
 28. *Open Gate/La Strada. Shelter. Accessed: 2024.*
 29. *Open Gate/La Strada. SOS Counseling. 2023.*
 30. *Finance Think. System of Social Protection in North Macedonia. Accessed: February 2024.*
 31. *Lisa Korir, Yuliia Ushchapovska. Expansion of Social Protection Programmes to Address Child Poverty in Montenegro, North Macedonia, and Serbia. European Center for Social Welfare Policy and Research. June, 2024.*
 32. *Government of North Macedonia. Report on the Completed Activities for the Education Strategy 2018–2025 for 2018. February 2019.*
 33. *Government of the Republic of North Macedonia. Revised Employment and Social Reform Program. May 2021.*
 34. *Megjashi. 2021 Semi-Annual Report on the Operation of the SOS Helpline for Children and Youth.*
 35. *Government of North Macedonia. 10th National Report on the Implementation of the European Social Charter. March 27, 2023.*

Oman

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Muscat. Reporting. February 4, 2025.
3. Government of Oman. Royal Decree Number 22/2014 Issuing the Child’s Law. Enacted: May 19, 2014. Source on file.

4. U.S. Embassy Muscat. Reporting. February 25, 2024.
 5. Government of Oman. Royal Decree No. 53/2023 Issuing the Labor Law. Enacted: July 26, 2023. Source on file.
 6. **Government of Oman. Ministry of Manpower, Order 217/2016. Enacted: July 4, 2016.**
 7. Government of Oman. Royal Decree No 126/2008 Anti-Trafficking Law. Enacted: November 23, 2008. Source on file.
 8. Government of Oman. Royal Decree No. 7 of 2018 promulgating the Penal Code. Official Gazette No. 1226. January 11, 2018. Source on file.
 9. Government of Oman. Law on Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances, promulgated by Royal Decree 17 of 1999, as amended by Royal Decree 34 of 2015. October 5, 2015. Source on file.
 10. **UNESCO. Oman: Education and Literacy. Accessed: July 6, 2021.**
 11. **Government of Oman. Sultani Decree No. 101/96 Promulgating the Basic Statute of the State. Enacted: November 6, 1996.**
 12. U.S. Embassy Muscat. Reporting. January 13, 2022.
 13. **Al Maqhusi, Sheikha. Follow labour law or face the consequences. Times of Oman, September 21, 2019.**
 14. U.S. Department of Labor. U.S. Official Research. October 2022. Source on file.
 15. U.S. Embassy Muscat. Reporting. March 30, 2023.
 16. Ministry of Manpower. Guide to Labor Inspection. Source on file.
 17. U.S. Embassy Muscat. E-mail communication. March 3, 2025.
 18. U.S. Embassy Muscat. E-mail communication. April 24, 2025.
 19. U.S. Embassy Muscat. Reporting. February 21, 2021.
 20. **Government of Oman. Briefing on the National Action Plan (2024–2026) of the National Committee to Combat Human Trafficking. 2024.**
- ## Pakistan
1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2017–2018, and Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 5 (MICS 5), 2014. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 2. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. January 13, 2021.
 3. **Gabeena, Meena. Child Labour in Cotton Growing Districts of Pakistan. Pakistan, January 27, 2022.**
 4. **U.S. Department of State Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Pakistan. Washington, D.C., April 20, 2024.**
 5. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. June 20, 2023.
 6. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. February 25, 2021.
 7. **The Express Tribune. Agriculture sector thrives on child labor. October 18, 2023.**
 8. **GOP, Planning and Development Department. Gilgit- Balistan Child Labour Survey. Government of Gilgit-Balistan, October 2021.**
 9. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. February 2, 2024.
 10. **Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (Directorate of Labor). 2022-2023 Child Labor Survey-Report. Published: January 2024.**

11. ICF. Analysis of the Pakistan Labor Force Survey 2017-2018. July 2021. Source on file.
12. *ILO CEACR. Individual Observation concerning the Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Pakistan (ratification: 2006). Published: 2021.*
13. *Javed, Iqra. The peril of child labour. Tribal News Network, July 28, 2020.*
14. *Baloch, Shah Meer, and Hannah Ellis-Petersen. 'Coal workers are orphans': the children and slaves mining Pakistan's coal. The Guardian, February 19, 2020.*
15. *ILO CEACR. Direct request concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Pakistan (ratification: 2001). Published: 2020.*
16. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. March 6, 2023.
17. *Ethical Trading Initiative. Labour standards in Pakistan's surgical instruments sector. June 22, 2020.*
18. *ILO CEACR. Individual Observation concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Pakistan (ratification: 2001). Adopted: 2023. Published: 2024.*
19. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. January 11, 2022.
20. *Khan, Aihateshman. Misplaced priorities: Surge in out-of-school kids raises questions. The Express Tribune, December 12, 2022.*
21. *Asrar, Shakeeb. 'Are we not humans?' Pakistan's domestic workers confront abuse. Lahore: Christian Science Monitor, August 30, 2021.*
22. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Pakistan. Washington, D.C., July 16, 2023.*
23. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. January 14, 2020.
24. *Iqbal, Meesha. Child labour in domestic work in Pakistan: A scoping study. ILO: Geneva, 2022.*
25. *Government of Pakistan. The Factories Act. Enacted: January 1, 1935.*
26. *Government of Pakistan. West Pakistan Shops and Establishments Ordinance. Enacted: July 3, 1969.*
27. *Government of Pakistan. The Mines Act. Enacted: 1923.*
28. *Government of Pakistan. Road Transport Workers Ordinance. 1961.*
29. *Government of Pakistan. Pakistan Employment of Children Act, Act No. V of 1991. Enacted: 1991.*
30. *Government of Sindh Province. Sindh Prohibition of Employment of Children Act. Enacted: January 25, 2017.*
31. *Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Province. Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Child Protection and Welfare Act. Enacted: 2010.*
32. *Government of Punjab Province. Punjab Restriction on Employment of Children Ordinance. Enacted: July 13, 2016.*
33. Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Province. Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Prohibition of Employment of Children Act. Enacted: May 2015. Source on file.
34. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. January 21, 2025.
35. *ILO CEARC. Application of International Labor Standards 2024, C81 Pakistan (Feb 9, 2024) Application of International Labor Standards 2024, Convention 81, Pakistan. Previous Comment. February 9, 2024.*
36. *ILO CEARC. Application of International Labor Standards 2024, Previous Comments on Pakistan: Convention 138 and Convention*

182. February 9, 2024.

37. U.S. Embassy Islamabad official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 12, 2020.
38. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. Reporting. February 10, 2022.
39. [*ur-Rehman, Zia. Born and Raised in Pakistan, but Living in Legal Limbo. The New York Times, December 28, 2021.*](#)
40. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 10, 2025.
41. [*Gannon, Kathy. Child sex abuse in Pakistan's religious schools is endemic. Associated Press, May 11, 2020.*](#)
42. [*Bukhari, Allia. Madrassa Sex Abuse Case Shocks Pakistan. The Diplomat, July 7, 2021.*](#)
43. [*Al Jazeera. Stateless and helpless-The plight of ethnic Bengalis in Pakistan. September 29, 2021.*](#)
44. [*Dawn Newspaper. The Unbearable Statelessness of Being. October 8, 2023.*](#)
45. U.S. Embassy Islamabad official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2024.
46. [*The Washington Post. Pakistan orders expulsion of hundreds of thousands of Afghan refugees. November 6, 2023.*](#)
47. [*Abid, Anooshay. How has COVID impacted Pakistan's education system? September 22, 2021.*](#)
48. [*United Nations, General Assembly Security Council. Children and armed conflict. May 6, 2021.*](#)
49. [*Government of Pakistan. Bonded Labour System \(Abolition\) Act. Enacted: March 17, 1992.*](#)
50. [*Government of Pakistan. Pakistan Penal Code, XLV of 1860. Enacted: October 6, 1860.*](#)
51. [*Government of Pakistan. Prevention of Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: 2018.*](#)
52. [*Government of Pakistan. The Criminal Law \(Second Amendment\) Act, amending the Pakistan Penal Code. Enacted: March 22, 2016.*](#)
53. [*CIA. World Factbook. Accessed June 24, 2025.*](#)
54. [*Government of Pakistan. The Right to Free and Compulsory Education Act, 2012, No. XXIV. Enacted: December 19, 2012.*](#)
55. U.S. Embassy Islamabad. E-mail communication to USDOL official. August 2, 2023.
56. [*Government of Sindh Province. The Sindh Right of Children to Free and Compulsory Education Act. Enacted: March 6, 2013.*](#)
57. [*Government of Balochistan Province. The Compulsory Education in the Province of Balochistan Act, No. 5 of 2014. Enacted: February 6, 2014.*](#)
58. [*Government of Punjab Province. Punjab Free and Compulsory Education Act. Enacted: November 10, 2014.*](#)
59. [*Government of Punjab Province. The Punjab Prohibition of Child Labor at Brick Kilns Ordinance. Enacted: January 14, 2016.*](#)
60. Arifeen, Noor Ul. Balochistan Assembly passes resolution against child labour in coal mines. Samaa, August 9, 2019. Source on file.
61. [*Government of Punjab Province. Punjab Domestic Workers Act. Enacted: February 1, 2019.*](#)
62. [*ILO CEACR. Individual Observation concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 \(No. 182\) Pakistan \(ratification: 2001\). Published: 2021.*](#)
63. [*Saifi, Sophia. Eight-year-old girl tortured to death for releasing pet parrots, police say. CNN, June 4, 2020.*](#)
64. [*Government of Pakistan. Islamabad Capital Territory Prohibition of Employment of Children Bill. Enacted: 2018.*](#)

65. **Government of Punjab Province. *The Punjab Home-based Workers Act. Enacted: January 2023.***
66. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 23, 2025.
67. United Nations: Pakistan. Consultancy: Assess Capacity of Law Enforcement Agencies Related to Child Labor. December 14, 2021. Source on file.
68. **ILO. *CEACR Observation C. 87. 2023.***
69. **ILO. *CEACR Observation C. 98. 2023.***
70. **Government of Pakistan. *National Commission on the Rights of Child. NCRC Spearheads Consultation on Child Domestic Labour Bill 2024 in Punjab. December 20, 2023.***
71. **Balochistan Police. *Child Protection Unit. Accessed: March 8, 2023.***
72. **UNICEF. *Pakistan: Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2. 2022.***
73. **Butt, Waseem Ashraf. *Child protection units planned in all districts of Punjab. The Dawn, February 6, 2021.***
74. Government of Balochistan Province. Balochistan Child Protection Act. Enacted: November 15, 2016. Source on file.
75. **Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Province. *Child Labour Policy 2018. Enacted: 2018.***
76. **Government of Pakistan. *Child Labour Survey in Pakistan- Progress. Pakistan Bureau of Statistics. Accessed: 2023.***
77. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 24, 2021.
78. **Government of Punjab Province. *Punjab Labor Policy. 2018.***
79. **Labour and Human Resource Department. *Punjab Child Labor Survey 2019-2020. Government of Pakistan. February 5, 2025.***
80. **Government of Sindh Province. *Sindh Labour Policy. 2018.***
81. **Government of Pakistan. *Child Support Programme. Pakistan Bait-ul-Mal. Accessed: February 7, 2023.***
82. **Government of Pakistan. *Pakistan Bait-ul-Mal School for Rehabilitation of Child Labour. Accessed: February 7, 2024.***
83. **Life In Pakistan. *Pakistan Bait-ul-Maal Program for Education and Social Protection to Orphaned Girls. April 1, 2023.***
84. **Government of Pakistan. *Zainab Alert, Response and Recovery Act 2020. March 24, 2020.***
85. **The Express Tribune. *ICT gets Child Protection Institute. June 11, 2021.***

Panama

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta de Trabajo Infantil (ETI), 2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **UNESCO Institute for Statistics. *Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%). Accessed: March 1, 2024. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
3. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 12, 2023.
4. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 22, 2021.
5. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 21, 2022 (B).
6. **Vásquez, José. *Captan Ocho Menores Labo-rando en Fincas Agrícolas en Chiriquí Durante***

- 2021. Crítica, May 4, 2021.**
7. **Ávila, Luis. Unos 23 Mil Niños en Panamá Están en Situación de Trabajo Infantil. Panamá América. June 11, 2022.**
 8. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. February 7, 2024.
 9. **República de Panamá-Contraloría General de la República- Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Censo. Comentarios de la Encuesta de Trabajo Infantil (ETI) 2016. 2017.**
 10. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 16, 2020.
 11. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 21, 2022 (A).
 12. **Batista, Linda. Trabajo Infantil en Panamá Aumenta Tras Casi Ser Erradicado. Telemetro, June 11, 2021.**
 13. **Madrid, Mayra. Detectan Menor de Edad Laborando en el Vertedero de Puerto Armuelles en Barú. Panamá América, June 18, 2021.**
 14. **La Estrella de Panama. Panamá, a la Puerta del Surgimiento de Dos Formas de Trabajo Infantil 'Invisible.' June 11, 2022.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. February 2, 2023.
 16. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Panama. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2020.**
 17. **Government of Panama. Código de Trabajo, No. 44. Enacted: August 12, 1995.**
 18. Government of Panama. Código de la Familia, Ley No. 3. Enacted: 1994. Source on file.
 19. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. March 21, 2025.
 20. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
 21. U.S. Embassy Panama City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 12, 2023.
 22. U.S. Embassy Panama City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 16, 2025.
 23. UN Human Rights Council. Compilation on Panama- Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. February 27, 2020. Source on file.
 24. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Panama. Washington, D.C., March 30, 2021.**
 25. **Government of Panama. Constitución Política de la República de Panamá con reformas hasta 2004. Enacted: 1972.**
 26. **Government of Panama. Código Penal de la República de Panamá (with modifications until 2015). Enacted: May 18, 2007.**
 27. Government of Panama. Decreto Ejecutivo No. 1, amending Decreto Ejecutivo Número 19 of 2006, No. 27944-C. Enacted: January 5, 2016. Source on file.
 28. **Government of Panama. Decreto Ejecutivo Número 19 Que Aprueba la Lista del Trabajo Infantil Peligroso, en el Marco de las Peores Formas del Trabajo Infantil, No. 25569. Enacted: June 12, 2006.**
 29. Government of Panama. Ley Número 79 Sobre Trata de Personas y Actividades Conexas. Enacted: November 9, 2011. Source on file.
 30. **Government of Panama. Ley Orgánica de Educación. Enacted: September 24, 1946.**
 31. **Government of Panama. Ley 34 Por la Cual se Deroga, Modifican, Adicionan y Subrogan Artículos de la Ley 47 de 1946. Enacted: July 6, 1995.**
 32. **Government of Panama. Decreto DM57-2010-Por La Cual Se Crea Dentro De La Estructura Orgánica Del Ministerio De Trabajo Y Desarrollo Laboral La Dirección Nacional Contra El Trabajo Infantil Y Protección De La Persona Adolescente Trabajadora. Enacted: February**

- 23, 2010.**
33. Government of Panama. Dirección Nacional Contra el Trabajo Infantil y Protección de la Persona Adolescente Trabajadora. Ministry of Labor and Labor Development. Accessed: February 9, 2016. Source on file.
 34. **Government of Panama. MITRADEL will launch the Single Labor Inspection System. May 7, 2018.**
 35. **Government of Panama. Plan Nacional De Erradicación Del Trabajo Infantil Y Protección De Las Personas Adolescentes Trabajadoras 2007–2011. Panama City: Comité para la Erradicación de Trabajo Infantil y la Protección del Trabajador Adolescente (CETIPPAT), June 2006.**
 36. **Government of Panama. Directorate against Child Labour and Protection of Adolescent Workers (DIRETIPPAT). 2022.**
 37. **Government of Panama. Mitradel follows up on beneficiaries of scholarships from the Government Direct Action Program against Child Labor in Coclé. December 13, 2024.**
 38. **Government of Panama. Mitradel coordinates actions to award school scholarships against Child Labor by 2025. November 20, 2024.**
 39. U.S. Embassy Panama City official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 17, 2023.
 40. **Government of Panama. Directorate Against Child Labour and Protection of Adolescent Workers (DIRETIPPAT). Direct Action Programs. 2021.**
 41. U.S. Embassy Panama City. Reporting. March 14, 2025.
 42. **Government of Panama. Plan Nacional para la Prevención y Eliminación de la Explotación Sexual Comercial de Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes, 2008–2010. Panamá: Comisión Nacional para la Prevención de los Delitos de Explotación Sexual (CONAPREDES), 2008.**
 43. **Government of Panama. CONAPREDES culminates with the second phase of the workshops to update the National Plan for the Prevention of Sexual Exploitation and begins the process of preparing the National Plan. March 25, 2024.**
 44. **Government of Panama. Plan Nacional contra la Trata de Personas (2012–2017). 2012.**
 45. Government of Panama. Executive Decree No. 156. Approving the National Plan against Trafficking in Persons for the Five-Year Period 2022–2027. October 16, 2023. Source on file.
 46. **Government of Panama, Secretaría Nacional de Niñez, Adolescencia y Familia. Violencia Sexual: Prevención y Atención a Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes Víctimas de Violencia Sexual. Accessed: May 30, 2019.**
 47. **Government of Panama, SENNIAF. Programas de la Institución. June 30, 2024.**
 48. **Decisiones Panamá. Social Cabinet approves methodological plan for the implementation of the Beehive Plan. February 16, 2024.**
 49. U.S. Embassy Panama City. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 8, 2022.
 50. **Government of Panama. Methodological manual for the implementation of the national strategy Beehive Plan. April 1, 2024.**
 51. **Government of Panama. Second payment of 2024 of the Conditional Cash Transfer Programs begins this Monday, May 20 in hard-to-reach areas. May 16, 2024.**
 52. **Government of Panama. MIDES announces date for the fourth payment of the PTMC: 120 at 65, Guardian Angel, Network of Opportunities and the Nutritional Food Bonus. November 21, 2024.**

Papua New Guinea

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis re-

ceived February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.

2. **Government of Papua New Guinea. National Action Plan to Eliminate Child Labour in Papua New Guinea. July 19, 2021.**
3. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 16, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 16, 2023.
6. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Papua New Guinea. Washington, D.C., 2024.**
7. **Government of Papua New Guinea. Employment Act. Enacted: 1978. Source on file.**
8. **Government of Papua New Guinea. Criminal Code (Amendment) Act of 2013, amending Criminal Code of 1974, No. 30. Enacted: July 4, 2014.**
9. **Government of Papua New Guinea. Criminal Code Act 1974, No. 262 of 9999. Enacted: 2002.**
10. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby. Reporting. February 21, 2024.
11. **Wilson, Catherine. Papua New Guinea’s Undocumented Children Face ‘Perfect Storm of Vulnerability’. The Guardian, August 16, 2022.**
12. **Human Rights Watch. Papua New Guinea: Events of 2022. Accessed: February 14, 2024.**
13. **PNG Education News. School Headteachers warned not to Collect School Fees in 2023. November 1, 2023.**
14. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Papua New Guinea (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.**
15. **Government of Papua New Guinea. Constitution of the Independent State of Papua New Guinea. Enacted: 1975.**
16. **Government of Papua New Guinea. Defence Act 1974. Enacted: 1974.**
17. **War Resisters’ International. Country report and updates: Papua New Guinea. Accessed: March 18, 2025.**
18. Government of Papua New Guinea, Ministry of Education. Ministerial Policy Statement N0: 01/2022, Government Tuition Fee Subsidy Program. February 7, 2022. Source on file.
19. **Government of Papua New Guinea, Department of Education. National Education Plan 2020–2029. Accessed: March 3, 2023.**
20. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby. Reporting. February 2, 2023.
21. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby. Reporting. February 5, 2025.
22. **Huliambari, Thomas. Free Education for Elementary to Grade 12 in 2023. EMTV, January 11, 2023.**
23. **Government of Papua New Guinea Department for Community Development and Religion. National Lukautim Pikinini (Child Protection) Policy (2017-2027). 2017.**
24. Government of Papua New Guinea. Lukautim Pikinini Act 2015. Enacted: March 11, 2016. Source on file.

Paraguay

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Permanente de Hogares Continua (EPHC), 2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in

- the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **UNESCO Institute for Statistics. *Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%)*. Accessed: March 1, 2024. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 3. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 11, 2024.
 4. **ILO and Dirección General de Estadística, *Encuestas y Censos del Paraguay. Trabajo infantil y adolescente en el sector rural agrícola, pecuario, forestal y de pesca y piscicultura en Paraguay - Encuesta de actividades de niños, niñas y adolescentes - EANA RURAL 2015*. Geneva: Organización Internacional del Trabajo; Servicio de principios y derechos fundamentales en el trabajo (FUNDAMENTALS), 2016.**
 5. ILO and Dirección General de Estadística, *Encuestas y Censos del Paraguay. Magnitud y características del trabajo infantil y adolescente en el Paraguay*. 2018. Source on file.
 6. **Alonso, Tereza Fretes. *Adolescente muere al caer en una trituradora de piedra*. ABC, June 3, 2021.**
 7. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
 8. **Rolin, Antonio. *Horse race almost ended in tragedy in Itapúa*. Última Hora, September 30, 2024.**
 9. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 13, 2025.
 10. Government of Paraguay. Código de la Niñez y la Adolescencia, No. 1680. Enacted: May 30, 2001. Source on file.
 11. **Government of Paraguay. *Ley N° 2332, Que Aprueba el Convenio N° 138 Sobre la Edad Mínima, 1973*. Enacted: December 19, 2003.**
 12. Government of Paraguay. Ley General de Educación, No. 1264/98. Enacted: April 21, 1998. Source on file.
 13. Government of Paraguay. Ley N° 4088 Que Establece la Gratuidad de la Educación Inicial y de la Educación Media. Enacted: May 20, 2010. Source on file.
 14. **Government of Paraguay. *Decree No. 6162_Law 4088. Compulsory and free education*. February 15, 2011.**
 15. Government of Paraguay. Ley Integral Contra la Trata de Personas, No. 4788. Enacted: September 6, 2012. Source on file.
 16. **Government of Paraguay. *El Listado de Trabajo Infantil Peligroso de Paraguay, Decree 4951*. Enacted: March 22, 2005.**
 17. **Government of Paraguay. *Ley que Deroga el Artículo 10 y Modifica el Artículo 5 de la Ley Número 569/75 “Del Servicio Militar Obligatorio,” No. 3360*. Enacted: November 6, 2007.**
 18. **Government of Paraguay. *Ley del Servicio Militar Obligatorio, Ley N° 569*. Enacted: December 1975.**
 19. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. *World Economic Situation and Prospects 2019 Statistical Annex*. 2019. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 20. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force*. Accessed: January 22, 2024. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 21. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
 22. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 15, 2020.

23. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. January 7, 2022.
24. U.S. Embassy Asunción official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 25, 2025.
25. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation (CEACR) - adopted 2020, published 109th ILC session. 2021. Source on file.
26. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observations concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No 81) Paraguay (ratification: 1967). Published: 2024.***
27. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
28. ***Government of Paraguay. La Estrategia Nacional de Prevención del Trabajo Forzoso, Decree 6285. Enacted: April 24, 2024.***
29. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. March 6, 2025.
30. ***ADN Politico. Trabajo infantil y embarazos juveniles, retos de Paraguay en la Agenda 2030. March 13, 2019.***
31. U.S. Embassy Asunción. Reporting. February 7, 2025.
32. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Paraguay. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
33. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No 182) Paraguay (ratification: 2001). Published: 2024.***
34. U.S. Embassy Asunción official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 14, 2023.
35. ***La Nación. 340 thousand liters of drinking water were sent to communities in the Chaco. September 16, 2024.***
36. Government of Paraguay. Código del Trabajo, No. 213. Enacted: June 15, 1993. Source on file.
37. ***Government of Paraguay. Ley N° 5407 Del Trabajo Doméstico. Enacted: October 12, 2015.***
38. ***Government of Paraguay. Ley De Primer Empleo, Ley N° 1980/02. Enacted: September 20, 2002.***
39. ***Government of Paraguay. Ley N° 496 Que Modifica, Amplia y Deroga Artículos de la Ley 213/93, Código del Trabajo. Enacted: August 22, 1995.***
40. Government of Paraguay. Constitución Política de 1992. Enacted: June 20, 1992. Source on file.
41. Government of Paraguay. Código Penal de Paraguay, No. 1.160/97. Enacted: November 26, 1997. Source on file.
42. ***Government of Paraguay. Ley N° 3.440/08 Que Modifica Varias Disposiciones de la Ley No. 1.160/97, Código Penal. Enacted: July 16, 2008.***
43. ***Government of Paraguay. Law 2861/Suppresses the Commercial or Non-commercial Trade and Dissemination of Pornographic Material, Using the Image or Other Representation of Minors or Incapacitated Persons. Enacted: October 13, 2013.***
44. ***Government of Paraguay. Ley N° 1657, Que Aprueba el Convenio N° 182 y la Recomendación Sobre la Prohibición de las Peores Formas de Trabajo Infantil y la Acción Inmediata Para Su Eliminación. Enacted: January 10, 2001.***
45. U.S. Embassy Asunción official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 3, 2021.
46. ***Government of Paraguay. Resolution Number 47/16. Whereby MTESS Resolution No. 622115 is Repealed and the General Inspection Procedure for the Control of Labor, Social Security, and Occupational Safety and Health Legislation is Approved. January 29, 2016.***
47. U.S. Embassy Asunción official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 21, 2022.
48. ***Government of Paraguay. Estrategia Nacional de Prevención y Erradicación del Trabajo***

Infantil y Protección del Trabajador Adolescente en el Paraguay 2019–2024. December 8, 2018.

49. ***Government of Paraguay. Ministry of Labor and MINNA seal alliance for the comprehensive protection of children and adolescents. August 20, 2024.***
50. Government of Paraguay. Plan Nacional de la Niñez y la Adolescencia 2022–2024. 2022. Source on file.
51. ***Government of Paraguay. Cancillería coordinará el Plan Nacional contra la Trata de Personas aprobado por el Ejecutivo. Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores, December 15, 2020.***
52. Government of Paraguay. Decree 4473: Plan Nacional Prevención Trata de Personas. December 14, 2020. Source on file.
53. ***Duarte, Juana. MINNA Red Vests to the Rescue of Street Children. RCC, December 27, 2024.***
54. ***Government of Paraguay. The Government of Paraguay reinforces support for families with Tekoporã Mbarete. August 30, 2023.***
55. ***Government of Paraguay. Tekoporã reaches more than 180,000 families, alleviating poverty and stimulating growth. January 2, 2024.***
56. ***Government of Paraguay. Ministerio de la Niñez y Adolescencia Programa Abrazo. 2018.***
3. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 26, 2020.
4. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 18, 2020.
5. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 5, 2021.
6. ***Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática. Perú: Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes que Trabajan, 1993–2008. December 2009.***
7. ***Verité. Risk Analysis of Indicators of Forced Labor and Human Trafficking in Illegal Gold Mining in Peru. 2013.***
8. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 2, 2023.
9. ***ILO-MTPE. Magnitud y características del trabajo infantil en Perú: Informe de 2015-Análisis de la Encuesta Nacional de Hogares (EN-AHO) y de la Encuesta sobre Trabajo Infantil (ETI). 2016.***
10. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
11. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 24, 2020.
12. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. January 27, 2022.
13. Government of Peru. Estrategia Nacional para la Prevención y Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil 2012-2021. 2012. Source on file.

Peru

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Hogares (EN-AHO), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. February 20, 2024.
14. U.S. Department of State. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 30, 2023.
15. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. March 9, 2023.
16. ***Infobae. Adoctrinamiento, uso de armas y alta mortandad: la cruda realidad de los niños “pioneritos” en el VRAEM. Lima: Infobae. August 18, 2022.***
17. ***The Economist. Demand for drugs caused a surge in child labour in Peru. October 13, 2022.***

-
18. *Newsroom Infobae. Rescatado un niño de manos de Sendero Luminoso en operativo contra su líder. Lima: Infobae. August 17, 2022.*
 19. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Peru. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2024.*
 20. *Government of Peru. Ley que Modifica el Artículo 51 de la Ley No. 27337, Ley No. 27571. Enacted: December 4, 2001.*
 21. *Government of Peru. Decreto Supremo Número 009-2022-MIMP que aprueba la relación de trabajos y actividades peligrosas o nocivas para la salud física o moral de las/los adolescentes. Lima: El Peruano. Enacted: July 22, 2022.*
 22. *Government of Peru. Anexo 1 Decreto Supremo que aprueba la relación de trabajos y actividades peligrosas o nocivas para la salud física o moral de las/los adolescentes: Glosario de Términos. Lima: El Peruano. Enacted: July 24, 2022.*
 23. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. March 3, 2025.
 24. UN General Assembly - Human Rights Council. Compilation of information prepared by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. Lima: UN. November 14, 2022. Source on file.
 25. U.S. Embassy Lima official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 9, 2022.
 26. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Peru (ratification: 2002). Published: 2020.*
 27. *Government of Peru. Ley General de Inspección del Trabajo. Enacted: July 22, 2006.*
 28. *Government of Peru, MTPE. Sunafil incorpora a 45 nuevos inspectores para fortalecer la inspección del trabajo. January 3, 2023.*
 29. *Diario Gestion. Sunafil refuerza inspección laboral con 45 nuevos inspectores. January 3, 2023.*
 30. *ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) - Population and labour force. Accessed: (January 31, 2023). Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
 31. *Egusquiza Palacin, Beatty and Miriam Illa Pantigoso. La actualidad de la inspección del trabajo y la irrupción de la tecnología: algunas propuestas normativas y de gestión. Lima: Pontificia Universidad Católica del Peru. 2022.*
 32. U.S. Embassy Lima. Reporting. March 28, 2025.
 33. *INEI. Estado de la Niñez y Adolescencia (Informe Técnico Número 3). September 2022.*
 34. *Government of Peru. Matricular a un menor en un colegio público. Lima: Ministerio de Educación. Accessed: June 9, 2023.*
 35. *Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática. Condiciones de vida de la población Venezolana que reside en Peru. January 19, 2023.*
 36. *ILO. Indigenous children at high risk of being in child labour. September 27, 2023.*
 37. *Ybáñez, Igor. Minedu informó que hay más de mil colegios en el Perú en riesgo de colapsar. March 3, 2023.*
 38. *The World Bank. International Bank for Reconstruction and Development International Finance Corporation Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency Partnership Framework for the Republic of Peru for the Period FY23-FY27. December 22, 2022.*
 39. *Government of Peru. Ley que crea la Superintendencia Nacional de Fiscalización Laboral (SUNAFIL), Ley No. 29981. Enacted: January 14, 2013.*

-
40. **Government of Peru. Ley que Aprueba el Nuevo Código de los Niños y Adolescentes, Ley No. 27337. Enacted: August 12, 2000.**
 41. **Government of Peru. Código Penal, Ley No. 635. Enacted: June 8, 2023.**
 42. **Government of Peru. Constitución Política del Perú. Enacted: 1993.**
 43. **Government of Peru. Ley del Servicio Militar, Ley No. 29248. Enacted: June 28, 2008.**
 44. **Government of Peru. Ley General de Educación, Ley No. 28044. Enacted: July 28, 2003.**
 45. **Government of Peru. Decreto Supremo Número 011-2012-ED Reglamento de la Ley General de Educación. Enacted: July 7, 2012.**
 46. **Government of Peru. Decreto Supremo Número 008-2022-MINCETUR que modifica el Reglamento de la Ley Numero 28868, Ley que faculta al Ministerio de Comercio Exterior y Turismo a tipificar infracciones por vía reglamentaria en materia de prestación de servicios turísticos y la calificación de establecimientos de hospedaje y establece las sanciones aplicables, aprobado por el Decreto Supremo Número 007-2007-MINCETUR. Lima: El Peruano. Enacted: August 4, 2022.**
 47. **Gestion. Sunafil to strengthen forced labor and child labor inspections. June 18, 2023.**
 48. **Government of Peru. Peru Pathfinder Country Progress Report 2022-2023. July 2023.**
 49. U.S. Embassy Lima official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 17, 2021.
 50. **Government of Peru. Ley de Fortalecimiento del Sistema de Inspección del Trabajo. Enacted: July 9, 2018.**
 51. **El Peruano. Aprueban renovacion del Reconocimiento "Sello Libre de Trabajo Infantil" - SELTI a diversas personas juridicas. Resolucion Ministerial No. 168-2022-TR. June 30, 2022.**
 52. **Government of Peru. Pagina Principal: Cursos sobre Trabajo Infantil y Diálogo Social. Lima: MTPE. Accessed: April 14, 2023.**
 53. **Cadillo, Carlos. Reporte anual de las inspecciones y procedimientos sancionadores laborales. Infobae. December 28, 2023.**
 54. **Moreno, Emmanuel. Lambayeque: Sunafil lanza aplicativo contra trabajo infantil. La Republica. March 7, 2023.**
 55. **Government of Peru. Defensoría Municipal del Niño y del Adolescente - Demuna. Lima: Ministerio de la Mujer y Poblaciones Vulnerables. Accessed: April 14, 2023.**
 56. **El Peruano. MTPE aprueba lineamientos para erradicar trabajo infantil en el ámbito municipal. Lima: El Peruano. September 1, 2022.**
 57. **Government of Peru, MTPE. MTPE y GORE Cajamarca articulan esfuerzos para caracterizar el trabajo infantil rural con enfoque intercultural. June 20, 2023.**
 58. **Government of Peru, MTPE. MTPE fortalece trabajo descentralizado regional con inicio de pasantías con funcionarios del GORE Ayacucho. May 17, 2023.**
 59. **Infobae. 984 víctimas de trata de personas fueron rescatadas en lo que va del año. Lima: Infobae. October 6, 2022.**
 60. **Government of Peru. Organigrama de la Policía Nacional del Peru. Lima: Portal de Transparencia del Estado Peruano. 2020.**
 61. **Municipalidad de Miraflores. Realizaron operativo contra el trabajo infantil en Miraflores. December 1, 2023.**
 62. **Exitosa Noticias. Junín: Rescatan a tres menores de edad que eran víctimas de trabajo infantil en Río Tambo. June 25, 2023.**
 63. **Government of Peru, MTPE. Superintendencia Nacional de Fiscalización Laboral. Accessed: April 10, 2024.**
 64. Government of Peru. E-mail communication to USDOS official. March 7, 2025.

65. **Government of Peru. Decree No. 001-2022-MIMP on the Multisectoral Permanent Commission for the Follow-up to the Implementation of the Multisectoral Policy for Children towards 2030.** Lima: El Peruano. Enacted: January 20, 2022.
66. **Government of Peru, MIMP. Política Nacional Multisectorial para las Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes al 2030 - PNMNNA. Informe de Gestion 2023.** 2023.
67. U.S. Embassy Lima official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 29, 2025.
68. **Government of Peru. Formalizan el inicio del proceso de elaboracion de la Politica Nacional Multisectorial para la Prevencion y Erradicacion del Trabajo Infantil Lima: El Peruano.** Enacted: November 7, 2022.
69. **Government of Peru. Decreto Supremo que aprueba la Politica Nacional frente a la trata de personas y sus formas de explotacion.** Enacted: July 27, 2021.
70. **Government of Peru, Ministerio del Interior. Madre de Dios: Mininter expuso avances de política nacional frente a trata de personas.** December 3, 2023.
71. **Government of Peru, Ministerio del Interior. Mininter promueve acciones multisectoriales frente a la trata de personas en Amazonas.** March 25, 2023.
72. **Peru 21. Gobierno oficializa program Wasi Mikuna para reemplazar a Qali Warma en 2025.** December 12, 2024.
73. **El Comercio. Pedro Ripalda renuncia a Qali Warma tras denuncias por alimentos en mal estado.** November 28, 2024.
74. **Government of Peru. Programa Integral Nacional para el Bienestar Familiar.** Accessed: September 2019.
75. **National Radio. MIMP launches campaign against child labor that will be applied in 24 cities.** June 12, 2024.
76. **Government of Peru, Ministerio de Desarrollo y Inclusion Social. Midis promueve la seguridad alimentaria con implementación de Política Nacional de Desarrollo e Inclusión social.** January 30, 2023.

Philippines

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ChildFund International. Building Capacity, Advocacy, Awareness and Program (BuildCA2P) of Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) in Mindanao, Philippines, to Combat Child Labor in Crop Agriculture. October 2020: Technical Progress Report. Source on file.
3. ChildFund International. Building Capacity, Advocacy, Awareness and Program (BCA2P) of Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) in Mindanao (Bukidnon, Davao del Sur and North Cotabato) to Combat Child Labor in Crop Agriculture (Banana, Corn, Coconut and Rice). October 2022. Source on file.
4. **UCW. Understanding Child Labour and Youth Employment Outcomes in the Philippines. December 2015.**
5. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. February 7, 2025.
6. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. February 9, 2025.
7. **Philippine Information Agency. DOLE Region 9: Child labor prevalent in agri-fishery sector.** June 14, 2024.
8. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. February 7, 2022.
9. Pascual, Ludwig John H., Domingo, S.N., and

- Manejar, A.J.A. Answering critical questions on small-scale mining in the Philippines. Philippine Institute for Development Studies - Policy Notes, April 2020. Source on file.
10. **Aquino, Leslie Ann.** *DOLE reports that less than 1 percent of domestic helpers are minors; warns vs. exploitation of child labor.* *Manila Bulletin*, December 3, 2020.
 11. **ILO Committee of Experts.** *Individual Observation concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Philippines (ratification: 2000). Published: 2021.*
 12. **UN Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict.** *Philippines: Significant Measures to Protect Conflict-Affected Children in Place but Full Implementation Essential for Effective Protection.* New York, August 25, 2020.
 13. **Human Rights Watch.** *Philippines Events of 2024.* Accessed: March 3, 2025.
 14. **Dahas.** *2024 Sources.* Accessed: March 3, 2025.
 15. **Simons, Margaret.** *The Philippines Is Losing Its 'War on Drugs'.* *Foreign Policy*. January 11, 2023.
 16. **UN General Assembly.** *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247).* June 17, 2025.
 17. **UN.** *World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2023 Statistical Annex.* New York, 2023. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 18. **ILOSTAT.** *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) - Population and labour force.* Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 19. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. February 23, 2023.
 20. U.S. Embassy Manila official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 22, 2023.
 21. **Human Rights Watch.** *"Our Happy Family Is Gone": Impact of the "War on Drugs" on Children in the Philippines.* May 27, 2020.
 22. **U.S. Department of State.** *Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Philippines.* Washington, D.C., July 2022.
 23. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. April 6, 2021.
 24. **U.S. Department of State.** *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Philippines.* Washington, D.C., March 2021.
 25. **UNICEF Philippines.** *National Study on Online Sexual Abuse and Exploitation of Children in the Philippines.* 2020.
 26. **ECPAT, INTERPOL, and UNICEF.** *Disrupting Harm in the Philippines - Evidence on online child sexual exploitation and abuse.* October 1, 2022.
 27. **Government of the Philippines.** *Anti-Money Laundering Council. Online Sexual Exploitation of Children: A crime with a global impact and an evolving transnational threat.* 2020.
 28. **Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre.** *Disaster Displacement in Asia and the Pacific.* 2022.
 29. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. January 21, 2021.
 30. U.S. Embassy Manila official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 16, 2024.
 31. Government of the Philippines. An Act Instituting Policies for the Protection and Welfare of Domestic Workers, No. 10361. Enacted: January 18, 2013. Source on file.
 32. **Government of the Philippines.** *An Act Providing for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor and Affording Stronger Protection for the Working Child, Amending for this*

-
- Purpose Republic Act No. 7610. Republic Act No. 9231. Enacted: December 19, 2003.***
33. Government of the Philippines. Republic Act No. 7610 - Special Protection of Children Against Child Abuse, Exploitation and Discrimination Act. Enacted: June 17, 1992. Source on file.
34. ***Government of the Philippines. The Labor Code of the Philippines, Presidential Decree No. 442. Enacted: May 1, 1974.***
35. ***Government of the Philippines. Guidelines in Assessing and Determining Hazardous Work in the Employment of Persons Below 18 Years of Age. Department Order No. 149 A-17. January 16, 2017.***
36. ***Government of the Philippines. Guidelines in Assessing and Determining Hazardous Work in the Employment of Persons Below 18 Years of Age, Department Order No. 149-2016. Enacted: February 18, 2016.***
37. Government of the Philippines. Expanded Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act of 2012. No. 10364. Enacted: February 6, 2013. Source on file.
38. ***Government of the Philippines. An Act Strengthening the Policies on Anti-Trafficking in Persons, Providing Penalties for Its Violations, and Appropriating Funds Therefore, Amending for the Purpose Republic Act No. 9208. Republic Act No. 11862. Enacted: June 23, 2022.***
39. ***Government of the Philippines. An Act Defining Cybercrime, Providing for the Prevention, Investigation, Suppression and the Imposition of Penalties Therefor and for Other Purposes, Republic Act No. 10175. Enacted: September 12, 2012.***
40. ***Government of the Philippines. Free Internet Access in Public Places Act. Republic Act No 10929. August 2, 2017.***
41. ***Government of the Philippines. Anti-Online Sexual Abuse or Exploitation of Children (OSAEC) and Anti-Child Sexual Abuse or Exploitation Materials (CSAEM) Act, Amending Republic Act No. 9160 ("Anti-Money Laundering Act of 2001"), As Amended and Repealing Republic Act No. 977 ("Anti-Child Pornography Act of 2009"). Republic Act No. 11930. Enacted: July 30, 2022.***
42. ***Government of the Philippines. Comprehensive Dangerous Drugs Act of 2002, No. 9165. Enacted: June 7, 2002.***
43. ***Government of the Philippines. Providing for the Development, Administration, Organization, Training, Maintenance and Utilization of the Citizen Armed Forces of the Philippines, and for Other Purposes Act, No. 7077. Enacted: June 27, 1991.***
44. ***Government of the Philippines. Enhanced Basic Education Act of 2013, No. 10533. Enacted: May 15, 2013.***
45. ***Government of the Philippines. The Constitution of the Republic of the Philippines. Enacted: February 11, 1987.***
46. ***Government of the Philippines. Executive Order No. 67, August 06, 2024. Source on file.***
47. Government of the Philippines, Department of Labor and Employment. Bureau of Workers with Special Concerns. Accessed: May 29, 2019.
48. U.S. Embassy Manila. Reporting. April 8, 2024.
49. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention, 1948 (No. 87) Philippines (ratification: 1953). Published: 2024. Source on file.***
50. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98) Philippines (ratification: 1953). Published: 2023.***
51. ***ILO. Application of International Labour Standards 2020—Report of the Committee***

of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations. February 14, 2020.

52. Government of the Philippines. Philippines Plan of Action to End Violence Against Children (PPAEVAC). 2017. Source on file.
53. U.S. Embassy Manila official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 30, 2023.
54. ***UNICEF. 4th National Plan of Action for Children Philippines (2023–2028).***
55. ***UNICEF. Child Protection Systems Strengthening Approaches, Benchmarks and Interventions. 2021.***
56. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Philippines (ratification: 2000). Published: 2024.***
57. ***Government of the Philippines. 4th National Strategic Action Plan Against Trafficking in Persons (2023–2027).***
58. ***Government of the Philippines, Department of Social Welfare and Development. The Pantawid Pamilyang Pilipino Program (4Ps). Accessed: July 27, 2018.***
59. ***ILO - Country Office for the Philippines. Family Development Session Module on Child Labour. September 2019.***
60. ***Government of the Philippines, Department of Social Welfare and Development. Recovery and Re-Integration Program for Trafficked Persons. Accessed: March 8, 2023.***

Rwanda

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Integrated Household Living Conditions Survey (EICV5), 2016–2017. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. Rwanda Extractive Industry Workers Union. Rapid Assessment Report on Rwanda Child Labor. October 1, 2020. Source on file.
3. Winrock International. Baseline Prevalence Study on Child Labor in Tea Growing Areas in Rwanda. 2014. Source on file.
4. ***National Institute of Statistics of Rwanda. Integrated Household Living Conditions Survey (EICV) 2013/2014 Thematic Report: Economic Activity. June 2016.***
5. U.S. Embassy Kigali official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 3, 2023.
6. ***Government of Rwanda. Rulindo: The duo arrested over illegal mining, child labour. Rwanda National Police, June 11, 2021.***
7. U.S. Embassy Kigali official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 28, 2025
8. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. January 23, 2023.
9. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. February 12, 2021.
10. ***Government of Rwanda. Musanze: Parents urged to send children to school. Rwanda National Police, May 11, 2021.***
11. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Rwanda. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
12. ***UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General, A/78/842–S/2024/384. June 3, 2024.***
13. ***UN Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Letter dated 31 May 2024 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2024/432. June 4, 2024.***
14. ***UN Group of Experts on the Democratic Re-***

- public of the Congo. Letter dated 27 December 2024 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2024/969. December 27, 2024.**
15. Government of Rwanda. Law N° 54/2011, Relating to the Rights and the Protection of the Child. Enacted: June 25, 2012. Source on file.
 16. Government of Rwanda. Law N° 010-2021 of 16-02-2021, Determining the Organization of Education. Enacted: February 16, 2021. Source on file.
 17. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Material section of this report.**
 18. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 19. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. March 13, 2025.
 20. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. February 7, 2025.
 21. **Human Rights Watch. As Long as We Live on the Streets, They Will Beat Us – Rwanda’s Abusive Detention of Children. January 27, 2020.**
 22. **Human Rights Watch. Rwanda: UN Body Targets Abuse of Street Children. February 14, 2020.**
 23. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 24. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. February 3, 2023.
 25. Government of Rwanda. Law N° 66/2018, Regulating Labour in Rwanda. Enacted: August 30, 2018. Source on file.
 26. Government of Rwanda. Ministerial Instructions N° 01/2017, Relating to Prevention and Fight Against Child Labour. Ministry of Public Service and Labour, Enacted: November 11, 2017. Source on file.
 27. Government of Rwanda. Instructions of the Council of the City of Kigali City N° 02, Establishing Mechanisms of Prevention and Fight Against Illegal Child Labour in Kigali City. Enacted: April 29, 2012. Source on file.
 28. Government of Rwanda. Ministerial Order N° 06, determining the list of worst forms of child labour, their nature, categories of institutions that are not allowed to employ them and their prevention mechanisms. Enacted: July 13, 2010. Source on file.
 29. Government of Rwanda. Organic Law N° 01/2012, Instituting the Penal Code. Enacted: May 2, 2012. Source on file.
 30. **Government of Rwanda. Law N° 51/2018 of 13/08/2018, Relating to the Prevention, Suppression and Punishment of Trafficking in Persons and Exploitation of Others. Enacted: August 13, 2018.**
 31. Government of Rwanda. Law N° 71/2018 relating to the protection of the child. Enacted: August 31, 2018. Source on file.
 32. **Government of Rwanda. Law N° 68/2018, Determining Offences and Penalties in General. Enacted: August 30, 2018.**
 33. Government of Rwanda. Presidential Order N° 72/01, Establishing Army General Statutes. Enacted: July 8, 2002. Source on file.
 34. Government of Rwanda. Presidential Order N° 32/01, Establishing Rwanda Defence Forces Special Statute. Enacted: September 3, 2012. Source on file.
 35. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
 36. **Government of Rwanda. Education Sector Strategic Plan 2018–2024. Ministry of Education, July 23, 2020.**

37. U.S. Embassy Kigali. Reporting. March 12, 2024.
38. Government of Rwanda. Ministerial Order N° 001 19.20, Relating to Labour Inspection. Enacted: March 17, 2020. Source on file.
39. Government of Rwanda. National Strategy on Elimination of Child Labour. Ministry of Public Service and Labour, July 2023. Source on file.
40. Government of Rwanda. Strategic Plan for Integrated Child Rights Policy 2019–2024. National Commission for Children, December 30, 2018. Source on file.
41. Government of Rwanda. National Action Plan for Combatting Trafficking in Persons in Rwanda. March 2019. Source on file.
42. *African Union. Ten Year Action Plan on the Eradication of Child Labour, Forced Labour, Human Trafficking, and Modern Slavery in Africa 2020–2030. April 6, 2021.*
43. *African Union. Launch the International Year for the Elimination of Child Labour in Africa and accelerate the implementation of the African Union Ten Year Action Plan. March 31, 2021.*
44. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Rwanda. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.*
5. *Government of Saint Helena. St Helena Laws Applied to Ascension. April 1, 2017.*
6. *Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. The Saint Helena, Ascension, and Tristan da Cunha Constitution Order 2009. Enacted: September 1, 2009.*
7. *Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Sexual Offences Act 2003. Enacted: 2003.*
8. *Government of Saint Helena. Labour Regulating Authority. Accessed: March 19, 2024.*
9. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
10. Government of Saint Helena. Education Ordinance. Enacted: August 30, 2008. Source on file.
11. Government of Ascension Island. Ascension Island Education Policy. Enacted: October 2010. Source on file.
12. *Tristan da Cunha Island Council. Education By-Laws. January 14, 2008.*
13. U.S. Embassy London official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2023.
14. U.S. Embassy London. Reporting. February 14, 2023.

Saint Helena, Ascension, and Tristan da Cunha

1. *Government of Saint Helena. St Helena Laws Applied to Tristan da Cunha. April 2018.*
2. *Government of Saint Helena. Welfare of Children Ordinance, 2008. Enacted: March 1, 2010; Amended: December 20, 2017.*
3. *Government of Ascension Island. Employment Ordinance, 2022. Enacted: June 20, 2022.*
4. *Government of Ascension Island. Child Welfare Ordinance, 2011. Enacted: October 18, 2011.*

Saint Lucia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 4 (MICS 4), 2012. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. *ILO. Rapid assessment of child labour in Saint Lucia. 2017.*
3. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Saint Lucia. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.*

4. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Labour Code. Enacted: 2006.***
 5. Government of Saint Lucia. Counter-Trafficking Act 2010, No. 7. Enacted: January 25, 2010. Source on file.
 6. Government of Saint Lucia. Counter-Trafficking (Amendment) Act. Enacted: 2021. Source on file.
 7. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Education Act, No. 41. Enacted: 1999.***
 8. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. February 5, 2021.
 9. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Saint Lucia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
 10. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. April 26, 2023.
 11. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 5, 2023.
 12. Government of Saint Lucia. Labour Code Amendment Act. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 13. ***Government of Saint Lucia. The Saint Lucia Constitutional Order of 1978. Enacted: 1978.***
 14. Government of Saint Lucia. Criminal Code. Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
 15. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Electronic Crimes Act 2009.***
 16. Government of Saint Lucia. Drugs (Prevention of Misuse) Act. Enacted: 1988. Amended 2008. Source on file.
 17. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
 18. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Labour Minister leads delegation to ILO Caribbean Office. November 20, 2024.***
 19. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. March 20, 2023.
 20. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
 21. Government of Saint Lucia. Standard Operating Procedures for the Identification, Referral and Protection of Victims of Trafficking in Persons in Saint Lucia. November 2018. Source on file.
 22. ***Gaillard, Sharefil. Public consultations on revised Social Protection Policy kick off. Loop News, May 17, 2022.***
 23. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Ministry of Equity launches Feedback Redress Mechanism. October 9, 2024.***
 24. ***Government of Saint Lucia. Smart targeting and clear graduation pathways signal a new era in social protection. September 23, 2024.***
 25. ***St. Lucia Social Development Fund. Basic Needs Trust Fund. Accessed: February 12, 2025.***
 26. ***Government of Saint Lucia, Office of the Prime Minister. 2024–2025 Community After-School Program Set to Begin. September 4, 2024.***
 27. ***Loop News. Over \$6 Million income support paid to over 4,500 in informal sector. October 3, 2024.***
 28. ***Loop News. MOST concludes ISP, focuses on future social protection programs. October 23, 2024.***
- ## **Saint Vincent and the Grenadines**
1. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Employment of Women, Young Persons, and Children Act, no. 85. Enacted: July 1, 1938. Source on file.
 2. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Occupational Safety and Health Act of 2017. Enacted: November 24, 2017. Source on file.
 3. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grena-

- dines. Prevention of Trafficking in Persons Act, no. 27. Enacted: September 29, 2011. Source on file.
4. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Education Act Revised 2005. Enacted: 1992. Source on file.
5. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Criminal Code. Enacted: 1988. Source on file.
6. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Prevention of Trafficking in Persons (Amendment) Act. Enacted: February 23, 2023. Source on file.
7. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Cybercrime Act. Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
8. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Police Act Revised Edition 1990, Chapter 280. Enacted: 1947. Source on file.
9. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. January 13, 2021.
10. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. February 8, 2022.
11. Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines. Trafficking in Persons Questionnaire. February 2, 2023. Source on file.
12. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2024.
13. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 5, 2024.
14. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. January 24, 2024.
15. U.S. Embassy Bridgetown. Reporting. February 16, 2021.
- Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labor Force Survey (LFS), 2022. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Apia. Reporting. January 27, 2025.
3. *Talanei. ILO Report Records 135 Child Vendors in Samoa. March 29, 2023.*
4. *Government of Samoa. 2022 Samoa Labour Force and Child Labour Survey. Samoa Bureau of Statistics, Published: January 2024.*
5. *Samoa Observer. Developing the right path for our children. September 4, 2024.*
6. Government of Samoa. Labor and Employment Relations Amendment 2023. February 3, 2023. Source on file.
7. Government of Samoa. Labour and Employment Relations Regulations. Enacted: 2015. Source on file.
8. *Government of Samoa. Public Notice: Employing a Child Age 18 and Under Hazardous Conditions. August 22, 2017.*
9. *Government of Samoa. International Criminal Court, No. 26. Enacted: 2007.*
10. *Government of Samoa. Crimes Act, No. 10. Enacted: 2013.*
11. *Government of Samoa. Constitution of the Independent State of Samoa. Enacted: 1960.*
12. *Government of Samoa. Education Act 2009. Enacted: 2009.*
13. *Government of Samoa. Samoa National Child Care and Protection Policy 2020–2030. Ministry of Women, Community, and Social Development. Enacted: May 2020.*
14. *Samoa Observer. Transport Should Not be a Barrier to Education. April 17, 2023.*
15. Government of Samoa. Education Amendment

Samoa

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National

Act 2019. 2019. Source on file.

16. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual observation concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Samoa (ratification: 2008). Published: 2021.***
17. ***Government of Samoa. Our Legislation. Ministry of Commerce, Industry and Labour. Accessed: February 19, 2020.***
18. U.S. Embassy Apia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 1, 2020.
19. U.S. Embassy Apia. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
20. U.S. Embassy Apia. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
21. ***ILO. Samoa holds national consultation on child labour workplan and launches follow-up rapid assessment on street vendors. March 28, 2023.***
22. Government of Samoa. 2022 Rapid Assessment Survey of Child Vendors in Samoa. National University of Samoa, 2022. Source on file.
23. ***Government of Samoa. National Strategy and Action Plan towards the Elimination of Child Labour in All its Forms – Alliance 8.7. 2024–2027. Published: December 2023.***
24. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual observation concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182). Samoa (ratification: 2008). Published: 2024.***
25. ***Government of Samoa. Pola Puipui National Prevention Framework for Ending Gender Based Violence in Samoa. Ministry of Women, Community, and Social Development, October 2024.***
26. ***Rheeney, Alexander. Ministry hosts forum to spotlight child rights. Samoa Observer, November 25, 2023.***
27. U.S. Embassy Apia official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 7, 2023.
28. ***T-Ah Tong, Matai’a Lanuola Tusani. Quality education remains a priority. Samoa Observer, May 30, 2024.***
29. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct request concerning the Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182). Samoa (ratification: 2008). Published: 2024.***
30. ***Netzler-Iose, Jasmine. Minister Urges School Committees to Follow Conditions of Government Assistance. Samoa Global News, February 6, 2025.***
31. Government of Samoa. Progress update on efforts to address child labor in Samoa. December 13, 2024. Source on file.

São Tomé and Príncipe

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6, 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
3. ***TÉLA NÓN. São Tomé e Príncipe possui lacunas na coleta de dados sobre proteção de migrantes. December 13, 2023.***
4. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
5. U.S. Embassy Luanda. Reporting. February 11, 2025.
6. U.S. Embassy Libreville. Reporting. February 5, 2021.
7. ***Medeiros, Óscar. Prostituição infantil está a atingir níveis alarmantes em São Tomé e Príncipe. VOA, November 5, 2020.***
8. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Código do Trabalho, Lei nº 6/2019. Enacted: April 11,

2019. Source on file.

9. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (no. 138) São Tomé and Príncipe (ratification: 2005). Published: 2023.***
10. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Código Penal, Lei nº 6/2012. Enacted: November 6, 2012. Source on file.
11. U.S. Embassy Luanda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 22, 2024.
12. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Diagnóstico Rápido Sobre Trabalho Infantil em São Tomé e Príncipe. September 2014. Source on file.
13. U.S. Embassy Luanda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 29, 2024.
14. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (no. 182) São Tomé and Príncipe (ratification: 2005). Published: 2023.***
15. ***UNICEF. Fulfilling the Commitment to Child Protection in São Tomé and Príncipe. May 20, 2022.***
16. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Código Civil, Lei nº 2/77. Enacted: September 28, 1977. Source on file.
17. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Decreto-Lei nº 3/83. Enacted: February 25, 1983. Source on file.
18. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Lei de Bases do Sistema Educativo. Enacted: February 18, 2019. Source on file.
19. U.S. Embassy Luanda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 25, 2025.
20. Government of São Tomé e Príncipe. Decreto-Lei nº 7/2016 – Aprova o novo Estatuto da Inspeção de Trabalho, doravante designada de Estatuto da Inspeção Geral de Trabalho – (EIGT). Enacted: November 14, 2016. Source on

file.

21. Government of São Tomé and Príncipe. Política e Estratégia Nacional de Proteção Social. February 2014. Source on file.
22. ***RSTP. Programa Família ampliado para combater a extrema pobreza em São Tomé e Príncipe. October 8, 2023.***
23. ***Telanon. Programa família em STP vai ser alargado de 2830 para 5000 agregados familiares. February 15, 2024.***
24. U.S. Embassy Luanda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 23, 2024.

Senegal

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey, 2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 23, 2024.
3. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2021: Senegal. Washington D.C., April 12, 2022.***
4. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 31, 2023.
6. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Senegal (ratification: 2000), Adopted 2020. Published: 2021.***
7. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Senegal. Washington D.C., June 2023.***
8. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation on***

-
- the Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Senegal (ratification: 1999). Published: 2024.*
9. *ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Senegal (ratification: 2000). Published: 2022.*
 10. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Senegal. Washington D.C., July 19, 2022.*
 11. *Faye, Mamadou, and Céline Fleuzin. Au Sénégal, le difficile retrait des enfants talibés de la rue. BBC Afrique, December 19, 2022.*
 12. *ILO Committee of Experts. Observation on the Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Senegal (ratification: 2000). Published: 2024.*
 13. *Government of Senegal. Arrêté Ministériel n° 3751 MFPTEOP-DTSS, fixant les catégories d'entreprises et travaux interdits aux enfants et aux jeunes gens ainsi que l'âge limite auquel s'applique l'interdiction. Enacted: June 6, 2003.*
 14. *Government of Senegal. Loi n° 2005-06 du 10 mai 2005 Relatif à la Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes et Pratiques Assimilées et à la Protection des Victimes. Enacted: May 10, 2005.*
 15. *Government of Senegal. Arrêté Ministériel n° 3749 MFPTEOP-DTSS fixant et interdisant les pires formes du travail des enfants. Enacted: June 6, 2003.*
 16. *Government of Senegal. Code Penal, Law No. 65-60. Enacted: July 21, 1965.*
 17. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Official communication. December 12, 2024.
 18. *Government of Senegal. Arrêté Ministériel n° 3750 MFPTEOP-DTSS, fixant la Nature des Travaux Dangereux Interdits aux Enfants et Jeunes Gens. Enacted: June 6, 2003.*
 19. *Government of Senegal. Arrête n° 3748 MFPTEOP-DTSS relatif au travail des enfants. Enacted: June 6, 2003.*
 20. *Government of Senegal. Code du Travail, Law No. 97-17. Enacted: December 1, 1997.*
 21. Government of Senegal. Décret Fixant l'Échelle des Peines de Simple Police Applicables aux Auteurs de Contraventions aux Dispositions du Code du Travail et des Règlements Prévus pour son Application, Decret No. 62-017. Enacted: January 22, 1962. Source on file.
 22. *Government of Senegal. Loi n° 2004-37 modifiant et complétant la loi d'orientation de l'éducation nationale n° 91-22 du 16 février 1991. Enacted: December 15, 2004.*
 23. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 28, 2025.
 24. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. February 24, 2021.
 25. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 28, 2022.
 26. *U.S. Department of State. 2023 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Senegal. April 22, 2024.*
 27. *African Programming and Research Initiative to End Slavery (APRIES) Senegal. Child Sex Trafficking in Senegal: Dimensions, Effects, and Solutions. June 22, 2022.*
 28. *African Programming and Research Initiative to End Slavery (APRIES) Senegal. Sex Trafficking of Young Women Aged 15 to 30 Years in the Gold Mining Region of Kédougou. March 21, 2022.*
 29. *University of Georgia Center of Human Trafficking Research and Outreach. CenHTRO/APRIES National Launch of Programs in Senegal. March 25, 2022.*
 30. *D'Avignon, Robyn. A Ritual Geology: Gold and Subterranean Knowledge in Savanna West Africa. Durham, North Carolina: Duke University Press, 2022.*

31. Government of Senegal. Arrête n° 3748 MFP-TEOP-DTSS relatif au travail des enfants. Enacted: June 6, 2003. Source on file.
32. Government of Senegal. Loi n° 2008-28, abrogeant et remplaçant l'article 19 de la loi de 6 juin 1970 portant organisation générale de la défense nationale. Enacted: July 28, 2008. Source on file.
33. Government of Senegal. Loi n°70-23 portant organisation générale de la Défense Nationale. Enacted: June 27, 1970. Source on file.
34. Government of Senegal. Constitution of the Republic of Senegal. Enacted: January 22, 2001. Source on file.
35. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2022.
36. **Ministère de la Justice. Programmes & Projets: Bonne gouvernance et droits humains. Accessed: December 17, 2024.**
37. **Centre d'Information des Nations Unies Dakar, Sénégal. En Afrique de l'Ouest, les enfants représentent plus de 60% des victimes de la traite. August 5, 2024.**
38. **Delegate L'intranet de l'ONU-iSeek pour les États Membres. Journée de la lutte contre la traite d'êtres humains à Dakar. United Nations. August 28, 2024.**
39. U.S. Embassy Dakar official. E-mail communication to DOL official. February 27, 2024.
40. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. February 4, 2022.
41. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. January 26, 2023.
42. U.S. Embassy Dakar. Reporting. February 16, 2021.
- Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Belgrade. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
3. **ILO and the Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia. Serbia National Child Labour Survey 2021. 2022.**
4. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Serbia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
5. Government of Serbia. Regulation on Hazardous Labour of Children. Enacted: May 29, 2017. Source on file.
6. U.S. Embassy Belgrade. Reporting. March 5, 2025.
7. U.S. Embassy Belgrade official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 22, 2025.
8. **ILO. ILO Brief -- Child Labour in the Republic of Serbia. June 28, 2024.**
9. U.S. Embassy Belgrade. Reporting. January 23, 2024.
10. **Europol. Human trafficking ring exploiting children halted in Serbia. October 11, 2023.**
11. **UNICEF. UNICEF and UNHCR Join Forces to Support Refugees and Migrants in Serbia. December 19, 2023.**
12. **Miljkovic, Ivana. It's best when we learn together. UNICEF, June 16, 2023.**
13. Cerovic, T., et al. Lifelong Learning and the Roma Minority in the Western Balkans. Leeds: Emerald Publishing Limited, 2023. Source on file.

Serbia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National
14. **UNICEF. Breaking Barriers: An analytical report on Roma children and women in Kosovo (UNSCR 1244), Montenegro, North Macedonia and Serbia. April 2024.**

15. **Government of Serbia. Constitution of the Republic of Serbia. Enacted: November 8, 2006.**
16. **Government of Serbia. Labor Law of the Republic of Serbia. Enacted: March 15, 2005.**
17. **Government of Serbia. Criminal Code of the Republic of Serbia. Enacted: February 28, 2006.**
18. **Government of Serbia. Law on Military, Labor and Material Obligation. Enacted: December 15, 2010.**
19. **Government of Serbia. Law on the Army. Enacted: December 11, 2007.**
20. Government of Serbia. Law on the Ratification of the Optional Protocol Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict, Official Gazette of the FRY - International Treaties, No. 7/2002. Enacted: July 2002. Source on file.
21. Government of Serbia. The Law on the Foundations of the Education System. Enacted: 2002. Source on file.
22. Government of Serbia. Prosecutor's office statistics (2024). February 13, 2025. Source on file.
23. **Dragojlo, Sasa. 'Like Prisoners': Chinese Workers in Serbia Complain of Exploitation. Belgrade: BalkanInsight. January 26, 2021.**
24. **Agreement on Social Security between the Government of the Republic of Serbia and the Government of People's Republic of China. Belgrade. June 8, 2018.**
25. **China Labor Watch. Unseen Workers: Conditions of Foreign Workers in Serbia. 2024.**
26. **ASTRA. From Dreams to Debt and Exploitation: The Untold Story of 11 Trafficked Workers in Serbia. March 2024.**
27. U.S. Embassy Belgrade official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 13, 2025.
28. **ASTRA. Country Info Brief: Trafficking in Human Beings -- Serbia. September 4, 2024.**
29. **Дачић: Србија снажно посвећена борби против кријумчарења миграната и трговине људима (Dacic: Serbia strongly committed to the fight against migrant smuggling and trafficking in human beings). Politika, October 28, 2024.**
30. **Government of Serbia. PROGRAM ZA BORBU PROTIV TRGOVINE LJUDIMA U REPUBLICI SRBIJI ZA PERIOD 2024-2029. GODINE (Program for Combating Human Trafficking in the Republic of Serbia for the Period 2024–2029). 2024.**
31. **Government of Serbia. Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma in the Republic of Serbia 2022-2030. February 3, 2022.**
32. **Council of Europe and European Union. Conference on Social Inclusion Measures for Roma Men and Women at the Local Level. December 18, 2024.**
33. U.S. Embassy Belgrade. Reporting. January 29, 2021.
34. Government of Serbia. Protocol for Dealing with Street Children in Belgrade. 2017. Source on file.
35. **Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs of Serbia. Контакт (Contact). Accessed: March 10, 2025.**

Sierra Leone

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2017. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Okech, David, et al. Child Trafficking and the Worst Forms of Child Labor in Sierra Leone: A Mixed Methods Study. University of Georgia, January 2022.**

3. U.S. Embassy Freetown. Reporting. April 3, 2024.
4. U.S. Embassy Freetown. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
5. **Bociaga, Robert. Children toil at dangerous work in Sierra Leone's sand-mining boom. *The Globe and Mail*, April 5, 2024.**
6. **Journalism Centre on Global Trafficking. 2024 Sierra Leone Impact Report. 2024.**
7. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 8, 2023.
8. **Street, Alice, et al. Diagnostic waste: whose responsibility? *Globalization and Health*, 2022.**
9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Sierra Leone. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2024.**
10. **Jones, Shanna, and Ngozi Monica Cole. What's changed since #AidToo? Not much, say sex workers in Sierra Leone. *Freetown: The New Humanitarian*, April 19, 2023.**
11. **Government of Sierra Leone. The Child Rights Act. Enacted: 2007.**
12. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Sierra Leone (ratification: 2011). Published: 2024.**
13. **Government of Sierra Leone. Employment Act, 2023. Enacted: May 11, 2023.**
14. **Government of Sierra Leone. The Basic and Senior Secondary Education Act, 2023. Enacted: May 2, 2023.**
15. **Government of Sierra Leone. The Education Act. Enacted: 2004.**
16. **UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
17. **ILOEST. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see "Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
18. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Sierra Leone (ratification: 2011). Published: 2024.**
19. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labor Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Sierra Leone (ratification: 1961). Published: 2024.**
20. U.S. Embassy Freetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 21, 2025.
21. U.S. Embassy Freetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 9, 2025.
22. U.S. Department of Labor. Sierra Leone Mission Report. September 2024. Source on file.
23. U.S. Embassy Freetown. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
24. **Government of Sierra Leone. Sierra Leone Police Crime Statistics Report 2023. 2024.**
25. **ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Sierra Leone (ratification: 2011). Published: 2024.**
26. U.S. Embassy Freetown. Reporting. February 16, 2023.
27. Government of Sierra Leone. National Action Plan for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour, Including Child Trafficking (2022–2026). n.d. Source on file.
28. **Government of Sierra Leone Anti-Trafficking in Persons Task Force Secretariat. National Action Plan Against Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children 2024–2028. July 2024.**

29. **Government of Sierra Leone. National Strategy for Out-of-School Children in Sierra Leone. Ministry of Basic and Senior Secondary Education, June 2022.**
30. **Kristof, Nicholas. Sierra Leone's Education Revolution. The New York Times, May 24, 2023.**
31. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2024.
32. **Government of Sierra Leone. Mines and Minerals Development Act, 2022. Enacted: May 12, 2023.**
33. **Government of Sierra Leone. The Anti-Human Trafficking and Migrant Smuggling Act, 2022. Enacted: 2022.**
34. **Government of Sierra Leone. The Constitution of Sierra Leone. Enacted: 1991.**
35. Government of Sierra Leone. The Sexual Offenses Act. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
36. **Government of Sierra Leone. The National Drugs Control Act. Enacted: 2008.**
37. **Government of Sierra Leone. Prohibition of Child Marriage Act 2024. Enacted: July 1, 2024.**
38. **World Vision International Sierra Leone. Exploring the Dynamics of Child Marriage in Rural Sierra Leone: A Qualitative Study of Socioeconomic and Cultural Implications. October 18, 2024.**
39. **Government of Sierra Leone. Bill: The Child Rights Act, 2024. Supplement to the Sierra Leone Gazette Vol. CLXV, No. 79 dated 26th September 2024.**
40. U.S. Embassy Freetown official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 3, 2025.
41. **IOM. IOM Sierra Leone and Government Partners Strengthen Their Whole-of-Society Approach to Fight Human Trafficking. 2024.**
42. Awoko Publications. IOM and Partners Raise Alarm on Human Trafficking. August 26, 2024. Source on file.
43. **Government of Sierra Leone. National Migration Policy for Sierra Leone. January 2022.**
44. **IOM. Sierra Leone. Accessed: March 14, 2024.**
45. Government of Sierra Leone. National Policy on Radical Inclusion in Schools. Implementation Plan 2021–2026. Ministry of Basic and Senior Secondary Education, March 2022. Source on file.
46. **ECOWAS Commission. Freetown Roadmap on Enhancing the Combat of Trafficking in Persons in the ECOWAS Region. April 2023.**
47. **Government of Sierra Leone. National Policy on Radical Inclusion in Schools. Ministry of Basic and Senior Secondary Education, March 2021.**
48. **Milazzo, Katie. Preventing Orphanhood: World Hope International's Holistic Approach in Sierra Leone. November 10, 2023.**
49. International Centre for Migration Policy Development. National Referral Mechanism for the Protection of Victims of Trafficking in Sierra Leone. 2023. Source on file.
50. **Government of Sierra Leone. Report on the Evaluation of the Free Quality School Education (FQSE) in Government and Government Assisted Schools in Sierra Leone. Statistics Sierra Leone, September 2024.**
51. **United Nations Sierra Leone. Annual Results Report 2024. March 31, 2025.**
52. **Government of Sierra Leone. Feed Salone One Year Report. October 2024.**
53. U.S. Embassy Freetown. Reporting. April 4, 2024.

Solomon Islands

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

- School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Honiara. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
 3. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Solomon Islands. Washington, D.C., June 2024.***
 4. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. Ministry of Health and Medical Services. UNICEF. Situation of Children Working, Walking, and Living on the Streets in Solomon Islands. July 30, 2024.***
 5. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. Labour Act (Chapter 73). Enacted: 1996.***
 6. Government of the Solomon Islands. Education Act 2023. October 12, 2023. Source on file.
 7. Government of the Solomon Islands. Immigration Act 2012, No. 3 of 2012. Penal Code (Amendment) (Sexual Offences) Bill 2016, amending the Penal Code, No. 1 of 2016. Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
 8. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. Immigration Act 2012, No. 3 of 2012. Enacted: March 9, 2012.***
 9. ***ILOSTAT. ILO modelled estimates and projections (ILOEST) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
 10. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Solomon Islands (ratification: 1985). Published: 2024.***
 11. U.S. Embassy Honiara. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
 12. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Solomon Islands (ratification: 2013). Published: 2024.***
 13. ***IOM. Country Capacity Assessment on Trafficking in Persons: Solomon Islands. December 2023.***
 14. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Solomon Islands (ratification: 2012). Published: 2024.***
 15. Government of the Solomon Islands. Review of Laws and Regulations on Child Labor. Received: February 13, 2024. Source on file.
 16. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. Enforcement and Human Trafficking Unit. Ministry of Commerce, Industry, Labour and Immigration. Accessed: March 17, 2022.***
 17. ***Government of Solomon Islands, Ministry of Commerce, Industry, Labor, and Immigration. International Labor Standards and Prosecutions Unit. Accessed: March 18, 2023.***
 18. Government of the Solomon Islands. Solomon Islands National Action Plan Against Human Trafficking and People Smuggling (2020–2025). 2020. Source on file.
 19. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. National Children’s Policy (2023–2028). September 29, 2023.***
 20. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. Ministry of Education and Human Resources Development Newsletter. 2024.***
 21. ***Government of the Solomon Islands. National Education Action Plan 2022–2026. Accessed: February 23, 2023.***
 22. ***Government of Solomon Islands. Two-weeks of intensive training for Seif Ples staff concluded. May 28, 2024.***

Somalia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 4 (MICS 4), 2011. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ILO. Assessment of the Child Labour Situation in Somalia. April 6, 2021. Source on file.
3. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu. Reporting. January 13, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
5. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 16, 2025.
6. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Somalia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.*
7. *UN Security Council. Letter dated 15 October 2024 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee pursuant to resolution 2713 (2023) concerning Somalia addressed to the President of the Security Council. 28 October 2024: S/2024/748.*
8. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu. Reporting. February 20, 2025.
9. *UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.*
10. Federal Government of Somalia. General Order – 1. Enacted: July 22, 2011. Source on file.
11. *European Union Agency for Asylum. Child Recruitment by Al-Shabaab. August 2023.*
12. *Human Rights Watch. World Report 2025: Somalia. 2025.*
13. *Federal Government of Somalia. Penal Code, Legislative Decree No. 5 of 16. Enacted: December 1962.*
14. Federal Government of Somalia. Law No. 65 to Promulgate the Labour Code. Enacted: October 18, 1972. Source on file.
15. Federal Government of Somalia. General Education Law. Enacted: July 30, 2017. Source on file.
16. *UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in Appendix 7 of this report.*
17. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2024.
18. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 10, 2025.
19. *European Union Agency for Asylum. Persons Fearing Recruitment by Al-Shabaab. August 2023.*
20. *IOM Displacement Tracking Matrix. Somalia Baseline Report. November 2024.*
21. *Federal Republic of Somalia. Provisional Constitution. Enacted: August 1, 2012.*
22. U.S. Embassy Mogadishu official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 8, 2023.
23. *ILO, Federal Government of Somalia, Somali Chamber of Commerce and Industry, and Federation of Somali Trade Unions. Decent Work Country Programme for Somalia, 2023–2025. 2024.*
24. Federal Government of Somalia. National Employment Policy. February 19, 2019. Source on file.
25. *Federal Government of Somalia, Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs. Somalia Social Protection Policy. March 2019.*
26. *The World Bank. Disclosable Version of the ISR - Shock Responsive Safety Net for Human Capital Project - P171346 - Sequence No : 10 (English). September 4, 2024.*

27. **Al-Ahmadi, Afrah, and Giuseppe Zampaglione.** *From Protracted Humanitarian Relief to State-led Social Safety Net System: Somalia Baxnaano Program.* World Bank Group, January 2022.
28. **UNICEF.** *Somalia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 12, 1 January - 31 December 2024.* February 27, 2025.
29. **IOM Somalia.** *IOM Somalia Annual Report 2023: Driving Solutions for Displaced Communities.* September 1, 2024.

South Africa

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Survey of Activities of Young People (SAYP), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
3. **Government of South Africa.** *Employment and Labour on elimination of Child Labor.* May 19, 2022.
4. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. March 15, 2024.
5. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. January 27, 2021.
6. U.S. Embassy Pretoria. Reporting. March 21, 2021.
7. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. February 10, 2023.
8. **ILO Committee of Experts.** *Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) South Africa (ratification: 2000).* Published: 2021.
9. U.S. Embassy Pretoria. Reporting. March 23,

2022.

10. **Oliver, Guy.** *Demobilising South Africa’s ‘child soldier’ gangs.* *The New Humanitarian*, January 23, 2020.
11. **Sofianos, Catherine.** *Under the power of the gun.* *The Mail and Guardian*, January 10, 2021.
12. **Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime.** *Op-Ed: Gangs in Kenya and South Africa target children for recruitment during lockdown.* September 14, 2020.
13. **News24.** *Child porn: Man sentenced to 8 years for ‘abusing his position of trust’.* September 1, 2020.
14. **Serra, Genevieve.** *Oudtshoorn man sentenced to seven years behind bars for 200 images of child porn.* *IOL*, August 20, 2021.
15. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. February 4, 2022.
16. **Soobramoney, Viasen.** *Durban child-begging syndicate rakes in R2m per month.* *IOL*, December 10, 2020.
17. **U.S. Department of State.** *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: South Africa.* Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.
18. **Citizen.** *27 minors found in Stilfontein mines to return to Mozambique.* *Randburg, South Africa.* December 17, 2024.
19. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. February 20, 2025.
20. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. May 11, 2022.
21. U.S. Embassy Pretoria. Reporting. February 25, 2024.
22. Government of South Africa, Department of Labour. *Child Labour: Programme of Action for South Africa: Phase 4: 2017–2021.* Pretoria,

- South Africa. Accessed: June 17, 2018. Source on file.
23. Government of South Africa. Addendum to the South African's Submission to the 2023 Department of State's Trafficking in Person's Report. 2023. Source on file.
 24. Government of South Africa. Submission to 2023 TIP Report. 2023. Source on file.
 25. U.S. Embassy Pretoria. Reporting. May 1, 2025.
 26. **Government of South Africa. South African Schools Act, No. 84 of 1996. Enacted: November 15, 1996.**
 27. **Amnesty International. Broken and Unequal: The State of Education in South Africa. London, United Kingdom. February 11, 2020.**
 28. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: South Africa. April 22, 2024.**
 29. **Government of South Africa. Basic Conditions of Employment Act, No. 75 of 1997. Enacted: December 5, 1997.**
 30. **Government of South Africa. Basic Conditions of Employment Act, No. 75 of 1997: Regulations on Hazardous Work by Children in South Africa, No. 32862. Enacted: January 15, 2010.**
 31. **Government of South Africa. Constitution. Enacted: 1996.**
 32. Government of South Africa. Children's Act 38 of 2005, as amended by Children's Amendment Act 41 of 2007. Enacted: March 2008. Source on file.
 33. **Government of South Africa. Prevention and Combating of Trafficking in Persons Act, 2013. Enacted: July 29, 2013.**
 34. **Government of South Africa. Criminal Law (Sexual Offences and Related Matters) Amendment Act, 2007. Enacted: 2007.**
 35. **Government of South Africa. Defense Act, No. 42 of 2002. Enacted: February 2003.**
 36. **Government of South Africa. Department of Labour - About Us. Accessed: June 23, 2021.**
 37. **Government of South Africa, Department of Labour. Enforcement Manual for Labour Inspectors. May 17, 2011.**
 38. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. Reporting. May 1, 2025.
 39. **Government of South Africa, Department of Justice and Constitutional Development. Prevention and Combating of Trafficking in Persons National Policy Framework. Pretoria, South Africa. April 10, 2019.**
 40. **Hall, Katherine, et al. Reducing Child Poverty: A Review of Child Poverty and the Value of the Child Support Grant. Children's Institute, University of Cape Town. 2023.**
 41. **Government of South Africa. Foster Child Grant. Accessed: January 5, 2023.**
 42. **UNICEF. Situation Analysis of Children and Adolescents in South Africa. 2024.**
 43. **May, Julian, et al. South African Child Gauge 2020: Food and Nutrition Security. Children's Institute and University of Cape Town. 2020.**
 44. U.S. Consulate Johannesburg. E-mail communication with USDOL official. February 11, 2025

South Sudan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Fifth Housing and Population Census, 2008. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Juba. Reporting. January 8, 2025.
3. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: South Sudan. Washington, D.C., 2024.**

4. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). Published: June 17, 2025.**
5. Government of the Republic of South Sudan. Labour Act, 2017/Act No. 64. Enacted: October 24, 2017. Source on file.
6. **Government of the Republic of South Sudan. The Child Act, 2008/Act No. 10. Enacted: February 10, 2009.**
7. Government of the Republic of South Sudan. General Education Act, 2012/Act No. 30. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
8. **Government of the Republic of South Sudan. The Transitional Constitution of the Republic of South Sudan, 2011. Enacted: April 23, 2011.**
9. U.S. Embassy Juba official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 19, 2024.
10. **UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2024. January 2024.**
11. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: South Sudan. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
12. **GAN Integrity. South Sudan Risk Report. September 30, 2020.**
13. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: South Sudan. Washington, D.C., 2023.**
14. U.S. Embassy Juba. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
15. **UN General Assembly. Report of the Commission on Human Rights in South Sudan (A/HRC/40/69). Published: February 21, 2019.**
16. **Radio Tamazuj. Juba: 3 schools on the spot over charging illegal fees. March 28, 2023.**
17. U.S. Embassy Juba. Reporting. January 23, 2024.
18. **Government of the Republic of South Sudan, Ministry of General Education and Instruction. The General Education Strategic Plan, 2017–2022. May 2017.**
19. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/78/842-S/2024/384). Published: June 3, 2024.**
20. Government of the Republic of South Sudan. The Penal Code Act. Enacted: February 10, 2009. Source on file.
21. **Government of the Republic of South Sudan. The Sudan People's Liberation Army Act, 2009. Enacted: 2009.**
22. U.S. Embassy Juba official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 16, 2023.
23. U.S. Embassy Juba official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 10, 2024.
24. **Intergovernmental Authority on Development. Revitalised Agreement on the Resolution of the Conflict in the Republic of South Sudan (R-ARCSS). Addis Ababa, September 12, 2018.**
25. Government of the Republic of South Sudan, Ministry of Defense. Extension of Comprehensive Action Plan on CAAC. October 2022. Source on file.
26. **Intergovernmental Authority on Development. Agreement on Cessation of Hostilities, Protection of Civilians and Humanitarian Access. December 21, 2017.**
27. U.S. Embassy Juba official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 29, 2025.
28. Government of the Republic of South Sudan, Ministry of General Education and Instruction. General Education Sector Plan, 2023–2027. Source on file.
29. **United Nations Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict. South Sudan: Compre-**

hensive Action Plan to End & Prevent All Grave Violations Against Children Signed by Government. February 7, 2020.

Sri Lanka

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Child Activity Survey (CAS), 2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 9, 2021.
3. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. January 26, 2022.
4. ***ILO and Department of Census and Statistics of Sri Lanka. Report on the Child Activity Survey 2016 – Sri Lanka. February 21, 2017.***
5. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 17, 2023a.
6. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. December 30, 2024.
7. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Employment of Women, Young Persons and Children Act. Enacted: 2006.***
8. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Employment of Women, Young Persons and Children (Amendment) Act, No. 2 of 2021. Enacted: January 18, 2021.***
9. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Sri Lanka. Washington, D.C. June 24, 2024.***
10. ***The Centre for Child Rights and Business, Save the Children. An Assessment of Child Rights Risks in Sri Lanka’s Accommodation and Tourism Sector. August 5, 2024.***
11. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 12, 2024.
12. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Other: Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
13. ***UNICEF and JURE. An Assessment of Routine Data Collection Gaps in the Justice for Children Sector in Sri Lanka and Recommendations on Improving Systems and Addressing Data Gaps. October 2023.***
14. ***ILO. Application of International Labour Standards 2025. Accessed February 20, 2025.***
15. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Sri Lanka. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
16. ***UNHCR. Fact Sheet: Sri Lanka. November 30, 2021.***
17. ***Save the Children. Child Rights Risk Assessment: Tea Industry Supply Chain in Sri Lanka. August 31, 2020.***
18. ***UN General Assembly. A/HRC/51/26/Add. 1. Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery, including its causes and consequences. July 6, 2022.***
19. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 27, 2020.
20. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Shop and Office Employees (Regulation of Employment and Remuneration) (Amendment) Act, No. 1 of 2021. Enacted: January 18, 2021.***
21. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Factories Ordinance (Amendment) Act, No. 4 of 2021. Enacted: January 18, 2021.***
22. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Minimum Wages (Indian Labour) (Amendment) Act No. 3 of 2021. Enacted: January 18, 2021.***

-
23. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Hazardous Occupations Regulations No. 1 of 2021. Enacted: November 15, 2021.***
 24. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Penal Code. Enacted: January 1, 1885. Amended: 2006.***
 25. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Education Ordinance. Enacted: 1939.***
 26. Government of Sri Lanka. Compulsory Attendance of Children at Schools Regulation No. 1 of 2015. Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
 27. ***ILO. Sri Lanka: Labour Inspection Structure and Organization. Accessed: 2025.***
 28. U.S. Embassy Colombo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 23, 2023.
 29. ***Sri Lanka Department of Labour. TOT Program with Sri Lanka Police. August 24, 2024.***
 30. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 17, 2023b.
 31. Government of Sri Lanka. National Strategic Plan to Monitor and Combat Human Trafficking (2021–2025). Source on file.
 32. Save the Children. International Reporting Portal Launched in Sri Lanka. March 28, 2024. Source on file.
 33. U.S. Embassy Colombo. Reporting. February 6, 2025.
 34. Save the Children Sri Lanka official. Interview with USDOL official. January 14, 2025.
 35. ***Government of Sri Lanka. National Steering Committee on Elimination of Child Labour, Forced Labour Task Force, and National Anti-Human Trafficking Task Force. Roadmap of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka for the Alliance 8.7. Accessed: 2025.***
 36. U.S. Embassy Colombo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 14, 2023.
 37. ***Sri Lanka Department of Labour. The Pledge on Elimination of Child Labour. 2024.***
 38. ***Government of Sri Lanka. The National Policy on Elimination of Child Labor in Sri Lanka. September 2017.***
 39. Government of Sri Lanka. National Child Protection Authority. Annual Implementation on National Development Action Plan 2024. 2024. Source on file.
 40. ***National Child Protection Authority. National Policy on Child Protection. October 2019.***
 41. ***Government of Sri Lanka. National Strategic Action Plan to Monitor and Combat Human Trafficking (2021–2025). 2021.***
 42. Government of Sri Lanka. Awareness Programmes related to Elimination of Child Labour and Hazardous Child Labour. 2021. Source on file.
 43. ***Government of Sri Lanka. Department of Probation and Child Care Services. Assistance Programmes. Accessed: March 31, 2023.***
 44. ***Newsire. Sri Lanka begins free school meal program for all primary students. March 25, 2024.***
 45. ***U.S. Embassy in Sri Lanka. U.S. Embassy and Save the Children Expand School Nutrition Program to Urban Colombo Schools. October 30, 2024.***
 46. ***Wanigasinghe, Lakshila. Revamping welfare: Is Aswesuma the salvation Sri Lanka's poor hoped for? Talking Economics, September 5, 2023.***
 47. ***The Island Online. 300,000 new families eligible for Aswesuma welfare programme. January 20, 2024.***
 48. ***Newsire. Aswesuma benefit scheme: New announcement from Government. December 3, 2024.***
 49. ***UNICEF. Sri Lanka Economic Crisis 2022 Situation Report No. 3. December 31, 2022.***
 50. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail com-

munication to USDOL official. May 14, 2022.

Suriname

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2018. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. January 17, 2025.
3. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. February 9, 2024.
4. ILO. Suriname Child Labour Survey 2017. ILO, Research Institute for Social Sciences. November 2018. Source on file.
5. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Suriname. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
6. Government of Suriname. Basic Education Law. Enacted: September 22, 1960. Source on file.
7. Government of Suriname. Penal Code. Enacted: October 14, 1910, and Amended: March 30, 2015. Source on file.
8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Suriname. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.***
9. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
10. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Suriname. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.***
11. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Suriname. Washington, D.C., June 16, 2023.***
12. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
13. ***Woodly-Sobhie, Rosita. A Deep Dive into the Social Protection System in Suriname for Children, Adolescents, and Adults over 2015–2023. UNICEF, June 2024.***
14. ***World Bank. Assessment of Suriname’s Social Protection System. July 2024.***
15. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
16. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 4, 2021.
17. Government of Suriname. Children and Young Persons Labor Act. Enacted: July 23, 2018. Source on file.
18. Government of Suriname. Decree on Hazardous Labor for Youth. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
19. Government of Suriname. 1987 Constitution with Reforms of 1992. Enacted: 1992. Source on file.
20. Government of Suriname. Conscription Act. Enacted: 1970. Source on file.
21. Government of Suriname. Labour Act. Enacted: 1963. Source on file.
22. Government of Suriname. Labour Inspection Decree. Enacted: 1983. Source on file.
23. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2025.
24. U.S. Embassy Paramaribo. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
25. Government of Suriname. National Plan of Action for the Prevention and Response to Trafficking in Persons 2024/2025. Source on file.
26. ***Neede, Mahogany. Suriname’s National Education Policy 2024–2031 adopted. UNICEF, September 10, 2024.***
27. ***ILO. Decent Work Country Programme, Suri-***

name, 2023–2026. February 10, 2023.

28. *Inter-American Development Bank. Consolidating Access to Inclusive Quality Education in Suriname. Accessed: March 13, 2024.*

Tanzania

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2020–2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. January 19, 2021.
3. *Dailynews Reporter. Zanzibar Making Strides in Controlling Child Labour. Tanzania Daily News, June 15, 2022.*
4. Legal and Human Rights Centre. Human Rights and Business Report 2020/2021. July 2021. Source on file.
5. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. January 9, 2025.
6. Metta, Emmy, et al. Ecological aspects shaping child labour in Tanzania’s artisanal and small-scale gold mines Heliyon. 2023. Source on file.
7. *Magobe, Telesphor. Plight of Tanzanian Children Working in Mines. August 8, 2021.*
8. *Malima, Martin K. Challenges in Combating Child Labour in Small-Scale Gold Mining Communities in Shinyanga Region, Tanzania. International Journal of Applied Research in Social Sciences, June 2021.*
9. Tanzania Development Foundation Trust. Brief Report on Child Labour in Mining areas Chunya district. 2022. Source on file.
10. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. January 13, 2023.
11. *Njama, Saumu. Tanzania lawamani kwa kutozuia utumikishwaji wa watoto. DW. November 18, 2022.*
12. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Tanzania. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.*
13. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. January 17, 2024.
14. Government of Tanzania. Employment and Labour Relations Act. Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
15. Revolutionary Government of Zanzibar. Employment Act, No.11. Enacted: 2005. Source on file.
16. Government of Tanzania. The Law of the Child Act. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
17. Government of Tanzania. Employment and Labor Relations Act General Regulations. Enacted: 2017. Source on file.
18. Government of Tanzania. National Defence Act. Enacted: 1966. Source on file.
19. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 29, 2022.
20. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail correspondence to USDOL official. April 14, 2025.
21. *Sandholtz, Wayne Aaron. Secondary school access raises primary school achievement in Tanzania. Nova School of Business and Economics: Seminar Paper. September 16, 2022.*
22. *The National Examinations Council of Tanzania. Primary School Leaving Examination (PSLE). Accessed: February 24, 2023.*
23. *McCool, Alice. Tanzania to lift ban on teenage mothers returning to school. The Guardian, November 26, 2021.*
24. *de Hoop, Jacobus, et al. Impact of the United Republic of Tanzania’s Productive Social Safety Net on Child Labour and Educa-*

tion. UNICEF. 2020.

25. U.S. Embassy Bujumbura. Reporting. January 7, 2025.
26. Government of Tanzania. The Constitution of the United Republic of Tanzania. Enacted: 1977. Source on file.
27. Government of Tanzania. The Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: 2008. Source on file.
28. Government of Tanzania. Sexual Offences Special Provisions Act. Enacted: 1998. Source on file.
29. Government of Tanzania. Child Protection Laws (Miscellaneous Amendments) Act Enacted: June 2024. Source on file.
30. Government of Tanzania. The Cyber Crimes Act. Enacted: May 2015. Source on file.
31. *Government of Tanzania. National Education Act. Enacted: December 4, 1978.*
32. *Mashala, Yusuph Lameck. The Impact of the Implementation of Free Education Policy on Secondary Education in Tanzania. International Journal of Academic Multidisciplinary Research, January 2019.*
33. *Government of Tanzania. Amendments of the Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act. October 11, 2024.*
34. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 7, 2023.
35. U.S. Department of State official. Written communication to USDOL official. March 11, 2024.
36. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. February 7, 2022.
37. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. February 10, 2020.
38. Government of Tanzania. Labour Institutions Act (No. 7 of 2004). Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
39. U.S. Embassy Dar es Salaam. Reporting. February 20, 2025.
40. Government of Tanzania. NETF Action Plan. National Education Task Force on Child Labor. 2015. Source on file.
41. Government of Tanzania. National Strategy on Elimination of Child Labour, 2018–2022. December 2017. Source on file.
42. *Government of Tanzania. National Plan of Action to End Violence Against Women and Children. May 2024.*
43. *Government of Tanzania. National Action Plan for Artisanal and Small-Scale Gold Mining 2020-2025. February 2020.*
44. ECLT official. Interview with USDOL official. December 13, 2024.
45. *ILO News. Tanzania, Brazil and International Labour Organization collaborate to tackle child labour and promote social justice and decent work in Tanzania's cotton value chain. Accessed: March 13, 2025.*

Thailand

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 3 (MICS 3), 2005–2006. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Thailand (ratification: 2004). Published: 2021. Source on file.
3. *Bangkok Post. New prime minister vows to tackle fishing industry woes. September 2, 2023.*
4. U.S. Embassy Bangkok. Reporting. January 31, 2025.

-
5. Government of Thailand. Thailand's Progress on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor: 2024. 2025. Source on file.
 6. **Wongsamuth, Nanchanok. Record number of trafficking victims in Thailand raises concerns over care. Thomson Reuters Foundation, January 6, 2020.**
 7. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Thailand (ratification: 2001). Published: 2021. Source on file.
 8. Government of Thailand. Labour Protection Act B.E. 2541 (Amended). Department of Labour Protection and Welfare Labor Protection Division. August 1, 2020. Source on file.
 9. Government of Thailand. National Education Act. Enacted: 1999. Source on file.
 10. **The Economist. Despite a tragedy, children continue to compete in Thai boxing bouts. January 30, 2020.**
 11. **Government of Thailand. Ministerial Regulation Identifying Tasks that may be Hazardous to the Health and Safety of Pregnant Women or Children Under the Age of Fifteen Years. Enacted: May 2, 2017.**
 12. U.S. Embassy Bangkok. Reporting. February 2, 2023.
 13. Government of Thailand. Ministerial Regulation concerning Labour Protection in Sea Fishery Work B.E. 2557. Enacted: 2014. Source on file.
 14. Joint Civil Society Organization Statement. Critical Crossroads. October 15, 2023. Source on file.
 15. U.S. Embassy Bangkok. Reporting. January 16, 2020.
 16. **Thi Do, Lan Anh. Social violence among Thai gender role conforming and non-conforming secondary school students: Types, prevalence and correlates. PLOS One, August 14, 2020.**
 17. U.S. Embassy Bangkok official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 15, 2023.
 18. U.S. Embassy Bangkok official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 17, 2025.
 19. **UNDP. Laws and Measures Addressing Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation (SLAPPs) in the Context of Business and Human Rights. June 27, 2023.**
 20. Government of Thailand. Ministerial Regulation No. 15 on Domestic Work. April 30, 2024. Source on file.
 21. **Government of Thailand. Child Protection Act. Enacted: 2003.**
 22. Government of Thailand. Home Workers Protection Act (2010). Accessed: July 12, 2019. Source on file.
 23. Government of Thailand. The Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act (No. 3) B.E. 2560 (2017). Adopted: January 26, 2017. Source on file.
 24. **Government of Thailand. Labour Protection Act. Enacted: 1998.**
 25. **Government of Thailand. Penal Code. Enacted: November 13, 1956.**
 26. **Government of Thailand. Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: January 30, 2008.**
 27. Government of Thailand. Prevention and Suppression of Prostitution Act. Enacted: October 14, 1996. Source on file.
 28. Government of Thailand. Amendment to the Penal Code No. 25, Amending the Penal Code. Enacted: April 8, 2016. Source on file.
 29. Government of Thailand. Narcotics Act. Enacted: April 22, 1979. Source on file.
 30. **Government of Thailand. Control of Begging Act. Enacted: April 26, 2016.**
 31. Government of Thailand. Territorial Defence Volunteer Corps Act. Enacted: February 10, 1954. Source on file.

32. Government of Thailand. Military Services Act. Enacted: 1954. Source on file.
33. ***Government of Thailand. Constitution. 2017.***
34. Government of Thailand. Amendment to the Labour Protection Act (No. 5), B.E. 2560. Adopted: January 23, 2017. Source on file.
35. ***Royal Thai Police: Child Woman Protection Anti-Human Trafficking and Fishery Center. About us. Accessed: March 28, 2023.***
36. ***Government of Thailand. Department of Labor Protection and Welfare. Accessed: November 24, 2023.***
37. Government of Thailand. Thailand's Progress on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor: 2023. 2023. Source on file.
38. ***Government of Thailand. National Strategy 2018–2037. Accessed: January 27, 2020.***
39. ***Migrant Educational Coordination Center. Mission. Government of Thailand. Accessed: March 27, 2023.***
40. ***UNICEF. Thai Government and leading internet service providers pledge for child online safety, as risks of online harm rise. December 2, 2022.***
41. U.S. Embassy- Bangkok. Reporting. February 4, 2024.
42. Government of Thailand. Thailand's Progress on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor: 2021. 2022. Source on file.
43. Government of Thailand. Thailand's Progress on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor: 2022. December 2022. Source on file.
- 2022–2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. February 11, 2021.
3. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. February 24, 2022.
4. ***Humanium. Children of Gambia: Realizing Children’s Rights in Gambia. January 6, 2021.***
5. ***Bah, Isatou Ceesay. From Labor to Exploitation: The Risk Faced by Children Selling on the Streets. The Point, April 25, 2024.***
6. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. February 3, 2025.
7. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. April 5, 2023.
8. ***Gambia News Agency. A Critical Look at Child Labour in The Gambia. October 15, 2022.***
9. ***Redding, Mikey. Child Poverty in the Gambia. The Borgen Project, October 30, 2021.***
10. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Gambia. Washington, D.C., 2024.***
11. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Gambia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2024.***
12. ***UN Human Rights Council. Visit to the Gambia: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Sale and Sexual Exploitation of Children, including Child Prostitution, Child Pornography and Other Child Sexual Abuse Material. January 22, 2021.***

The Gambia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from the Labor Force Survey (LFS),
13. Government of the Republic of The Gambia. Children’s Act. Enacted: July 21, 2005. Source on file.
14. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Conven-***

- tion, 1973 (No. 138) Gambia (ratification: 2000). Published: 2025.*
15. U.S. Embassy Banjul official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 2, 2025.
 16. **United Nations. *World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025*. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Material section of this report.**
 17. **ILOSTAT. *ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force*. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data are government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
 18. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. January 30, 2025.
 19. Government of the Republic of The Gambia. Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: October 5, 2007. Source on file.
 20. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. February 22, 2023.
 21. **UN Migration Network. *National Voluntary Review Report on the status of implementation of the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM) by The Government of the Republic of The Gambia*. April 2022.**
 22. **UN Partnership on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. *Situational Analysis of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: The Gambia*. 2021.**
 23. **Akseer, Spogmai. *Time to Teach: Teacher attendance and time on task in primary schools in The Gambia*. UNICEF, October 2021.**
 24. The Gambia Bureau of Statistics (GBoS). The Gambia Labour Force Survey (GLFS 2022-23): Analytical Report. 2023. Source on file.
 25. **Government of the Republic of The Gambia. *Constitution*. Enacted: January 1997.**
 26. **U.S. Department of State. *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: The Gambia*. 2024.**
 27. **Generis Global. *An Overview of the Education System in The Gambia*. November 15, 2024.**
 28. **Davies, Issa, and Modou Touray. *Cash Transfers to Vulnerable Families Ensure Children go to School: Ensuring Zero-out-of-School children in The Gambia*. UNICEF, September 11, 2024.**
 29. Government of the Republic of The Gambia. Labour Act, 2023. Enacted: 2023. Source on file.
 30. Government of the Republic of The Gambia. Tourism Offences Act 2003. Enacted: April 9, 2003. Source on file.
 31. **Government of the Republic of The Gambia. *Ministries of Basic Secondary Education and Higher Education Research. Education Sector Policy (2016–2030)*. January 2016.**
 32. **ILO. *Committee on the Application of Standards*. 2024.**
 33. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
 34. Government of the Republic of The Gambia. National Action Plan Against Trafficking in Persons in The Gambia (2021–2025). 2021. Source on file.
 35. **Gaye, Bubacarr. *NAATIP Boss Concerned about Limited Reporting of Trafficking in Persons Cases*. *Gambia Daily*, September 4, 2024.**
 36. **Janko, Sheriff. *NAATIP trains CSOs on National Referral Mechanism*. *The Point*, February 21, 2024.**
 37. **Sowe, Awa. *Gov’t Resolved to Prosecute Offenders, Create Trafficking-free Env’t for all -NAATIP Executive Director*. *The Gambia News Agency*, October 7, 2024.**
 38. Government of the Republic of The Gambia.

- bia. National Development Plan 2023-2027. 2024. Source on file.
39. ***The Gambia News Agency. MoBSE, UNICEF Push for Quality Education Scale-up in Gambia. January 29, 2024.***
 40. ***Al Hussaini, Atif Amin. Gambia on the rise: Celebrating the National Development Plan 2023-2027 (Yiriwa) and President Barrow's leadership. The Standard, February 15, 2024.***
 41. U.S. Embassy Banjul. Reporting. January 13, 2020.
 42. Gambia Tourism Authority. Code of Conduct of the Gambia Tourism Authority for the Protection of Children. 2004. Source on file.
 43. ***UNODC. The Gambia joins the Blue Heart Campaign against human trafficking. July 31, 2023.***
 44. ***UN The Gambia. Riding to Success: Fatou's Journey to Education. August 4, 2024.***
 45. ***UNICEF. UNICEF, the Government of The Gambia and the Education Above All Foundation launch a landmark project to support 66,765 out of school children to have access to quality primary education. March 17, 2023.***
 46. The Gambia National Assembly. Facebook Post. October 30, 2024. Source on file.
 47. ***Bah, Omar. Gender Minister Announces Gov't's Tough Stance Against Child Abuse. The Standard, January 23, 2024.***
 48. OHCHR West Africa. The Gambia launches PAPEV phase two project. January 31, 2024. Source on file.
 49. ***Waan, Sulayman. PAPEV holds first Committee Steering Meeting. The Point, April 30, 2024.***
 50. ***Bah, Omar. NHRC calls for consequences against children's rights violators. The Standard, February 1, 2024.***
 51. ***UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report 2023 Gambia. 2024.***
 52. ***UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Combined fourth to seventh reports submitted by the Gambia under article 44 of the Convention, due in 2021 (CRC/C/GMB/4-7). May 20, 2024.***

Timor-Leste

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force-Child Labour Survey (LFS-CLS), 2016. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Dili official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 16, 2022.
3. U.S. Embassy Dili. Reporting. January 31, 2025.
4. U.S. Embassy Dili. Reporting. February 2, 2021.
5. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Timor-Leste. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.***
6. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Timor-Leste. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
7. Government of Timor-Leste. Penal Code of Timor-Leste, Law No. 19/2009. Enacted: June 7, 2009. Source on file.
8. Government of Timor-Leste. Labour Code, Law 4/2012. Enacted: 2012. Source on file.
9. ***Government of Timor-Leste. Education System Framework Law, No. 14. Enacted: October 29, 2008.***
10. U.S. Embassy Dili. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
11. U.S. Embassy Dili official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 15, 2023.
12. U.S. Embassy Dili official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 15, 2023.

- tion to USDOL official. June 18, 2020.
13. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Timor-Leste. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
 14. U.S. Embassy Dili. Reporting. January 9, 2023.
 15. U.S. Embassy Dili. Reporting. February 14, 2023.
 16. ***UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report 2021: Timor-Leste. Accessed: April 24, 2024.***
 17. ***UNICEF. Country Office Annual Report 2020: Timor-Leste. Accessed: April 24, 2024.***
 18. ***UNICEF. Situation Analysis of Children in Timor-Leste. Dili, Timor-Leste. 2020.***
 19. Government of Timor-Leste. List of Hazardous and Prohibited Activities to Children Under the Age of 18. Source on file.
 20. Government of Timor-Leste. Immigration and Asylum Act. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
 21. Government of Timor-Leste. Law on Preventing and Combatting Trafficking in Persons. Enacted: January 23, 2017. Source on file.
 22. Government of Timor-Leste. Law No. 3/2017 on Prevention and Fight against Trafficking in Persons and Fourth Amendment to the Penal Code. Enacted: January 25, 2017. Source on file.
 23. Government of Timor-Leste. Regulation of the Military Service Law. Enacted: April 8, 2009. Source on file.
 24. ***Government of Timor-Leste. Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. Enacted: November 28, 1975.***
 25. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual direct request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182), Timor-Leste (ratification: 2009). Published: 2025.***
 26. U.S. Embassy Dili official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2022.
 27. Government of Timor-Leste. Decree Law. No. 19/2010, Statute of the General Labor Inspectorate. December 1, 2010. Source on file.
 28. Government of Timor-Leste. Timor-Leste Strategic Development Plan 2011–2030. 2011. Source on file.
 29. ***Government of Timor-Leste. Government Launches Information Management System for the Protection of Endangered Children. March 15, 2024.***
 30. ***Government of Timor-Leste. Launch of Standard Operating Procedures for Child Protection and Response to Gender-Based Violence. July 18, 2024.***
 31. U.S. Embassy Dili official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 16, 2025.
 32. ***Casa Vida. Casa Vida – Promote the right of life, protection and citizenship. Accessed: March 29, 2023.***
 33. ***Casa Vida. Casa Vida receives the Human Rights Award. October 9, 2022.***

Togo

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2017. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%). Accessed: March 15, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
3. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 19, 2024.
4. ***Tedihou, Arokèmawè. Lutte contre le travail des enfants au Togo: une préoccupation pour le gouvernement. Agence Togolaise de Pres-***

- se, January 12, 2023.*
5. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
 6. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
 7. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 10, 2023.
 8. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 25, 2023.
 9. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Togo. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.*
 10. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Togo. March 20, 2023.*
 11. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Communication with DOL official. May 16, 2024.
 12. *ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Togo (ratification: 2000). Published: 2021.*
 13. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. February 9, 2022.
 14. U.S. Embassy Lomé official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 3, 2021.
 15. *Government of Togo. Plan sectoriel de l'éducation de la République du Togo 2020–2030. 2020.*
 16. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Togo. Washington, D.C., June 9, 2023.*
 17. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 19, 2021.
 18. *Radio France International. Reportage au Togo: le confiage des enfants. June 10, 2022.*
 19. *Doubidji, Rachel. Les organisateurs de la soirée « Spéciale partouze party » arrêtés. Togo Top News, June 13, 2023.*
 20. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Togo. Washington, D.C., 2024.*
 21. *Government of Togo. Communiqué du Conseil des Ministres du 27 Septembre 2023. September 27, 2023.*
 22. *World Bank. Project Information Document: Togo - Quality and Equity Enhancement of Education Project (P172674). March 11, 2020.*
 23. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2021: Togo. Washington, D.C., April 12, 2022.*
 24. *Grujters, Rob. Free secondary education in African countries is on the rise – but is it the best policy? What the evidence says. The Conversation, May 31, 2023.*
 25. *Government of Togo. La représentation nationale renforce le cadre juridique de protection des apprenants contre les violences à caractère sexuel au Togo. November 29, 2022.*
 26. *Government of Togo. Violences sexuelles: le Togo adopte une loi pour mieux protéger les apprenants. November 30, 2022.*
 27. *Government of Togo. Violence sexuelle et grossesses précoces: plus de 35.000 élèves sensibilisés dans 17 villes. December 15, 2023.*
 28. *U.S. Department of State. Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2023: Togo. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
 29. Government of Togo. Loi No. 2007-017 portant Code de l'enfant. Enacted: July 6, 2007. Source on file.
 30. *Government of Togo. Loi No. 2021-012 portant Code du travail. Enacted: June 15, 2021.*
 31. *Government of Togo. Loi No. 2015-010 portant nouveau Code pénal. Enacted: November 24, 2015.*
 32. Government of Togo. Arrêté No. 1556 déterminant des travaux dangereux interdit aux

- enfants. Enacted: May 22, 2020. Source on file.
33. ***Government of Togo. Loi No. 2005-009 relative au trafic d'enfants au Togo. Enacted: August 3, 2005.***
 34. Government of Togo. Loi No. 2022-020 Portant Protection Des Apprenants Contre Les Violences à Caractère Sexuel au Togo. Enacted: December 2, 2022. Enacted: November 29, 2022. Source on file.
 35. ***Government of Togo. Loi No. 2007-010 portant Statut général des personnels militaires des forces armées togolaises. Enacted: March 1, 2007.***
 36. Government of Togo. LOI N° 2024-005 DU 06/05/2024 portant Constitution de la République Togolaise. Enacted: May 6, 2024. Source on file.
 37. Government of Togo. Décret 2008-129/PR du 02 Octobre 2008 portant suppression des frais scolaires dans les établissements préscolaires et primaires publics du Togo. Enacted: October 2, 2008. Source on file.
 38. Government of Togo. Loi No. 97-16 du 24 decembre 1997 portant creation d'un Fonds de Soutien a l'Education. Enacted: December 26, 1997. Source on file.
 39. ***Government of Togo. La Constitution de la IVème République. Enacted: October 14, 1992.***
 40. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 41. U.S. Embassy Lomé. Reporting. April 1, 2025.
 42. Government of Togo. Bilan des Actions Mènees en Matière de Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes au Togo en 2023. Commission Nationale de Lutte Contre la Traite des Personnes (CNLCTP), January 2024. Source on file.
 43. ***Agence Togolaise de Presse. Lutte contre la traite des personnes: les membres de la Commission nationale installés. February 14, 2023.***
 44. ***Government of Togo. Traite des personnes: le Togo renforce son dispositif. February 15, 2023.***
 45. Government of Togo. Plan d'Action National de Lutte contre les Pires Formes de Travail Des Enfants Au Togo. February 2020. Source on file.
 46. ***Government of Togo. Terrorisme: le Togo se dote d'un programme d'urgence pour renforcer la résilience et la sécurité des communautés. November 24, 2023.***
 47. ***Government of Togo. La BOAD annonce un appui en faveur du Programme d'urgence des Savanes. November 22, 2023.***
 48. ***Government of Togo. Feuille de route 2025: des avancées significatives dans l'éducation et la santé. August 28, 2024.***
 49. ***Government of Togo. Feuille de Route Gouvernementale Togo 2025. Accessed: January 21, 2025.***
 50. ***Government of Togo. Education: le budget alloué par l'Etat a augmenté de 52% depuis 2020. June 14, 2024.***
 51. ***Government of Togo. 60 formations sanitaires réhabilitées, réceptionnées dans les Savanes. Ministère de la Santé, de l'Hygiène Publique et de l'Accès Universel aux Soins, January 22, 2024.***
 52. ***Government of Togo. Année scolaire 2023-2024: les dix priorités du gouvernement. September 25, 2023.***
 53. ***Government of Togo. School Assur intègre le dispositif d'assurance maladie universelle et devient 'School AMU'. October 18, 2024.***
 54. ***Government of Togo. Le ministère en charge de l'Action sociale fait le bilan de ses activités réalisées en 2023. Ministère de l'Action Sociale, de la Solidarité et de la Promotion de***

la femme, January 27, 2024.

55. **World Bank. *Safety Nets and Basic Services Project Implementation Status & Results Report. December 22, 2022.***
56. **World Bank. *Togo, Improving Quality and Equity of Basic Education Project (P172674): Implementation Status & Results Report. January 13, 2023.***
57. **World Bank. *Togo Urban Water Security (TUWS). March 2023.***
58. **World Bank. *Togo's First Sustainable and Inclusive Development Policy Financing. September 14, 2023.***
59. **World Bank. *Togo Social Assistance Transformation for Resilience Program. June 23, 2023.***
60. **Government of Togo. *Éducation: le gouvernement lance la construction de plus de 250 classes. October 16, 2024.***
61. **World Bank. *Togo's Second Sustainable and Inclusive Development Policy Financing (P181238). December 10, 2024.***
62. **Assan, Atha. *Région des Savanes: Plan Togo signe un cadre de partenariat pour le parrainage de 600 enfants. Togo Top News, June 6, 2024.***

Tokelau

1. **Government of Tokelau. *Tokelau Crimes, Procedures, and Evidence Rules 2003. Enacted: 2003.***
2. **Government of New Zealand. *Education Act. Enacted: September 29, 1989.***
3. **Government of Tokelau, Department of Education. *Department of Education Schools on Tokelau. (n.d.).***
4. U.S. Embassy Auckland. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
5. U.S Embassy Auckland official. E-mail commu-

nication with USDOL official. April 3, 2025.

6. **Government of New Zealand. *Defence Act of 1990, No. 28 of 1990. Enacted: April 1, 1990.***

Tonga

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Nuku' alofa. Reporting. January 21, 2025.
3. Save the Children Australia official. Child Labor Interview with Rabindra Gautam, Pacific Regional Child Protection and Child Rights Governance Technical Advisor. January 14, 2025. Source on file.
4. **1News. *Tonga's meth crisis: Impact on children, families becoming evident. TVNZ, August 22, 2024.***
5. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Tonga. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
6. **UN. *Transnational Organized Crime in the Pacific: Expansion, Challenges and Impact. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, October 2024.***
7. **Government of Tonga. *Counter Terrorism and Transnational Organised Crime Act 2013. Act 23 of 2013. Enacted: November 11, 2013.***
8. Government of Tonga. Tonga Defence Services Act 1992. Act 17 of 1992. Enacted: 1992. Source on file.
9. Government of Tonga. Criminal Offences Act 1988 (Cap. 18). Enacted: 1988. Source on file.
10. Government of Tonga. Criminal Offences Act

- 2003 (Amendment). No. 6 of 2003. Enacted: 2003. Source on file.
11. Government of Tonga. Education Act 2013. Act 25 of 2013. Enacted: February 26, 2014. Source on file.
12. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. March 3, 2021.
13. U.S. Embassy Nuku'alofa. Reporting. January 17, 2024.
14. U.S. Embassy Nuku'alofa. Reporting. January 28, 2025.
15. *Migration Technical Working Group of Tonga. Migration and Sustainable Development Policy. April 28, 2021.*
16. *International Organization for Migration. Tonga Launches First National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons with IOM Support. November 22, 2023.*
17. *The World Bank. Strengthening Schools in Tonga for a Brighter and More Resilient Future. July 22, 2021.*
18. *Save the Children. Tonga Volcano and Tsunami. Accessed: March 14, 2024.*
19. *Save the Children New Zealand. Regional Child Protection Situational Analysis–Pacific. 2024.*
20. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Tonga. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
21. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
22. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 4, 2025.
23. U.S. Department of State. Correspondence with USDOL official. April 16, 2025.
24. *Save the Children. Save the Children announces education, child protection and COVID-19 recovery and resilience projects in Tonga. November 15, 2022.*
25. *Matangi Tonga Online. Funding from Save the Children will support child protection policy. November 3, 2022.*
26. *Matangi Tonga Online. Mental health and psychosocial support services launched in Tonga. Vava'u Press, October 11, 2024.*
27. *The World Bank. Tonga - Safe and Resilient Schools Project (English). Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group, December 10, 2021.*
28. *Talanoa 'O Tonga. Safer, smarter schools: \$21M boost for Tonga Education Project. January 19, 2025.*
29. *Asia Foundation. Pacific Islands Overview 2023. 2023.*
30. *UNICEF. UNICEF and the Ministry of Internal Affairs launch new tool to address children's needs. July 20, 2023.*
31. *Social Policy Research Institute Global. Advancing Child Poverty Analysis in the Pacific Islands. May 9, 2024.*

Tunisia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6, 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ILO and Government of Tunisia. Enquête nationale sur le travail des enfants en Tunisie de 2017. 2018. Source on file.
3. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 15, 2022.
4. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 3, 2025.
5. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 9, 2024.

6. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. March 24, 2023.
7. Government of Tunisia. Réponses de l'Instance nationale de lutte contre la traite des personnes aux questions pour le rapport du Département d'État américain sur la traite des personnes 2019. February 2019. Source on file.
8. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Tunisia. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
9. Government of Tunisia. Code Pénal. Enacted: July 9, 1913. Source on file.
10. Government of Tunisia. Loi organique n° 2016–61 du 3 août 2016, relative à la prévention et à la lutte contre la traite des personnes. Enacted: 2016. Source on file.
11. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 26, 2021.
12. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Tunisia (ratification: 2000). Published: 2021.***
13. ***UN. World Economic Situation and Prospects. 2025 Statistical Annex. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
14. ***ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.***
15. Government of Tunisia. Code du travail, Loi n° 66–27. Enacted: 1966. Source on file.
16. U.S. Embassy Tunis official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 11, 2023.
17. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Tunisia. Washington, D.C., 2023.***
18. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. April 18, 2023.
19. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. April 8, 2024.
20. ILO. Together against Child Labor in Tunisia (PROTECTE) Technical Progress Report. April 2022. Source on file.
21. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 22, 2021.
22. ***Amnesty International. Tunisia: President’s racist speech incites a wave of violence against Black Africans. March 10, 2023.***
23. ***Rejichi, Driss. Tunisia’s Crackdown On African Migrants — Straight From The President. Worldcrunch, May 28, 2024.***
24. ***Camilli, Annalisa, and Eleanor Paynter. Tunisia: North Africa’s overlooked migration hub. The New Humanitarian, January 22, 2020.***
25. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. November 28, 2022.
26. ***Binley, Alex. Tunisia: Eleven migrants die in latest Mediterranean accident. BBC, September 11, 2022.***
27. ***Bounenni, Bassam, and Claire Press. Tunisia migrant attacks: ‘They held a knife to my throat’. BBC, July 11, 2023.***
28. ***Kader, Wahida. Street Children in Tunisia: Harsh stories of pain and survival. Raseef 22, March 15, 2023.***
29. ***Human Rights Watch. Tunisia: No Safe Haven for Black African Migrants, Refugees. July 19, 2023.***
30. Government of Tunisia. Arrêté du ministre des affaires sociales du 1er avril 2020, fixant les types de travaux dans lesquels l’emploi des enfants est interdit. April 1, 2020. Source on file.
31. ***Government of Tunisia. Loi n° 95–92 du 9 Novembre 1995, Relative à la Publication du Code de la Protection de L’enfant. Enacted: November 9, 1995.***

32. **Government of Tunisia. Loi n° 92–52 du 18 mai 1992 relative aux stupéfiants. Enacted: May 18, 1992.**
 33. Government of Tunisia. Loi n° 2004–1 du 14 janvier 2004, relative au Service national. Enacted: January 14, 2004. Source on file.
 34. **Government of Tunisia. Loi d’orientation n° 2002–80 du 23 juillet 2002, relative à l’éducation et à l’enseignement scolaire. Enacted: July 23, 2002.**
 35. **Government of Tunisia. Constitution. Enacted: 2014.**
 36. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. January 24, 2025.
 37. U.S. Department of State. Reporting. August 7, 2024.
 38. U.S. Embassy Tunis. Reporting. February 2, 2024.
6. Government of Tuvalu. Cabinet Decision - Memo 283/16 “Free Secondary Education.” September 21, 2016. Source on file.
 7. **Government of Tuvalu. Education Act. 2008.**
 8. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
 9. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Tuvalu. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
 10. **Government of Tuvalu. Penal Code (Revised 2008), Cap 10 20. Enacted: October 18, 1965.**
 11. **Government of Tuvalu. The Constitution of Tuvalu. Enacted: October 1, 1986. Revised: 2008.**
 12. **Government of Tuvalu. Counter Terrorism and Transnational Organized Crime Act, 2009. Enacted: November 30, 2009.**
 13. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Tuvalu. Washington, D.C. March 20, 2023.**
 14. **Government of Tuvalu. Ministry of Education, Primary Education. Accessed: February 5, 2024.**
 15. U.S. Embassy Suva. Reporting. January 31, 2024.
 16. **Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports. Tuvalu Learning Project (TuLeP) Processes and Procedures Manual. September 2021.**
 17. Government of Tuvalu, Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sports. Tuvalu Learning Project Mid-term Review Report. August 2023. Source on file.
 18. **World Bank. Tuvalu Learning Project. Accessed: March 17, 2025.**

Tuvalu

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2019–2020. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
 2. **Tuvalu Central Statistics Division. Tuvalu Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2019–2020, Survey Findings Report. Funafuti, Tuvalu, November 21, 2021.**
 3. Government of Tuvalu. Labour and Employment Relations Act 2017. Enacted: 2017. Source on file.
 4. **Government of Tuvalu. Employment Act, Cap.40.28. Enacted: 2008.**
 5. **Government of Tuvalu. Education (Compulsory Education) Order, Cap. 30.05.4. Enacted: January 1, 1984. Revised: 2008.**
1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

Uganda

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

- School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Labour Force Survey (NLFS), 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. ***Karakire, Diana Taremwa. How COVID-19 has expedited child labour in Uganda’s coffee industry. The Independent, September 10, 2021.***
 3. ***Agiresaasi, Apophia. For many, hard labor takes the place of homework. Global Press Journal, August 26, 2021.***
 4. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. February 21, 2023.
 5. ICF Macro. Child Labor in the Fishing Industry in Uganda. September 16, 2011. Source on file.
 6. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. March 28, 2025.
 7. Uganda Bureau of Statistics. National Labour Force and Child Activities Survey 2011/12. July 2013. Source on file.
 8. World Education/Bantwana. Africa Youth Empowerment Development Initiative Baseline Report. December 2014. Source on file.
 9. U.S. Embassy Kampala official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 22, 2023.
 10. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. February 10, 2022.
 11. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. January 9, 2020.
 12. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Uganda. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2024.***
 13. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
 14. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. March 5, 2024.
 15. ***UN Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Letter dated 31 May 2024 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council. June 4, 2024.***
 16. U.S. Embassy Uganda official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 15, 2025.
 17. Government of Uganda. The Employment (Employment of Children) Regulations, 2012. Enacted: April 20, 2012. Source on file.
 18. ***Government of Uganda. The Education (Pre-Primary, Primary and Post-Primary) Act, 2008. Act 13. Enacted: August 29, 2008.***
 19. ***New Vision. Govt drives reforms in education sector. January 23, 2020.***
 20. ***Government of Uganda. The Employment Act, 2006. Enacted: June 8, 2006.***
 21. ***UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2025. January 9, 2025. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Material section of this report.***
 22. U.S. Embassy Kampala. Reporting. April 14, 2025.
 23. ***ILO. Uganda - Labour Inspection Structure and Organization. Accessed: June 14, 2024.***
 24. Government of Uganda. Anti-Homosexuality Act, 2023. Enacted: May 30, 2023. Source on file.
 25. ***Wepukhulu, Kthatondi Soita. LGBTIQ students kicked out of school in East Africa are fighting back. February 11, 2022.***
 26. ***Democracy Now! Full Interview: Frank Mugisha on New Anti-LGBTQ Bill in Uganda That Could Impose Death Penalty. April 17, 2023.***
 27. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2024: Uganda. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
 28. ***UNHCR. Uganda - Factsheet: September-October 2024.***

tober 2024. December 23, 2024.

29. **Government of Uganda. The Children (Amendment) Act, 2016. Enacted: May 20, 2016.**
30. Government of Uganda. The Prevention of Trafficking in Persons Act, 2009. Act 7. Enacted: October 23, 2009. Source on file.
31. **Government of Uganda. Penal Code Act (Cap. 120) of Uganda. Enacted: June 15, 1950.**
32. Government of Uganda. The Anti-Pornography Act, 2014. Enacted: February 6, 2014. Source on file.
33. **Government of Uganda. The Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances (Control) Act, No. 3 of 2016. Enacted: 2016.**
34. **Government of Uganda. The Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces Act, 2005. Enacted: September 2, 2005.**
35. U.S. Embassy Kampala official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 8, 2022.
36. Government of Uganda. Uganda National Action Plan for Elimination of Child Labor 2020–2025. Ministry of Gender, Labour, and Social Development. April 2021. Source on file.
37. **Aryatwijuka, Phillo. Uganda's National Plan of Action on Child Labor will strengthen country's prevention and protection of children at risk and working children mechanisms. ILO, June 1, 2021.**
38. **Government of Uganda. National Child Policy 2020. January 1, 2020.**
39. **Government of Uganda. National Child Policy Implementation Plan 2020–2025. January 1, 2020.**
40. **International Organization for Migration. With Support of BMM Programme, Uganda Launches Action Plan on Trafficking. August 3, 2020.**
41. Government of Uganda. National Action Plan for Prevention of Trafficking in Persons in Uganda 2019–2024. 2019. Source on file.
42. Government of Uganda. The National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights. Ministry of Gender, Labour, and Social Development, August 2021. Source on file.
43. **ILO. ACCEL Africa leads transformative M&E training in Entebbe to combat child labour. February 14, 2024.**
44. **Muzungu, Hope Ejang. A matter of life and death: A case of the Uganda Child Helpline. May 12, 2020.**
45. **Uganda Youth Development Link (UYDEL). Uganda Youth Development Link (UYDEL) – Profile. 2023.**

Ukraine

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from National Child Labour Survey (NCLS), 2015. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. May 27, 2022.
3. **ILO. Ukrainian Centre for Social Reforms, and State Statistics Service of Ukraine. Ukraine National Child Labor Survey. 2017.**
4. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. February 22, 2024.
5. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. January 15, 2025.
6. **Wendle, John. The dramatic impact of illegal amber mining in Ukraine's wild west. National Geographic, January 31, 2017.**
7. **Wood Sarah, NYU Jordan Center. Amber wars: Corruption and international implications. September 15, 2021.**
8. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in**

-
- Persons Report 2023: Ukraine. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2023.*
9. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Ukraine. Washington, DC. June 25, 2024.*
 10. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. April 7, 2025.
 11. *Government of Ukraine. Criminal Code of Ukraine. Enacted: 2001.*
 12. *Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine on the Protection of Childhood. Enacted: April 26, 2001.*
 13. *Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine on General Secondary Education, No. 651-XIV. Enacted: May 13, 1999.*
 14. *Government of Ukraine. Ministry of Health of Ukraine Order No. 46: On approval of the list of heavy work and work with dangerous and harmful working conditions, in which the employment of minors is prohibited. Enacted: March 31, 1994.*
 15. *ILO CEACR. Application of International Labor Standards 2024, Ukraine C138 and C182. February 9, 2024.*
 16. U.S. Embassy Kyiv official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 30, 2024.
 17. *Government of Ukraine. Law No. 877, About the basic principles of state supervision (control) in the sphere of economic activity. Enacted: April 5, 2007.*
 18. *Government of Ukraine. Order No. 303, On the termination of measures of state supervision (control) and the state market. March 2022.*
 19. *ILO CEACR. Application of International Labor Standards 2024, Ukraine C81. February 9, 2024.*
 20. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. January 20, 2021.
 21. *Government of Ukraine. Law No. 2136-IX, On the organization of labor relations under martial law. March 15, 2022.*
 22. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. February 22, 2020.
 23. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. April 11, 2023.
 24. *UNCRC. Replies of Ukraine to the list of issues in relation to its combined fifth and sixth periodic reports. January 2022.*
 25. U.S. Embassy Kyiv official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 29, 2023.
 26. *UN Office of the High Commissioner. Ukraine: Urgent and extra support needed for separated and unaccompanied children. March 24, 2022.*
 27. *UN Office on Drugs and Crime. Conflict in Ukraine: Key evidence on risks of trafficking in persons and smuggling of migrants. August 2022.*
 28. *European Parliament EPRS. Russia's War on Ukraine -- The situation of children in and outside Ukraine. May 2022.*
 29. *OSCE ODIHR. Report on violations of International Humanitarian and Human Rights Law committed in Ukraine, period April 1–June 25, 2022. July 11, 2022.*
 30. *UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/78/842–S/2024/384). June 3, 2024.*
 31. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Ukraine. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
 32. *Human Rights Watch. World Report 2023: Ukraine. January 2024.*
 33. *OHCHR. Report on the Human Rights Situation in Ukraine, 1 August – 3 November 2023. December 1, 2023.*
 34. *Plan International. Getting Ukraine's children*

- back to school must be a priority. May 11, 2023.*
35. **UNHCR. Education Policy Brief. Education on Hold for Refugee Ukrainian Children. September 2023.**
 36. **UNHCR. Ukraine Situation Refugee Response Plan: 2023 Mid-Year Report. August 2023.**
 37. **UNICEF. Widespread learning loss among Ukraine's children. August 29, 2023.**
 38. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. February 2024.
 39. **AP News. UN: Nearly two-thirds of Ukraine's children have fled homes. April 11, 2022.**
 40. **Humanitarian Research Lab at Yale School of Public Health. Russia's Systematic Program for Reeducation and Adoption of Ukraine's Children. February 14, 2023.**
 41. **Council of Europe. Trafficking of Ukrainian children including for sexual and labour exploitation: risks in spotlight. July 2, 2024.**
 42. **UNESCO. Follow-up of the Situation in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea (Ukraine). September 9, 2022.**
 43. **Government of Ukraine. Labor Code of Ukraine. Enacted: December 10, 1971.**
 44. **Government of Ukraine. Constitution of Ukraine. Enacted: June 28, 1996.**
 45. Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine on Employment, No. 803-XII. Enacted: March 1, 1991. Source on file.
 46. **Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine on the Protection of the Public Morality. Enacted: November 20, 2003.**
 47. **Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine on Military Duty and Military Service. Enacted: March 25, 1992.**
 48. **Government of Ukraine. Decree on Measures to Enhance the Defense Capacity of the State, No. 447. Enacted: May 1, 2014.**
 49. **Government of Ukraine. Law of Ukraine, On Amendments to Certain Legislative Acts of Ukraine on Simplifying Access to Free Legal Aid. No. 3022-IX. Enacted: April 10, 2023.**
 50. **Government of Ukraine. Resolution No. 14, On Some Issues of the Territorial Bodies of the State Labor Service. January 12, 2022.**
 51. **Government of Ukraine, Office of the Prosecutor General. Order No. 224, On the authorization of employees of the Department for the Protection of Interests of Children and Combating Violence. Enacted: July 8, 2021.**
 52. U.S. Embassy Kyiv official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 22, 2021.
 53. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. May 11, 2022.
 54. U.S. Embassy Kyiv official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 27, 2024.
 55. Solidarity Center Ukraine. E-mail communication to USDOL Official. March 11, 2024.
 56. **Government of Ukraine. Law No. 2352-IX, On the Optimization of Labor Relations. July 2022.**
 57. U.S. Embassy Kyiv official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 25, 2025.
 58. Government of Ukraine. Resolution of the Verkhovna Rada No. 2672, On the state of social protection of children and urgent measures aimed at protecting the rights of the child in Ukraine. Enacted: December 24, 2019. Source on file.
 59. **Government of Ukraine. Government Portal. Government approves State Targeted Social Programme for Combating Trafficking in Human Beings until 2025. June 2, 2023.**
 60. U.S. Embassy Kyiv. Reporting. February 14, 2020.
 61. **Government of Ukraine. Network of Social Services Centers for Family, Children, and**

Youth in Kyiv. Accessed: February 16, 2024.

Uzbekistan

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2020–2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. February 7, 2024.
3. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. January 20, 2023.
4. Uzbek Forum for Human Rights. Silk Report. Source on file.
5. *Eurasianet. Uzbekistan: Widespread child labor persists away from the fields. January 30, 2023.*
6. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Uzbekistan. Washington, D.C., June 25, 2024.*
7. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Uzbekistan. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.*
8. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. February 1, 2022.
9. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. January 15, 2021.
10. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. January 13, 2020.
11. Government of Uzbekistan. Written communication: Information for use in preparation of the Report on the worst forms of child labor for 2019 (TDA Report) and List of goods produced with child or forced labor (TVPRA Report). (a) April 1, 2020. Source on file.
12. Government of Uzbekistan. Written Communication: Information for 2020 Worst Forms of Child Labor Report (TDA Report). March 18, 2021. Source on file.
13. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. January 13, 2025.
14. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Uzbekistan. Washington, D.C., March 20, 2023.*
15. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2023: Uzbekistan. Washington, D.C., June 15, 2023.*
16. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2020: Uzbekistan. Washington, D.C., June 2020.*
17. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. February 18, 2025.
18. *Government of Uzbekistan. Law No. ZRU-239 to amend the Labour Code of the Republic of Uzbekistan and Law on Child’s Rights Guarantees, UZB-2009-L-85547. Enacted: 2009.*
19. *Human Rights Watch. Submission to the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on Uzbekistan. January 28, 2022.*
20. *Uzbek Forum for Human Rights. Key findings from the 2020 cotton harvest in Uzbekistan. January 28, 2021.*
21. *Podrobno.uz. Uzbekistan to train and employ people with disabilities. February 20, 2024.*
22. *UZZ4. Gaps in legislation: Children exposed to violence face systemic problems. November 3, 2024.*
23. *Government of Uzbekistan. Law No. ZRU-365 Labor Code of the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: 2022.*
24. *Government of Uzbekistan. Administrative Code of the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: 1994.*
25. *Government of Uzbekistan. Constitution of*

the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: 2023.

26. Government of Uzbekistan. Decree on Approval of Provision on Requirements on Prohibition of Use of Minors' Labor. Enacted: 2010. Source on file.
27. Government of Uzbekistan. Decree on Adoption of the List of Occupations with Unfavorable Working Conditions to which it is forbidden to Employ Persons under Eighteen Years of Age. Enacted: 2009. Source on file.
28. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Criminal Code of the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: 1994. As Amended: 2023.***
29. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Law of the Republic of Uzbekistan on the Introduction of Changes and Additions to the Law of the Republic of Uzbekistan "On Combatting Human Trafficking." Enacted: August 2020.***
30. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Law No. ZRU-996 On the protection of children from all forms of violence. November 14, 2024.***
31. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Law No. ZRU-139 On the Guarantees of the Rights of the Child, UZB-2008-L-85548. Enacted: 2008.***
32. Government of Uzbekistan. Law on Universal Military Service. Enacted: 2002. Source on file.
33. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Law on civil organizations in the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: 1991.***
34. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Law of the Republic of Uzbekistan on Education. Enacted: 2020.***
35. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Presidential Decree on additional measures to further the establishment of systems combating trafficking in persons and forced labor. Enacted: July 30, 2019.***
36. Government of Uzbekistan. On measures to further improve the system of combating trafficking in persons and forced labor. September 19, 2019. Source on file.
37. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Cabinet of Ministers Decree no. 1066 on measures for the fulfilment of activities of the Ministry of Employment and Labor Relations of the Republic of Uzbekistan. Enacted: December 31, 2018.***
38. ***Government of Uzbekistan. Decree No. 5490, On measures to further the establishment of a system for protecting the rights and legal interests of business entities. Enacted: July 2018.***
39. U.S. Embassy Tashkent. Reporting. February 13, 2023.
40. ***ILO. ILO – Uzbekistan cooperation is on track: Decent Work Country Programme for 2021–2025 signed. September 22, 2021.***
41. ***Better Work. Uzbekistan - Our Program. Accessed: February 20, 2024.***

Vanuatu

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Port Vila. Reporting. February 13, 2025.
3. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Vanuatu. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
4. Government of Vanuatu. Employment Act (Cap 160). Enacted: May 30, 1983. Source on file.
5. ***Government of Vanuatu. Penal Code, Chapter 135. Enacted: August 7, 1981.***
6. ***Government of Vanuatu. Education Act of 2014. 2014.***
7. ***United Nations. World Economic Situation***

and Prospects 2025. New York, January 9, 2025.

8. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force.** Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
9. U.S. Embassy Port Vila. Reporting. March 12, 2025.
10. **Government of Vanuatu. Vanuatu National Child Protection Policy 2016–2026. 2016.**
11. U.S. Embassy Port Moresby. Reporting. January 25, 2022.
12. **U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Vanuatu. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.**
13. **European Investment Bank Institute. Vanuatu: Helping children to stay in school after disaster struck. August 21, 2024.**
14. **Save the Children. Vanuatu: More than 12,500 children face disrupted start to school year after devastating earthquakes. Port Vila. January 17, 2025.**
15. **Government of Vanuatu. Counter Terrorism and Transnational Organised Crime Act. Enacted: February 24, 2006.**
16. **ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Vanuatu (ratification: 2006). Published: 2021.**
17. **Government of Vanuatu. Spot Fine. Port Vila, Vanuatu: Department of Labour & Employment Services. Accessed: January 30, 2025.**
18. **Government of Vanuatu Department of Labor. Health and Safety Unit. Accessed: February 13, 2025.**
19. **IOM. Vanuatu Launches First National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons. September 5, 2024.**
20. **Government of Vanuatu. Vanuatu Education and Training Sector Strategic Plan 2021–2030. 2021.**
21. **Government of Vanuatu, Ministry of Education and Training. Ministry of Education and Training Business Plan 2024. December 2023.**
22. **Government of Vanuatu, Ministry of Education and Training. 2024 School Grant Program. Accessed: February 8, 2025.**
23. U.S. Embassy Port Vila official. E-mail communication to DOL official. April 3, 2025.
24. **Vanuatu Daily Post. Milestone Child Protection Initiatives Launched. July 22, 2022.**

Wallis and Futuna

1. **Government of Wallis and Futuna. Code du Travail applicable à Wallis et Futuna. Enacted: July 1, 2017.**
2. **Government of France. Décret n° 2013-915 du 11 Octobre 2013 Relatif aux Travaux Interdits et Réglementés pour les Jeunes Agés de Moins de Dix-Huit Ans. Enacted: October 14, 2013.**
3. **Government of France. Code du Travail. Enacted: May 2008.**
4. Government of France. Code pénal. Enacted: September 2024. Source on file.
5. **Government of France. Loi n° 2021-478 visant à protéger les mineurs des crimes et délits sexuels et de l’inceste. Enacted: April 2021.**
6. **Government of France. Code de l’Education. Enacted: December 2024.**
7. **UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Consideration of Reports Submitted by States Parties Under Article 8 of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict: Wallis and Futuna (CRC/C/**

OPAC/FRA/CO/1). October 15, 2007.

8. Government of France. Loi no. 2023-703 du 1er août 2023 relative à la programmation militaire pour les années 2024 à 2030 et portant diverses dispositions intéressant la défense. 2023. Source on file.
9. U.S. Embassy Paris. Reporting. January 10, 2025.
10. U.S. Embassy Paris. Reporting. January 12, 2023.
11. **NATO Stability Policing Centre of Excellence. French Gendarmerie. Accessed: January 24, 2023.**

West Bank and the Gaza Strip

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. **Tartakovsky, Joshua. “Israeli Settlers Make a Living Out of Our Suffering,” Says Palestinian Activist. Truthout, August 5, 2020.**
3. U.S. Embassy Jerusalem. Reporting. March 18, 2024.
4. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Israel, West Bank and Gaza. June 24, 2024.**
5. U.S. Office of Palestinian Affairs Jerusalem. Reporting. February 12, 2025.
6. **World Bank. Rapid Fishery and Aquaculture Sector Diagnosis Using Fishery Performance Indicators in the Gaza Strip. December 24, 2024.**
7. **Gisha. Increase in Israeli navy attacks on**

Gaza fishermen, including children. July 7, 2022.

8. U.S. Office of Palestinian Affairs Jerusalem. Reporting. March 8, 2023.
9. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Israel. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
10. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878-S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.**
11. Palestinian National Authority. Labor Law No. 7 of 2000. Enacted: 2000. Source on file.
12. Palestinian National Authority. Palestinian Child Law No. 7 of 2004 as amended by Decree Law No. 43 of 2022. Enacted: 2023. Source on file.
13. Palestinian National Authority. Education Act No. 1 of 2013. Enacted: February 10, 2013. Source on file.
14. **U.S. Department of State. 2023 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza. Washington, D.C., 2023.**
15. **ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS) – Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is government-reported data collected by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.**
16. U.S. Embassy Jerusalem. Reporting. February 15, 2022.
17. U.S. Consulate General Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 8, 2015.
18. **UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary education, both sexes (%). Accessed: March 15, 2023. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and**

Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.

19. **Ma'an Development Center. *Farming the Forbidden Lands: Israeli Land and Resource Annexation in Area C*. 2014.**
20. **World Food Programme. *Market Monitor – Gaza: WFP Palestine Food Security Analysis*. April, 2025.**
21. **World Bank. *Gaza and West Bank Interim Rapid Damage and Needs Assessment*. February 18, 2025.**
22. **Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics. *H.E. Dr. Awad, Highlights the Palestinian Children's Situation on the Eve of the Palestinian Child Day*. April 5, 2024.**
23. U.S. Embassy Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 30, 2025.
24. **UNICEF. *Humanitarian Action for Children: State of Palestine*. 2024.**
25. **UN. *Back to school: 1.3 million Palestinian children in the West Bank and Gaza are returning to school during a tumultuous year*. August 21, 2023.**
26. **UNICEF. *45,000 first graders unable to start the new school year in the Gaza Strip*. September 9, 2024.**
27. Palestinian National Authority. Minister of Labor's Decree No. 1 of 2004 on hazardous activities and industries or those harmful to health in which minors are not allowed to work. Enacted: 2004. Source on file.
28. High Commissioner for Palestine (British Mandate). Penal Code No. 74 of 1936. Enacted: 1936. Source on file.
29. Government of Jordan. Penal Code Law No. 16 of 1960. Enacted: 1960. Source on file.
30. U.S. Embassy Jerusalem official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 24, 2022.
31. U.S. Office of Palestinian Affairs Jerusalem. Official communication. April 24, 2024.
32. Palestinian National Authority. Reference Document for the Work of the Child Protection Networks. 2024. Source on file.
33. **UNICEF. *What we do*. Accessed: April 24, 2025.**
34. **ILO. *ILO ERP Recovery Programme – Progress Update on ILO emergency Recovery Efforts in the Occupied Palestinian Territory*. February, 2025.**

Yemen

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 6 (MICS 6), 2022–2023. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. January 22, 2025.
3. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. April 7, 2024.
4. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. February 3, 2022.
5. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. March 4, 2021.
6. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. March 5, 2020.
7. **Alqaoud, Haitham. *How Yemen's Civil War Drives Child Labour and Abuse*. March 18, 2023.**
8. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. March 2, 2023.
9. **Al Jazeera. *War looms large as Yemeni children head back to school*. July 28, 2022.**
10. Al Shabili, Hesham. Cruel displacement increas-

es Child labor in Yemen. Accessed: January 4, 2023. Source on file.

11. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/74/845–S/2020/525). June 9, 2020.**
12. **UN Security Council. Annual Report of the Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict (A/75/873–S/2021/437). May 6, 2021.**
13. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Special Case Yemen. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.**
14. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. Reporting. February 27, 2020.
15. **UN Human Rights Council. Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014 (A/HRC/45/6). September 29, 2020.**
16. **Human Rights Watch. Yemen: Prioritize Protection of Children. November 20, 2023.**
17. **U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Yemen. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.**
18. **UN Security Council. Letter dated 11 October 2024 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council (S/2024/731). October 11, 2024.**
19. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/79/878–S/2025/247). June 17, 2025.**
20. **UN General Assembly- Human Rights Council. Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014, (Advance edited version) (A/HRC/42/17). August 17, 2018.**
21. **UN General Assembly. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General (A/76/871–S/2022/493). June 23, 2022.**
22. **Euro-Mediterranean Human Rights Monitor, and SAM for Rights and Liberties. Militarized Childhood. February 14, 2021.**
23. **Hassan, Emad, and Ahmed Imran. How Yemen's child soldiers are recruited. DW, July 10, 2021.**
24. **Government of Yemen. Penal Code as Amended, Law No. 12. Enacted: 1994.**
25. Government of Yemen. Ministerial Order No. 11 of 2013 on the List of Activities Prohibited and Activities Permitted for Working Children under the age of 18. Enacted: March 16, 2013. Source on file.
26. Government of Yemen. Law No. 45 of 2002 on the Rights of the Child. Enacted: November 19, 2002. Source on file.
27. Government of Yemen. Labor Code as Amended, Law No. 5. Enacted: 1995. Source on file.
28. Government of Yemen. Law No. 45 of 1992 on General Education. Enacted: December 31, 1992. Source on file.
29. **IOM. 2022 Yemen Muhamasheen Community Profile. March 21, 2023.**
30. **Gebeily, Maya. In Yemen, racism dooms Black people to life on the margins. March 28, 2022.**
31. **UNICEF. Education Disrupted. July 2021.**
32. **UNICEF. Yemen five years on: Children, conflict, and COVID-19. June 2020.**
33. **Equal Rights Trust. Sifting the Grain: 6,000 Testimonies of Discrimination and Inequality from Yemen. December 2018.**
34. **Equal Rights Trust. From Night to Darker Night: Addressing Discrimination and Inequality in Yemen. June 2018.**
35. U.S. Yemen Affairs Unit Riyadh. E-mail communication. April 24, 2025.

Zambia

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and

- School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Labour Force Survey 2021. Analysis received February 3, 2025. Please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.
2. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. February 24, 2023.
 3. ***Unfair Tobacco. The impact of tobacco production on children’s rights in Zambia. YouTube, December 1, 2020.***
 4. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. April 9, 2024.
 5. ***UNICEF. The 2021 Situation Analysis of the Status and Well-Being of Children in Zambia. October 2021.***
 6. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Zambia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2024.***
 7. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning the Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Zambia (ratification: 1976). Published: 2024.***
 8. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. January 17, 2025.
 9. Yamba, Jonathan. The Impact of Manganese Mining on the Rights and Welfare of Children in the Luapula Province. Care for Nature Zambia. 2023. Source on File.
 10. Save the Children officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 23, 2024. Source on file.
 11. UNICEF officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 23, 2024. Source on file.
 12. NSCCL officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 23, 2024. Source on file.
 13. ILO official. Interview with USDOL officials. September 23, 2024. Source on file.
 14. PLAN International officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 24, 2024. Source on file.
 15. Care for Nature Zambia official. Interview with USDOL officials. September 24, 2024. Source on file.
 16. Jesus Cares - Zambia officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 26, 2025. Source on File.
 17. Provincial MCDSS officers. Interview with USDOL officials. September 26, 2025. Source on file.
 18. Provincial Ministry of Education officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 26, 2024. Source on file.
 19. Caritas Mansa officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 26, 2024. Source on file.
 20. Provincial Mining Bureau. Interview with USDOL officials. September 25, 2024. Source on file.
 21. Provincial Ministry of Labor and Social Services official. Interview with USDOL officials. September 25, 2024. Source of file.
 22. ***ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Zambia (ratification: 1976). Published: 2021.***
 23. Government of Zambia. National Action Plan for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour, 2020–2025. 2021. Source on file.
 24. Banda, Webby. Appraisal of Zambia’s Artisanal and Small-Scale Gold Mining Sector. Centre for Trade Policy & Development. October 2020. Source on file.
 25. Hapunda, Given. Baseline Study Report on the Push and Pull Factors of Child Labour in Mining in Central and Copperbelt of Zam-

- bia. PACT, January 2022. Source on file.
26. PACT. Interview with DOL official. November 9, 2023. Source on file.
 27. *Lusaka Times. Use of children in manganese mining worrying. May 8, 2023.*
 28. *Malumo, Silumesi. Manganese miners probed in child labour scandal. Daily Nation, August 31, 2020.*
 29. PACT Mining Experts. Interview with DOL Official. September 5, 2023. Source on file.
 30. Federation of Small Scale Miners Associations of Zambia officials. Interview with USDOL officials. September 24, 2024. Source on file.
 31. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. Communication with DOL official. May 24, 2024.
 32. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. Communication with DOL official. May 28, 2024.
 33. *ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request regarding the Convention on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, 1999 (No. 182) Zambia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2024.*
 34. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. January 22, 2020.
 35. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. February 19, 2021.
 36. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. February 21, 2023.
 37. *ILO Committee of Experts. Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Zambia (ratification: 2001). Published: 2021.*
 38. *UNFPA-UNICEF Global Programme to End Child Marriage. Zambia Country Profile. 2021.*
 39. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2022: Zambia. Washington, D.C., July 19, 2022.*
 40. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. January 17, 2022.
 41. *U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Zambia. Washington, D.C., 2024.*
 42. *Sinyangwe, Chiwoyu. In Zambia, concerns about growing Chinese criminality. The Africa Report. May 14, 2024.*
 43. Government of Zambia. Education Act of 2011. Enacted: 2011. Source on file.
 44. *Government of Zambia. The Employment Code Act, 2019. Enacted: April 4, 2019.*
 45. *Government of Zambia. Zambia's Constitution of 1991 with Amendments through 2016. Enacted: August 24, 1991.*
 46. U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 14, 2025.
 47. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2020: Zambia. Washington, D.C., March 2021.*
 48. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 23, 2020.
 49. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 14, 2021.
 50. *ILOSTAT. ILO Labor Force Statistics (LFS)– Population and labour force. Accessed: January 21, 2025. Labor force data is modelled on a combination of demographic and economic explanatory variables by the ILO. Please see “Labor Law Enforcement: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.*
 51. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. June 7, 2023.
 52. *U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights 2023: Zambia. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.*
 53. Government of Zambia. Committee on Youth, Sport and the Child: Matters on the Report of the Auditor General on the Government

- Measures to Reduce Incidences of Child Labor in Zambia for the Period 2018 to 2022. National Assembly of Zambia. November 2023. Source on file.
54. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. E-mail Communication to DOL official. June 23, 2024.
 55. Government of Zambia. National Employment and Labour Market Policy. 2019. Source on file.
 56. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. January 14, 2022.
 57. **Walton, Polly. *Child Marriage in Zambia. The Borgen Project, May 16, 2023.***
 58. **Tsoroti, Stephen, and Juliet Makwama. *How indigenous chiefs are fighting child marriage in Africa. Hostwriter/Unbias the News!, February 29, 2024.***
 59. **Goitom, Hanibal. *Zambia: Amendment to Marriage Act Enacted, Child Marriage Outlawed. Law Library of Congress, February 6, 2024.***
 60. **Phiri, Million, et al. *Individual and Community-level factors associated with early marriage in Zambia: a mixed effect analysis. BMC Women's Health, January 17, 2023.***
 61. **Catalyst Foundation. *Barriers Preventing Vulnerable Girls in Zambia from Accessing an Education. April 30, 2023.***
 62. **Lembani, Dennis. *The Challenges of Rural Education in Zambia. International Journal for Research in Social Sciences and Humanities. August 2021.***
 63. **UNICEF. *About 60 children from all ten provinces meet with policy makers to mark World Children's Day and request further action to advance child rights. December 6, 2023.***
 64. **Shahryar, Fatima. *Children Should Not Be Trafficked, They Belong at Home with Their Families. UNICEF, October 20, 2023.***
 65. **U.S. Department of State. *Trafficking in Persons Report 2021: Zambia. Washington, D.C., July 1, 2021.***
 66. **Human Rights Watch. *Africa: Rights Progress for Pregnant Students. September 29, 2021.***
 67. **Plan International - Zambia. *Drought crisis has critical consequences for millions in Zambia. July 12, 2024.***
 68. **UNICEF. *ZAMBIA 2022 Education Budget Brief. 2022.***
 69. **Voice of America. *Child Labor Continues to Rob Millions of Africans of their Childhoods. February 3, 2020.***
 70. **Government of Zambia. *The Children's Code Act of 2022. Enacted: August 9th, 2022.***
 71. Government of Zambia. Prohibition of Employment of Young Persons and Children (Hazardous Labour) Order, No. 121. Enacted: December 27, 2013. Source on file.
 72. **UNICEF. *Primary and Secondary Enrollment Statistics: Zambia. Data Warehouse - UNICEF DATA. Accessed: May 23, 2024.***
 73. **Human Rights Watch. *Statement to the African Committee of Experts on the Rights and Welfare of the Child, 44th session. New York, October 2, 2024.***
 74. **Government of Zambia. *The Anti-Human Trafficking Act, 2008. Enacted: September 26, 2008.***
 75. Government of Zambia. The Penal Code Act, as amended. Enacted: 2005. Source on file.
 76. **Government of Zambia. *Act 16 of 2022, amending the Anti-Human Trafficking Act. Enacted: November 16, 2022.***
 77. Government of Zambia. Defence Act. Enacted: 1964. Source on file.
 78. **CIA. *The World Factbook, Military service age and obligation. Accessed: June 29, 2021.***
 79. **Ministry of Labour and Social Security. *Speech by the Acting Permanent Secretary***

- of Labour and Social Security Mr. Zechariah Luhanga on the Occasion of Signing the Memorandum of Understanding Between the Government of the Republic of Zambia and Chandler Institute of Justice. Lusaka: Republic of Zambia, December 6, 2024. Source on file.*
80. *Lungu, Tandy Kuda. MLSS and CIJ Sign MOU. Lusaka: Republic of Zambia - Ministry of Labor and Social Security. December 6, 2024.*
 81. *Government of Zambia. About the Labour Department. Ministry of Labour and Social Security. Accessed: February 19, 2020.*
 82. Government of Zambia. 2022 Labour Force Survey Report. Ministry of Labour and Social Security, June 2023. Source on file.
 83. *Government of Zambia. 2020 Child Labour Report. Ministry of Labour and Social Security, October 4, 2023.*
 84. *Government of Zambia. Frequently Asked Questions and Responses Handbook. Ministry of Labour and Social Security. October 19, 2023.*
 85. Government of Zambia. Labour Force Survey Report. Ministry of Labour and Social Security, Zambia Statistics Agency. 2021. Source on file.
 86. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. February 21, 2025.
 87. *Ministry of Home Affairs and Internal Security. What is Human Trafficking? Republic of Zambia, Lusaka, September 1, 2023.*
 88. *U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Remarks by U.S. Embassy Zambia Charge d'Affaires Linnisa Wahid Partnership to Prevent Trafficking in Persons Ceremony. May 17, 2024.*
 89. *James, John. The Government, the European Union, UNICEF & UNHCR join efforts to protect children on the move in Zambia with new \$1.5 million national programme Lusaka: UNICEF Zambia, March 31, 2021.*
 90. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Prosecution and Victim Protection Charts Final. February 21, 2025.
 91. Government of Zambia. National Policy on Child Labour: Securing a Better Future for Our Children. 2011. Source on file.
 92. *ILO Newsroom. Zambia commemorates 2024 World Day Against Child Labour. June 12, 2024.*
 93. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. February 21, 2023.
 94. *Nshinka, Namati. Launch of the National Migration Policy and the National Policy on Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants. Blog post. Zambia Department of Immigration, December 3, 2022.*
 95. *Government of Zambia. The National Policy of Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants. July 2022.*
 96. *Government of Zambia. Implementation Plan for the National Policy on Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants. July 2022.*
 97. *Government of Zambia. National Migration Policy. July 2022.*
 98. *Government of Zambia. National Referral Mechanism for Vulnerable Migrants Revised. Lusaka: Government of Zambia, 2024.*
 99. Save the Children. National Referral Mechanism for Local Children on the Move (COM) or Unaccompanied and Separated Children (UASC). Lusaka: Government of Zambia. 2024. Source on File.
 100. Government of Zambia. National Referral Mechanism for Assistance to Victims of Trafficking (VOT). Lusaka. 2024. Source on File.
 101. Government of Zambia. National Action Plan on Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants, 2025 TO 2027. 2024. Source on file.
 102. *Shimo, Kelvin. Zambia launches landmark National Refugee Policy. UNCHR. January 25, 2024.*
 103. *Luputa, Walusiku. Zambia Education 2024*

Budget Brief. Lusaka: UNICEF Zambia, 2024.

104. ***Government of Zambia, Ministry of Community Development and Social Services. Social Cash Transfer Factsheet. 2022.***
105. ***UNICEF. Zambia Social Protection Budget Brief, 2022. November 2022.***
106. U.S. Embassy Lusaka official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 26, 2021.
107. U.S. Embassy Lusaka. Reporting. January 14, 2021.
108. ***de Hoop, Jacobus, and Valeria Groppo. How Do Cash Transfers Affect Child Work and Schooling? Surprising evidence from Malawi, the United Republic of Tanzania and Zambia. UNICEF, 2020.***
109. ***Office of the President. GEWEL. Lusaka: Government of Zambia. Accessed: January 2025.***
110. ***Banda, Jeff. Mungwi Hosts Launch of the KGS Tertiary Support Programme. Lusaka: Republic of Zambia- Ministry of Education, April 3, 2024.***
111. ***Banda, Jeff. Keeping Girls in School to Cover the Whole Country. Lusaka: Republic of Zambia - Ministry of Education, March 13, 2024.***
112. ***Chilambwe, Chileshe. Zambia taps into home-grown solutions to provide school meals to 4 million children. Lusaka: School Meals Coalition (UNWFP), September 11, 2023.***
113. ***Government of Zambia, Ministry of General Education. National Strategy Home-Grown School Meals, 2020-2024. Lusaka, 2020.***
114. ***Mbao, David. Two Million Learners Fed Through School Feeding Programme. Lusaka: Republic of Zambia - Ministry of Education, August 16, 2023.***

Zimbabwe

1. ILO. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Orig-

inal data from Labour Force Survey (LFS), 2019. Analysis received February 3, 2025. For more information, please see “Children’s Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions” in the Reference Materials section of this report.

2. ***Masau, Problem. Scourge of child labour stalks Zimbabwe’s tobacco farming sector. Newsday, October 29, 2023.***
3. ***Chingono, Nyasha. \$1 a Week: the bitter poverty of child sugarcane workers in Zimbabwe. The Guardian, November 19, 2020.***
4. U.S. Embassy Harare. Reporting. January 23, 2025.
5. ***Chingono, Nyasha. ‘I need money for school’: The children forced to pan for gold in Zimbabwe. The Guardian, November 13, 2020.***
6. ***Zimbabwe Environmental Law Association. Implications of the Lithium Mining Rush in Zimbabwe: Analysis of Legal Developments. February 2023.***
7. ***Musizvingoza, Ronald, et al. Are Child Domestic Workers Worse Off than Their Peers? Comparing Children in Domestic Work, Child Marriage, and Kinship Care with Biological Children of Household Heads: Evidence from Zimbabwe. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, April 9, 2022.***
8. ***New Zimbabwe. Over 20k Zim children turn to vending as economy screams. August 14, 2020.***
9. ***U.S. Department of State. Trafficking in Persons Report 2024: Zimbabwe. Washington, D.C., June 24, 2024.***
10. ***Government of Zimbabwe. Children’s Act (Act 22 of 1971 as amended through Act 14 of 2002). Enacted: 1972.***
11. Government of Zimbabwe. Trafficking in Persons Act. Enacted: 2014. Source on file.

-
12. Government of Zimbabwe. Criminal Law Act of 2004. Source on file.
 13. Government of Zimbabwe. Labour Act, Chapter 28:01. Enacted: 1985, copy 2019. Source on file.
 14. ***Government of Zimbabwe. Education Act, Chapter 25:04. Enacted: 2001.***
 15. Government of Zimbabwe. Education Amendment Act, Amending Education Act. Enacted: 2020. Source on file.
 16. U.S. Embassy Harare. Reporting. February 2, 2024.
 17. U.S. Embassy Harare official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 24, 2025.
 18. ***U.S. Department of State. Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2023: Zimbabwe. Washington, D.C., April 22, 2024.***
 19. ***UNICEF. Zimbabwe: Humanitarian Situation Report No.9 2025.***
 20. Government of Zimbabwe. Labour Relations (Employment of Children and Young Persons) Regulations, 1997 (S.I. No. 72 of 1997). 2017. Source on file.
 21. ***Government of Zimbabwe. Constitution of Zimbabwe. Enacted: May 6, 2013.***
 22. ***Government of Zimbabwe. International Humanitarian Law: National Implementation. National Service Act: Acts 19/1979, 22/2001. Accessed: April 4, 2019.***
 23. Coltart, David. Education Fact Sheet, Zimbabwe. SACMEQ. Accessed: December 3, 2020. Source on file.
 24. U.S. Embassy Harare. Reporting. January 15, 2020.
 25. U.S. Embassy Harare. Reporting. January 27, 2023.
 26. ***UNICEF. Government and UNICEF launch next phase of Emergency Cash Transfer to strengthen resilience of households from food insecurity. March 23, 2023.***
 27. ***Kachiko, Tafadzwa. Govt struggles to clear BEAM arrears. NewsDay, November 9, 2023.***

